# **BAND IN A BOX®** Version 2025 for Windows®



## **User's Guide**

© Copyright PG Music Inc. 1989-2025. All rights reserved.

### PG Music Inc. License Agreement

### CAREFULLY READ THE FOLLOWING TERMS AND CONDITIONS BEFORE COMPLETING THE INSTALLATION OF THIS SOFTWARE. USAGE OF THE SOFTWARE INDICATES YOUR ACCEPTANCE OF THE FOLLOWING TERMS AND CONDITIONS.

### LICENSE

- A. The program may only be used on a single machine.
- B. You may transfer the program and license to another party if the other party agrees to accept the terms of this Agreement. If you transfer the program, you must either transfer all copies, whether in printed or machine-readable form, to the same party, or, destroy all copies not transferred. This includes all modifications and/or portions of the program merged into other programs.
- C. You may receive the program in more than one media. Regardless of the type or size of media you receive, you may install or use the media on a single machine.
- D. The program (including any images, "applets," photographs, animations, video, audio, music, and text incorporated into the program) is owned by PG Music Inc. or its suppliers, and is protected by international copyright laws and international treaty provisions.

You may not use, copy, or transfer the program, or any copy, modification or merged portion of the program, in whole or in part, except as expressly provided for in this license. If you transfer possession of any copy, modification or merged portion of the program to another party, your license is automatically terminated.

### LICENSE GRANT FOR BAND-IN-A-BOX

License Type: Subject to the terms and conditions of this agreement, PG Music Inc. ("Licensor") grants you ("Licensee") a non-exclusive license to use the Band-in-a-Box (or other PG Music) software and all files and music related content (audio, midi, songs, notation etc.) included with Band-in-a-Box. (the "Software"). This License applies any and all of the Software.

**Ownership**: Licensee acknowledges and agrees that the Software is licensed, not sold. Licensor retains all right, title, and interest in and to the Software, including all intellectual property rights.

Permitted Use: Licensee may use musical content generated by the Software solely for personal compositions and arrangements.

**Prohibited Use**: The license expressly excludes and does not permit the use of content generated by the Software as any part of a partly or fully automated process to generate musical content that involves either:

- a. Collecting input from third parties.
- b. Generating musical content based on input from third parties.
- or c. Transmitting or providing access to third parties to music or musical content generated at least in part by the Software.

Third-Party Involvement: Licensee shall not use the Software to create musical content in a manner that involves partly or fully automated collection, generation, or transmission of musical content or instructions with the involvement of third parties.

### LIMITATION OF REMEDIES

PG Music Inc.'s entire liability and your exclusive remedy shall be:

- A. The replacement of any media not meeting PG Music Inc.'s "Limited Warranty," which are returned to PG Music Inc., or an authorized PG Music Inc. dealer, with a copy of your receipt.
- B. If PG Music Inc. or the authorized dealer is unable to deliver replacement media which is free of defects in materials or workmanship, you may terminate this agreement, and your money will be refunded.

In no event will PG Music Inc. be liable to you for any damages, including but not limited to lost profits, lost savings, or other incidental or consequential damages arising out of the use or the inability to use such program, even if PG Music Inc. or an authorized PG Music Inc. dealer has been advised of the possibility of such damages, or for any claim by any other party.

### NOTICE TO CUSTOMERS

The following paragraph applies to the video join tool (vjt.exe, vjt\_ffmpeg.exe, and other files in the \Data\VJT folder) that may be included with this installation. Notice Required for the License Granted under Articles 2.1 and 2.6 and for Sales to Codec Licensee Customer(s). As a condition of the license granted under Article 2.6 and the license granted to a Codec Licensee to make Sales to Codec Licensee Customer(s), Licensee agrees to provide any party that receives an AVC Product from Licensee exercising such license rights the following notice: THIS PRODUCT IS LICENSED UNDER THE AVC PATENT PORTFOLIO LICENSE. SUCH LICENSE EXTENDS TO THIS PRODUCT ONLY AND ONLY TO THE EXTENT OF OTHER NOTICES WHICH MAY BE INCLUDED HEREIN. THE LICENSE DOES NOT EXTEND TO ANY OTHER PRODUCT REGARDLESS OF WHETHER SUCH PRODUCT IS INCLUDED WITH THIS LICENSED PRODUCT IN A SINGLE ARTICLE. THIS PRODUCT IS LICENSED UNDER THE AVC PATENT PORTFOLIO LICENSE FOR THE PERSONAL USE OF A CONSUMER OR OTHER USES IN WHICH IT DOES NOT RECEIVE REMUNERATION TO (i) ENCODE VIDEO IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE AVC STANDARD ("AVC VIDEO") AND/OR (ii) DECODE AVC VIDEO THAT WAS ENCODED BY A CONSUMER ENGAGED IN A PERSONAL ACTIVITY AND/OR WAS OBTAINED FROM A VIDEO PROVIDER LICENSED TO PROVIDE AVC VIDEO. NO LICENSE IS GRANTED OR SHALL BE IMPLIED FOR ANY OTHER USE. ADDITIONAL INFORMATION MAY BE OBTAINED FROM MPEG LA, L.L.C. SEE HTTPS://WWW.MPEGLA.COM.

The following paragraph applies to the video join tool (vjt.exe, vjt\_ffmpeg.exe and other files in the \Data\VJT folder) that may be included with this installation. Video Join Tool "VJT" is hereby licensed to the End-user as a limited, non-exclusive, non-transferable license to run one copy of the object code version of the x264 Software on one machine, device, or instrument solely as integrated into the Integrated Product. If the Integrated Product is licensed for concurrent or network use, the End-User may not allow more than the maximum number of authorized users to access and use the x264 Software concurrently. The End-User may only make copies of the Integrated Product only for backup and

archival purposes. The End-User is Prohibited from: (a) copying the Integrated Product and/or x264 Software onto any public or distributed network; (b) using the x264 Software to operate in or as a time-sharing, outsourcing, service bureau, application service provider or managed service provider environment; (c) using the x264 Software as a standalone application or any other purpose than as integrated into the Integrated Product; (d) changing any proprietary rights notices which appear in the x264 Software or the Integrated Product; or (e) modifying the x264 Software. The End-User may transfer the license granted by the EULA only if (a) End-User complies with any transfer terms imposed by Licensee and delivers all copies of the Integrated Product to the transferee along with the EULA; (b) transferee accepts the terms and conditions of the EULA as a condition to any transfer; and (c) the End-User's license to use the Integrated Product terminates upon transfer. The End-User must comply with all applicable export laws and regulations. If the EULA is ever terminated, the End-User is required to immediately destroy all copies of the Integrated Product and x264 Software upon termination of the EULA.

This program may include video join tool (vjt.exe, vjt\_ffmpeg.exe and other files in the \Data\VJT folder). The program uses FFmpeg under the LGPLv2.1, which can be seen here: https://www.gnu.org/licenses/old-licenses/lgpl-2.1.html. FFmpeg software is not owned by PG Music and information on ownership can be found at www.ffmpeg.org.

You may receive occasional product and marketing email messages from PG Music Inc. and KV331 Audio (SynthMaster). All marketing emails sent include an unsubscribe link at the bottom to allow you to opt out.

### INTERNET-DEPENDENT FEATURES AND AI SERVICE DISCLAIMER

### -- Use of Internet Services

The Software includes features that rely on an internet connection and communication with PG Music Inc.'s servers to provide certain functionality, including but not limited to AI assistant features (the "AI Features"). These services may involve interaction with third-party service providers to process data and provide responses.

-- Service Changes and Discontinuation

PG Music Inc. reserves the right to modify, replace, or discontinue any internet-dependent features or services, including the AI Features, at any time and without prior notice. Such changes may include altering service providers, reducing functionality, or terminating the service altogether.

### --No Guarantee of Continued Availability

While PG Music Inc. strives to maintain the availability of the AI Features and related services, we do not guarantee their uninterrupted or permanent availability. You acknowledge and agree that these features are provided "as-is" and may be modified or discontinued at PG Music's sole discretion.

#### --- Limitation of Liability

PG Music Inc. shall not be liable for any damages or losses resulting from the modification, suspension, or discontinuation of the AI Features or related internet-dependent services.

#### TRADEMARKS

Band-in-a-Box®, Band-in-a-Box for Bozos®, CloudTracks®, GuitarStar®, JazzU®, PG Music®, PowerTracks Pro®, RealBand®, RealDrums®, RealStyles®, and RealTracks® are either the trademarks or registered trademarks of PG Music Inc. in the United States, Canada, and other countries. Microsoft® and Windows® are either registered trademarks or trademarks of Microsoft Corporation in the United States and/or other countries. Apple®, the Apple logo, iPad™, iPhone®, iPod touch®, Leopard®, Macintosh®, Mac®, Panther®, Power Mac®, QuickTime®, Snow Leopard®, Tiger®, and TrueType® are trademarks of Apple Computer, Inc., registered in the U.S. and other countries. IBM® is the registered trademark of International Business Machines Corporation. Roland® and "Roland" Logo, EDIROL® and "EDIROL" Logo, GS® and "GS" Logo, are registered trademarks and "MIDI2" Logo, EDIROL Virtual Sound Canvas Multi Pack, VSC-MP1™ are trademarks of Roland Corporation. Steinberg and ASIO are trademarks of Steinberg Media Technologies AG. VST is a registered trademark of Steinberg Media Technologies AG. Fretlight® is a registered trademark of Optek Music Systems, Inc. Other brands and their products are trademarks or registered trademarks of their respective holders and should be noted as such.

### PATENTS

Band-in-a-Box® is protected under US Patents 5990407, 8097801, 8581085, and 8680387.

Band-in-a-Box®, RealBand®, and other PG Music software use "élastique Pro V3 by zplane.development" as a time and pitch stretching engine, "élastique Tune V1 by zplane.development" as a monophonic pitch editing engine, "Harmony addon V1 by zplane.development" for audio harmonizing, "reTune V1 by zplane.development" as a polyphonic pitch editing engine, and "Stems Pro V1" for Stem Separation. Some audio conversions use libsndfile. Libsndfile is licensed under LPGL. BeStPlain chord font - © 2016 by Bernhard Steuber CDS Design GmbH http://cdsdesign.de. RealScore and BigBand chord fonts - Copyright © 2014 by Nor Eddine Bahha https://norfonts.ma.

Printed in Canada

### **Table of Contents**

PG MUSIC INC. LICENSE AGREEMENT	2
TABLE OF CONTENTS	4
CHAPTER 1: WELCOME TO BAND-IN-A-BOX <sup>®</sup> !	6
WHAT IS BAND-IN-A-BOX?	
System Requirements	6
INSTALLATION	
ACTIVATION	
MIDI SETUP Audio Setup	
CHAPTER 2: QUICKSTART	
STEP 1 - ENTER CHORDS	
STEP 2 - CHOOSE A STYLE	
STEP 3 - PLAY YOUR SONG!	12
CHAPTER 3: BAND-IN-A-BOX 2025	13
BAND-IN-A-BOX 2025 FOR WINDOWS <sup>®</sup> IS HERE!	13
BAND-IN-A-BOX 2025 FEATURES AND ADDITIONS	
SUMMARY OF NEW FEATURES	
QUICKSTART TUTORIAL	
CHAPTER 4: THE MAIN SCREEN	
Main Screen Overview Status Bar	
STATUS DAR	
Toolbars	
Progress Bar	
MIXER	
CHORD SHEET	
CHAPTER 5: PLAYING SONGS	
Opening Files	
SELECTING STYLE	
Non-Concert Visual Transpose	
THE CONDUCTOR	
Тне Јикевох	
CHAPTER 6: MAKING SONGS	
MAKING YOUR OWN SONGS	
Chord Entry Generating Tracks	
GENERATING TRACKS	
Adding Bar-Based Lyrics	
Adding Melody (MIDI and/or Audio)	
Song Editing Features View and Print Notation	
VIEW AND PRINT NOTATION	
CHAPTER 7: REALTRACKS AND REALDRUMS	
REALTRACKS	
REAL DRUMS	
USERTRACKS	
AUDIO CONTROLS FOR REALTRACKS AND REALDRUMS	106
CHAPTER 8: NOTATION AND PRINTING	
STANDARD NOTATION MODE	
EDITABLE NOTATION MODE Staff Roll Notation Mode	
STAFF KOLL NOTATION MODE	
LEAD SHEET WINDOW	
Lyrics	
Printing	
CHAPTER 9: AUTOMATIC MUSIC FEATURES	
AUTOMATIC MEDLEYS - "THE MEDLEY MAKER"	
Automatic Songs - "The Melodist" Automatic Intro - Song Intros	
AUTOMATIC INTRO - SONG INTROS	
AUTOMATIC SOUND TRACK GENERATOR - "SOUNDTRACK"	

AUTOMATIC SOLO GENERATION – "THE SOLOIST"	
AUTOMATIC GUITAR SOLOS – "THE GUITARIST"	120
AUTOMATIC EMBELLISHMENTS – "THE EMBELLISHER"	121
CHAPTER 10: WORKING WITH MIDI	122
RECORDING LIVE IN REAL TIME	
ENTERING NOTES MANUALLY	
RECORDING WITH THE PLAY ALONG WIZARD FEATURE	123
MELODY/SOLOIST SEQUENCER	123
IMPORTING MIDI FILES	124
EDITING MIDI TRACKS	125
PIANO ROLL WINDOW	127
CHAPTER 11: WORKING WITH AUDIO	
About Band-in-a-Box Audio Files	131
IMPORTING AUDIO FILE	131
STEM SPLITTER	132
Recording Audio	
AUDIO INPUT MONITORING	-
GENERATING SYNTHETIC VOCAL	134
EDITING AUDIO - AUDIO EDIT WINDOW	
VOLUME AUTOMATION	
ANALYZING CHORDS IN AUDIO - AUDIO CHORD WIZARD	
HARMONIZING AUDIO	
APPLYING AUDIO PLUGINS	138
CHAPTER 12: OTHER FEATURES AND REFERENCES	
WIZARDS, TUTORS, AND FUN	139
TOOLS AND UTILITIES	139
References	139
INDEX	140

### Chapter 1: Welcome to Band-in-a-Box<sup>®</sup>!

Congratulations on your purchase of Band-in-a-Box, the favorite of musicians, students, and songwriters everywhere. Get ready to have fun!

### What is Band-in-a-Box?



Band-in-a-Box is an intelligent automatic accompaniment program for your multimedia computer.

You can hear and play along to many song ideas and go from "nothing" to "something" in a very short period of time with Bandin-a-Box as your "on demand" backup band.

### Band-in-a-Box is so easy to use!

Just type in the chords for any song using standard chord symbols (like C, Fm7, or C13b9), choose the style you'd like, and Band-in-a-Box does the rest, automatically generating a complete professional-quality arrangement of piano, bass, drums, guitar, and strings or horns in a wide variety of popular styles plus live audio tracks with RealDrums and RealTracks.

### And that's not all...

Band-in-a-Box is a powerful and creative music composition tool for exploring and developing musical ideas with near-instantaneous feedback. Over the years many features have been added to Band-in-a-Box – Notation and Lyrics, Piano Roll, 16-channel MIDI multi-tracks, harmonization, the StyleMaker and StylePicker, a live performance Conductor window, Medley Maker, and 24-substyle MultiStyles. The Soloist and the Melodist are popular "intelligent" features that generate professional solos or even create whole new songs from scratch. RealDrums add the human element of a live drummer while RealTracks and even more live session musicians, bringing the entire Band-in-a-Box arrangement to life. You can even record your own UserTracks and Band-in-a-Box will play them just like RealTracks! Or use the MIDI SuperTracks for MIDI tracks with a "real feel" that you can edit and arrange. The Audio Chord Wizard has the amazing ability to analyze, extract, and show the chords from audio recordings on-screen and then write them to the Band-in-a-Box Chord Sheet.

The inclusion of digital audio features makes Band-in-a-Box the perfect tool for creating, playing, and recording your music with MIDI, vocals, and acoustic instruments. Band-in-a-Box can also record an acoustic instrument or voice to add to the composition, with processing through its own DirectX audio effects. Its audio harmonies will turn your audio track into multiple harmony parts or adjust its pitch. Use the Mixer window to select parts, set levels, and create a polished final mix.

You can print out your finished creation with lyrics, chords, repeats and endings, DC markings, and codas, or save it as a graphics file for web publication or to e-mail to a friend. And when you are ready to let others hear your composition, you can burn it directly to an audio CD. Or save your composition as a Windows® Media File (or in any other compressed formats you have) for a file that's "Internet ready."

You will have even more fun making automatic medleys, playing your favorite song lists in the Band-in-a-Box Jukebox, and singing along to your Karaoke files with CDG graphics.

### System Requirements

Windows<sup>®</sup> 10 / 11 (64-bit)

Minimum 1 GB RAM (2 GB+ recommended)

Minimum 1.0 GHz processor (2 GHz+ multicore recommended)

Disk space required for the installation depends mainly on how many RealTracks Sets and other content you install.

- A basic installation of Band-in-a-Box (with the included MIDI SuperTracks, Artist Performances, MIDI Styles, Soloists, and Melodists), and RealBand requires about 3 GB of free hard disk space.
- A full installation of Band-in-a-Box, RealBand, and all the RealTracks included in the Pro version requires about 40 GB of hard disk space. 50 GB is required for the MegaPAK version.
- If you have additional RealTracks Sets, they require about 100-350 MB per set on average.
- If you install additional Video RealTracks Sets, they require about 2 GB per set on average.
- A full installation of Band-in-a-Box, RealBand and all RealTracks available requires close to 180 GB of hard disk space.

1366x768 screen resolution

USB port for the USB flash drive version of the MegaPAK or Pro.

USB port for the USB hard drive version of the UltraPAK, UltraPAK+, or Audiophile Edition.

A MIDI sound source is required. This could be a sound card, a MIDI keyboard, MIDI sound module, or software synthesizer.

Internet connection recommended for activation and updates.

### Installation

Use one of the following methods to install the program files into the Band-in-a-Box directory. By default, this directory is C:bb, but you may choose another location. If you have a previous version of Band-in-a-Box installed on your computer, you should install the files to your existing Band-in-a-Box directory.

### **Installing from the Downloaded Installer Files**

If you ordered the e-delivery, download all installer files from the link provided. Double-click on each file to run the installation program.

You can also use the one-click Install Manager to download and install the entire package of your order. This is a much simpler alternative to manually downloading and installing all the files individually that are listed on the "My Products" page in your account. This is particularly useful for "download-only" (e-delivery) versions of the Band-in-a-Box Pro, Mega, and UltraPAK, since there can be over 100 GB of files to download and install. (Note: If you selected the download-only option during checkout and are having trouble getting your files, you could contact us to have a physical copy shipped.)

Note: More documentation for the Install Manager is available at https://www.pgmusic.com/download-manager-help.htm

### Installing from the USB Flash Drive

Connect the USB flash drive to the USB port. The Windows® AutoPlay should open the drive and show you the contents. If the drive does not automatically open, find the drive in the Windows® Explorer and double-click on the flash drive icon to open it. Double-click on a setup file to run the installation program.

### Installing from the USB Hard Drive

Larger versions of Band-in-a-Box ship on portable USB hard drives. You can run Band-in-a-Box and RealBand directly from the hard drive by using the program shortcuts. Before you use the programs, you should double-click on Setup.exe. This will set up any files that need to be installed/registered on your computer.

**Note**: Before unplugging the hard drive from your computer, make sure it is not in use, then click on the "Safely Remove Hardware" icon in your taskbar. When you plug the drive in, Windows® may prompt you to select an appropriate action - if so, select "Open folder to view files."

### Activation

To activate your Band-in-a-Box, follow these steps:

- 1. Launch Band-in-a-Box on your computer.
- 2. A flash message will appear asking you to activate the program. Click on this message or go to the *Help* menu and select *Activate Band-in-a-Box*. This will open the Band-in-a-Box Activation dialog.
- 3. If your computer is connected to the internet, click on the [Activate Online] button in the dialog and enter your 24-digit Band-in-a-Box serial number.
- 4. If your computer is not connected to the internet, click on the [Activate Offline] button in the dialog and enter your 24-digit Band-in-a-Box serial number. This will generate a request number. Contact PG Music with both your Band-in-a-Box serial number and the request number.

You can also watch the video at https://youtu.be/8mbJleZ0QGs

Please note that Band-in-a-Box needs to be activated within 30 days after you first run the program.

### **MIDI Setup**

Band-in-a-Box uses the multimedia drivers for your MIDI interface and/or sound card that are supported by the Windows® operating system. To get sound playback you need to have a MIDI (and audio - for songs with digital audio, RealDrums, and RealTracks) driver installed.

To start using the program you will need to make sure that your MIDI interface, audio driver, and Windows® sound source are installed and configured.

Run the program by double-clicking the program icon.

To check your MIDI driver setup, press the [MIDI] toolbar icon and select the menu item *MIDI/Audio Drivers Setup*. This will open the **MIDI/Audio Drivers Setup** dialog. You can also go to *Options* | *MIDI/Audio Driver Setup* to open this dialog.

MIDI/Audio Drivers Setup			×		
MIDI Input Driver	MIDI Output Driver		Synthesizer / Sound Card		
<no input="" midi="" sound=""></no>	Run Driver Wizard		General MIDI Instrument Misc. $\qquad \qquad \lor$		
<no input="" midi="" sound=""></no>	<no midi="" output="" sound=""> <no midi="" output="" sound=""> Microsoft GS Wavetable Synth</no></no>		For synth-soundcardEvery soundcard or GM module user can choose 'General MIDI Instrument Miscellaneous,' Only older non-GM external Modules require a custom patch map.		
			Get Patch/Drum Kit Info		
			🖂 Use VSTi/DXi Synth		
			Route MIDI Thru to MIDI Driver		
Get Input driver Info	Get Output driver Info		VSTi/DXi Synth [CoyoteWT]		
		GM2 support (128 extra patches)			
Driver Latency (default= 0 ms)	30 ms	General I	MIDI 2 (GM2) support V		
For software synths (e.g.MS GS WaveTable), set latency to ~120ms. Dxl latency is set automatically. Latency Adjust		In addition to the 128 General MIDI patches, newer Roland/Yamaha sound modules and soft-synths (eg.VSC3) support 128 add1 General MIDI 2 patches. (note: Most soundcards don't support GM2 yet)			
Timer resolution (1.10 milleseconds)	1 ms				
The Band-in-a-Box program uses the that have been previously installed in uses the "Control Panel - Sounds and Playback Devices.	nto Windows. Windows		Audio Settings[WAS Always] OK Cancel Help		

Select a **MIDI Output Driver** to use for MIDI sound playback and optionally a **MIDI Input Driver** if you are using an external MIDI controller keyboard or guitar. If the setup is panned to mono, the program offers to change it to stereo.

Perhaps the easiest way to configure Band-in-a-Box is to press the **[Run Driver Wizard**] button. The **MIDI Output Driver Wizard** dialog will take you stepby-step through the process of auditioning and selecting an appropriate driver. This assumes that the appropriate Windows® sound drivers are installed and correctly configured.

### Output to Software Synthesizers (DXi and VSTi)

Software synthesizers allow Band-in-a-Box to play high quality sounds directly through your computer sound card, without requiring any external MIDI hardware. Most new software synthesizers are released as "plugins," so they will work in a standard way with many programs. Connecting Band-in-a-Box to the software synth as a plugin provides several advantages over the previous method of connecting as a MIDI driver. The plugin allows Band-in-a-Box to merge/sync in any existing audio file (vocals etc.) with the synth output. You can also directly render your performance to a WAV file using the plugin. Sampler-based synths allow you to assemble a huge, customized library of instrument samples to use with Band-in-a-Box.

Use VSTi/DXi Synth Route MIDI Thru to MIDI Driver Check the Use VSTi/DXi Synth checkbox to enable VSTi/DXi playback. While using VSTi or DXi, all playback information is routed to the VSTi/DXi, including the option to route the Thru track from your MIDI keyboard to the VSTi/DXi synth.

Note: To use this option, you must have a polyphonic VSTi/DXi synthesizer installed on your computer, such as the CoyoteWT. It will also be most convenient if your VSTi/DXi synthesizer can use General MIDI or GM2 patches.

VSTi/DXi Synth [CoyoteWT]

The current VSTi or DXi synth name is displayed in the **[VSTi/DXi Synth]** button. You can change the synth by pressing this button and selecting a synth from the list.

### Support for 64-bit VST Plugins using jBridge

You can use your 64-bit VST plugins and VSTi instruments with Band-in-a-Box, using jBridge. Since Band-in-a-Box has built-in support for jBridge, you just use your plugins as you normally would, by selecting 32- or 64-bit plugins within Band-in-a-Box. (Note: jBridge is a third-party product.)

To use 64-bit plugins with Band-in-a-Box, you:

1. Get and install jBridge,

2. Select and use your 64- or 32-bit plugins within Band-in-a-Box, without any further setup or configuration!

### VSTSynthFont64

The 64-bit version of Band-in-a-Box allows you to use the VSTSynthFont64 as the General MIDI (GM) synth. With the VSTSynthFont64, you can use any GM soundfont or DLS files, including larger ones over 2 GB.

To use it as a default synth, press the **[VSTi/DXi Synth]** button in the **MIDI/Audio Drivers Setup** dialog. Then select the "<VSTi> SynthFont: VSTSynthFont64" from the list.

Choose a plugin     Filter:	Note: If VSTSynthFont64 is not listed, close the dialog and go to the Mixer. Then click on a plugin in the Plugins tab and select <i>Plugins Settings</i> from the menu. When the <b>Plugins Options</b> dialog opens, press the <b>[Add Plugins]</b> button, select + <i>Scan for VSTPlugins in a</i>
None <vsti>Plogue Art et Technologie, Inc: sforzando</vsti>	Specific Directory from the menu, and select C:\bb\Data\Libx64.
<dx coyotewt<br="" xb="">  <mark><vsti> SynthFont: VSTSynthFon64</vsti></mark>   <vsti> Garitan: ARIA Player (Multi)   <vsti> Föl Music Inc.: Band-in-aBox DAW Plugin</vsti></vsti></dx>	<b>Tip</b> : You can drop VST plugins (.dll files) onto this dialog to add them to the plugin lists.
VSTi/DXi Synth [SynthFont: VSTSynthFont64] When the VSTS	SynthFont64ynth is selected, its name shows in the <b>[VSTi/DXi Synth]</b> button.

### SynthMaster Player

This award-winning synth by KV331 Audio has thousands of presets that are especially useful for modern, techno and arpeggiator sounds.

Note: SynthMaster VST is a 64-bit plugin only. There is no 32-bit version available.

SynthMaster is installed to the following folders by default:

C:\Program Files\KV331 Audio

C:\Program Files\VSTPlugins\KV331 Audio

VSTi/DXi Synth [None] To use SynthMaster as a default synth, press the [VSTi/DXi Synth] button.



VSTi/DXi Synth [KV331 Audio: SynthMaster 2 Player] When SynthMaster is selected as a default synth, its name shows in the [VSTi/DXi Synth] button.

#### **Driver Latency**

Software synthesizers have some inherent latency, which is the delay between the time a note is played and it is processed by the computer. Older soft synths had noticeable latency, whereas a VSTi/DXi synth using ASIO drivers has very little. This setting is used to synchronize the visual display (notation, chords, virtual piano etc.) with the sound you hear.

Driver Latency (default= 0 ms)	30	ms
For software s latency to ~12	yn ths (e.g.MSGSWav 20ms. Dxl laten cy is set a	eTable), set automatically.
	Latency Adjust	

Band-in-a-Box automatically sets the latency for VSTi/DXi and some other soft synths.

The [Latency Adjust] button opens the Soft Synth Latency Adjust dialog where you can manually adjust the latency.

### **Alternate Patch Maps**

You can choose the patch map (instrument list) that matches your synthesizer keyboard or sound module. Original equipment sound cards or integrated sound chips are General MIDI (GM) compatible.

We have made preset drum/patch files for many synthesizers and sound cards. If your synth is not listed, you should use the General MIDI Instrument Misc. patch kit (default).

You can probably omit this step unless you are using an old synth that is not General MIDI compatible. If your non-GM synthesizer or sound card is not listed, you can easily make your own patch map with the [Patch Map] button in Options | Preferences.

Synthesizer / Sound Card	
General MIDI Instrument Misc.	•
Beneral MIDI Instrument Misc. Microsoft GS Wavetable Roland VSC DXi (GM2 Mode) Roland VSC DXi (GM Mode) Cayote VaveTable DXi Cayote ForteDXi Cayter ForteDXi Cakewalk TS-1	H

### General MIDI 2 (GM2) Support

GM2 support (128 extra patches) General MIDI 2 (GM2) support No GM2 support -128 GM patches only Roland GS (older module SC55/SC88) General MIDI 2 patches are supported for 128 additional instruments. The type of GM2 support is set in this dialog.

Note: The included Coyote synth supports GM2 instruments, as do most newer modules/sound chips. If yours doesn't, a similar instrument from the existing 128 General MIDI sounds will be substituted.

The GM2 support choices are:

- General MIDI 2 support: If you're using a newer Sound Canvas then choose this GM2 support.
- Roland GS (older Modules): "Older" Sound Canvases (SC55/SC88) support GS, but not GM2. The good news is that they have the same patches available, just at different locations. So, if you choose this option, Band-in-a-Box will find the patches at the "GS" locations instead of the "GM2" locations. If you have a newer GS module like the SC8820 that supports both GM2 and GS, you should likely choose GM2.
- No GM2 support: Some sound cards don't have GM2 support, but they do support the original 128 General MIDI sounds. Band-in-a-Box will use the closest instrument in these cases.

### **Audio Setup**

803

Audio Settings...[WAS] The [Audio Settings] button in the MIDI/Audio Drivers Setup displays the current audio driver and status (WAS/MME/ASIO).

To restore or modify this setup, click on the [Prefs] toolbar button and then click on the [Audio] tab to open the Audio

Band-in-a-Box performs the audio setup automatically using the installed system audio components.

Prefs Audio	Sett	<b>ings</b> dialog. Y	ou can also s	elect the	e Audio   Audio Drivers/Settings menu item.
Audio Settings				×	
	Audio Track Mono 44K	Render WAV Stereo 44K	Audio Driver Type WAS	~	Audio Driver Type: You will see the foll MME, ASIO, or WAS. MME is the defau
DMA Size (bytes)	0	0	Audio Dri	vers	Windows <sup>®</sup> . MME is good, but there is lat
DMA Offset (bytes)	0	0			drivers. ASIO is a faster audio driver deve
Offset in mS	0				latency than ordinary MME drivers, but u
Audio Latency in mS	30				time. WAS (Windows® Audio Session) h
Soft Synth Later	ncy Adjust				Windows <sup>®</sup> PC), so audio operations like p
					MIDI happen with no noticeable delay.
Preferred default track t	ype for new songs	Stereo ~			The DMA Size and DMA Offset settings
Record using		Both Channels $\sim$			of the sound card. The default value for a
When opening song	is, show message if \	VAV file not found			override these settings if required, but it is
🗹 Peak Limit Enable					<b>U</b> 1
Mixer requires keystr	okes to open Record	d Panel			The <b>Offset in mS</b> is not a setting that gets
Correct RealDrums 9	Sync for ASIO with ha	ardware modules			This allows you to adjust the timing that t
		01			MIDI. Normally you'd leave this at zero,
		OK	Cancel	Help	synchronization of audio to MIDI you cou

Audio Driver Type: You will see the following options for Audio Driver Type: MME, ASIO, or WAS. MME is the default audio driver type that is used in Windows<sup>®</sup>. MME is good, but there is latency (delay) associated with MME drivers. ASIO is a faster audio driver developed by Steinberg. It has much lower latency than ordinary MME drivers, but usually can be used by one program at a time. WAS (Windows® Audio Session) has ultra-low latency (< 25 ms on a typical Windows® PC), so audio operations like playing or sending out information via MIDI happen with no noticeable delay.

The DMA Size and DMA Offset settings are set automatically by the auto-testing of the sound card. The default value for all of these settings is 0 (zero). You can override these settings if required, but it is usually not necessary.

The Offset in mS is not a setting that gets set automatically. It defaults to zero. This allows you to adjust the timing that the sound card plays audio in relation to MIDI. Normally you'd leave this at zero, but if you need to fine tune the synchronization of audio to MIDI you could try changing this setting.

Audio Latency in mS: DirectX audio plugins and DXi synthesizer plugins can have playback latency (the delay between when a note is played, and when it is heard). Adjust "Audio Latency in mS" to fine-tune for your computer. If you have a fast computer and excellent sound card, the audio latency can be adjusted rather low. However, if you hear audio dropouts, you can set the latency as high as 2000 milliseconds.

Preferred default track type for new songs: This setting sets the default recording type (mono/stereo) for new songs that you record. For example, if you have a stereo microphone, you should likely record in stereo.

Record using: This allows you to choose channels to record audio from. You can record from the left only, right only, or both. If you are using both channels and your audio track is mono, then the left and right channels will be mixed to one channel.

When opening songs, show message if WAV file not found: A Band-in-a-Box song called My Song.MGU will have the associated wave file called My Song.WAV. If Band-in-a-Box loads this song file and it can't find its associated file, it will put up a message to that effect. If the warning message is distracting, and for some reason you don't have the wave files that were recorded with the songs then you can disable that message with this option box (disable).

Peak Limit Enable: Check this to restrict excessive levels from being recorded (Filter).

Mixer requires keystrokes to open Record Panel: If you are running Windows® 95, check this box to allow access to the Record Panel from Band-in-a-Box. Do not check if using Windows® 98 or greater.

Correct RealDrums Sync for ASIO with hardware modules: Some systems have a sync problem when using RealDrums with hardware modules (zero latency). If this is set, the sync problem is fixed as the song starts to play (bar 1).

**Display warnings for detected audio stuttering**: This option is visible only when MME is selected for the audio driver type. If this is enabled, then when audio stuttering is detected, a flash message will be displayed after playback has stopped.

### Windows<sup>®</sup> Audio Session (WAS)

Band-in-a-Box supports Windows<sup>®</sup> Audio Session (WAS) driver, an alternative to ASIO (a driver with low latency, but usually can be used by one program at a time) or MME (an older driver with worse latency). The WAS driver has ultra-low latency (< 25 ms on a typical Windows<sup>®</sup> PC), so audio operations like playing or sending out information via MIDI happen with no noticeable delay.

When you boot up Band-in-a-Box, it will be already set to use the WAS driver. If you want to change the settings, open the **Windows Audio Devices** dialog. The dialog will open if you press the **[Audio Drivers]** button in the **Audio Settings** dialog when the "WAS" is selected for the Audio Driver Type.

Windows Audio Devices					×
Input Device			Output Device		
Microphone (High Definition Au	udio Device)		Speakers (High Definition Audio Speakers (High Definition Audio	Device) Device)	
Bit Depth: Max Input Channels:	48000 Hz 16 2 0		Speakers (High Definition Audio Sample Rate: 44 Bit Depth: 11 Max Input Channels: 0 Max Output Channels: 2 Jacks: Rear 3Point6mm (connected) Front 3Point6mm (connected)	3000 Hz	
☑ Use Default Input Device			Use Default Output Device		
Input Resampling Quality:	High	$\sim$	Output Resampling Quality:	Medium	~
Exclusive mode	🗹 Output always c	n			
Latency in milliseconds	30	+		He	lp .
			Open Windows	Sound Control Panel	
			OK	Can	cel

**Input Device**: This is the audio input device that will be used for recording a voice or an instrument. If you have multiple devices installed in your system, you can choose a device from the list.

**Output Device**: This is the audio output device that will be used for playing sound. If you have multiple devices installed in your system, you can choose a device from the list.

**Use Default Input Device**: If this option is enabled, the recording device selected as the default device in your Windows® Sound Control Panel will be used.

**Use Default Output Device**: If this option is enabled, the playback device selected as the default device in your Windows® Sound Control Panel will be used.

**Input Resampling Quality / Output Resampling Quality**: You can choose a quality level for resampling. "Low" will improve performance if necessary, but "High" will sound best.

**Exclusive mode**: Use the exclusive mode if you want Band-in-a-Box to take full control over the audio device(s). In this mode, other applications might not be able to use the audio devices, so we recommend you do not use this mode.

**Output always on**: If this is enabled, sound will always be sent to the device. If this is disabled, sound will be sent to the device only when the song is playing. Enable this option if you want MIDI plugins to work when the song is not playing.

Latency in milliseconds: This is the delay between when sound is sent from Band-in-a-Box and when you actually hear it by the audio device. Increase this setting if you are hearing sound glitches during playback.

**[Open Windows Sound Control Panel]** will open the Windows® Sound Control Panel. You can change your device settings by clicking on [Properties] > [Advanced]. For the "Default Format," a setting of 44100 Hz is best for Band-in-a-Box.

### ASIO Audio/Software Synth Drivers

ASIO drivers allows for much lower latency than ordinary MME drivers do.

Note: Most low-end sound cards do not include an ASIO driver, so you may not have an ASIO driver yet. In this case, you need to get an ASIO driver from the Internet.

The ASIO Audio Drivers dialog lets you choose an ASIO driver.



The **Select one ASIO Driver** list box lets you select an ASIO driver to use. You can only select one ASIO driver at a time.

Once you have selected an ASIO driver, you will see the **Input Port** and **Output Port** list boxes filled with your driver's input and output ports. By default, the first of each will be selected. You are allowed to select different ports (but only one input and one output port at a time can be selected). The ports you selected will be available for output within Band-in-a-Box. If you do not hear input or output, then you may need to try different ports than the defaults. You may need to read your sound card's instructions to determine the correct ports to use.

**Tip**: The ASIO4All driver sometimes cannot connect if the Microsoft GS Wavetable synth is being used as a driver. So, if this happens, you will get a message that ASIO will be silent, and the solution is to de-select the ASIO4All driver.

The **[ASIO Driver's Control Panel]** button opens the Control Panel for your driver. This usually lets you adjust the latency by letting you choose different buffer sizes in milliseconds. Some drivers might let you choose the buffer size in samples, which is less convenient than milliseconds. The smaller the buffer size, the lower the latency, and the faster the response. Smaller buffers require more CPU power and if you hear dropouts or artifacts, you may need to increase the buffer size. See the **Understanding Latency** section that follows.

Since many ASIO drivers do not support multiple sample rates, Band-in-a-Box has a built-in resampler which lets you play and record songs that have a different sampling rate than the rate(s) directly supported by your ASIO driver. For example, if the driver does not support 44.1K sampling rate, but supports 48K, then Band-in-a-Box will use the resampler to convert to 48K when playing back, and to convert FROM 48K when recording. The **Resampler Quality** combo lets you choose Fast, Good, Better, or Best. Fast is the quickest but is the lowest of the four levels of quality. Best is the slowest (uses more CPU time), but the most transparent and accurate quality.

The **[ASIO Driver's Control Panel]** button opens a settings dialog specifically provided by your driver manufacturer. This usually lets you adjust the latency, and usually you will have a choice between buffer sizes in milliseconds. See the following section on **Understanding Latency**.

Show Warning for Untested Soundcard Formats is an optional setting that shows a warning if your ASIO driver format has not been tested in Band-in-a-Box. It does not necessarily mean your driver will not work.

The Driver Info field shows various characteristics of your driver.

The Name is the driver's name.

The Version is the version number of your driver.

Input Channels is the total number of mono input channels that your sound card has.

Note: Band-in-a-Box groups each Input and Output channel into a stereo pair.

Output Channels is the total number of mono output channels that your sound card has.

The **Allowed Sample Rates** field shows the sample rates are allowed by your sound card's ASIO driver. Band-in-a-Box has a built-in resampler which lets you play and record files that aren't directly supported by your ASIO driver.

The **Buffer Sizes In Samples** shows the range of allowed buffer sizes. The "Pref" is the preferred size, and this is the size that Band-in-a-Box uses. Your driver may alter the preferred size if you've opened the ASIO Driver Control Panel and have selected a new buffer size from within the driver's Control Panel. If your driver changes the preferred size, then Band-in-a-Box will be aware of the new preferred size.

### **MME Audio Drivers**

MME is the default audio driver type that is used in Windows<sup>®</sup>. MME is good, but there is latency (delay) associated with MME drivers.

Choose MME as the "Audio Driver Type" and click on the [Audio Drivers] button to select which audio driver to use. This opens the Audio Drivers dialog.



The **Output always on** option allows you to use VSTi or DXi at all times, so MIDI can be routed and heard using these plugins when the program is stopped.

### **Understanding Latency**

Latency is based on the buffer sizes. The smaller the buffer sizes the lower the latency. Lower latency allows you to hear mixer volume changes very quickly, as well as hear MIDI thru echoed out via a DXi soft synth practically in real time. The latency, in MS is determined by the buffer size in samples, as well as the driver's sampling rate.

Note: If your ASIO driver's control panel lets you select the buffer size in MS, then you don't have to pay much attention to the part of discussion below about converting samples to MS.

**Converting Samples to MS:** For example, suppose the driver's sample rate is 48K. A 48K sampling rate means that it is playing at 48,000 samples per second. If the buffer size were 48000 samples, then the latency would be 1 second, or 1000ms (which is very large and slow, and usually not allowed in ASIO). If the buffer size were 4800 samples, which is 1/10 second, then the latency would be 100ms. If the buffer size were 2400 samples, which is 1/20 second, the latency would be 50 ms. If the buffer size were 240 samples, which is 1/200 second, the latency would be a mere 5ms which is incredibly low and very fast.

Normally, you can change your driver's latency by pressing the [ASIO Driver's Control Panel] button. Normally, the driver specifies the buffer sizes in milliseconds which is equal to the latency.

#### Low latency is faster and more responsive but uses more CPU power.

Depending on the speed of your computer, you may find that the playback has dropouts, clicks/pops, or other artifacts if you set the buffer sizes too small. This is because smaller buffers use more CPU power and if your computer can't handle the low latency you will hear artifacts. If this happens, you would need to use larger buffer sizes. You may need to experiment to find what works well. You may be able to use smaller buffers with songs that don't have a lot of tracks and effects but may find that you need to use larger buffers with songs that have more tracks and use more effects. This is because more tracks and more effects use more CPU power, which leaves less CPU power available for the audio routines to keep up with lower latencies.

### **Sample Rate Detection Warning**

Windows 7 has a peculiar issue where if you choose Windows® Start button - Control Panel - "Sound," right-click on your output device, choose "Properties" and then "Advanced," you can see the default format. It should be 44100 Hz. Unfortunately, some apps change this setting without your knowledge. When it is set like this, all of your audio gets "resampled" and this can create obvious audible artifacts and make some things sound "bad."

Band-in-a-Box detects this setting when you exit the **MIDI**/Audio Drivers Setup dialog, and will give you a notification about it, and that's a clue for you to visit this dialog and set it back to 44100 Hz.

🕅 Spea	kers Pro	perties			×
General	Levels	Enhancements	Advanced	Spatial sou	nd
Sele	ult Form ct the sa nared mo	mple rate and b	it depth to I	oe used wh	en running
16	bit, 4410	0 Hz (CD Quality	)	$\sim$	►Test

Have fun!

### Chapter 2: QuickStart

Creating music with Band-in-a-Box is as easy as 1-2-3! Here's how.

### **Step 1 - Enter Chords**

There are numerous ways of entering chords into Band-in-a-Box; we will discuss the two most common methods.

- 1. Using the Computer Keyboard
- 2. Playing directly on a MIDI Controller Keyboard

On the main screen of the program, you will see an area called the Chord Sheet.

1a E	2	3 <b>D</b> <sup>*</sup>	4	
5 A	6	7 E	в	
ο <b>β</b>	10 A	11 E	12 E <sup>7</sup>	
13 A	14	15 <b>A</b>	16 E <sup>47</sup> A <sup>7</sup>	
17 <b>D</b>	18	19 A	20 F#	
21 <b>E</b>	22 <b>O</b>	23 A	24	
25 A	26	1		
27a <sup></sup> A	28	29	30	

Each of the numbered cells on the Chord Sheet represents a bar. In this example, we see that there is an E chord in the first bar of this song, an A chord in bar 5, and later in the song, an E7 in bar 12. Notice the box in the first half of bar 1. This is the highlight cell, and it represents the bar you are currently working on. You can move the highlight cell around using the cursor keys or click on any bar with the mouse.

### Step 2 - Choose a Style

Band-in-a-Box creates backing arrangements based on the chords you type in, playing them in a particular style.

### What's a Style?

A style is a set of rules that determine how Band-in-a-Box creates music using your chords. There is a huge collection of styles in all musical genres, with both RealTracks audio and MIDI.

### Selecting a Style



You can select a style using the **[Style]** button. This is a split button, with the top half being the default function, and the bottom half listing different methods to load a style and allows you to set the default.

### Step 3 - Play Your Song!

To play your song you will need to tell Band-in-a-Box how long the song is, how many times to play it through, in what key, and how fast.

### Framing the Song



### Setting the Chorus



To tell Band-in-a-Box where to start and end the song, locate the framing buttons. There are three of them, one each for Start of Chorus, End of Chorus, and Number of Choruses. In the example shown, the chorus starts at bar 1, ends on bar 32, and is going to play 3 times.

Tip: By default, new songs default to 32 bars and 1 chorus, but you can change this default in the Arrangement Options dialog.

### Setting the Key

The Key button is used to set the key or to change it and transpose the song. When you press it, you see 2 columns of keys. The first column will set the key and transpose the song; the second will just set the key signature. Clicking on the small number will show a menu for the visual transpose settings.

#### Setting the Tempo



The Tempo Control shows the current song tempo. Left-click on the up/down arrows to change the tempo by +/- 5 beats per minute. Right-click to change it by +/- 1 bpm. Tempos can also be typed in directly. You can also use hotkeys: [ to decrease the tempo by 5 and ] to increase the tempo by 5.



This button allows you to quickly set the relative tempo. Click on the button and choose a percentage or use the *Custom Tempo* % menu item to set any value between 1% and 800%. 1% would be 1/100 of the original tempo and 800% would be 8 times the original tempo. Hotkeys are available: **Ctrl** - (minus key) for half speed and **Ctrl** = for normal speed.



Use the Tap tempo buttons to count and set a tempo. Tap the [-] button in tempo four times to set the tempo. It will appear in the tempo box. Tap the [=] button to count-in the song and start playback at the tapped tempo. As you tap more than 4 times, the accuracy will improve (through averaging) and you can continue to tap until the target tempo has been reached. For example, in a 4/4/ style, once you tap 4 times a tempo will be set. But you can keep tapping and the tempo will change every beat, based on the average tempo that you have typed.

### **Press Play**

When you're ready, just press the **[Play]** button or the **F4** function key and Band-in-a-Box will immediately generate and play a professional arrangement of your song using the settings and the style you selected. You can double-click on any bar in the Chord Sheet, including the tag or ending, to start playback from that bar.

### Chapter 3: Band-in-a-Box 2025

### Band-in-a-Box 2025 for Windows® is here!

We've been busy and added many new features and an amazing collection of new content, including 202 RealTracks, new RealStyles, MIDI SuperTracks, Instrumental Studies, "Songs with Vocals" Artist Performance Sets, Playable RealTracks Set 4, two new sets of "RealDrums Stems," XPro Styles PAK 8, Xtra Styles PAK 19, and more!

We have a 2025 49-PAK with 20 BONUS RealTracks in addition to the 202 new RealTracks, so in total an amazing 222 new RealTracks and RealDrums are available! There are 99 new "Playable RealTracks & RealDrums" Hi-Q sounds, which match many of our RealTracks, so you can easily switch from RealTracks and RealDrums parts to MIDI notes while maintaining the instrument sound! Every sound also has an accompanying audio demo. The 2025 49-PAK also includes 2 new Artist Performance Sets that contains 50 original songs with synthvocal performances! There are Instrumental Studies Sets that include 2-handed "Rhythm Changes" piano soloing, and a new set of exciting '80s hard rock soloing guitar. There are also two new RealDrums Stems Sets, which allow you to access the individual wave files from each different mic used to record many of our RealDrums! There are two new MIDI SuperTracks Sets, including styles designed to work with the amazing SynthMaster plugin!

In addition, there are over 100 new RealStyles that use the new RealTracks & RealDrums. These include requested "Soul Jazz" RealTracks (25) featuring artist Neil Swainson (bass), Mike Clark (drums) Charles Treadway (organ), Miles Black (piano), and Brent Mason (guitar). There are also new "Requested '60s" jazz styles (9), with styles made specifically as a response to our amazing forum users. We also have other requested jazz (4) made specifically as a response to requests from our users. There are more of our very popular "2-handed piano soloing" RealTracks (12) with separated right-hand soloing and left-hand comping. If you're a blues lover, we've got you covered! We have new "Classic Acoustic Blues" (7) styles made with blues master Colin Linden, with styles emulating classic blues masters from the early 20th century. And, are you ready to dance? We've got new Tango RealTracks (10) with a RealTracks first: bandoneon! These RealTracks were recorded in Argentina with top session players! In the pop-rock vein, we have many more requested RealTracks, including disco (9) and '70s/'80s pop (8) with slap bass. There are more "Slick '80s Metal" styles (8) which feature virtuoso Andy Wood, as well as a set of more modern metal styles (20). There's a "Songwriter Potpourri" (19) set, with an eclectic mix of folk instruments including more Chinese instruments, along with folky piano, guitar & banjo. And, this set has another "RealTracks first," muted electric guitar! This is a technique where a foam mute is placed under the bridge to get a great muted effect, common in Indie-Pop & Modern Folk. We've added a set of "Producer Lavered Guitar" styles (5), with acoustic guitars designed to be used together to provide a slick "produced" sound. In the country and Americana vein, we have lots of new modern country (15) from legendary Nashville session great Brent Mason, along with 14-time ACM "Drummer of the Year" award winner Eddie Bayers on drums, and PG Music stalwart Mike Harrison on bass. Another set with Brent Mason includes more popular Americana guitar (9), and we also have more "Songwriter Americana" (15) with a back-to-the-basics rootsy approach. We continued our "Vintage Country" (14) theme from last year with more styles that include pedal steel great Doug Jernigan! There are new "Praise and Worship" styles (8) which work equally well for modern worship services as they do in a radio-friendly pop song! And finally, we've added many singer-songwriter piano RealTracks (5) as a direct response to requests from our forum users!

### **Band-in-a-Box 2025 Features and Additions**

There are many major new features in Band-in-a-Box 2025 for Windows. We're excited to introduce an amazing new AI-powered feature: the BB Stem Splitter! This powerful tool separates any multi-instrument audio file (MP3, M4A, WAV, etc.) into individual tracks - bass, drums, guitars/piano, vocals, and residual sounds. These tracks are then added separately into your song, allowing you to generate Band-in-a-Box tracks to play along with. Using advanced AI and machine learning techniques, this process, also known as "audio source separation," offers greater flexibility and creative control in music production. For example, you can import vocals from your favorite singer and rearrange the backing tracks in Band-in-a-Box to create a unique, personalized mix. We've also added VST3 plugin support, allowing you to use them alongside VST2 and DXi for MIDI or audio tracks. The program has many more AI features, including creative songwriting functions that suggest or generate themes, styles, titles, and even entire song ideas. It also offers customized AI lyrics generation, allowing you to create lyrics from scratch, generate the next line, or experiment with rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words, or alliterations. You can enhance your existing lyrics by adding vivid imagery, emotion, richer vocabulary, or more natural phrasing. The AI Lyrics Generator consolidates all these features, allowing you to easily tailor your lyrics to fit your song. With six lyric modes - Word Suggestions, Inspiration, Songwriting, Improvements, Full Song, and Custom - you can refine your lyrics in numerous ways. There's a new one-stop MIDI Patches Picker with over 1,100 MIDI patches to choose from, all neatly categorized by GM numbers. The MultiPicker Library is enhanced with tabs for the SongPicker, MIDI Patch Picker, Chord Builder, AI Lyrics Generator, and Song Titles Browser, and all tabs are logically grouped. The Audiophile Edition is enhanced with FLAC files, which are 60% smaller than WAV files while maintaining identical audio quality, and now ships on a fast 1TB SSD. And many more ...

The **Band-in-a-Box DAW Plugin** introduces major new features that work with all DAWs. It has fast "WAV-less" generation, allowing tracks to play **directly from disk** without the need to generate WAV files. Playback can be **synced to your DAW** (e.g., Presonus S1, Protools, etc.) including **floating point tempo** changes, so you can quickly change styles while working on your DAW project.

### **Summary of New Features**

### **BB Stem Splitter**

This amazing tool separates an audio file containing multiple instruments into individual tracks - bass, drums, guitars/piano, vocals, and residual sounds. These tracks are then added separately to your song, allowing you to generate Band-in-a-Box tracks to play along with. Using advanced AI and machine learning techniques, this process, also known as "audio source separation," offers greater flexibility and creative control in music production. For example, you can import vocals from your favorite singer and rearrange the backing tracks in Band-in-a-Box to create a unique, personalized mix.

### VST3 Support

Band-in-a-Box now supports VST3 plugins, allowing you to use them alongside VST2 and DXi for MIDI or audio tracks.

### **AI Lyrics Generator**

Band-in-a-Box has many more AI features, including creative songwriting functions that suggest or generate themes, styles, titles, and even entire song ideas. It also offers customized AI lyrics generation, allowing you to create lyrics from scratch, generate the next line, or experiment with rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words, or alliterations. You can enhance your existing lyrics by adding vivid imagery, emotion, richer vocabulary, or more natural phrasing. The AI Lyrics Generator consolidates all these features, allowing you to easily tailor your lyrics to fit your song. With six lyric modes - Word Suggestions, Inspiration, Songwriting, Improvements, Full Song, and Custom - you can refine your lyrics in numerous ways. (Note: An internet connection is required to use these features.)

### **MIDI Patch Picker**

There's a new one-stop MIDI Patch Picker with over 1,100 MIDI patches (instrument sounds) to choose from, all categorized by GM numbers.

### MultiPicker Library Enhanced

The MultiPicker Library is enhanced with new tabs for the SongPicker, MIDI Patch Picker, Chord Builder, AI Lyrics Generator, and Song Titles Browser, and all tabs are logically organized.

There is an option to open the MultiPicker Library instead of modal dialogs. (Note: Holding the Shift key while selecting the menu item to access the feature always opens the MultiPicker Library, and holding the Ctrl key always opens the modal dialog.

When opened, the window will automatically return to the last tab you were viewing.

### Audiophile Enhanced with FLAC Files

The Audiophile Edition is enhanced with FLAC files, which are 60% smaller than WAV files while maintaining identical audio quality, and now ships on a fast 1TB SSD.

### **Hotkeys Added**

S T E M S Enter opens the Stem Splitter.

A I L Enter opens the AI Lyrics Generator.

### **Other Features and Enhancements**

The right-click menu in the StylePicker now includes more items, providing quick access to common features like playing audio demos or the current song, opening a song demo, and loading a style.

With the right-click menu in the StylePicker, you can set the highlighted or currently loaded style as a "remembered" style and quickly revert to it after loading other styles.

The StylePicker Rebuild dialog has been improved. It now rebuilds all picker lists and saves new folder locations, which can also be used by Band-in-a-Box Plugin and RealBand.

Each time you rebuild in the StylePicker, it will update various lists, including Loops and UserTracks.

The menu command to open the Chord Sheet has been added to the Window menu.

The "What add-ons do I have?" item is now available only in the *Help* menu. The same item in the *Options* menu has been removed due to redundancy.

The custom setting of drums now overrides Multi-Drums.

The Tracks window now displays a vertical cursor on all tracks to indicate the current location.

In the Tracks window, holding down the Ctrl key while clicking on the  $\pm$ - buttons to adjust the vertical track heights will expand or reduce them at 5 times the normal rate. If you hold down the Shift key, the track heights will expand or reduce at 10 times the normal rate.

The Chord Builder (Progression Builder/Chord Picker) now always opens in the MultiPicker Library.

The "#5" label in the Progression Builder is now labeled "b6."

The Output Chords feature now restarts a chord if it restated.

The Output Chords feature has support to "keyswitches," with a checkbox setting to preserve track notes and events outside of the chord note range.

The Spotify links in the Song Titles Browser have been fixed.

The [OK] button in the Chord Options dialog has been renamed to [Apply].

Hints in some dialogs (e.g., PG Reverb dialog) have been updated.

#### Feature Browser Updated

The Feature Browser has been updated to include the new features for 2025.

... and more!

### QuickStart Tutorial

Let's take a close look at the great new features in Band-in-a-Box 2025!

### **BB** Stem Splitter

This amazing tool separates an audio file containing multiple instruments into individual tracks - bass, drums, guitars/piano, vocals, and residual sounds. These tracks are then added separately to your song, allowing you to generate Band-in-a-Box tracks to play along with. Using advanced AI and machine learning techniques, this process, also known as "audio source separation," offers greater flexibility and creative control in music production. For example, you can import vocals from your favorite singer and rearrange the backing tracks in Band-in-a-Box to create a unique, personalized mix.

The stem tracks can be added to either the current song or a new song. To add them to the current song, go to File | Import | Import Audio File to Separate Tracks Using Stem Splitter or Audio | Import Audio File to Separate Tracks Using Stem Splitter. To add them to a new song, go to File | Open Special | Open Audio File to Separate Tracks using Stem Splitter. The hotkeys are S T E M S Enter.

n Stem Splitter				-		×
First, Select Audi F:\bb\Audio File		eo File to split into stems (.r wma	np3/m4a/.wav) Choose	Use Existing Au	dio Track	
Amount to Process		ole song V 30 Seco	Defaults	Status Messages		
Master Stems Bass Drums Guitar/Piano Vocals Residual	del del del del del del del	Create New Song     Disable Style     Destination track (first)     Utility#1      Track labels prefix     Hello     Preserve WAV files	OK - Generate St	ems		

First, select a file by typing its directory or pressing the [Choose] button. The file should be an audio file (MP3, M4A, FLAC, WAV, WMA, etc.) or a video file (MP4). If you want to split the existing audio on the Audio track, press the [Use Existing Audio Track] button.

First, Select Audio or Video File to split into stems (.mp3/m-	4a/.wav)	
F:\bb\Audio Files\Hello.wma	Choose	Use Existing Audio Track

You can choose to process the entire song or just a portion using the Amount to Process dropdown. Since creating the stems can take some time (usually 10-30 seconds for a full song), you may want to select a smaller section for previewing the results.



Stems Bass

Drums

Vocals

Residua

File Options

Utility#1

Track labels prefix

Preserve WAV files

Guitar/Piano

del

de

del

In the Stems to Include area, you can choose which stems to add to your song. Typically, you'll want to include all the individual tracks as well as the master track, but if you want to include only certain tracks, you can customize your selection here.

Stems to Include - Master is the original audio file. Master

del	- Bass is the bass part of the song.

- del - Drums contains drums or percussions. del
  - Guitar/Piano contains the rhythm section instruments like guitars, keyboards, strings, etc.
  - Vocals contains all vocals including harmonies. The vocals won't be separated from each other and will be loaded onto a single track.

- Residual is optional and may be nearly silent or contain faint, non-instrument sounds. When all stems including the residual are imported, the result should sound identical to the original audio file.

The File Options area allows you to select additional options.

- With the Create New Song checkbox, you can choose to add the stems to either a new song or the current song.

Create New Song - Check the Disable Style option if you don't want the Band-in-a-Box style tracks generated when you play the song, Destination track (first) allowing you to hear only the stem tracks.

- The Destination track (first) dropdown allows you to select the destination track for the first stem. The rest will be placed on the next tracks.
- The text entered in the **Track labels prefix** field will be used for the track names for generated stems.
- If you enable the Preserve WAV files option, WAV files for each track will be saved in the same folder as the original audio file. The audio WAV is always 16 bit 44.1 KHz.

OK-Generate Stems When you are ready, press the [OK - Generate Stems] button. For a full 3-minute song, the process may take 10-45 seconds to complete. The routines use multiple CPU cores, so it will be faster on fast machines with higher performance and more cores.

Once the stems are generated, they will be added to your song and will appear in the Mixer.

Real Providence in the second s	90		
Mester Stem 🔟 S 🔐 Hello - Master Stem			
Bass Stemmer unter Bass Ster	<b></b> (90) <b></b>		
Dd55 Oterr M S 🔐 Hello - Bass Stem			
Drums Sterning units, Drums Stern			
DTUTTIS STE MS MIS Hello - Drums Stem			
	90		
Guitar/Piano Ste MS 😽 Hello - Guitar/Piano Stem			
Vocals Stems we Hele, Vecale Stem	90		
VUCEIS STEMS Hello - Vocals Stem			
Residual Stem			
Hesidual Stem M S 👷 Hello - Residual Stem			

You'll see a Master track, which is the original audio file, unchanged. Normally, you want to mute this track because you will be hearing the same thing on individual tracks. It is set to mute (red) by default.

Now you can play these tracks as a group, remix them, or mute/solo any individual track. The possibilities for creative fun are endless!

To play these tracks in sync with the Band-in-a-Box style tracks, simply set the song to the same tempo as the source file. This ensures perfect timing and seamless integration. It's more likely that the source file has various tempos. In this case you should open the Audio Chord Wizard (Audio | Audio Chord Wizard), mark the bar lines, and let it figure out the chords of the song. Once the song is synced and the chords are entered, you can select RealTracks, MIDI SuperTracks, Loops, etc. or change a style to play along with any or all of your tracks.

When you save the song with a name like MySong.sgu, stem tracks will be saved with names of MySong followed by the track name and a .wav extension (e.g., MySong #1.wav). If the source file is saved as Sunshine.mp3 in C:\songs and you choose to preserve the WAV files, the stem tracks will be saved as WAV files (16 bit, 44.1KHz) in the same folder (C:\songs) with the names like Sunshine-bass.wav, Sunshinedrums.wav, etc.

In addition to the **Stem Splitter**, there is also a **Stem Splitter Player**. While it offers similar functionality, this window allows you to play the stem tracks without triggering the Band-in-a-Box style tracks to play. To open it, go to *File* | *Open Special* | *Open Stem Splitter Player* or *Audio* | *Open Stem Splitter Player*.

The **Stem Splitter Player** offers additional features, including a dedicated library of previously stemmed songs, allowing you to easily retrieve and play them at any time. Enjoy exploring and having fun with the Stem Splitter Player!



### VST3 Support

Band-in-a-Box now supports VST3 plugins, allowing you to use them alongside VST2 and DXi plugins for MIDI or audio tracks.

To use VST3 plugins, open the **Mixer** and click on the **[Plugins]** tab. Then, select the track you want to apply the plugin to, and right-click on the slot where you want to use the plugin. Normally, it's the first slot unless you're adding multiple plugins to the track. From the menu, select *Choose VST3 Plugin* from the menu.

	Mixer	Plugins	L
	Vo	lume	
Bass	M S 🕷 ->	>[Default Synth]: CoyoteWT Nor	10 <u>90</u>
Piano	MS	Show Plugin Window	90
Drums	MS	Choose VST3 Plugin 📐	
		Choose VST2/Dxi Plugin	90

This will open the **VST3 MIDI Instrument Selector** window. When you first open this window, the plugin list will be empty, and it will ask you to scan for VST3 plugins. Answer "Yes" to begin the scan. Once the scan is complete, you will have a list of VST3 plugins to choose from.

M [Bass] [Slot 1]				-	
	VST3 М	IDI Instrument S	elector		
Name 🔺	Format	Category	Manufacturer		Version
Band-in-a-Box DAW VST3 Plugin	VST3	Instrument	PG Music Inc		7.0.0
Bucket ONE	VST3	Instrument Synth	Full Bucket M	1usic	1.1.1
BucketPops	VST3	Instrument Synth	Full Bucket N	lusic	1.1.5
Dexed	VST3	Instrument Synth	Digital Subu	rban	1.0.0
Oxid	VST3	Instrument Synth	Full Bucket M	1usic	1.0.2
sforzando	VST3	Instrument	Plogue Art e	t Technologie,	Inc 2.1.1.1
Stigma	VST3	Instrument Synth	Full Bucket M	1usic	1.3.2
Tricent	VST3	Instrument Synth	Full Bucket N	lusic	1.1.3
Options				Rescan )	Choose

The plugin list is displayed with columns, and clicking on a column heading allows you to sort by name, format, category, manufacturer, or version number.

The **[Options]** button provides functions such as adding a scan directory, removing the selected VST3 plugin, showing the folder of the selected VST3 plugin, and more.

Scan for VST3 Plugins in Search Directories
- C:\Users\mtsubota\AppData\Loca\\Programs\Common\VST3 - C:\Program Files\Common Files\VST3 Add VST3 Search Directory Reset to defaults
Scan for VST3 in a Specific Directory Look for VST3 Plugins
Show folder containing selected VST3 Plugins
Remove selected VST3 Plugins from list Remove any VST3 Plugins whose files no longer exist Remove all VST3 Plugins
Options )

Add VST3 Search Directory lets you specify additional folder locations to scan if you have VST3 plugins not installed in the default location (*C:\Program Files\Common Files\VST3*). If you accidentally add an incorrect folder, selecting *Reset to defaults* will remove any custom folders.

*Scan for VST3 in a Specific Directory* is useful if you have a folder of VST3 plugins that you want to add to Band-in-a-Box once but do not want them scanned every time.

*Look for VST3 Plugins* allows you to add individual VST3 files without adding the entire folder.

If you're having trouble with a plugin, select *Show folder containing selected VST Plugins* to locate the VST3 file for the selected plugin.

You can press the **[Rescan]** button any time you have new or updated plugins.

To load a VST3 plugin, double-click on it in the list or press the [Choose] button.

Here is the VST3 of Sforzando loaded. Now you can use the VST3 plugin just like other plugin types such as VST2 or DXi.



If you want to remove the loaded VST3 plugin from the track, right-click on it in the Mixer and choose Remove Plugin from the menu.

	Mixer		Plu	gins	1
		Volume			Pan
Bass	MS®	sforzando -V	ST3	None	
Piano	MS*		Plugin Window		
Drums	MS÷	Bypas			
Guitar	MS÷		se VST3 Plugin se VST2/Dxi Plug		
Melody	MS#	Choo	e Hi-Q Patch P	lugin	
Audio	MISLA	Remo	ve Plugin 🔓		

### **AI Lyrics Generator**

Band-in-a-Box has many more AI features, including creative songwriting functions that suggest or generate themes, styles, titles, and even entire song ideas. It also offers customized AI lyrics generation, allowing you to create lyrics from scratch, generate the next line, or experiment with rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words, or alliterations. You can enhance your existing lyrics by adding vivid imagery, emotion, richer vocabulary, or more natural phrasing. The **AI Lyrics Generator** consolidates all these features, allowing you to easily tailor your lyrics to fit your song. With six lyric modes - Word Suggestions, Inspiration, Songwriting, Improvements, Full Song, and Custom - you can refine your lyrics in numerous ways.

Note: An internet connection is required to use these features.

To access these features, go to the menu Edit | Lyrics | Open AI Lyrics Generator or hit the AIL Enter keys.



AI Lyrics Mode: There are six modes to choose from.



1. Word/Phrase Suggestions: Find rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words, or alliterations for a specific word or phrase.

- 2. Songwriting Assistant: Chat with the AI assistant to help develop your song idea.
- 3. Inspiration: Generate song themes, titles, or even entire song ideas, complete with examples.
- 4. Lyrics Improvement: Refine, rewrite, extend, or add to your lyrics.

5. Full Song Lyrics: Generate complete song lyrics matching a specific form (e.g., AABA), the number of lines per section, and other details.

6. Custom: Ask the AI anything and have fun exploring creative ideas!

#### Mode 1 - Word/Phrase Suggestions: Find rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words/phrase, or alliterations for a specific word or phrase.

AI Lyrics Mode Word/Phrase Suggestions				
Word/Phrase Sugge	stions Generate		AI Response:	
Find related words. Ch	noose the suggestion type,		foam	^
enter text and optional elements to provide me			dome	
Suggestion Type	Rhymes 🗸		comb	
# of suggestions	Auto 🗸		rome	
Enter single word or P	Phrase		tome	
home	d text from "Scratch Pad"		chrome	
			gnome	~

This mode lets you input a word or phrase and find rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words/phrases, or alliterations. You can enter a word or phrase by typing it directly or by selecting text from other memo controls, such as the scratchpad.

If you have a song idea with a specific theme, genre, or lyrics, enter them in the "Common Elements" section. This will ensure that the rhymes, synonyms, and other suggestions are tailored to fit your song.

Mode 2 - Songwriting Assistant: Chat with the AI assistant to help develop your song idea.

AI Lyrics Mode Songwriting Assistant	
Songwriting Assistant Generate	AI Response:
Brainstorm ideas or get guidance for your song. Type your thoughts or questions below, and optionally fill the "common elements" -themes,	That sounds great! Driving your truck home is such a relatable and A evocative theme, especially in country music. It can evoke feelings of nostalgia, freedom, and the simple joys of life. Let's build on that idea!
Enter text, press Generate & start the chat:	Here are a few questions to help refine your vision:
	<ol> <li>What kind of emotions do you want to convey? Is it more about the joy of returning home, a sense of longing, or maybe reflecting on the journey?</li> <li>Do you have any specific imagery or scenes in mind while</li> </ol>
×	2. Do you have any specific imagery or scenes in mind while driving? Maybe the landscape, the weather, or something happening on the road?     3. Are there any specific experiences or memories you'd like to

Simply start the conversation with something like, "Let's get started" or share your idea, such as "I want to write a country song about hard work and blue-collar life." Alternatively, you can start by asking for themes suggestions, choose one, and the generate lyrics based on that theme.

Mode 3 - Inspiration: Generate song themes, titles, or even entire song ideas, complete with examples.

AI Lyrics Mode Inspiration	
Inspiration Generate	AI Response:
Generate a list of potential song themes, titles or an entire song concept with examples.	**Title**: Homebound Highway
Complete Song Idea	driving through familiar landscapes, and the warmth of returning to loved ones.
O Titles # of suggestions	**Verse Example**: Pavement stretches under the setting sun,
Additional instructions/guidelines	Dusty roads where my heart's always run, Windows down, feel the freedom breeze, Every mile brings me doser to where I believe.
~	**Chorus Example**: v

The **Complete Song Idea** function generates lyrics for an entire song, incorporating any information you provide, including details from the "Common Elements" section. At the end of the suggested lyrics, you'll see style suggestions to use in Band-in-a-Box. Click on the [Styles] tab of the MultiPicker Library and type the suggested styles (e.g., Traditional Country, Americana, Southern Rock) into the text filter area to find them.

The Themes function provides various song themes based on any ideas you input.

The Titles function generates song titles that align with your desired theme or genre.

Mode 4 - Lyric Improvements: Refine, rewrite, extend, or add to your lyrics.

AI Lyrics Mode Lyric Improvements ~	
Lyric Improvement Generate	AI Response:
Improve your lyrics by enhancing or extending	Refined lyrics with a country theme about driving home
Refine lyrics by     more natural phrasingenhance imagery    add emotion     other _e.g. shorter line length     Suggest the next line of lyrics     Rewrite the lyrics OExtend the lyrics     additionale.g use happier, informal tone	The sun dips low on the horizon, As the radio plays our favorite tune, Cruisin' down this winding road, I'm on my way back home to you.
Existing Lyrics: The sun is setting on the horizon, Radio's playin' our favorite song,	~

In this mode, you can enhance your lyrics in the following ways:

- Refining phrasing for a more natural flow, vivid imagery, richer vocabulary, and deeper emotion
- Suggesting the next line to complement your lyrics
- Rewriting the lyrics for a fresh perspective
- Expanding the lyrics to develop the theme further

As with other modes, any information entered in the "Common Elements" section will help tailor the response to your specific settings.

Mode 5 - Full Song Lyrics: Generate complete song lyrics matching a specific form (e.g., AABA), the number of lines per section, and other details.

AI Lyrics Mode Full	Song Lyrics 🗸 🗸		
Full Song Lyric G	eneration Generate	AI Response:	
	lyrics matching song form.	**Title: On My Way Back Home**	^
Song Form	AABA	**Verse 1**	
Lines per section	4	The sun is setting low, painting skies of gold, The road stretches ahead, with stories to be told,	
Line length	Short (2-4 syllables) ~	Got my windows down, feel that warm breeze blow, I'm on my way back home, where my heart's aglow.	
Additional instruction	ons/guidelines	**Verse 2**	
	^ ~	The radio's playing our favorite song, With every mile I drive, I know where I belong, The gravel's crunching underneath my wheels, I'm on my way back home, it's the life I feel.	~

This mode generates a complete song of lyrics that match the form and number of bars for each section you specify. For example, if each line of lyrics represents two bars of music, then 4 lines of lyrics would equal 8 bars. So, if you want a 32-bar song with 8-bar sections, select a form like AABA, set 4 lines per section, and choose the number of words per line.

Mode 6 - Custom: Ask the AI anything and have fun exploring creative ideas!

AI Lyrics Mode Custom - about any	thing ~		
User Input:	Generate	AI Response:	
What are the notes of an F9 chord?		An F9 chard consists of the notes F, A, C, Eb, and G. Specifically, it includes the root (F), the major third (A), the perfect fifth (C), the minor seventh (Eb), and the ninth (G). Now, for your country song about driving your truck home, here are some ideas and lynic fragments to build on your theme: **Verse 1:** Rolling down this dusty road, With the sunset in my rearview, Every mile brings me doser, To the love that I once knew.	
	*	**Chorus:**	¥.

You can ask anything in any wording you prefer. For example, you might ask "What are the notes of an F9 chord?"

The Common Elements section applies to all lyric modes. It allows you to optionally provide information about your song, such as its theme, genre, language, lyric fragments, and creativity level. Common Elements Senabled Clear

Enabled: If this option is disabled, any information in this section will be ignored.

Theme of song: Describe the idea or story behind your song.

Genre: Specify the genre of the song, such as "Heavy Rock" or "Children's song about the zoo."

Language: Choose the language for the lyrics. If you leave it blank (default), the lyrics will be in English.

Lyric Fragments: Provide any existing lyric fragments, and these will be considered when generating the lyrics.

Creativity: Higher settings encourage the assistant to be more creative and inventive in generating the lyrics. You can press the [Clear] button to erase all entered information.

There is a User Scratch Pad where you can save your ideas. This space is for your use only, allowing you to copy and paste your thoughts or AI-generated suggestions so you won't lose them. The contents of this pad will be saved to the current song.



10 More Creative

Optional shared settings for all modes. Use these to help shape the AI content and style

country

e.g. Englis

Lyrics Fragments - enter any existing lyrics/ideas

Driving my truck home

Theme of song

I'm on my way back home

Creativity=7 (0 to 10)

Genre

Language

More 0 Factual

There's a new one-stop MIDI Patch Picker with over 1,100 MIDI patches (instrument sounds) to choose from, all categorized by GM numbers.

To open it, press the F7 key, and then click on the [Patches] tab.



The track selector allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the patch list will be applied to this track.

Track + Melody: Instrument: 1 Acoustic Piano [ Mel]

You will see a complete list of MIDI patches, and you can search for a patch by name or filter the list by Instruments, Types, GM, Hi-Q, Playable RealTracks, Drums, and/or SynthMaster.



You can hear a pre-made demo of the selected patch by pressing the [Demo] button. The [+] button provides options to enable internetbased demo playback, loop the demo, and adjust its volume.

Press the [Apply] button to assign the selected patch to the current track. To assign the patch to the current track and play the song, press the [Generate] button.

### **MultiPicker Library Enhanced**

The MultiPicker Library is enhanced with new tabs for the SongPicker, MIDI Patch Picker, Chord Builder, AI Lyrics Generator, and Song Titles Browser, and all tabs are logically organized.

There is an option to open the MultiPicker Library instead of modal dialogs for the pickers and AI/Assistant features.

Note: By default, the Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs option in the Edit menu or the track button's right-click menu is enabled, but you can override this setting with the Shift and Ctrl keys. For example, selecting Open SongPicker from File | Open Special or the [Open] toolbar button menu will open the MultiPicker Library, showing the SongPicker. Holding the Shift key while selecting the Open SongPicker menu item will open the modal SongPicker, and holding the Ctrl key while selecting this menu item will open the MultiPicker Library, showing the SongPicker.

When opened, the window will automatically return to the last tab you were viewing.

Press the F7 key to open the MultiPicker Library, and click on the tab to access each feature.

Songs Styles RealTracks RealDrums Loops UserTk MIDI Sup. MIDI Tk MIDI Sol. Mel. Patches Chords Lyrics Titles

The [Songs] tab opens the SongPicker, which displays information for all songs in a specific folder, including title, key, time signature, genre, form, and more.

							-		-			
RealDrums	Loops UserTk MIDI	Sup. MIDI TK	MIDI Sol.	Mel.	Pate	ches	Chords	Lyrics	Title	5		
							lear Filter					
		_										
Genre/Fee	el 💌 Chords/Melady 💌	Other 💌										
. This is the h	ome folder Change to Epider	E:\bb\Demos\MIDLSh	ule Demos	Stules00		) pen in	Home					
								Tempo	Genre	Feel	Form	Dat ^
Jubi oluci					Lynca		-					20:
				5								202
												202
						-						202
			M			c	4	120	Pop	Ev16	1-16*3	201
	Ballad for Gloria.MGU	BOSANEW, STY	м			F	4	100	Jazz	Ev8	5-36*3	202
	POPBAL_2.MGU	POPBAL_2.STY	м	s		F	4	90	Pop	Ev8	1-32*3	201
	Disembodied Repertoire.MGU	BOSANEW.STY	м			G	4	105	Jazz	Ev8	5-36*3	201
	OLDTYME1.MGU	OLDTYME1.STY	м			D	4	130	Cou	Sw16	1-24*3	202
	BLUHILL.MGU	BLUHILL.STY	м	S		Eb	4	103	Pop	Sw8	1-32*3	201 🗸
												>
			Sorter	by: Title								
n t=160 Ev8	4/4 [BOSANEW.STY] [Jazz]	[Melody]										
Ab	Bb   Gm7	Ab		EA	Open Sp	ecial						
		I C9		1			Recent		Eavorite	Eau	orite Folde	Eine
			7Ъ5		Upen		necent			14	0.000	
GmMaj7   Cm7	/ Gm7 F9   Bb6		765		Search		Bebuild		Ác.	tion Men	u	Defa
Cm7	AbMaj7	I Fm			0.00101				~~~			Jorde
Cm/												
	RealDrums Genre/Fee This is the h SubFolder N t=160 Ev8	RealDruns         Loops         UserTk         MID           Genre,Feel         Chords/Melody         ▼           This is the home folder         Charge to Folder           Subfider         File         Afternoon Teoparden MGU           Afternoon Teoparden MGU         Afternoon Teoparden MGU           Afternoon Teoparden MGU         Afternoon Teoparden MGU           Balad for Gons MGU         DISCO_LINGU           Disemboded Reportbins MGU         DISCO_LINGU           Disemboded Reportbins MGU         BLHILL MGU           In In100 Ev8 4/4 (BUSANEW/STY) [Jazz]         I           I dealag7         0 em3           I can7         75           I dealag7         1 Gen7           I can7         75           I can7         1 Gen7           I can7         1 Gen7	RealDruns         Loops         UserTk         MIDI Sup.         MIDI Tk         MIDI Tk           Gerre/Feel         Chodd/Melody         Other            This is the home folder         Chadge to Folder: FNbbD/Demod/MIDI St            SubFolder         Field         Chadge to Folder: FNbbD/Demod/MIDI St           Afternoon Teagorden.MGJ         J32QUINT.STY         Afternoon Teagorden.MGJ         J32QUINT.STY           Afternoon Teagorden.MGJ         DSCAREW.STY         Amusing Tumple. MGJ         C_ETRO.STY           Balad for Gonight.MGJ         DSCAREW.STY         DISCO_L.STY         DISCO_L.STY           Deembdedel Repetitore.MGJ         BOSAREW.STY         DURMEL.STY           No         The bit is on is on is on is on is on is on its on its on is on its on it	Gerre,Feel ▼ Chords/Melody ▼ Other ▼ This is the home tolder Charge to Folder: FubD/DemostMIDI Style Demost SubFolder File SubFolder File Afternoon Teggeden.MGU 3A2QUINT.STY M Aftered Stuff.MGU BOSANEW.STY M Amung Turnpike.MU C_ETHRO.STY M DISCO_LINGU DUSCO_LISTY M Balad for Gloris.MGU BOSANEW.STY M Deembedied.Repertoire.MGU BOSANEW.STY M Deembedied.Repertoire.MGU BOSANEW.STY M DESCHOOL	RealDruns         Loops         UserTk         MIDI Sup.         MIDI Tk         MIDI Sol.         Mel.           Gerre/Fee         Chords/Melody         Other                Mel.  <	ReadDrums         Loops         UserTk         MIDI Sup.         MIDI Tk         MIDI Sol.         Mel.         Path           Gerre/Feet         Chords/Melody         Other	ReaDrums     Loops     UserTk     MIDI Sup.     MIDI Tk     MIDI Sol.     Mel.     Patches       Gerre/Feet     Chords/Melody     Other           This is the home folder     Charge to Folder. FLbb/Demos/MIDI Style Demot/Styles00x.          SubFolder     File     Style     Melody     Solast     Lyrics Key       Afternoon Teografen.MGU     32QUINT.STY     M     S     C       Afternoon Teografen.MGU     DSOAREW.STY     M     C       Discolder     Jungle     DISCOLSTY     M     C       Discolder for Gina MQU     DISCOLSTY     M     C       Discolder     Jungle     DISCOLSTY     M     D       Discolder     Jungle     DISCOLSTY     M     D       Discolder     DISCOLSTY     M     D	RealDruns         Loops         UserTk         MIDI Sup.         MIDI Tk         MIDI Sol.         Mel.         Patches         Chords           Gerreg/Feet         Chords/Melody         Other           Clear Filer         Clear Filer           Gerreg/Feet         Chords/Melody         Other           Clear Filer         Clear Filer           This is the home folder         Chords/Melody         Other          Clear Filer         Clear Filer           SubFidder         File         Style         Medoy         Solut         Lyrics         Key         TmeSig           Afternoon         Tesgarden.MGU         32QUINT.STY         M         S         C         4           Afternoon Tesgarden.MGU         DSONEW.STY         M         C         4           Apprecided Monight.MGU         C_UETHRO.STY         M         C         4           Discoler_UMGU         DSONEW.STY         M         C         4           Deemboded Reperture.MGU         DSONEW.STY         M         D         4           NUMULLMGU         BLUHILL.STY         M         D         4           BLUHILLAGU         BLUHILLSTY         M         D         E	ReadDrums         Loops         UserTk         MIDI Sup.         MIDI Tk         MIDI Sol.         Mel.         Patches         Chords         Lyrics           Gerre/Feet         Chords/Melody         Other           Clear Filter         Clear Filter           Gerre/Feet         Chords/Melody         Other            Clear Filter           This is the home folder         Chords/Melody         Other               Afternoon Teografen.MGJ         JAZQUINT.STY         M         S         C         4         130           Afternoon Teografen.MGJ         JAZQUINT.STY         M         C         4         145           Apprecided Monoight.MGU         C_2ETHR0.STY         M         C         4         125           DISCO_LMAJ         DISCO_LSTY         M         C         4         126           Balad for Gonight.MGU         BOSAREW.STY         M         F         4         100           DIPOPBAL_MAUJ         BULHILL.STY         M         S         F         4         103           Bulad for Gonight.MGU         BOSAREW.STY         M         S         F         4         104 <tr< td=""><td>RealDruns         Loops         UserTk         MIDL Ts.p.         MIDL Tk         MIDL Ts.d.         Mel.         Patches         Chords         Lyrics         Title           Gerreg/Feel         Chords/Melody         Other         Image: Chords/Melody         Image: Chordy         Imad</td><td>ReadDrums         Loops         UserTk         MIDI Sup.         MIDI Tk         MIDI Sol.         Mel.         Patches         Chords         Lyrics         Titles           Gerre [Fee]         Chords/Melody         Other         Clear Filter         Clear Filter         Clear Filter           SAFrider         Filte         Chords/Melody         Other         Clear Filter         Clear Filter           SAFrider         Filte         Style         Melody         Solidst         Lyrics         Key         TimeSig         Tempo         Gerre         Feed         Afternoon Teagarden.MGJ         JA2QUINT.STY         M         S         C         4         130         Jazz         Sw8         Afternoon Teagarden.MGJ         JA2QUINT.STY         M         S         C         4         145         Cou         Evid         Sw1         Diazz         Evid         Anusing Tumple. MGJ         C_2ETHR0.STY         M         C         4         145         Cou         Evid         Cou         Evid         Gou         Evid         Cou         Evid         Cou         Evid         Gou         Evid         Cou         Evid         Cou         Evid         Gou         Evid         Gou         Ev</td><td>ReaDruns         Loops         UserTk         MIDI Tk         Discover         Discover         Title         Discover         Discover         Title         Discover         Discover         Title         Discover         Title         Discover         Feel         Form         Software         Software         Software         Software         Software         Software         Software         Software         Software         Midi Table         Software         Software</td></tr<>	RealDruns         Loops         UserTk         MIDL Ts.p.         MIDL Tk         MIDL Ts.d.         Mel.         Patches         Chords         Lyrics         Title           Gerreg/Feel         Chords/Melody         Other         Image: Chords/Melody         Image: Chordy         Imad	ReadDrums         Loops         UserTk         MIDI Sup.         MIDI Tk         MIDI Sol.         Mel.         Patches         Chords         Lyrics         Titles           Gerre [Fee]         Chords/Melody         Other         Clear Filter         Clear Filter         Clear Filter           SAFrider         Filte         Chords/Melody         Other         Clear Filter         Clear Filter           SAFrider         Filte         Style         Melody         Solidst         Lyrics         Key         TimeSig         Tempo         Gerre         Feed         Afternoon Teagarden.MGJ         JA2QUINT.STY         M         S         C         4         130         Jazz         Sw8         Afternoon Teagarden.MGJ         JA2QUINT.STY         M         S         C         4         145         Cou         Evid         Sw1         Diazz         Evid         Anusing Tumple. MGJ         C_2ETHR0.STY         M         C         4         145         Cou         Evid         Cou         Evid         Gou         Evid         Cou         Evid         Cou         Evid         Gou         Evid         Cou         Evid         Cou         Evid         Gou         Evid         Gou         Ev	ReaDruns         Loops         UserTk         MIDI Tk         Discover         Discover         Title         Discover         Discover         Title         Discover         Discover         Title         Discover         Title         Discover         Feel         Form         Software         Software         Software         Software         Software         Software         Software         Software         Software         Midi Table         Software         Software

The **[Titles]** tab opens the Song Titles Browser. It shows basic information for over 21,000 popular songs. Select a song, and it will find styles that match the tempo, key, feel, and other characteristics of the selected song.

r String					Clear Fi	ter Reque	st		
Apply Genre TimeSi	g 🔻 Feel 💌 Tempo 💌 D	Decades 💌 Other 🖞	•		style:	JAZFRED.STY			
Fitle	Artists[Keys], [W]riters	Genre	Key	Tempo	Feel	TimeSig	Decade	Vocals	^
Abidjan	Ray Barretto	Latin	Cm	120	Ev16	4	1960s	ML	
Abilene	George Hamilton IV	Country	F	105	Sw8	4	1990s	MH	
About a Girl	The Academy Is	Medium Rock	Α	200	Ev8	4	2000s	MH	
About A Girl	Nirvana	Medium Rock	E	135	Ev8	4	1990s	MH	
About You Now Sugababes		Modern Pop	E	165	Ev8	4	2000s	FH	
Above All	Michael W. Smith	Ballad	Bb	65	Ev16	4	2000s 1960s	MH	
Above And Beyond	Buck Owens	Country	G	155 S	Sw8			MH	
Abracadabra	Steve Miller Band	Lite Pop	Am	125	Ev8	4	1980s	MH	
									>
2 items in list			Sorted by:	Title,Cover,Ar	tist,Genre				
e=Abacab ist(s)=Genesis	1	Browse for more	info						
nre=Heavy Rock bGenre=Synth Pop		Info (Google s	earch)	YouTu	be	Spotif	İy	Spotify (Title	Only)

The [Chords] tab is for the Chord Builder, which has sub-tabs for Progression Builder and Chord Picker.

n Chords (MultiPicker Libr	ary) [Jazz Fred w/ F	Piano, _JAZFRED	.STY, [Jazz] [4	4/4] [Sw8] [1	t=85-210]						
Songs Styles RealTracks	RealDrums Lo	oops UserTk	MIDI Sup.	MIDI Tk	MIDI Sol	. Mel.	Patche	s Chord	ls Lyrics	Titles	
Progression Builder Chord Pick	ker										
Chord Theory (CommonChords)	1 b2	2	b3	3	4	#4	5	b6	6	b7	7
Diatonic	C .	Dm .		Em .	F .		G.		Am .		Bm7b5 .
Dominant 7	C7 .	D7 .		E7 .	F7 .		G7 .		A7 .		B7 .
Slash Chords	C/G .	D/F# .	E	E/G# .	F/A		G/B .		Am/E .		
Parallel Minor (Cm=Eb)	Cm .	[	Eb .		Fm .		Gm .	Ab .	[	Bb .	]
Diminished / Half Diminished	Cdim . C#dim		Ebdim .		Fi	#m7b5 .					Bm7b5 .
All (Common)	C . C#	. D .	Eb .	Ε.	F .	F# .	G.	Ab .	Α.	Bb .	Β.
Bar5C KeyofC Jazz	Highlight Current Highlight Sugges			Var.		ow All Possi			w a chord wit		ar Chord
, 1	Migninghi sugges	ted Next Chords	Ŀ	Enter cho	ra when circ	скеа	np. sniit+cii	sk to hisais	w a choru wi	nuut enten	ing it.

Thank you for taking time to read this introduction to Band-in-a-Box 2025!

### **Chapter 4: The Main Screen**

### **Main Screen Overview**

Band-in-a-Box supports Windows<sup>®</sup> themes. It will use the current theme that you have selected in the Windows<sup>®</sup> Control Panel to use for windows and dialogs.

The main screen gives direct access to the major features and program settings of Band-in-a-Box for ease and convenience during a session. There are seven different areas on the main screen.



- 1. The **Status Bar** is used to show program running status messages and path names of the currently loaded song. This area also includes the **Menu Bar**, with typical Windows<sup>®</sup> menus for the program settings. Immediately below it are the **Track buttons**, where instruments are assigned and sounds are chosen. Right-click on the instrument names to open a menu of settings for that instrument.
- 2. The **Main Tool Bar** has buttons for direct access to important program features and menus. Hold the mouse cursor on any button to see a pop-up hint that describes its function.
- 3. The **Song Panel** includes the song title and all the other settings for the song such as its Key Signature, Tempo, and Chorus settings. The **[Song]** and **[Style]** buttons offer various ways of selecting songs and styles, including the **SongPicker** and **StylePicker** dialogs.
- 4. The Function Tool Bars are organized into groups of buttons for related features such as Transport, Tools, Views, and Tracks.
- 5. The Progress Bar displays a timeline for the current song.
- 6. The **Mixer** provides live control of parts with Volume, Pan, Reverb, and Tone settings. It also supports the assignment of plugins and patches to individual parts and has a piano keyboard display.
- 7. The **Chord Sheet** occupies the lower part of the screen. Chord changes for the song are typed into the numbered bars (cells) in the sheet. Part markers (a, b, through x) are entered here to switch between up to 24 Band-in-a-Box substyles. Repeats and endings are also shown.

The Band-in-a-Box window is resizable. When the window size changes, the Chord Sheet, Notation, and other windows redraw in proportion to the new size. This allows you to have Band-in-a-Box open as a small window on screen with other programs, and you still see a full Chord Sheet. The screen size is remembered between sessions. To resize the window, first unmaximize it. Then use the sizing control at the bottom right. The various Band-in-a-Box windows will scale as you do this. Band-in-a-Box will remember the position and size of the window between sessions.

### **Status Bar**

### Band-in-a-Box for Windows [C:\bb\ZZJAZZ.MG1] [RealDrums=JazzBrushes#1\_145] 2:51 [Jazz Swing Style] (100% Tempo) Bar 1a, Beat 1

The name of the open song is identified in the status bar at the top of the screen. The full file name and path name are shown, as well as audio track information if present, the length of the song in minutes and seconds, and the current position of the highlight cell. Other "running status" messages such as Soloist Generation and Song Generation display in the status bar.

The status bar changes during playback to show additional information like the current bar and chorus location and the current style. The onscreen file name includes "\*" when a file has been changed.

### **Track Buttons**

### ● Master Bass ● Piano ● Drums ● Guitar ● Strings ● Melody ● =Soloist ● Thru ● Audio

This bar shows tracks in Band-in-a-Box, including:

- The Melody track, where you can record your own MIDI melody. Or just use it as a sequencer track to record any MIDI track.
- The Soloist track, for solos generated by the Band-in-a-Box Soloist. This track can also be used as a MIDI sequencer track if not needed for a solo.
- The Thru track for play-along on an outboard MIDI device or with the Band-in-a-Box Wizard feature.
- The Audio track for your recorded vocal or instrumental part, or an imported audio file.
- The color of the track name indicates its type or state.
- White indicates that the track is empty and is not in use.
- Yellow indicates a MIDI track playing a Band-in-a-Box MIDI part.
- Green indicates a RealTrack. If the track name is underlined, it also has RealChart notation. If [V] is shown, the track has a video RealTracks.
- Blue indicates a MIDI SuperTracks.
- Orange is an Audio Performance track.

- Red means that the track has been muted. When one of the tracks is being soloed, all other tracks will change color to red.
- For the Audio track, orange shows that an audio recording is present on the track.

If you have customized the track settings of a song (e.g., by overriding the settings in a style and putting a different RealTracks), it will be indicated by an equal sign in the track name by an (e.g., =Piano).

With previous versions of Band-in-a-Box, the tracks were always called the same names "Bass, Piano, Drums, Guitar, and Strings." Now the names match the styles, and if the 2 tracks have the same name, numbers will follow. For example, if you load in the Slow Bluegrass Waltz style, you will see these names: Bass, Guitar 1, Mandolin, Guitar 2, Banjo.

Note: If you prefer the "default" track labels (Bass/Piano/Drums/Guitar/Strings/Melody/Soloist), uncheck the "Auto-Generate Track Labels" option in the Preferences dialog or the Mixer's settings tab.

RealDrums can be added to any track, not just the Drums track, so you can have more than one drums track. To do this, right-click on the track button and select *Choose RealDrums* from the menu. When there are multiple drums tracks, they will be automatically called Drums 1, Drums 2 etc.

### **Utility Tracks**

In addition to the tracks shown on the track button bar, there are 16 editable Utility tracks, which can be used for audio and/or MIDI. You can generate RealTracks, RealDrums, Loops, MIDI SuperTracks, etc. on the Utility tracks. You can record audio or import an audio file to the Utility tracks to play, edit, or harmonize the audio. You can copy or move audio, MIDI, or both from other tracks to the Utility tracks. You can record MIDI or import a MIDI file to the Utility tracks for playback, notation display, or editing.

### Master Button Menu

Right-click on the Master button to open a menu of commands that will apply to all tracks. For example, you can mute/un-mute all tracks, freeze/un-freeze all tracks, set the song to simple arrangement, export the song as an audio file, etc.

### **Track Buttons Menu**

Right-click or double-click on a track button for a menu of settings and actions for the selected track. The menu is organized into groups allowing easier selection of track types: audio (RealTracks, UserTracks, Loops) or MIDI (MIDI SuperTracks, classic MIDI tracks) and track settings/actions.

### Toolbars

The toolbar buttons give quick access to program features. They are grouped according to function.

### **Toolbar Modes**

There are three modes for the toolbar.

You can switch the toolbar modes using the Mode Selector buttons at the top left of the screen.

1. Smaller, configurable toolbar with tabbed interface.

Tip: To see the buttons in color, open the Display Options dialog (Options | Preferences | [Display]) and press the [Choose Skin] button.

In this mode, the **[CUSTOM]** tab lets you select and add buttons in the order that you want. First, click on the [+] button on the right to open a palette of buttons. Then, while holding down the **Ctrl** key, drag buttons around to add, remove, or set the order.

2. Taller toolbar, with fixed on-screen Mixer, useful for people with hi-res screens.

3. DAW mode. This makes a small screen, always on top. This is useful when you drag-and-drop tracks to your favorite DAW.

### **Drop Station**



The **Drop Station** is used to drag and drop tracks from Band-in-a-Box to Digital Audio Workstations (DAWs) that don't support direct drag and drop. Many DAWs will allow you to do this directly, but if your DAW does not support the direct drop of a track that is not yet generated, you can drag from a radio button (Master, Bass, Piano, etc.) to the Drop Station.

The Drop Station shows six different file types. Your file will be rendered to the file type you drop it in and the button will change color to orange, indicating that the file is accepted and being prepared.

When you drop the track to the [+] in the center, you are presented with a dialog, where you can choose a file format and other render options.

When the button turns bright green, the track has been generated and is ready to drag from the Drop zone to your DAW.

The Drop panel has a right-click menu, allowing you to copy the resulting file to a favorite folder, open the favorite folder, start/stop the DAW Plugin mode, upload to Dropbox, and more.

The **[DAW Plugin]** button has two menu items. One starts or ends the plugin mode, which lets you drag and drop MIDI or audio files from Band-in-a-Box to your DAW or Explorer. The other opens a **Plugin Settings** dialog, which controls drag 'n' drop operations.

### **Progress Bar**

### 

This bar displays a timeline for the current song. The current time is marked with a gray vertical line. You can click on the bar to move the current time to that point. Part markers are marked with colored (blue, green, etc.) vertical lines and the beginning of each chorus is marked with outlines. You can double-click on the bar to start playback from that point.

### Mixer

The Mixer window shows the current state of the tracks and allows easy changes or adjustments.

	Mixer	Plugins	Piano	s	Patches	<b>₩</b> • • <b>4</b> – 1
	Volu	me	Pan 0.0		Reverb	Tone
Bass	MS	123:Bass, Acoustic, CountryWaltz !				
	ļ		+3.16		+1.66	
Piano	M S 🛞 20	7:Piano, Rhythm CountryWaltz Sw	140			
Drums	and an inclusion		-0.58		-0.71	
Diamo	MSE Re	alDrums=NashClassicWaltzSw^4-a:		nare, Ride		
Guitar	MS	83:Guitar, Electric, Rhythm Country	0.0	140	-5.61 (I	
		sociality electric, knya in country		1-0	-1.50	
Strings	M S 🛞 👡	92:Guitar, Electric, Rhythm Country	WaltzGrittyA-B Sw	140		
Melody			- <b>6</b> 2.51			
Melody		trument: 57 Trumpet		_		
Soloist	MS	trument: 1 Acoustic Piano	+0.38		+0.56	
		trument: 1 Acoustic Plano	+3.32		-0.42	
Audio	M S 🐳 👩	No Patch Change >				
Utility#1			+2.34			32 (
O tillty#1	MS 🔬 🛛 🗸	No Patch Change >				
Utility#2	MISIM	: No Patch Change >				
		No Patch Changè >				THIS SONG
Master	MS *					ALL SONGS 4

The window can be embedded in the main screen and is horizontally resizable to allow more room for the Chord Sheet, Notation, Piano Roll, or Audio Edit window.

In the normal screen mode, the window can be embedded at the top right of the screen or the bottom right. You can set this with the "Embedded Mixer Top Right" option in the Settings tab.

The small button at the top right corner will switch to the floating mode, which allows you to resize or move the window to anywhere on the screen.

In the floating mode, you can change the window's opacity. Left-click on these buttons to change the opacity by a significant amount, or right-click on them to change it by a small amount.

💿 You can select the tracks to display in the Mixer. Click on the "eye" button at the bottom right corner and check the tracks to display.

The Mixer can scroll visible track panels. Use the arrow buttons at the bottom right corner, or the mouse wheel if it is not used for controlling sliders and dials.

The Mixer automatically shows active tracks and hides unused tracks when playback starts. You can set this with the "Auto Show/Hide Tracks When Starting Playback" option in the Settings tab.

You can change the track panel height by moving the mouse wheel while holding down the Ctrl key.

When resizing the window, the track panel height will be restricted to the customized settings. For example, if the maximum panel height is set to a low value, then when you expand the window, there will be black portion below the track panels, but if it's set to a higher value, then when you expand the window, each track panel will be stretched to fill the window.

You can drag track labels from the Mixer and drop them to the Drop Station to render audio or MIDI files.

You can double-click on the track label to rename it.

Right-click on a track label for a menu of settings and actions for the selected track. The menu is organized into groups allowing easier selection of track types: audio (RealTracks, UserTracks, Loops) or MIDI (MIDI SuperTracks, classic MIDI tracks) and track settings/actions. The window has five different screens for Mixer, Plugins, Piano, Patches, and Settings.

The default screen is Mixer.

	Mixer	Plugins	Pianos	Ϋ́	Patches	<b>(\$</b> )⊡
	Volume		Pan		Reverb	
Dees			-2.71	0.0		
Bass	M S 🚳 ~1388	Bass, Acoustic, Jazz Sw 140 (Very	/ Simple)			
D:			-0.99	-3.1		65 I 6
Piano	M S া 🗠 📈	1:Piano, Rhythm EZListening Sw 1	40			
Danasa			-4.61	+2.		60 J -4
Drums	M S 🛞 Instrun	nent: 1 Standard Drum Kit				<b>.</b>

In the Mixer screen, each track has settings for Volume, Pan, Reverb, and Tone that can be adjusted as the song is playing. To adjust them, click on a slider and move it horizontally. They can also be controlled by right-clicking on a number and typing in a new number. You can also adjust them with the mouse wheel while the mouse cursor is over the sliders or number dials. Hold the **Ctrl** key down as you click on the slider or drag the thumb of the slider. This will force all tracks to move to the same absolute location as the original track. Hold the **Shift** key and it will move all tracks relative to the move of the original track. Double-clicking on the slider sets the value to a default value.

You can set Volume and Pan to display as decibels instead of MIDI values. This makes sense when you are mostly dealing with RealTracks, RealDrums, and audio tracks. To display as decibels for all tracks, enable the "Display dB Instead of MIDI Volume" option in the Settings tab. To set for each track, right-click on a track and select *Track Settings* | *Display dB Instead of MIDI volume*.



Each track has its own VU meters to show the sound level, and buttons to mute, solo and freeze the track. The mute and solo states of each track will be saved in the songs and will be loaded the next time you open them.



Right-clicking on the VU meter shows a menu with options for live audio input monitoring. This is like "Audio Thru" and it routes incoming audio to Audio Out. When the *Arm Track* menu item is checked, blue borders are drawn around its VU meters and you can monitor your recording along with the effects that you select on that track. For example, if you want to add a tremolo effect to your recording, right-click on the first slot in the Mixer, select *Choose Plugin* from the menu, and select a tremolo effect.

The menu also has options to select an audio input. For example, if your audio interface has two inputs (right/left) and you want to record from a microphone plugged into the right input, select the *Mono Right to Stereo* menu item.

**MSM** For an audio track, a waveform button displays.

MSE A stems button indicates that the track has a RealTracks/RealDrums stem loaded.

There is also a Master section with a Mute button, VU meters, and Master Volume controls.

Marchan	Luisian L	THIS SONG	
Master	R	 ALL SONGS	9

The Master Volume applies a decibel (dB) boost to the master signal, independent of the tracks' volumes. So, for example, if you want all Band-in-a-Box songs to be louder, you can simply set the "All Songs" Master volume slider (e.g., to +6 dB) and this boost will apply to audio output from all instruments (MIDI and audio) for all songs.

The [Plugins] screen allows you to assign up to four DX or VST plugins to each track.

	Mixer	) Plugins	Pianos	Y Patches	Y 🛠 🛞 🔺 🗖
Bass	M S 🛞 PG	AutoWah	PG RingMod	PG PeakLimit	PG Echo Chorus
Piano		[Default Synth]: CoyoteWT	PG Dynamics	PG Distortion	PG Flanger
Drums	M S 🖶 ->	[Default Synth]: CoyoteWT	Sonitus:fx SurroundComp	PG RTA	PG Five Band EQ
Guitar	MISI 🎆 PG	Click and Pop Remover	Infinite Pin Tee Filter	None	None

MIDI tracks have 4 slots. The first slot can take a synthesizer (e.g., Sforzando, Coyote GM, Garritan Aria, and HyperCanvas) and the other 3 can take audio effects (e.g., reverb, compression, etc.).

Audio tracks have 4 slots. There is no synthesizer slot, so they have 4 for audio.

Click on a plugin name, and use the menu to choose a plugin, load or save a preset or a group of presets, select options for VST2 plugins, and more.

Bass	M S 🖶	->[De	efault Synth]: CoyoteWT		PG Dynamics
Piano	MS+		Show Plugin Window		PG AutoWah
Drums Guitar	MS#		Choose VST3 Plugin Choose VST2/Dxi Plugin Choose Hi-Q Patch Plugin		PG Distortion
Strings	MS#	~	Re-Route to MIDI Plugin Re-Route to MIDI Channel	> >	PG RingMod
Melody Soloist	MS 🕷		Load preset file (VST2) Save preset file (VST2)		None PG Reverb
Audio Utility#1	MS		Load group (.tgs file) Save group (.tgs file)		PG Five Band
O tinty#1	MS®		Plugins Options (VST2)		None

**Note**: A "group" includes presets for all four plugins on the track. This is saved in a .tgs (Transform Group Settings) file.

Band-in-a-Box supports VST3 plugins, allowing you to use them alongside VST2 and DXi plugins for MIDI or audio tracks. To use a VST plugin, select *Choose VST3 Plugin* from the right-click menu. This will open the **VST3 Selector** window. When you first open this window, the plugin list will be empty, and it will ask you to scan for VST3 plugins. Answer "Yes" to begin the scan. Once the scan is complete, you will have a list of VST3 plugins to choose from.

Rass] [Slot 1]	-	-		_	- 1	7	×
	VST3 M	IDI Instrument S	elector				~
Name 🔺	Format	Category	Manufacturer	_		Version	
Band-in-a-Box DAW VST3 Plugin	VST3	Instrument	PG Music In	с.		7.0.0	_
Bucket ONE	VST3	Instrument Synth	Full Bucket I	Music		1.1.1	
BucketPops	VST3	Instrument Synth	Full Bucket I	Music		1.1.5	
Dexed	VST3	Instrument Synth	Digital Subu	rban		1.0.0	
Oxid	VST3	Instrument Synth	Full Bucket I	Music		1.0.2	
sforzando	VST3	Instrument	Plogue Art e	t Technologi	e, Inc	2.1.1.	1
Stigma	VST3	Instrument Synth	Full Bucket I	Music		1.3.2	
Tricent	VST3	Instrument Synth	Full Bucket I	Music		1.1.3	
Options				Rescan	∬ Ch	oose	Γ,

The plugin list is displayed with columns, and clicking on a column heading allows you to sort by name, format, category, manufacturer, or version number.

The **[Options]** button provides functions such as adding a scan directory, removing the selected VST3 plugin, showing the folder of the selected VST3 plugin, and more.

Scan for VST3 Plugins in Search Directories
- C:\Users\mtsubota\AppData\Local\Programs\Common\VST3 - C:\Program Files\Common Files\VST3 Add VST3 Search Directory Reset to defaults
Scan for VST3 in a Specific Directory Look for VST3 Plugins
Show folder containing selected VST3 Plugins
Remove selected VST3 Plugins from list Remove any VST3 Plugins whose files no longer exist Remove all VST3 Plugins
Options

*Add VST3 Search Directory* lets you specify additional folder locations to scan if you have VST3 plugins not installed in the default location (*C:\Program Files\Common Files\VST3*). If you accidentally add an incorrect folder, selecting *Reset to defaults* will remove any custom folders.

*Scan for VST3 in a Specific Directory* is useful if you have a folder of VST3 plugins that you want to add to Band-in-a-Box once but do not want them scanned every time.

Look for VST3 Plugins allows you to add individual VST3 files without adding the entire folder.

If you're having trouble with a plugin, select *Show folder containing selected VST Plugins* to locate the VST3 file for the selected plugin.

You can press the [Rescan] button any time you have new or updated plugins.

To load a VST3 plugin, double-click on it in the list or press the [Choose] button.

If you want to remove the loaded VST3 plugin from the track, right-click on it in the Mixer and choose Remove Plugin from the menu.

### **Chord Sheet**

Chords, rests, shots, holds, and part markers are entered in the Chord Sheet.

The Chord Sheet can be viewed in the full linear view showing all bars, or optionally in fake sheet view that shows 1st and 2nd endings and repeat signs. Another option shows bars past the end of the song in gray.

1a Bille	2 G*		3 (*		4 F <sup>2</sup>	
5 B <sup>yMe*</sup>	6 F	B5	7 E <sup>b<sup>Me*</sup></sup>		8	
9b <mark>E</mark> b <sup>ar</sup>	10 A5 <sup>*</sup>		11 A <sup>29</sup>	0'"	12 G	
13 C <sup>7848</sup>	14 C		15 C*		16 F <sup>®</sup>	
17c 85 <sup>mbr</sup>	18 G*		19 C		20 F <sup>*</sup>	
21 B <sup>b<sup>Mar</sup></sup>	22 F	65	23 E <sup>j Mar</sup>		24	57
25d [1	26 Ab		27 p*		28 G	
29 C	30 C*	F	31 Bb"		32	37. A
33a <sup>end</sup> 65"	34		35		36	Π. Π.

You can change the number of rows and columns displayed on the Chord Sheet with the zoom buttons at the bottom right.

You can also use the mouse wheel to change the number of rows and columns instantly.

- Moving the mouse wheel while holding the Ctrl key changes the number of rows.
- Moving the mouse wheel while holding the Shift key changes the number of columns.

You can use the Tab and Shift+Tab keys to navigate through the Chord Sheet.

Time signature changes will be displayed on the Chord Sheet if the "Show time signature changes" option is enabled in the **Display Options** dialog.

Part Markers are placed on the Chord Sheet to indicate a new part of the song, to insert a substyle change, or to insert drum fills. They typically occur every 8 bars or so but may be placed at the beginning of *any* bar.

	-		-		-	~	-
1a 😢 <sup>ne</sup>	2	G*	3	C'		4 F <sup>*</sup>	
5 B <sup>y Mar</sup>	6	F	65 7	EPWer		8	
9b <mark>6</mark> 9%	10	Ab	1	1 A <sup>en</sup>	0""	12 G	·
13 C <sup>7848</sup>	14	C'	1:	5 C*		16 F	
17c Bi <sup>nter</sup>	18	G"	1	9 6'		20 F	
21 B5 <sup>M67</sup>	22	F	85 2	13 Eb <sup>Mer</sup>		24	
25d [5 <sup>47</sup>	26	A5'	2	7 0 <sup>4</sup>		28 G	e 🔤
29 C	30	C*	F 3	11 B <sup>5</sup> "		32	3/2
33a 🚧 💏	34		3	15		36	Ψ

### **Section Paragraphs**

When you're reading a book, a new section begins on a new line, with space between. Band-in-a-Box does that for chords too. Whenever a new section occurs (a part marker), we start the new section on a new line and draw a grey line above to clearly mark the new section. A section can be as short as 2 bars. You will see each section on a new line so that the form of the song is easier to see. The feature is configurable and optional.

### Fake Sheet Mode

Open the demo song "Repeats Tutorial example 2 with 1st-2nd and DC al Fine" from the C:\bb\Documentation\Tutorials\Tutorial - Repeats and Endings folder.

FakeSheet

To view the Chord Sheet in the Fake Sheet mode, press the [Fake Sheet] button on the toolbar and enable the *Display Chord Sheet in Fakesheet Mode* menu item.

1a ғ'		2 <b>D</b> b <sup>7</sup>	3 <b>F</b> '		4 F	E' Eb'	0°
5 <b>G</b> '		6 <b>C</b> <sup>7</sup>	7 <b>'F'</b>	Ob'	8 G*	C	
15 <b>F</b>	Bb'	16 <b>F</b> '	176 F		18		
19		20	21 <b>G</b> <sup>*</sup>		22		
23 <b>C</b> '		24	DC al Fire 41		42		
43		44	45		46		
47		48	49		50		
51		52	53		54		
55		56	57		58		

**FakeSheet** When you disable the Fake Sheet mode by pressing the **[Fake Sheet]** button and deselecting the *Display Chord Sheet in Fakesheet Mode* menu item, the Chord Sheet will display in the full linear mode.

In this mode, you see all the bars in	the order that they	will be played.
---------------------------------------	---------------------	-----------------

1a 🗲	2 <b>D</b> <sup>2</sup>	3	F'		4	F	Ę	Eb?	0°
5 G'	6 C <sup>*</sup>	7	'F'	Ob'	8	G*'		C	
93	10 <i>Ob<sup>2</sup></i>	11			12				$\mathcal{O}^7$
13 G	14 C <sup>*</sup>	15	۴ŕ	вь'	16	F'			First
176 <mark>F</mark>	18	19			20				
21 G <sup>1</sup>	22	23	C'		24				DC al Fina
25a 🖗	26 <i>(b</i> )	27			28				$\mathcal{O}^{\circ}$
29 G <sup>2</sup>	30 C	31			32				ex.
336 🌃 🖉	34	35			36				

### **Chord Entry**

The basic way of entering a song into Band-in-a-Box is to type in the chords to the song on the Chord Sheet (worksheet). The arrow keys move the active (highlighted) cell around in the Chord Sheet. The **Enter** key advances to the next ½ bar. Chords can be entered from the QWERTY keyboard or an external MIDI keyboard (see *Window* | *MIDI Chord Detection...)*.

Chords are typed in using any of the supported chord symbol displays:

- 1. Standard chord symbols (C, Fm7, Bb7, Bb13#9/E).
- 2. Roman numerals (I<sup>maj7</sup>).
- 3. Nashville Notation (1<sup>Maj7</sup>).
- 4. Solfeggio (Do<sup>Maj7</sup>).

 Fixed Do. In Italy and other parts of Europe, chords like C7 are always referred to by the Solfeggio name (Do7 for C7) regardless of the key signature.

Note: It is not necessary to type upper or lower case. The program will sort this out for you. Any chord may be entered with an alternate root ("Slash Chord") e.g., C7/E = C7 with E bass. Separate chords with commas to enter 2 chords in a 2-beat cell, e.g., Dm, G7

### **Chord Sheet Options**

### "Layers"

Layers are optional rows of information shown above each bar.

9	Notime changes saved a bil Ob	10	wretch like	11	Db	12	1
13	Guitar solo begins here once was bil Ob		lost, but bli <sup>7</sup> Ob <sup>7</sup>	15	now am #IV Gb		found. Was bii Db

When there is no additional information within a row, that row will not show to maximize space on the Chord Sheet.

But Chord Display Vou can choose what to display for layers by clicking on the [Chord Display] button on the toolbar and selecting *Layers* from the menu.

- "Section Text" layer is for editable text (up to 255 characters per bar) that is loaded and saved with the song.
- "Bar Lyrics" layer is for editable bar-based lyrics (up to 255 characters per bar) that are loaded and saved with the song. This layer also displays MicroChords (including Motifs and Rests), if you have set this in the **Set MicroChords** dialog.
- "Section Text" and "Bar Lyrics" layers will attempt to intelligently separate your lyrics into different bars. For example, if you have a whole song of lyrics in Notepad and the lyrics for every bar are on separate lines, you can simply highlight the entire block of text and paste it into Band-in-a-Box using Ctrl+V. Every line of text will occupy a separate bar. If the lyrics have not been distributed into the correct bars, you can move your text cursor to the beginning of a bar and press **Backspace** to move the lyrics to the previous bar. This will shuffle the text in the following bars one bar backward as well. Hitting **Enter** will move all of the text after the text cursor to the next bar and shuffle the text in the following bars one bar forward. If you wish to see more than one line within a bar, you can hold down **Ctrl** while using the **Enter** key, which forces a line break (second line) within the bar.
- "Bar Settings" layer shows information about any changes that occur for that bar, as set in the **Bar Settings** dialog (e.g., tempo changes, key changes, etc.).
- "Additional Chord Display" layer shows the chords using the normal display or an alternative mode of showing root notes. There are 4 alternative modes: Roman Numeral, Nashville Notation, Solfeggio Notation, and Fixed Do (Italy/Europe).

The height of this layer can be set as a percentage of the main chord using the "Height % of Additional Chord Display layer" setting in the **Display Options** dialog. For example, you might want to see Nashville Notation as big as the main chord display below it.

- The "Concert Key" option allows you to display an additional chord display of the same chords transposed to a different key. So, for example, you can see two layers, one with concert chords, and the other for Bb instruments.
- All the layers can be customized with font and color in the Display Options dialog.
- Right-clicking in a layer has a menu with options to change height of the layer, close layer(s), copy/cut/paste, etc.

### **Display Options Dialog**

You can set up the Chord Sheet with your own preferences.



Go to *Options* | *Preferences* or click on the [**Prefs**] toolbar button to open the **Preferences**, and then click on the [**Display**] button to open the **Display Options** dialog. You can also right-click on the Chord Sheet and select *Display Options* from the menu to open this dialog.

### **Chord Sheet Editing Features**

The Chord Sheet has a contextual menu that opens with a right-click on the Chord Sheet. This menu is a very convenient way to access the features for editing song arrangements.

Cut	CUI+X
Сору	Ctrl+C
Copy From To	Alt+C
Paste	Ctrl+ <u>V</u>
Paste Special	Ctrl+Shift+V
Chord Builder	Ctrl+Shift+B
Play Current Chord	Shift+Enter
MultiRiff	F8
MultiPicker Library	F7
Track Settings and Actions Dialog	Ctrl+F7
Chord Options	Alt+F5
MicroChord Settings (up to 4 chords per beat)	F6
Bar Settings	F5
Song Settings	Ctrl+N
Display Options	
Preferences	Ctrl+E
Repeats/Codas/1st-2nd Endings	
Play from Bar 9 Chorus #1	
Bar-Based Section Letters	
Print Chords	
Edit Current Chord	Ctrl+F2
Set Chorus Begin to Bar 9	B E G I N Enter
Set Chorus End to Bar 9	C H O R U S E N D Enter
Set Song Ending to begin at Bar 9	E N D Enter
Insert Bars	e.g. I N 4 Enter
Insert and Copy last N bars	e.g.   K 4 Enter
Delete Bars	

Chords can be copied, pasted, cut, or erased and new chords can be entered from the *Chord Builder*. *Chord Options* allow pushes, rests, and pedal bass to be applied.

*Bar Settings* let you refine your arrangement with changes in tempo, meter, key signature, styles, RealDrums, volume levels, patches, and harmonies.

Song Settings allow rests and pushes, and also control tags, endings, and fadeouts.

Display Options allow full customization of the Chord Sheet.

Global system settings are accessed in the Preferences.

You can also right-click on a bar in the Chord Sheet to set it as the beginning or end of the chorus or the end of the song from the settings in the context menu. For example, these settings are available with a right-click on bar 16.

This menu can be used to start playback from the highlighted bar in any chorus of the song.

*Bar-Based Section Letters* lets you add a letter or number, which will display just above the bar number on the Chord Sheet.

*Print Chords* will open the Print Options dialog. You can then press the [OK Print Chords] button in the dialog to print the chord sheet.

Insert Bars or Delete Bars lets you insert or delete a specific number of bars at the current bar.

### **Chapter 5: Playing Songs**

### **Opening Files**

Band-in-a-Box supports most popular song formats in addition to its own native song files. It will open most audio file formats, and its powerful Audio Chord Wizard feature will interpret the chords from an audio file and write them to a Band-in-a-Box song file. You can also play karaoke files, including Karaoke MP3/CDG files with scrolling graphical lyrics, in Band-in-a-Box.

You can quick-load a song by typing only. In chord entry mode type the word "Song" followed by a file name, or partial file name, and the song will get loaded in. For example, type C:|a|MySong.sgu to load in that exact song name. Type "bossa" to load in the first song with bossa in the name AFTER the current song name, in the current folder.

You can load a song from the [Open] or [Song] button on the toolbar.



The [Open] button opens a menu of commands for opening files by various methods.

The **[Song]** button is a split button. Clicking on the top half opens a song selection dialog using the default method assigned to the button. Clicking on the bottom half of the button opens a menu of the options for opening songs. The default method for the top half of the button is assigned from this menu.

For example, if there is a check mark beside *SongPicker*, clicking on the top half of the button will open the **SongPicker** dialog. If *Recently Loaded Songs* is checked, clicking the button will go directly to the Recently Played Songs list, and so on.

You can also open songs from the File menu.

### **Open File**

The **BB File Open** dialog is opened with the *File* | *Open* menu command, the *Open File* command in the **[Open]** button menu, or the **F3** function key.

Tip: You can also press the S S 4 Enter keys to open this dialog.

It shows and opens all available file types.

If MySong.MGU is loaded, and a same named audio file (MySong.WMA, MySong.MP3, MySong.WAV, etc.) is present, Band-in-a-Box will open the audio file to the audio track. This allows third parties to make audio files with chords in them, by making a MySong.MGU and MySong.MP3 pair of files, which will load into Band-in-a-Box yet will have the audio compressed to take up little disk space. For example, make a teaching set of trombone files for Band-in-a-Box, with audio trombone track, and Band-in-a-Box file with chords, all fitting in a small file size.

You can quickly load a song by typing only. Type the word "song" followed by a file name or partial file name, and the song will get loaded in. For example, type C:aMySong.SGU to load in that exact song name. Type "bossa" to load the first song with bossa in the name AFTER the current song name, in the current folder.

### Drag & Drop Files to Band-in-a-Box

You can drop many file types onto the Band-in-a-Box screen, and they will be loaded into the program either as a new file or added to an existing song. File types include Band-in-a-Box songs (SGU/MGU), MIDI (MID), and audio (WAV/M4A/MP3). Simply drag the file and drop it anywhere on the Band-in-a-Box screen, including various windows.

### **Open Song by Titles (SongPicker)**

Selecting *Open SongPicker* from the **[Open]** button menu opens the **SongPicker**, which shows information for up to 60,000 songs. It has many filter features for finding songs. You can also search for songs that have similar chord progressions or melody fragments. The SongPicker also opens by typing the **S S Enter** keys.

Note: The SongPicker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs is enabled in the Edit menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the SongPicker opens in a modal dialog.

Ŭ			Ū		-			<u> </u>		· ·			
BiaB Songs (MultiPick	er Library)	[Jazz Swing Style, ZZJAZZ.ST	Y, [Country] [4/4	] [Sw8] [t:	=85-210]							- 1	
s Styles RealTra	dks RealD	Drums Loops UserTk	MIDI Sup. MID	DITk M	IDI Sol.	Mel.	Pat	tches C	hords	Lyrics 9	GongGen	Titles	
								~	<b>6</b> 74				
er String								Llea	r Filter				
Apply Subfolders	▼ Gen	re/Feel 🔽 Chords/Melody	V Other V										
							_						
Change F:\bb\Songs\	< This is	s the home folder Change to F	older: F:\bb\Demos	s\MIDI Styl	e Demos\	Styles00%		Open in Ho	me				
Title*	SubFolder	File	Style	Melody	Soloist	Lyrics	Кеу	TimeSig	Tempo	Genre	Feel	Form	۲ م
Afternoon Teagarden		Afternoon Teagarden.MGU	JAZQUINT.STY	м	S		С	4	130	Jazz	Sw8	1-32*3	2
Ntered Stuff		Altered Stuff.MGU	BOSANEW.STY	м			Gm	4	160	Jazz	Ev8	5-36*3	2
Amusing Turnpike		Amusing Turnpike .MGU	C_JETHRO.STY	м			С	4	145	Country	Ev 16	1-32*3	2
Appreciated Moonlight		Appreciated Moonlight.MGU	C_JETHRO.STY	м			С	4	125	Country	Ev16	1-32*3	2
Awestruck		DISCO_1.MGU	DISCO_1.STY	м			С	4	120	Pop	Ev16	1-16*3	2
Ballad for Gloria		Ballad for Gloria.MGU	BOSANEW.STY	м			F	4	100	Jazz	Ev8	5-36*3	2
Broken Heart		POPBAL_2.MGU	POPBAL_2.STY	м	S		F	4	90	Pop	Ev8	1-32*3	2
Disembodied Repertoire		Disembodied Repertoire.MGU	BOSANEW.STY	м			G	4	105	Jazz	Ev8	5-36*3	2 4
<													>
A items in list					Sorted	by: Title							
/ternoon Teagarden] (	1-32*3) Kev:(	C t=130 Sw8 4/4 [JAZQUINT.	STYI (Jazzl (Melo	dv1 (Soloist		-,							
Dm	61		A7	Dm		Onen	Specia						
IC A7	I Da		A7	1 Dm	<u> </u>	open							-
Dm	i G1		A7	1 Dm		Op	n	Recent		Favorite	Favor	ite Folder	Fin
C A7	De		A7	Dm									_
!  C7	1	F		1		Sea	ch	Rebuild		Actio	on Menu		Defau
Dm    Dm	1 67		A7	l Dm		G				Apply			
					~								

The first time you open the **SongPicker**, Band-in-a-Box will ask you to build the song list for *C:\bb\Song*, which is your "home" folder. This is an empty folder but is used for you to put any songs.

Press the [Rebuild] button to build the song list for this folder.

If the song list build is taking more than 3 seconds, the progress bar will appear.

If you want to see the song list in other folders, press the [Change] button. You will see some menu options to choose folders. There is also an option to always open the home folder.

If the **Open in Home** option is enabled, the **SongPicker** will always open in the home folder instead of the current folder when you press the default **[Song]** button to open the **SongPicker**.

You can change the width of any column in the song list by dragging the boundary. This customization will be remembered between sessions. In the area below the song list, you can see the chord progression of the currently highlighted song. You can copy and paste it into a text file.

The song list can be filtered in many ways.

- Type any text in the Filter String field, and the filtered list will show songs that contains the text in any field.
- The Subfolders button allows you to filter the list by a certain subfolder of the current folder.
- You can use Genre/Feel button to filter the list by genre, feel (even/swing, 8th/16th), or time signature.
- The Chords/Melody button allows you to filter the list by a chord progression and/or a melody fragment.
- The **Other** button is to filter the list by a certain style, songs with melody/soloist/lyrics, certain keys, tempo range, or file dates from certain years.

The *Songs with Custom Chord Progression* item in the "Chords/Melody" filter menu helps you find songs that contain a chord progression that you specify. When the **Custom Chord Progression Match** dialog opens, type in a chord progression using a vertical line for a bar line. (e.g., Dm7 | G7 | C |)

This function will always find the progressions in every key; for example, it will find | Am7 | D7 | G.

If you want to find the progression that is relative to the key of C (i.e., Dm7 is IIm7), then you should enable the **Only match if relative to this key** checkbox and set the key to C.

Enable Key must match exactly if you want to find the songs of the same key.

If **Chord Extension must match exactly** is enabled, the SongPicker will list songs that match the chord extension. (For example, C7 would not match C9 or C7b5.) If this option is disabled, the chord extension will be ignored. (For example, C7 would match C9 or C7b5.)

Enable Time Sig must match if you want to find the songs of the same time signature.

The Songs with Chord progression matching current song item in the "Chords/Melody" filter menu will help you find songs that has a similar chord progression in the selected range of the current song. In the **Song Chord Match** dialog, specify the range by entering the start bar number and the number of bars. When you press the **[Update]** button, the chord progression in that range will display.

With the *Songs matching melody bar range* item in the "Chords/Melody" filter menu, you can find songs with a similar melody fragment in the selected range of the current song. When the **Song Melody Match** dialog opens, select the source track (Melody or Soloist), and specify the range.

If you want to find songs with a similar chord progression and a melody fragment in the selected range of the current song, select the *Songs matching Chords and melody bar range* menu item. In the **Song Chords and Melody Match** dialog, select the source track (Melody or Soloist) and specify the range.

There are more buttons in the SongPicker for opening and finding songs.

- The [Open] button allows you to open files of any available format from any folder.
- Press the [Recent] button if you want to open recently played songs.
- The [Favorite] button is for opening your favorite songs.
- Use the [Favorite Folder] button to open files from your favorite folders.
- The [Find] button opens a dialog that helps you find files using keywords, file date, size, and more.
- The [Search] button allows you to find a song that contains a certain text in any field. You can continue the same search with the [G] button.
- Press the **[Rebuild]** button to rebuild the song list for the current folder. The song list build very fast; approximately 150 songs will be processed per second.
- You can reset the dialog with the [Defaults] button.
- The [Action Menu] button allows you to select additional options. The options include to select the font size, enable sorting of the song list, allow auto-rebuild for folders if there are less than a specified number of songs, and include subfolders for song build.

### **Open Recently Chosen Songs / Open Favorite Songs**

There's a dialog with separate lists of Recently Played and Favorite songs. Select *Open Recently Chosen Songs* or *Open Favorite Songs* from the **[Open]** button menu or use the keystrokes **Shift+F3** to open the lists.

Tip: You can also use the following hotkeys: S S 2 Enter for the recently played songs and S S 3 Enter for the favorite songs.

### **Open Previous Song**

The Open Previous Song command in the [Open] or [Song] button menu opens the previous song in alphabetical order in the current folder.

Tip: Pressing the Ctrl+Shift+F8 or S S 7 Enter keys opens the previous song.

### **Open Next Song**

The Open Next Song command in the [Open] or [Song] button menu opens the next song in alphabetical order in the currently active folder.

Tip: Pressing the Shift+F8 or S S 8 Enter keys opens the next song.

### **Open Entire MIDI File (mid) to Melody Track**

The Open Entire MIDI File (.mid) to Melody Track command in the [Open] button menu allows you to select a MIDI file and open it to the Melody track.

Tip: You can also press the S S 9 Enter keys to open a MIDI file.

### **Open Entire Karaoke File (kar) to Melody Track**

The Open Karaoke File (.kar) to Melody Track command in the [Open] button menu allows you to select a Karaoke file and open it to the Melody track.

Tip: You can also press the S S 1 3 Enter keys to open a Karaoke file.

### **Open MusicXML File**

Band-in-a-Box supports MusicXML. You can easily open a MusicXML file, including notes, chords, lyrics, guitar tab, bends, hammer-ons, pull-offs, and slides, that you have created in your notation programs such as Finale, Sibelius, and Guitar Pro.

When you choose the *Open MusicXML File* command from the **[Open]** or **[Song]** button menu and select a MusicXML file (musicxml/XML/MXL), the Load XML File dialog will open.

Note: To import a MusicXML file to the current song instead of opening it as a new song, go to File | Import | Import MusicXML File.

Select a track that you want to load. To select multiple tracks, hold down the Ctrl key and click a track.

If you want to change the destination track, right-click on a track and select Destination Track.

In the area below the track selection, select items that you want to load from the MusicXML file.

If you do not want all the tracks to be merged into the Melody track, disable the "Load all XML tracks to Melody" option.

The "# Bars in XML file to Skip" setting allows you to load the MusicXML file from a certain bar. For example, a setting of 4 will load the MusicXML file from bar 5.

Press [OK], and the MusicXML file will be loaded to Band-in-a-Box.

Note: When loading a MusicXML file, if more than 20% of notes are triplet notes, then the overall beat resolution will be automatically set to 3 in the Notation window.

Note: If the source track is drums and the destination track is the Melody or Soloist track, the track type of the destination track will be automatically set to Drums.

### **Open ABC Notation File**

ABC notation is the simple text-based notation system used by musicians worldwide to store chords, melody, and lyrics of songs. You can find out more information about the songs and ABC notation at abcnotation.com.

### **Open LyricLab File**

LyricLab is a third-party program from Joanne Cooper that generates lyrics and chords for songs. For more information about LyricLab, visit lyriclab.net.

The LyricLab text files can be imported into Band-in-a-Box where you can choose a style and generate melodies based on the song chords. Go to the main menu *File* | *Open Special* | *Open LyricLab Chords-Lyrics file* and select a LyricLab file. Then, the chords will be loaded to the **Chord Sheet**, and the lyrics will display on the Bar Lyrics Layer of the **Chord Sheet**, the **Lead Sheet** window, and the **Big Lyrics** window.

Tip: You can also press the L L Enter keys to open a LyricLab file.

Note: For Band-in-a-Box, each line in a text file represents a bar. Therefore, when you save the lyrics and chords generated by LyricLab in a text file, make sure there is one chord on each line before opening it in Band-in-a-Box. Otherwise, when you open the file, only the first chord on the same line will be imported to Band-in-a-Box. For example, if a text file contains two chords on each line, then when you open the file in Band-in-a-Box, the second chord on each line will be ignored. But if you add a line break to the file so that each line contains one chord, then all the chords will show on the Chord Sheet.

### **Open Audio File**

The *Open Audio* command in the **[Open]** or **[Song]** button menu allows you to open audio files of all supported types (WAV, WMA, MP3, MP4, M4A, WMV audio, and audio CD).

Tip: You can also press the **S S 1 0 Enter** keys to open an audio file.

### **Open from Favorite Folders**

The *Open from Favorite Folders* command in the **[Open]** button opens the **Favorite Folders** dialog with a list of recently used folders. To open a song using this dialog, you first select the folder from the list, and then you can directly open the song from that folder. This allows you to quickly find a song in another folder.

Tip: This dialog also opens with the S S 6 Enter or Alt+Shift+F keys.

### **File Associations**

Go to the menu item *File* | *File Utilities* to associate the file types for Band-in-a-Box songs and styles in Windows<sup>®</sup>. Once set, this means that you can double-click on a song or style and Band-in-a-Box will open with that song or style.

Choose the menu items *File* | *File Utilities* | *Associate File types (songs, styles) with Windows…* to associate the Band-in-a-Box file types, and *Remove File Associations (songs, styles) with Windows…* to remove the associations.

### **Global Song Overrides**

These overrides let you ignore settings that were saved in song files.



The global overrides are found in **Preferences [Overrides]**, and they allow you to set the overall song looping (always OFF, always ON, or as set in the song). Similar overrides are available to see which other information

gets loaded from a file, such as patches, harmonies, volume, reverb, chorus, panning, and bank changes. For example, you can set every song to load with looping ON, and don't load any reverb settings from songs.



**Overall Looping of song**: For example, if you want every song loaded to have looping set to on, then set this option to "Always set loop to ON." But if you are going out on a playing job, and don't want any songs to loop, then set it to "Always set loop to OFF." If you want the settings to work the same way they did in previous versions, choose "As set in the song" or press the **[Defaults]** button.

Allow Loading of any these settings: If you enable this, the items (e.g., patch changes, harmonies, volumes, etc.) will be loaded with songs. If you disable it, none of the items will be loaded with songs.

**Thru Volume, Pan, Reverb, Patches**: If this is enabled, mixer settings for the Thru track will be loaded from songs. If it's disabled, the Thru track will use global settings.

**Display dB Setting for Individual Tracks**: If you check this option, you will be able to change the *Track Setting* | *Display dB instead of MIDI Volume* setting in the track radio button contextual menu and the setting will be loaded/saved with songs. If you uncheck this option, the global setting will be used for all tracks.

**Convert line-based lyrics to bar-based lyrics**: In the old versions, there were line-based lyrics, which could be entered for each line on the Notation window. You can no longer enter this type of lyrics, but if your existing song has line-based lyrics, Band-in-a-Box can convert them to bar-based-lyrics. This option allows you to choose how the conversion should occur when the song with line-based lyrics opens. The default is "Always (auto-split)," which will convert line-based lyrics to bar-based lyrics and splitting them into 4 bars. If you choose "Always (don't split)," line-based lyrics will be converted but they won't be split into 4 bars. You can also choose not to convert line-based lyrics automatically. If the current song has line-based lyrics, you can press the **[Convert now]** button to convert them to bar-based lyrics.

**OK to Load Notation Symbols with songs:** If this is not selected, notation symbols (slurs, staccato, crescendos) will not be loaded from the song.

The options under Defaults for new songs are settings from the Song Settings dialog.

When **Vary Style in Middle Choruses** is selected (default), the song will play in substyle B throughout the middle choruses, playing substyle A for the first and last choruses only. If this setting is not selected, then the substyle changes will follow the part markers entered on the Chord Sheet.

When Force to Simple Arrangement is selected, the song plays a simpler (less busy or embellished) arrangement.

The **Avoid Transpositions** option allows the RealTracks to avoid transposition for all tracks in all songs. This will produce higher quality sound but less variation. (Note: To use this feature for all tracks in the current song, set the option in Song Settings dialog. To set for each track in the current song, use the right-click menu on the track radio buttons.)

The [Pop/Country] preset button turns both of these settings off for a typical Pop or Country arrangement that follows part markers and does not embellish chords.

The **[Jazz]** preset button turns both of these settings on for a typical jazz arrangement to support soloing over the middle choruses and allow jazz chord embellishments.

Use the options under **Force Tracks to Simple Arrangements for All Songs** to set individual tracks or all tracks to simple arrangements for all songs. If you want to force simple arrangements on a song-by-song basis, use the **[Simple]** button on the toolbar.

### Settings for transposing songs when loaded

The **Preferences** [Transpose] button opens the **Settings for transposing songs when loaded or "Do it Now**" dialog.

Piela Piela	
Settings for transposing songs when loaded or "Do it Now"	>
Iranspose by 2 Semitonesand 0 Octa <u>v</u> es	Update
Each time a song is loaded	
Transpose the song $\sim$ to the <u>k</u> ey of D $\sim$	Do it now
Each Chorus that a song is playing, transpose by 0 Semi Rand Vocal Wizard	dom # semitones
Use Wizard for THRU part	
Allow Melody Wizard on THRU part (F and G below middle C is melody)	
Melody Octave 0	
Defaults DK Cancel	Help

When playing along on your MIDI keyboard, you can set the Thru transpose to transpose semitones or octaves. You can define a "favorite key" and Band-in-a-Box will optionally transpose any and all loaded songs to that key. This is a great feature for practicing in a certain key.

You can also set the THRU transpose to the favorite key to transpose the THRU part so that you can always play along in your favorite key (regardless of the actual key of the song). To activate this feature by key strokes, press **Ctrl+Shift+K**.

To practice a song in different keys, have it transpose by a specified number of semitones each chorus, or let Band-in-a-Box transpose it a random number of semitones for more of a challenge.

The [Vocal Wizard] button launches the Vocal Wizard, which shows the best keys given a singer's vocal range.

When Auto-transpose to best VOCAL key when a song is loaded is checked, the song will be automatically transposed to the best key for a vocalist, depending on the settings in the Vocal Wizard.

If you have an external keyboard, enable the Use Wizard for THRU part option and also the Wizard checkbox on the main screen. Band-ina-Box will make sure you never hit a wrong note when playing live!

When Allow Melody Wizard on THRU part (F and G below middle C is melody) is set, the F and G below middle C on a connected MIDI keyboard will play melody notes, assuming a Melody track exists. A, B, C, D, and E are approach notes from below. F# = repeat note. D, C, B, and A are approach notes from above. Low E, F, and G change the melody octave.

### **Selecting Style**



The **[Style]** button on the toolbar is a split button. Clicking on the top half opens a style selection dialog using the default method assigned to the button. Clicking on the bottom half of the button opens a menu of the options for selecting styles. The default method for the top half of the button is assigned from this menu.

For example, if there is a check mark beside *StylePicker*, clicking on the top half of the button will open the **StylePicker**. *Band Styles* opens a list of style categories. If *Recently Used Style* is checked, clicking the button will go directly to the **Recently Played Styles** list, and so on.

### The StylePicker

The **StylePicker** lists all styles that are in the C: |bb| Styles folder, providing information such as genre, type (Real/MIDI), time signature, feel, tempo, number of instruments, number of substyles, and more. It also includes useful features for selecting styles, such as filters, search options, demos, memos, and more. You can sort the list of styles by column or listen to an instant preview by double-clicking on a style.

The StylePicker can be accessed with the [Style] toolbar button or the Ctrl+F9 keys. You can also open it by pressing the S Enter or S 1 Enter keys.

Note: The StylePicker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs is enabled in the Edit menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the StylePicker opens in a modal dialog.

If the style list needs rebuild when you open the **StylePicker**, a dialog will show to confirm and set the correct locations of your RealTracks and RealDrums folders. In the dialog, you can see the current locations (e.g., *C:\bb\RealTracks* and *C:\bb\Drums*) and the number of RealTracks and RealDrums present in these locations. This allows you to confirm that you are using the correct locations as you see the expected numbers of RealTracks and RealDrums found in the folders.

A progress bar will show at the top of the **StylePicker** during style rebuild. Once you have rebuilt the style list, you can browse styles by sorting columns or hear an "instant" preview of the style by double-clicking on the list.

										Туре	in a familiar sor	ng title, and this will set the Style Filter	
Elter String			_	_		Clea	r Indi	ude similar				Enter Find Titles Reques	t
Category	• T	meSig	• F	ed 💌	Tempo 💌 Type 💌 Other								
Apply	Gen	erate		🔳 t= 🛛	- Demo +	Options Rel	auld Add-	ons					
stylePick	Cer 11.8	64 item	s in list										
lame	Type	TSig	EvSw	Tempo	Long Name	Genre	Group	Date	Set#	#Instr	#substyles	Other Genres	
LIFT	8	4/4	ev16	100	Lift Laid-Back Soul	Soul	Pop 40	2023/11	Misc.	5	2	Funk	
LULL	R	4/4	ev16	85	Lul Dreamy Country Pop	Country	Country 30	2023/11	Misc.	5	2	Lite Pop, Country Ballad, Country Contemporary	
MEDDLE	R	4/4	sw16	90	Meddle Jazzy Chill Hop	Modern Pop	Pop 40	2023/11	Misc.	4	2	Pop.Hip Hop	
NEED	8	4/4	ev 16	95	Need Linderstated Jazz Funk	lazz	lazz 61	2023/11	Misc.	4	2	Fusion,Funk,Soul,Gospel	
PORT	R	4/4	sw16	80	Port New Orleans Funky Blues	Jazz	Jazz 64	2023/11	Misc.	4	2	New Orleans, Funk, Soul, Blues	
RATIONL	R	4/4	sw8	75	Rational 70s Prog Rock	Medium Rock	Pop 55	2023/11	Misc.	5	2	Prog Rock	
STATE	R	4/4	ev16	65	State Calming Classical Serenade	Classical	Pop 30	2023/11	Misc.	5	2	Celtic,Pop.World	7
WYRM	R	4/4	sw16	100	Wyrm Heavy Swingin' Metal	Heavy Rock	Pop 83	2024/11	RT 461	5	2	Medium Rock, Nu Metal	
FLEE	R	4/4	ev8	130	Flee LA Hard Rock	Heavy Rock	Pop 65	2024/11	RT 457	3	2	Pop	
FLEA	R	4/4	ev8	130	Flea LA Hard Rock Soloist	Heavy Rock	Pop 65	2024/11	RT 457	4	2	Pop	
CHARON	R	4/4	sw8	120	Charon Modern Metal Breakdown	Heavy Rock	Pop 82	2024/11	RT 461	5	2	Nu Metal, Medium Rock	
LAYING	R	12/8	sw8	40	Laying 12-8 Indie Folk	Folk	Pop 34	2024/11	RT 459	4	2	Country Ballad,Pop,Ballad	
													>
-		424.04	Dava Ela		tockSlow128DistortedA8 Sw 060 fBrid	a Alian]		Memo	: This prog	rock style	features triplet (	drumming that switches between crisp hi-hats and	-
				_		_		Dusy	ride cymbal	, slow disto	rted bass guitar	, funky electric plano, smooth jazz rhythm guitar, mples: Lazarus, Dogs, Genre "Intensity"	
Plana RT		26235	Piano, Ele	etric, Rhyt	hm FunkSwing16 Sw16 085 [Jeff You	ng)			=55/100	eleculic gui		inples, cazards, bogs, denre intensity	
Drums N	0	RealD	rums=Pro	ig70sTriple	tsSw^3-Hats,RideBsy [Aaron Stecha	uner]		RAT			s Prog Rock		
Guiter Bil		1228	o i ter E	ectric, Rhy	thm Smooth JazzCool Sw 16 075 (Dwi	ht Siki		AIRe	alTracks. Q uments: El.8	untet. ** Bass, El.Pia	* with Soloist ** no, El.Guitar, El	"Tempo=75 (60-110) .Guitar(solo), Drums	
Concession of the		_						RD: F	roo70sTrip	etsSw^3-a	:Hats, b:RideBs	y :Aaron Stechauner stortedAB Sw 060 , Brian Allen	
and the re-		3365:	eater, E	ectric, Solo	ist BritBluesRockSlowShuffle Sw 085	(mixe ourham)			23: Piano, B	Jectric, Rh	within FunkSwing	16 Sw16 085 , Jeff Young	
Melody								RT12	28: Guitar,	Electric, Rh	ythm Smooth Ja	zzCool Sw16 075 , Dwight Sills	
Soloist									65: Guitar,	Electric, So	ioist BritBluesRo	dcSlowShuffle Sw 085 , Mike Durham	
1000													

**Demo** + The **[Demo]** button plays a pre-made audio demo of the selected style. The **[+]** button shows a menu with options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback of audio demos, load demo songs for the selected style, open the folder of audio demos if the file is being played on your hard drive, etc.

You can also audition a style by actually playing it over the current chord progression of your song.

You can also double-click on a style or press the spacebar to play the song if the Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo) option in the [+] button is unchecked.

The number of bars for song preview is settable. Press the **[Options]** button, select *Set Dialog Option* from the menu, and select a number for the "# of preview" option.

The ideal tempo for the style is shown here but you can change it to any tempo by typing in the number or clicking on the [+] and [-] buttons. You can even change it during playback.

You can press the [Apply] button to load the selected style to the song. Pressing the [Generate] button loads the style to the song and plays the song with the style.

### Playing/Pausing/Stopping Songs

Play Generate Loop Play from Stop Plause / Play Bar...

You can use the buttons on the toolbar to control playback.

The **[Play]** button will replay the song without regenerating the tracks, unless regeneration is required. The current arrangement is preserved. (Freeze the song or save to a MIDI file to permanently save the arrangement.)

The [Generate and Play] button will create a new arrangement and plays the song. If you don't want your tracks regenerated use [Play].

Click on the **[Loop]** button for a menu of looping selections. You can play the highlighted section of the Chord Sheet or Notation window in an endless loop. Click and drag the mouse to highlight a section of bars to loop. If the checkbox is selected, the entire song will loop.

The **[Play from Bar...]** button will play the song starting at the selected chorus and bar number. Use it to jump to any bar in the song. You can also start playback from any bar by right-clicking on the bar and selecting the *Play from Bar* menu item.

The [Stop] will stop song playback.

You can pause playback with the [Pause/Continue] button; pressing it again resumes playback from the same location.

You can also use the *Play* menu commands or keystrokes. The keystrokes are, **F4** to generate and play, **F10** to play and loop the selected region, **Ctrl+F** to play from the selected bar, **Ctrl+G** to play from the current bar, **Esc** or **Spacebar** to stop, and **Ctrl+H** to pause/continue. There is also an option in the **Preferences** dialog to start and stop playback with the spacebar. The spacebar or double-click can be used on an ending bar (or a bar in the tag), and it will play from the ending (or tag).

### **Arrangement Options**

Arrange The [Arrange] button in the **Preferences** dialog opens the **Arrangement Options** dialog, which allows you to configure overall settings for song arrangement. For example, you can set the amount of boost for shots/hold, allow rests/pushes, normalize MIDI velocities to a certain value, allow endings, set natural arrangement, and do more.



**Boost velocity of MIDI pushes by**: The pushes in Band-in-a-Box are the chords that get played before the beat. Typically pushes are played a little louder than other patterns. You can leave this setting at 0 or set it to between 0 and 10.

**Boost velocity of MIDI shots by**: Shots can be accented with this setting.

**Boost velocity of MIDI holds by**: Use this setting to boost the velocity of held chords.

Allow rests/shots/holds: You can disable the rests/shots/holds feature. You might want to do this if you have a song with a lot of rests in it and are then having difficulty recording a melody because you don't hear the drums providing the beat (due to the drums resting). If so, you can temporarily disable the rests so that you can record and listen to the drums.

Allow pushes: If for some reason you don't want a style or a song to have pushes, you can set this to no.

Allow style pushes: If for some reason you don't want a style to have pushes, you can set this to no.

Load style with songs: This loads the style that is saved with the Band-in-a-Box song. Set it to NO if you don't want the saved styles to load, perhaps to audition a new style with several different songs.

**Concert pitch adjust**: This is useful for non-concert instruments such as Saxophone or Trumpet. The output is transposed so that you see the music in one key, and it plays in another. Trumpet players and other Bb instruments should set the option to -2. Alto Sax and other Eb instruments should set to +3.

Note: This concert pitch adjust setting is an old one. It is preferable that you use the Notation-Transpose Option instead.

Allow any endings: You can disable the endings from all the songs by using this setting.

**Lowest bass note**: Styles normally play bass notes (down to the low E) if the pattern doesn't go below a low E note. This happens with all styles automatically, but there is also an option to set the lowest note that the bass can go very low (so you can get a low C if you want to!).

**Prevent "too low" guitar notes**: For styles using a guitar patch on the Guitar, Piano, or Strings part this will prevent any note from being lower than the low E on a guitar.

Allow late notes in pattern, just before chord change: Styles will normally play notes near the end of a pattern, before a chord change. Sometimes this makes the style sound "too busy." If you set this to, say 70%, then 30% of the time, the note at the end of the pattern will play quieter, typically at half the volume.

**Drum brushes**: Most GM modules have brushes available on patch 41 on the drums. On some Sound Blasters you need to load a GS sound font for this to occur, and you need to use the Sound Blaster software to do this (AWE Control Panel). On the Yamaha XG, you likely need to send a "GS mode on" message from the GM menu in Band-in-a-Box. But if your module just doesn't have brushes available, then you can set this option, and the style will remap the notes to different drum instruments that don't have brushes.

**First bar of first chorus of song gets a drum cymbal crash**: If selected, the first bar of the song (following the intro) might get a cymbal crash. Usually this is left unselected, since most drummers wouldn't play a crash cymbal on bar 1 of the song.

**Natural Arrangements (Re-interpret complex chords)**: If you give a pro musician a complicated chord progression with fancy extensions like C7b9b13 or Gm11, the musician may reinterpret these rather than playing them exactly as written. This can achieve a much better sounding arrangement because the musician has freedom to choose from similar chord extensions. You can get Band-in-a-Box to do the same thing with this option for all tracks in all songs.

Note: To set this feature for all tracks in the current song, use the option in the Song Settings dialog. To set this for specific track(s) in the current song, right-click on the track radio button, go to Track Settings | Set Natural Arrangement, and select an option.

Show message: You can select to show a flash message when chords are re-interpreted. The choices are: Always, Never, and Once per session.

**Normalize MIDI velocities to**: If performing live, or at a jam session, it helps to have the volume of all songs be similar. With the "Normalize MIDI velocities" feature, you can level the volumes to a setting you enter. For example, you can set all volumes to be 70 and the program will make each song play within those levels. When you have set the normalize to "on," the title window at the top of the screen reports that Normalization is set to 70, and that the velocity of the currently playing song has been increased from 49 to 70.

**Including Melody and Soloist**: The normalization will affect bass, drums, piano, guitar, and strings. If you select the "Including Melody, Soloist" option, the normalization will also affect the Melody and Soloist parts.

When a song is loaded, but the required style is not found: In this group of settings, you can control the behavior of the program when a required style is not found. Text files like  $C:\bb\Data\A_PGMUSIC.NA$  list the substitute styles to use. You can make your own \*.NA file but call it something like MYSTYLES.NA. Don't edit the A\_PGMUSIC.NA file.

**OK to substitute with a similar style**: If set, this will enable the substitution of styles using the C:\bb\Data\A\_PGMUSIC.NA text file and any other \*.NA files supplied by third-party styles developers.

If nothing similar found, use this style: This is the style that will be substituted if no better substitute is found in the A\_PGMUSIC.NA text file or any other \*.NA files.

Message if no style or substitution found: If no substitute style is found, what type of message (if any) should be displayed?

Message if substitution style found: When a substitute style is found, what type of message (if any) should be displayed?

**Woodshed Tempo (Increase tempo every loop)**: When practicing (or "woodshedding") a tune, it is useful for the tempo to speed up every time the section loops or the song restarts from the beginning.

Woodshed tempo by (default=0 bpm): This sets the number of bpm that the tempo will change each time through. There are 4 modes to the woodshed tempo field. They are only active when you set a woodshed tempo value other than 0.

- 1. "Up only," which is getting faster each loop "forever," well until tempo=500 which is BB's maximum tempo.
- 2. An "up then down" mode that goes up by [a settable increment] up to [a settable maximum] and then starts going down by the increment back to the original where it restarts. For example, a song with a tempo of 140, if you set the tempo to increase by 5, to a maximum increase of 100, the song will go from 140,145,150 etc. to 240, then go to 235,230... back to 140 and cycle again.
- 3. An "Up then Reset" mode, that goes up in increments up to the settable maximum, then resets to the original and starts again. For example, a song with a tempo of 140, if you set the tempo to increase by 5, to a maximum increase of 100, the song will go from 140,145,150 etc. to 240, then go to 140 and start again.

4. An "Up and stay at Max" mode that goes up until the settable maximum and stays there.

Modes 2 and 3 are analogous to a "treadmill workout," with programmed changes in speed.

**Insert breaks (silence) in arrangement**: This feature is great for practicing tempo control. For example, you can have the program play the 4 bars and then rest for the next 4 bars while you keep playing in tempo. Once set, this feature works automatically with all songs until you turn it off.

Defaults for new songs: By default, new songs have 32 bars and 1 chorus, but you can set your own defaults.

### **Song Settings**

Song Settings

The [Song Settings] button opens the Song Settings dialog for settings such as endings, tags, style variations, pushes, rests, and chord embellishments to make your song interesting and varied.

You can also use the Ctrl+N keys or the Edit | Song Form | Settings (for This Song) menu command to open this dialog.



Vary style in middle choruses: If set to "Yes," the song will play in substyle "b" throughout the Middle Choruses. The Middle Choruses are considered all choruses *except* the first and last ones. For example, in the Jazz Swing Style, since the "b" substyle is Swing, all of the middle choruses will have swing bass, whereas the "a" substyle is playing half notes on the bass. If set to "No" the middle choruses will play A and B substyles exactly as they appear in the song as outlined by the part markers.

Allow pushes in middle choruses: This is most frequently used if there are pushes in a song (indicated by the "^" symbol), but you *don't* want these pushes to play in the middle choruses. Simply set the checkbox to "No" (disabled) and the pushes will be ignored in the middle choruses. This is to allow for uninterrupted soloing choruses.

Allow rests/shots/holds in first chorus / Allow rests/shots/holds in middle choruses / Allow rests/shots/holds in last chorus: These options allow you to decide which choruses will play rests/shots/holds that are present in a song (indicated by the "." symbol). If you have rests in a song but don't want the rests to play in the middle choruses since you are using them for soloing, uncheck the "Allow rests/shots/holds in middle choruses" option.

Allow pedal bass in middle choruses: This determines whether Pedal Bass effect will be allowed in middle choruses.

**Force song to simple arrangement (non-embellished)**: You can set the whole song to use "Simpler" RealTracks with this setting, as long as the RealTracks you are using have the simple option available. This is shown by a "y" in the **RealTracks Picker**'s "Simpler Available" column. The "Simpler" RealTracks play a less busy, less embellished arrangement.

Allow chord variations in repeated sections: This is disabled by default, but if you enable it, you can use alternate chords in repeated sections (DC al Coda, 1st/2nd Endings, etc.).

Drums Count-in (for this song only): You can select the count-in option for this song.

Ending options: A tag (also referred to as a coda) is a group of bars that are played in the very last chorus of a song. If you select the **Tag** exists? check box, then the tag will play during the last chorus of the song. After the bar you specify as the **Tag jumps after Bar** #, the song jumps to the **Tag begins at Bar** # and plays through the **Tag ends after Bar** # and then plays a 2-bar ending as usual. Band-in-a-Box will optionally create a 2-bar ending for your song. To turn the song ending off for a "single song," uncheck the Generate 2-bar ending checkbox

in this dialog, and to turn song endings off for "all songs," uncheck the **Allow any endings** checkbox in the **Arrangement Options** dialog (*Options* | *Preferences*| [Arrange]). The **Use 4-bar ending for RealTracks** option allows extra time for the natural decay of the instruments. The **Start the ending 2 bars early** option gives you an alternative to end the song on the last bar of the song. Band-in-a-Box will still play an ending on the chord that you specify, and the ending will occur as a 2-bar phrase beginning 2 bars before the end of the form. This results in more natural endings for many songs. Song endings can be turned off for all songs, or on a song-by-song basis. For example, you might want to have your own custom ending that ends the song on the 3rd beat of a bar by playing a shot. There is also an option to generate an ending that will fadeout by gradually reducing the volume. You can type any number in the **Number of fadeout ending bars** option or press the **[Fade]** button to enter 6, which is a typical length of a fadeout ending.

RealTracks options set the RealTracks options for the song without changing the global RealTracks settings.

**Solos should have a 'bluesy' feel**: When set, any Soloist or RealTracks background Soloist will treat any major triad (C, F, etc.) like a dominant seventh (C7, F7) and use flatted 7th for soloing.

Allow RealTracks substitutions based on tempo: When set, the program will find the best RealTracks to use at the current tempo. For example, it might substitute an acoustic bass recorded at a higher tempo, closer to the tempo of your song. The RealTracks name will appear on the main screen with a tilde (~) to indicate the substitution.

Allow RealTracks shots, holds and pushes: When set (recommended), Band-in-a-Box will create realistic shots, holds, and pushes in your song. If unchecked, Band-in-a-Box will simulate a shot. Not all styles have these available. Check the *RealTracks\Library\Holds* folder and the **RealTracks Picker**'s "Holds" column listing the set number.

Allow RealTracks half-time/double-time: When set, this song will allow RealTracks to play at half time (twice the usual tempo) or double time (half the usual tempo). This allows you, for example in a ballad at a tempo of 70, to add a RealTracks Sax solo with a tempo of 140 and play it as a double time, which will match the ballad tempo of 70.

**Ignore slash root of slash chords (e.g. C/E) except Bass track**: If this is set, the RealTracks other than the Bass track will not play the slash root of chords. For example, the RealTracks will play C instead of C/E.

Avoid transpositions in RealTracks: If this is set, RealTracks will try not to transpose. This will result in better quality, but less variety in the arrangement.

**Natural Arrangements**: If you give a pro musician a complicated chord progression with fancy extensions like C7b9b13 or Gm11, the musician may reinterpret these rather than playing them exactly as written. This can achieve a much better sounding arrangement because the musician has freedom to choose from similar chord extensions. You can get Band-in-a-Box to do the same thing with this option for all tracks in the current song. (Note: To set this feature for all tracks in all songs, use the option in the **Arrangement Options** dialog. To set this for specific track(s) in the current song, right-click on the track radio button, go to *Track Settings* | *Set Natural Arrangement*, and select an option.)

Sections on a new line is an option to enable/disable the Section Paragraphs feature for this particular song.

Allow style aliases (auto-substitution of style) for this song: If this is set, and *Auto-replace MIDI styles with RealTracks styles when songs loaded* is checked on the RealTracks toolbar menu, then auto-substitution with a RealStyle is allowed.

**This song has playback problems, disable fast generation**: On slower computers, songs with lots of RealTracks might have playback problems (stuttering). If so, you can use this setting to disable Fast Generation for this song. You can turn Fast Generation off for all songs in the **RealTracks Settings** dialog by unchecking the setting "Speed up generation of RealTracks (disable on slow machines)."

**Volume boost in dB**: The volume of any particular song can be boosted or cut by typing in the number of decibels. A change of 6dB is about the same as moving a MIDI volume control by a value of 32.

**Transpose audio tracks by semitones**: If this is enabled, any audio tracks will be transposed (pitch stretched) by the amount entered here. The value is set automatically when you transpose your song, but you can adjust it here.

### **Count-in and Metronome Options**

Count-in/Metro] button in the **Preferences** dialog opens the **Count-in and Metronome Options** dialog, which allows you to set the drum lead-in options (pattern, type, 1-bar instead of 2-bar, type, volume, instrument, smart lead-in, etc.) and the metronome options (visible and/or audible metronome).

Count-in and Metrono	me Options		×						
Drums count-in (for this song only)									
<default> (No Count-In)</default>									
Drum Count-in options	Drum Count-in options (for all songs)								
Allow Lead-In Bars	Allow Lead-In Bars (all songs)								
🗹 Play lead in even if	Intro Present								
🗌 1 bar lead-in	🔲 1 bar lead-in								
Lead-in type	Lead-in type Count-in ~								
Audible Lead-In									
Volume	olume 64								
Instrument	Side Stick (37	)	$\sim$						
Pattern	1-3-1234		$\sim$						
Smart Lead-in									
🗹 Lead-in drum count	if drums muted,	/disabled							
Metronome Options									
Visible Metronome	No visible met	ronome	$\sim$						
Size	200 15	50-800							
Audible Metronome	None		$\sim$						
			-						
ОК	Cancel	Help	<b></b>						

Drum Count-in (for this song only): This allows you to set the lead-in option for the current song only.

Allow Lead-In Bars: People who use Band-in-a-Box for soloing practice will likely turn the lead-in off to allow endless looping uninterrupted by the lead-in count. To eliminate the lead-in count, disable this option to start the song from bar 1 with no lead in.

**Play lead-in even if intro Present**: Enable this option to play the lead-in bars even if an intro is present in the song.

1 bar lead-in: If this is set, the count-in will be a single bar instead of 2 bars.

Lead-in type: This can be drum patterns instead of "1-2-1234." You can specify to play two bars of drum patterns instead of the count-in. You may prefer hearing the drum beat to a simple count-in, since it provides more information about the upcoming groove. If you're playing with Band-in-a-Box live on a "dance floor," this setting will avoid "dead air" between songs, and keep the drumbeat going. Includes options to have "a" or "b" drum fills or patterns play for the two bars.

Audible Lead-In / Volume: You can enable an audible count-in. If you want the lead-in bars to play but prefer a quieter drum lead-in, reduce the volume.

**Instrument** / **Pattern**: You can select any drum instrument for the count in. You can choose different count-in rhythms, e.g., tap on 2 and 4 instead of 1-2-3-4. These options apply when the Drums track is set as MIDI.

Smart Lead-in: A smart lead-in avoids playing the count-in drum sound during a melody pickup.

Lead-in drum count if drums muted/disabled: Previously, when the drum track was muted (or disabled in a song), the count-in drum click wouldn't play. This option can play the drum count-in all circumstances. Drummers who play along with BB by muting the drum track should find this feature useful. To set this option, choose *Options* | *Preferences* and set "Lead-in drum count if drums muted or disabled" to true (default is true).

**Visible Metronome**: You can display a visible metronome on-screen during the entire song (or just the lead-in). Choose the screen position (top-right or center), and the size (up to near full screen size). Also choose the visual metronome pattern (1234, 1-3, 1---, or -2-4). Seeing a metronome on-screen is a great way for a student to learn to keep on the beat, and with a settable size, students can view this from across the room.

Audible Metronome: The three settings for the audible metronome are None, During Record, or During Record and Play.

### **Options for Simpler Arrangements**



The [Simple] button on the toolbar allows you to set individual tracks or all tracks to unembellished arrangements. The simple arrangement option can be set on a song-by-song basis or for all songs.

If you set the Drums track to be simple, then the Drum track will avoid fills or post fills (cymbal crashes). You can also set a Drums track to be simple in a style. UserTracks will also follow this setting for Drums and play a simpler arrangement without fills if you set the Drums track to Simple.

### **Track Settings for Playback**

The individual tracks are controlled with the Mixer.

	Mixer	Y Plugins	Ŷ	Pianos	Ϋ́	Patches	<b>(\$</b> )
	Volume		Pan		Reverb		Tone
Bass	MS÷		0.75			40	
Piano	MS®		2.26		+5.61	72	
Drums	MS+		2.67			40	
Guitar	MS®		1.61		439	70	
Strings	MS带		6.47		+8.75	80	
Melody	MS带		0.0		+1.50	70	
Soloist	MS带		5.92			40	
Audio	MS		3.79		-2.00	0	
Utility#1	MS		7.63		+2.54		
Utility#2	MS		1.83		+5.10	47	
Utility#3	MS		12.8		6.73	64	
Utility#4	MS		0.19		- 0.0	102	
Utility#5	MS		10.5		+5.10	25	
Utility#6	MS	D D	2.67		2.54	89	
Utility#7	MS	D E	1.65		+5.10	0	
Master	MS					THIS SONG	0 0

Right-click or double-click on a track name for a menu of settings and actions for the selected track. The menu is organized into groups allowing easier selection of track types: audio (RealTracks, UserTracks, Loops) or MIDI (MIDI SuperTracks, classic MIDI tracks) and track settings/actions.

### Mute, Solo, and Freeze Tracks

Each track has its own VU meter as well as buttons to **[M]**ute, **[S]**olo, and **[\*]** Freeze the track. The Mute and Solo states of each track will be saved in the songs and will be loaded the next time you open them.

### Mute a Track

We Click on the Mute button to silence the selected track. The button will turn red to show it is active.

### Solo a Track

Solution: While listening to Band-in-a-Box, you can solo (isolate) a certain track by clicking on the Solo button.

Or you could hold the **Ctrl** key and click (left or right) on the track button at the top of the screen. For example, if you want to hear only the Piano track, **Ctrl**+click on the Piano track button. If you want to use hotkeys for this, you can press **Alt+2** (Mute-All) and then **Alt+4** (Unmute Piano). You can also solo the current track with **Alt+Shift+Z**.

You can change the solo and the mute status of other tracks by right-clicking on a blue mute button. For example, if the Guitar track is in the solo status, when you right-click on the blue mute button on the Drums track, the Drums track will be un-muted AND the Guitar track will be un-soloed.

### Freeze a Track

Any track (MIDI or RealTracks) can be frozen. When frozen, it won't get changed or re-generated. This saves time when replaying previous songs and allows you to freeze an arrangement that you like. If you freeze the whole song, you don't have to wait at all for the song to regenerate. The next time you press Play, it is ready to go.

You can make frozen tracks by pressing the [Freeze] button (snowflake) on the toolbar, and then choosing the tracks that you want to freeze. You can also use the *Play* | *Freeze Track* menu item.

### Changing Volume, Panning, Reverb, Tone

In the Mixer screen, each individual track has settings for Volume, Pan, Reverb, and Tone that can be adjusted as the song is playing. Volume, Pan, and Reverb are controlled by horizontal sliders. Tone is controlled by typing in a number from -18 (full bass) to 18 (full treble), or by clicking on a number and dragging the mouse cursor vertically. You can also control the sliders and dials with the mouse wheel while the mouse cursor is over them.



Hold the **Ctrl** key down as you click on the track slider or drag the thumb of the slider. This will force all tracks to move to the same absolute location as the original track. Hold the **Shift** key and it will move all tracks relative to the move of the original track.

Double-clicking on the slider sets the value to a default value.

There is also a Master section with a Mute button, VU meters, and Master Volume controls.

Mashau		THIS SONG	
Master	R	ALL SONGS	9

The Master Volume is a new type of volume setting for Band-in-a-Box, and is a true Master Volume, in that it applies a decibel (dB) boost to the master signal, independent of the tracks' volumes. So, for example, if you want all Band-in-a-Box songs to be louder, you can simply set the "All Songs" Master volume slider (e.g., +6 dB) and this boost will apply to audio output from all instruments (MIDI and audio) for all songs.

### **Slide Tracks**

This feature allows you to move any of the Bass, Drums, Piano, Guitar, Strings, Melody, or Soloist tracks ahead or behind by a definable amount. For example, you can slide the Bass track a little ahead of the rest of the band to make the bass player "drive the band."

To slide tracks, select the *Slide Tracks* option from the *Edit* menu. The values are measured in "ticks-per-beat" with 120 ticks being the equivalent of a quarter note. The musically useful range is from -10 to 10.

Slide tracks				×						
🗹 Allow Any	Slides									
Humanize Slides										
<u>B</u> ass track	mbers will slide the by the specified t									
<u>D</u> rums	0	ticks per beat). So, for example if you set the bass to =-3, the bass player will play 3 ticks early throughout the song.								
<u>P</u> iano	2									
<u>G</u> uitar	2	Default = 0 .Mus +10	ically Useful rang	e is from -10 to						
Strings	2									
<u>M</u> elody	2									
<u>S</u> oloist	0	Zeros	Update	Defaults						
		OK	Cancel	Help						

Allow Any Slides: If you want the slides to occur, then enable this option.

**Humanize Slides**: If you enable this, the slides will be humanized to slide the track a different amount for each note. The amount varies from 0 ticks (none) to the slide setting for the instrument.

Press the [Default] button to fill the tracks with default slide values.

Press the [Zeros] button to "zero-out" the slide values for all tracks.

Press the [Update] button to affect your changes and hear the result instantly.

**Tip**: A track that always plays notes early by a certain amount tends to sound out of time, whereas humanizing the slide makes the track sounds more alive.

### Play Selected Area as a Loop

Shift-click on the **[Play]** button or press **F10** (Play Selected Area as Loop), and the program will play the selected region and loop the selection. For example, you can select bars 10 and 11 and then press **F10**, and bars 10 and 11 will play looped.

To use this function, select a region on the Chord Sheet.

Choose *Play* | *Play & Loop Highlighted Section* (or press **F10**). The selected region will then play and continues looping until STOP is pressed.

		· ·	•			
<sup>19</sup> BbMas7	, Gm <sup>7</sup>		, C <sup>9</sup>		. F <sup>19</sup>	
<sup>1</sup> 180Mas7 , 180Mas7	. Fm7	Bb9	, EbMas <sup>7</sup>		1.00	
_E <sup>b</sup> m <sup>7</sup>	A <sup>59</sup>		Am <sup>765</sup>	0 <sup>7</sup> ‡9	Gm <sup>9</sup>	
_E <sup>b</sup> m <sup>7</sup> , C <sup>7</sup> sus	C <sup>9</sup>		Cm7		F <sup>15</sup>	

### Loop Button Menu

The [Loop] toolbar button opens a menu with the full list of looping options.

Click on the looping option you want, either the entire song or just a section that you select. Selecting the checkbox on the button enables looping for the entire song. The **Loop Section Settings** dialog lets you choose exactly what to loop.



### Loop any Section of the song

You can loop any section of the song. The program will then start playback at the first loop point and play the looped section until stopped. Looping of a section of the song is enabled in the Loop button menu or with the keystroke **NUMPAD 1**.

Select Loop Section Dialog from the Loop menu button to open the Loop Section Settings dialog, or press NUMPAD 2.

The Loop Section Settings dialog will then display.

Loop Section Settings			×	
Looping is enabled (1)     Loop a Single Screen of Notation	Note: Pressing the 1-key hotkey for the underlined character makes the setting.			
Loop Range of Bars	Loop Presets (Set to	Choruses)		
From Bar 1 Chorus ‡1 Update	Introduction			
# bars 32	First	First & Middle		
Begin Bar Jump (no loop)	Middle	Middle & Last		
Play within loop Play Stop	Last	Ending	All	
Practicing Features	"L" command setting Default Length L command on b	ar boundaries during pl	~ ayback	
Defaults (0)	OK - Play Loop	Close	Help	

The "Play within loop" feature allows you to quickly play a looped section. Highlight the range of bars to loop on the Chord Sheet, press **NUMPAD 2** to open the **Loop Section Settings** dialog, and click on the **[Play within loop]** button.

To enter settings manually in this dialog, you start by choosing either **Loop a Single Screen of Notation** or **Loop Range of Bars**.

Loop a Single Screen of Notation (Ctrl+NUMPAD 7) loops a single screen of notation at the current song location. The length of the loop is determined by the number of "Bars/Screen" specified in the Notation Window Options.

Select Loop Range of Bars if you want a custom range of bars, then enter the starting From Bar number, the Chorus #, and the # bars for the length of the looped section. You can then play the song with the [Play within loop] button and then [Close] the dialog.

Presets are available to set the loop points to Introduction, First / Middle / Last Choruses or First & Middle, Middle & Last combinations, Ending, or All. As the different buttons are selected you will see the **Loop Range of Bars** settings update.

Hotkeys are also available for these, look in the Play menu under the Looping submenu.
# Play along with your MIDI Controller Keyboard

If you have an external MIDI keyboard controller connected to your computer system, you can use the MIDI THRU features to play along with the program.

**E**<sub>cott THRU Velocity by 20</sub> When playing along on a keyboard to the Band-in-a-Box "band," if the sound of your keyboard is too quiet and increasing the THRU Volume doesn't help enough, use this option to boost the THRU velocity and make your playing on the THRU channel louder. To set this "THRU velocity boost," open the **MIDI Settings** dialog (*Options* | *Preferences* | *Channels*). Click on the **[Options]** button and set "Boost THRU Velocity by" to a value in the range of -127 to +127 in the **MIDI Options** dialog. (Default is 0.)

Harmonize your play along track by choosing *MIDI Thru Harmony* (Alt+F11) from the [Harmony] menu button to choose a harmony, just as you would for the Melody.

# **Play Along Wizard**

The Play Along Wizard is controlled with the bottom two rows of your computer's QWERTY keyboard or your connected MIDI keyboard. The bottom row of keys plays chord tones; the second row plays passing tones. You play any key in either row and never make a mistake! The Wizard keys are active during playback.

A S D F G H J K L ; < This row plays PASSING tones (second, fourth, sixth)

**Z X C V B N M**, . < This row plays CHORD tones (root, third, fifth, seventh)

To use this feature, press the [MIDI] toolbar button and enter a check for MIDI Keyboard Wizard Enabled.

You can also select the Wizard Playalong feature option from the Play menu.

In the *Play* menu, toggle *Wizard uses "Smart" notes* to "off" (unchecked) to have the Wizard provide you access to the chromatic scale. Toggle it "on" to have access only to the notes based on the chord/key of the song.

#### **MIDI Keyboard Wizard**

By turning on the "Use Wizard Thru part" setting in the *Options* | *Preferences* **Transpose** dialog, notes played on a Thru channel MIDI keyboard will be played through the Wizard. C, E, G, and Bb will be mapped to chord tones while D, F, A, and B will be passing tones.

#### Changing Instruments / Settings for the Wizard

As a play along instrument, the Wizard uses the instrument on the Thru track. To change the instrument, volume, reverb, etc. for the Wizard, select the Thru track in the Mixer.

### **Outputting Chords to External Device**

Some external music hardware devices require chords played in root position to drive them in real time.

An example of this is the Vocalist. It will let you sing into a microphone and harmonize your voice according to the chords that are input to the device. Band-in-a-Box has the capability of outputting a separate channel with the chords in root position to support such external devices automatically.

There are also settings such as complexity of chords, output channel, velocity, and note range. It will also drive "Real time Arrangers" like the Roland RA series. The best way to accomplish this is to access the *Options* | *Preferences* and select the **[Output Chords]** button. The **Output Chords on Channel** dialog will then open.

Output Chords on (	Channel		×							
🗹 Output Chords to	external MIDI out du	ring playback ?								
✓ Write chords to track -> Utility#1 ~										
Channel #		9								
Velocity		90								
Note Range to output	ut	60 to 83	( Middle C= 60 )							
Root always on bottom Preserve existing notes out of this range										
Chord <u>T</u> ypes		Basic (Triads/7ths	) ~							
# ticks before chord	change to output (12	20= 1beat)	0							
🗌 Output Chords Du	uring Lead In ?									
🗌 Output MIDI Synd	c info									
🗹 Display Output or	n Piano ?									
Vrite track to MI	DI file									
This option is useful if you are using an external device like "The Vocalist" or an external arranger that can read chords in real time. Bandin-a-Box will output chords in root position on the selected channel during playback.										
Vocalist	Roland RA	Default	Update							
	OK	Cancel	Help							

To enable this function, check the **Output Chords to external MIDI out during playback** option. You can now save this chord track to the MIDI file. Make sure the **Write track to MIDI File** option is checked.

With the **Write chords to track number** option, you can always write chords to a certain track (e.g., Utility track #16.)

Click on the **[Vocalist]** button if you have such a device connected to your MIDI system. Bandin-a-Box will then send it the appropriate chord information automatically as your song is playing (e.g., root position triads).

Select the **Channel** #. Recommended values are 9, 11-16. Default is 9. Remember to turn OFF the MIDI channel used for this function on your sound source so that this MIDI data does not interfere with song playback.

Set the **Velocity**. Most external devices do not require an audible velocity to be triggered. Default is 90.

Select the appropriate **Note Range to output** that your external device requires to function correctly. (Note: The **[Vocalist]** button inserts the appropriate note range values for the Digitech Vocalist to operate correctly. If your device is not a Vocalist, refer to your manufacturer's documentation for the appropriate Note Range values.)

Some plugins have "keyswitches," which are specific notes to trigger patters, arpeggios, etc. The **Preserve existing notes out of this range** option allows you to keep those notes and events if they are not within the specified note range.

Check the Root Always on Bottom checkbox if you want to keep the chord root as the lowest note.

Select the **Chord Types** appropriate for your external device. Options are basic chords (triads and 7ths only), or complex chords (e.g., all extensions).

Change the **# ticks before chord change to output** you wish to have output sent to your external device. Change this setting to allow your external device sufficient time to accept MIDI data and program changes. (120 ticks = 1 beat.) Default is 40.

Set the Output Chords During Lead In checkbox to true to enable MIDI chord data to be sent during a song lead-in.

Enable the Output MIDI Sync info checkbox to send MIDI sync info to your external device.

Set the Display Output on Piano checkbox to true to enable MIDI chord data to be displayed on the piano keyboard.

Press the **[Update]** button to apply changes to Band-in-a-Box. These will remain in effect until new changes are applied. Press the **[OK]** or **[Cancel]** button when you wish to exit this window.

# **Outputting Chords to Track**

A chord track can be generated on any track. Right-click on the track in the Mixer and select *Edit MIDI* | *Generate Chord Track on this track* from the menu. You will then see the **Output Chords to Track** dialog with options about the chord track to be generated.

Output Chords to Track: Utility#1								
9								
90								
60 to 83 (Middle C= 60	)							
Preserve existing notes out of this rang	e							
Basic (Triads/7ths)								
# ticks before chord change to output (120= 1beat) 0								
?								
Default OK - Write Chords Cancel Help								
	9         90         60         to         83         ( Middle C= 60           Preserve existing notes out of this rang         Basic (Triads/7ths)         atput (120= 1beat)         0           ?         0         0         0         0         0							

These options include channel, velocity, note range, chord types, root at bottom, ticks before the chord change, and chord output during lead in. If the chord types are set to basic chords (triads/7ths), a chord like C13 will be played as a C7, but if they are set to complex chords, a C13 chord will be played as C13. The default setting for "# ticks before chord change to output" is 0, which means chords will be exactly on the downbeat, but if you enter a number other than 0, the chords will start a little bit earlier and may have sufficient time to swell.

Some plugins have "keyswitches," which are specific notes to trigger patters, arpeggios, etc. The **Preserve existing notes out of this range** option allows you to keep those notes and events if they are not within the specified note range.

Some MIDI SuperTracks generate a simple chord track (triads/7ths) or a complex chord track including 9ths/13ths. Adding these MIDI SuperTracks to your track will write a chord track in the range set, for use with arpeggiators or other VSTs wanting a chord track. With each play a new chord track is written. To do this, open the Select MIDI SuperTracks dialog and choose one that has "Arpeggio" in the name.

Select MIDI	uperTracks		
Eilter String	Arpeggio	#	Show All
	uperTrack chosen		
	tar, Fingerpicking Arpeggios12-8 Sw 060 (Quinn Bachand) th, Arp, SynthmasterUplifting SoftPercArpeggios ev16 095 (Ed (Great Oz) Clare)		

# **Changing MIDI Instrument**

To select a MIDI Instrument for any MIDI track, right-click on the track radio button at the top of the screen and go to *Select MIDI Instrument (Patch)* and choose one of the menu commands.

Select Hi-Q Patch Plugin: Use this menu command if you want to select a preset of a Hi-Q MIDI instrument and a VST plugin (e.g., sforzando).

Select no MIDI Patch: This will remove the current selection of the MIDI Instrument.

Select General MIDI Patch: This will allow you to select an instrument from the list of GM patches.

Select GM 2 Patch: This will allow you to select an instrument from General MIDI 2 patches.

Select Higher Bank Patch (from .Pat file): This will allow you to select a higher bank instrument on your particular synthesizer.

# **MIDI Patch Picker**

This allows you to select a MIDI patch (instrument sound) from a list of over 1,100 patches, all categorized by GM numbers.

To open it, press the F7 key, and then click on the [Patches] tab.



There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the patch list will be applied to this track.

You will see a complete list of MIDI patches. You can search for a patch by name or filter the list by Instruments, Types, GM, Hi-Q, Playable RealTracks, Drums, and/or SynthMaster.

You can hear a pre-made demo of the selected patch by pressing the **[Demo]** button. The **[+]** button provides options to enable internetbased demo playback, loop the demo, and adjust its volume.

The **[Favs]** button will show a menu of favorite GM patches that are set in the Favorite Instruments dialog (*Options* | *Preferences* | [Favorite Patch]).

Press the **[Apply]** button to assign the selected patch to the current track. To assign the patch to the current track and play the song, press the **[Generate]** button.

# **General MIDI 2 support**

General MIDI 2 standard (GM2) adds 128 more MIDI instruments to Band-in-a-Box styles and songs, including ukulele, mandolin, 12-string guitar plus many new and improved piano, organ, guitar, brass, and string sounds.

Note: The included Coyote synth supports GM2 instruments, as do most newer modules/sound chips. If yours doesn't, a similar instrument from the existing 128 General MIDI sounds will be substituted.



You can select a GM2 patch by right-clicking on the track name in the Mixer and selecting Select MIDI Patch | Select GM2 Patch from the menu.

# **Additional Patches**

A "patch" is a MIDI instrument name. Examples of patches are Acoustic Bass, Electric Piano, and Violin. Patches are used to emulate real instruments through MIDI playback. Band-in-a-Box defaults to using the standard bank of General MIDI patches used by all MIDI manufacturers, but many MIDI synthesizers and sound cards have additional patches available as alternatives to the basic GM list. These sounds are typically found on higher banks in memory.

### Patches on Higher Banks Dialog

Select Higher Bank Patch (from .Pat file).... You can select a higher bank patch in the *Select MIDI Patch* submenu of the track's right-click menu. This opens the **Patches on Higher Banks** dialog for easy access to patches on all other banks as well as General MIDI.



- To narrow your sound search you can do one or all of the following:
- Open the patch list and select an instrument (i.e., Electric Bass, Acoustic Piano, etc.)
- Click on the "Include Family" checkbox to have other offerings of similar type shown. (i.e., all bass family patches, all keyboard family patches, etc.)
- Find a patch by keyword by clicking the **[Search]** button and typing some letters that you know are in the name (e.g., "mando" will find your mandolin patch and any others containing "mando").

Click on the **[www.Dowload more PAT files]** button to go to the PG Music website where you can download more patch files from <u>https://www.pgmusic.com/support\_miscellaneous.htm</u>.

#### Hi-Q MIDI Instruments for SynthMaster Player

SynthMaster Player is an award-winning synth by KV331 Audio and has thousands of presets that are especially useful for modern, techno and arpeggiator sounds.

SynthMaster support built into Band-in-a-Box includes:

- MIDI SuperTracks that use sounds with arpeggiators.
- Access to SynthMaster sounds using the "Load Plugin" from the track's right-menu to choose from thousands of SynthMaster sounds, or choose "Load Hi-Q patch "dialog to choose from presets made by PG Music for some nice sounds available in SynthMaster just by picking a patch.
- SynthMaster Player comes with thousands of sounds, so you can simply select *Choose Plugin* from the Plugin tab menu on the Mixer, choose SynthMaster, and choose one of these sounds from the SynthMaster Player panel.
- Styles can be made to play with SynthMaster sounds without need to load it.
- MIDI SuperTracks Disk for SynthMaster synth is included, using a mix of SynthMaster sounds, MIDI SuperTracks with arpeggiators and RealTracks.

To use SynthMaster as a default synth, open the **MIDI/Audio Driver** Setup dialog (*Options* | *Preferences* | [MIDI Driver]), and press the **[VSTi/DXi Synth**] button.

	-	. –
n Choose a plugin		
Eilter		
♦ None		
<b>*</b>		

VSTi/DXi Synth [None]

8

SynthMaster is automatically added to the plugin list. Simply select "<VSTi> KV331 Audio: SynthMaster 2 Player" from the list and press OK.

WIDT VSTi/DXi Synth [KV331 Audio: SynthMaster 2 Player] When SynthMaster is selected as a default synth, its name shows in the [VSTi/DXi Synth] button.

To select MIDI SuperTracks that use SynthMaster sounds, press the [MIDI Tracks] toolbar button and select MIDI SuperTracks from the menu. You can also right-click on the track label on the Mixer and choose Select MIDI SuperTrack for this track from the menu.

You will then see the MIDI SuperTracks Picker.

Note: The MIDI SuperTracks Picker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if *Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs* is enabled in the *Edit* menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the MIDI SuperTracks Picker opens in a modal dialog. The modal dialog offers the same basic functionalities as the floating window, but it features a different GUI and lacks options to switch the track, generate a portion of the track, access track settings (such as solo, mute, freeze, volume, reverb, etc.) or change the font size of the list.

Type "SynthMaster" in the text filter field, then select a MIDI SuperTrack from the filtered list and press the [Apply] button.

MIDI SuperTracks (MultiPicker Library) [Jazz Swing Style, ZZ	JAZZ.STY, [Country] [4/4]	[Sw8] [t=85-210]					
Songs Styles RealTracks RealDrums Loops UserTk	MIDI Sup. MIDI Tk	MIDI Sol. Mel.	Patches	Chord	s Lyrics	SongGen	Titles
Track + Strings: Instrument: 0 < No Patch Change > []		Memo <click read="" to=""></click>		Artist B	io <click rea<="" td="" to=""><td>ad&gt;</td><td></td></click>	ad>	
Filter String synthmaster	9	Synth, Arp, SMUplifting SoftPercArpeggios ev16 Plavs basic arennniatinn S		"Spook	d Clare aka yRockstar" is a f producer operati		
Genre 💌 Inst. 💌 TimeSig 💌 Feel 💌 Tempo 💌 Type	▼ Artist ▼ Best ▼	Other 🔻					
Apply Generate Part.Gen 🕨 🔳 Demo	Solo Band H	+ Settings [	Defaults				
MIDI SuperTracks 47 items in li	st						
Name	Instrument	Туре	Feel	Tempo	Genre	#*	N//
Synth, Plucked SynthMasterTranceAttack OffbeatHits 120 (4369)	51 Synth Strings 1	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	120	Pop,Electronic	4369	
Dava Currily CurrilyMaster/Salara Culticy Evaluations and 110 (42)	20) 20 Curth Dave 1	MIDI Dhudhar	E.MC	110	Dee Clashania	4970	

• = Strings You will see that the track label has turned blue to indicate that it is a MIDI SuperTrack.

In the Mixer, you can confirm that the SynthMaster synth sound is loaded to the track.

	Mixer Plugins		Mixer Plugins I		Plugins			Mixer	Plugi	Plugins		
	Volume	Pan	Reverb			Volume	Pan	Reverb				
Otrin an			78		Otrin an			78				
Strings	M S 🐨 4373:Synth, Arp,	SynthmasterUplifting Sof	tPercArpeggios ev 16	095	Strings	M S 🕷 KV331 Audio: Syr	hthMaster 2 Player N	one				

If you want to customize the sound, click on the SynthMaster synth in the Plugins tab to open the synth window.



You can also access SynthMaster sounds using the Hi-Q patch dialog. Right-click on a track button, and go to *Select MIDI Instrument (Patch)* | *Select Mi-Q MIDI Patch Plugin.* This will open the dialog that lists Hi-Q patch plugins (.tgs). Type "SynthMaster" in the text filter and select any of the presets that PG Music has made.

Choose from List	
Eilter SynthMaster	Show All
No Preset wanted (Remove/Clear any current preset)	
SynthMaster\033 - BA Jazz Bass.tgs	
SynthMaster\034 - BA ElecBassJazz MK.tgs SynthMaster\039 - BassBros(i).tgs	
SynthMaster 1035 - Dasspilosini, ugs SynthMaster 1039 - BS VintageSynthSubby RL tgs	
SynthMaster 000 - 00 vintage Synth bubby HE.tgs	
SynthMaster\081 - LD Trance Attack.tgs	
SynthMaster\089 - AR MelodicWaveArp.tgs	
SynthMaster\089 - ARP - Uplifting.tgs	
SynthMaster\089 - ARP Soft Touch ARK.tgs	
SynthMaster\089 - AT Last Instant YY.tgs	
SynthMaster\089 - PAD Chordy UK.tgs	
SynthMaster\089 - PAD Delicate Sounds II.tgs	
SynthMaster/089 - PD SlowPad FL.tgs SynthMaster/StyleUse\089 - PD SlowPad FL +10.tgs	
Shiruwasier/Schenzer/003 - ED Sinwean EF + Inrids	

SynthMaster comes with thousands of sounds. To choose a sound, right-click on the [Plugin] in the Mixer to open a menu and select *Choose Plugin*.

Then, select "<VSTi> KV331 Audio: SynthMaster 2 Player" from the list of plugins and press OK.

M Choose a plugin	-		×
Filter		Sł	now All
♦ None <dx% coyotewt<br=""><ystb [bidge]aria="" [bidge]garitar:="" p="" player<=""></ystb></dx%>			
EXYSTID KV331 Audio: SvithMaster 2 Player <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			

You can choose from many sounds in the SynthMaster Player panel.

[Piano] [Slot 1]							- 🗆 ×
©syntl	hmasti	er <sub>player</sub>	DRM Grrrro Selock Ergen CPU 0.6 %		< > UNDO REDO		<b>KV</b> 331 audio
EROWSER SHOP							FX SETTINGS
(AI) + Bas + Bowd Strings + Sres - Dram - Fible - Galar - Mallet lossuments - Mallet lossuments - Mallet lossuments - Organ - Percession - Percession - Percession	0431 3033 808 Acoustis Additive Ahartsouch Airy Analog Analog Analog Analog Analog Analog Analog Analog Chord	(440 Avid Avid Bancipas Bihagrass Disas Braikbeat Chillout Ciremetic Cleanical Cleanical Cleanical Cleanical Dacc	AND Alyn Zaher Arlaun BigTon Studios Bistrouckey Buiert Diylkoglu Frank Neumann Geroek Doman Indigne IB Kevin Schroeber Michael Chaenedd Michael Chaung	(AR) Fieldry Nesets My Favourites My Presets	<ul> <li>7.78 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>778 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>778 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>721 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>721 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>721 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>723 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>724 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>725 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>726 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>727 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>728 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>728 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>728 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>729 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>720 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>721 - Cé AsociO</li> <li>72</li></ul>		LAYER FX ROUTING UNIX: LAYER CLIP O O O O NUX: CLIP NUX: CLIP NUX: CLIP NUX: CLIP LAYER SENDS
Reed Instruments     Sound Effects     Soundscapes     Synth Lead     Synth Misc     Synth Pad	Clean Dark Deep Digital Dirty Dirty	Disco DnB DubBtep Easy Listening Electro Electronica	MrShoufuku NatUfe Nori Ubukata Rob Lee Selak Ergen Teomen Pasinikadu		<ul> <li> <sup>1</sup>22 - Digital Toys RL         <sup>1</sup>23 - Dirty Www.Bass RL         <sup>1</sup>23 - Dirty Www.Bass RL         <sup>1</sup>23 - Dirac Tricky RL         <sup>1</sup>23 - Dirac Trick King RL         <sup>1</sup>23 - Dirac Trick King RL         <sup>1</sup> </li> </ul>		ATER2 (D)
	Dry Electric Evolving Expansion FM	Ethnic Folk Fau Funk Funke	Uluk Kevser Vandarism Vorpalaound Xenos Soundworks Yuli Yolo		<ul> <li> <sup>1</sup>233 - Electro Ban RL         <sup>1</sup>237 - FX - Flatter         <sup>1</sup>237 - FX - Flatter         <sup>1</sup>240 - FX desition Dollar Jump         <sup>1</sup>241 - FX Adviatione UK         <sup>1</sup>242 - FX Adviatione         <sup>1</sup>242 - FX Adviatione         <sup>1</sup>243 - FX Adviatione</li></ul>		GLOBAL FX ROUTING EUS 1 DUS 2 NSERT 1
KEY80.440						LLOCT	NEETT 4

Some styles use MIDI SuperTracks that automatically play with SynthMaster sounds. They are included in MIDI SuperTracks Set 39. In the **StylePicker**, you can find them using the **[Other]** filter button menu item *Specific MIDI SuperTracks Set #*.

			Categor	y 🔻	TimeS	ig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Тетро 🔻 Туре 💌	MST 39 💌				Clear Fi	lter Refre	sh
Style	Other 🔻	Specific MIDI SuperTracks Set #	3 items in list. S	3 items in list. Sorted by Original Order (Low to High)											
Ŧ			Name	Type	TSig	EvSw	Tempo	Long Name	Genre	Group	Date	Set#	#Instr	#substyles	Other Genres
			=PICNIC	RM	4/4	sw 16	75	Picnic Funky Indie Synth Pop	Hip Hop	Pop 43	2022/11	MST 39	8	230	Synth Pop,Pop,Lite Pop
			=SUBBY	RM	4/4	ev8	100	Subby Modern Funky Pop	Funk	Pop 45	2022/11	MST 39	5	2	Pop,EDM,Synth Pop
			=WITNESS	RM	4/4	ev16	85	Witness Electric Club Beat	Synth Pop	Pop 46	2022/11	MST 39	7	2	Pop,EDM,Modern Pop

When you look at the mixer area in the StylePicker, you can see which tracks use SynthMaster sounds.



# **Hi-Q MIDI Instruments for sforzando**

The Sforzando VST synthesizer supports the popular .SFZ sound format, as well as PG Music's Hi-Q sounds. Many sounds that have been developed with the .SFZ format are available on the internet and are ready to play with Band-in-a-Box using this synth. Your existing Band-in-a-Box Hi-Q sounds will play using this synthesizer, so previous songs or styles you made will play with this new synth. This synth is installed with Band-in-a-Box and is ready to play and does not require configuration.



Most of the interaction between Band-in-a-Box and the sforzando synth will be behind-the-scenes, so you don't need to do anything. Just "pick a style and press play" as usual. This is because the styles that need to use the synth are coded to do so in the style, using the Hi-Q patch.



If you want to select a specific Hi-Q sound, press the F7 key to open the **MultiPicker Library** and click on the **[Patches]** tab. Then type "Hi-Q" in the text filter field, select a Hi-Q sound from the filtered list, and press the **[Apply]** button.



 Mixer
 Plugins

 Volume
 90

 Piano
 MISI @ Ploque Art et Technologie, Inc: sforzando, None

To use a custom sound, such as an .SFZ sound that you've acquired, click on the first slot in the **[Plugins]** tab in the Mixer to launch the sforzando synth.



# Non-Concert Visual Transpose

This feature displays the chords and notation for non-concert key instruments like trumpet and saxophone in the non-concert key (Bb, Eb) while the music plays in concert key.



¥

But Chord Display Pressing the [Chord Display] button opens a list of concert and non-concert instruments. There are also settings for guitar capo, tuning the guitar down, and visual transpose of any number of semitones.

# The Conductor

The **Conductor** provides live looping and playback control. As the song is playing, there are options to allow control the flow of playback by one of three methods:

1. Conductor window

2. QWERTY hotkeys

#### 3. MIDI keyboard

The Conductor is launched with the [Conductor Window] button on the toolbar, the Ctrl+~ (tilde) hotkeys, or the Window | Conductor Window menu option.



You must enable the QWERTY keys to be active for the Conductor during playback. This is done by selecting the Enable Control by QWERTY keys checkbox on the Conductor window.

If you want to control the Conductor using the MIDI keyboard, you need to enable this by selecting the checkbox Enable control by MIDI keyboard. When this setting is enabled, any MIDI input will be interpreted as a hotkey for the Conductor, and you won't hear MIDI thru.

OK to change settings above by A/Bb/B in octave: If you'd like the ability to switch your MIDI keyboard between Conductor mode and regular playing mode, you can do this using the lowest "A-natural" MIDI note on your keyboard. This is A1 on an 88-note keyboard. Note A1 will turn the Conductor off, Bb1 turns it on, and B1 will toggle the Conductor on only when the Bb1 note is held down. If you don't have an 88-note keyboard, you can set the octave setting to a number higher than 1, for example if you set it to "3," then notes A3/Bb3/B3 will turn the Conductor Off/On/Toggled.

# The Jukebox

Use the Jukebox for continuous playback of a whole list of Band-in-a-Box songs or to play all or the songs in a folder. The 🗢 button plays the previous song in the directory; the  $\Rightarrow$  button plays the next song in alphabetical order.

The Jukebox will continue to play while you move to other Windows® programs, providing continuous background music. Click on the [Play Jukebox] button or select *Play* | Jukebox Play menu item to open the **Options for Juke Box** dialog.

Options for JukeBox
Only Play Songs With Melodies (and/or Solos)     Change Melody Instrument     Random Order Playback     Hide Titles (Unil Title Clicked)     Audible Count In Click     Harmory Settings     Change Harmory     Harmory     Harmory     Harmory     To To 100
Generate Solos     Auto-Choose Soloist     Change Soloist Instrument w/each chorus     (Preview) Switch to next song after     (enter 99 bars for 1 chorus)     Delay between songs (number of seconds=)     D     Loop Jukebox at end
F:\bb\Demos\MIDI Style Demos\Styles00
Change Directory
PLAY JUKE BOX Cancel Help

**Only Play Song with Melodies:** If set to YES, the program plays only songs with melodies, that is, songs with an .MG? file extension. If NO, the Jukebox will include ALL songs in the subdirectory.

Change Melody Instrument: If you set enable option, then the program will randomly change the melody instrument among your favorite 10 Melody instruments.

Random Order Playback: If set to "Yes," the songs will be played in random order (though not repeating a song). If set to "No," the songs will be played in the order they are listed in the subdirectory.

Hide Titles (Until Title Clicked): This feature is used to play the "Guess the Song" game. When set to "Yes," the titles are hidden till you click on the title box.

Audible Count-in Click: While listening to the Jukebox, you might not want to hear the Count-in Click. If set to "No," you won't hear the count-in click.

Harmony Settings: Enable the Change Harmony option if you want harmonies in a given number range to be randomly assigned for use with the Melody and Soloist/Thru tracks (if applicable to the song).

Generate Solos: Enable this option to permit the Soloist to play a solo over all the songs selected for Jukebox Playback.

Auto-Choose Soloists: Enable this option to permit the program to choose the Soloists to use.

Change Soloist Instrument w/each chorus: Enable this option, and the Soloists will always change instruments with each chorus.

Preview: The Jukebox Preview mode will optionally play just one chorus of each song or a number of bars of each song (e.g., 8 bars). To access this, select the (Preview) Switch to next song after bars checkbox and set the # of bars to use for the preview. A setting of 99 plays one chorus of each song.

**Delay between songs**: The user can set a selectable time delay (in seconds) between songs.

Check Loop Jukebox at end for continuous jukebox play rather than stopping at the end of the list.

You can change the directory before starting the Juke Box with the [Change Directory] button. You can also type a folder name directly, instead of using the folder dialog.

# **Chapter 6: Making Songs**

# **Making Your Own Songs**

It's fun to play music with Band-in-a-Box, but it's even more fun to make songs of your own. This section gives you step-by-step instructions from start to finish.

# **Clear the Chord Sheet**



Click on the [New] button if you need to blank the Chord Sheet. You can also select the File | New menu item.

# Name the Song

Enter the title of the song by clicking on the title area and typing in the name.

Song	Untitled Song					Memo	Song Settings
Song	Type the song title here			1 -	32	× 3	140 🛦 😑
° 💉	OK	Cancel	no. A style has 2 beat feel, B in swing.	Start	End	Choruses	BPM ▼ = 100% TAP

# **Choose a Key**

You can use the special operators "TK" and "TR" to set or transpose a key signature.

Typing T K C Enter keys will set the key of the song to C. Typing T K B B Enter sets it to Bb. Note that this sets the key signature but does not transpose the song.

The "TR" operator sets the key signature and transposes the song. Typing **T R F Enter** would transpose the song to the key of F, typing **T R A B Enter** would transpose the song to Ab.



Another way to set a key signature is to click on the **[Key]** button and choose the key of your song from the lists of all major and minor keys. If you select from the "Transpose and Set Key Signature" column the song will be transposed to the new key signature you choose. If you select from the "Just Set Key Signature (no transpose)" column, the key signature will be changed but the song will not be transposed.

You can have multiple keys in a song by changing the key signature in the Edit Settings for Current Bar dialog (F5 function key).

#### Set the tempo



The tempo is displayed next to the key signature. You can quickly enter a specific tempo for the song by typing the letter "t" together with the tempo and pressing the **Enter** key. For example, type **t140** and **Enter** to set the tempo of the song to 140.

Click on the tempo box (hotkey is Ctrl+Alt+T, or menu item *Edit* | *Tempo* | *Set Tempo*...), and a dialog will open up allowing you to type in a tempo.

When choosing *File* | *New* the tempo will be set to the best tempo for the current style. Click on the arrow buttons to adjust the tempo up or down.

- Left-click to change by 5 beats per minute at a time.

- Right-click to change by 1 beat per minute at a time.

You can also press the [key to decrease the tempo by 5, and ] key to increase the tempo by 5.

#### Setting the Relative Tempo

This button allows you to quickly set the relative tempo. Click on the button and choose a percentage or use the *Custom Tempo* % menu item to set any value between 1% and 800%. 1% would be 1/100 of the original tempo and 800% would be 8 times the original tempo. Hotkeys are available: Ctrl - (minus key) for half speed and Ctrl = for normal speed.

#### Tap the Tempo



Not sure of the tempo for your song? Tap it in real time on either the minus [-] key or the equals [=] key on your computer keyboard. Four taps on the minus key sets the tempo, four taps on the equals key sets the tempo and starts the song playing. As you tap more than 4 times, the accuracy will improve (through averaging) and you can continue to tap until the target tempo has been reached. For example, in a 4/4/ style, once you tap 4 times a tempo will be set. But you can keep tapping and the tempo will change every beat, based on the average tempo that you have typed. You can also click on the on-screen [-] and [=] buttons to the right of the tempo box.

#### "Frame" the Song

Framing a song designates the first and last bars of each chorus and the number of choruses Band-in-a-Box will play before playing the standard 2-bar ending.

You can type special words to set the beginning and end of the chorus, and the end of the song.

- BEGINEnter sets the beginning of the chorus to the current bar.
- CHORUSENDEnter sets the end of the chorus to the current bar.
- **E N D Enter** sets the end of the song to the current bar.

Another option is to right-click on a bar in the Chord Sheet to set it as the beginning or end of the chorus or the end of the song from the settings in the context menu.

U	
Set Chorus Begin to Bar 14	B E G I N Enter
Set Chorus End to Bar 14	CHORUSEND Enter
Set Song Ending to begin at Bar 14	E N D Enter



For this song, bar one is the first bar of the chorus and bar 32 is the last bar of the chorus. The chorus will play three times, jumping to the two-bar ending the third time through.

# **Chord Entry**

# **Enter Chords from MIDI Keyboard**

You can enter chords from an external MIDI. Play the chord on the keyboard, then press **Ctrl+Enter** to insert the chord into the Chord Sheet on the first beat of the current chord cell, i.e., beat 1 or beat 3 of the bar. Use **Ctrl+Shift+Enter** to insert the chord on the next beat, i.e., beat 2 or beat 4 of the bar.

Another method allows you to choose alternate chords. Select the *Window* | *MIDI Chord Detection* | *MIDI Chord Detection* menu item to open the dialog.

Play Chord on	MIDI keyboard			×			
Chord:	C9sus	Ctrl Enter	< >	Reset			
Alternate 2	C9sus	Enter	Chords may be enter				
Alternate 3	Bb6/C	Enter	keyboard. Play the chord, then press ENTER to copy the chord to the leadsheet.				
Alternate 4	Bb69/C	Enter	]				
				Close 🔛			

When you play chords, Band-in-a-Box shows you the chord name and suggests alternates that you can choose from. Typing **Ctrl+Enter** enters the first selection and advances the highlight cell by ½ bar. To place an alternate chord in the Chord Sheet, click on the **[Enter]** button beside the chord you want.

# Import Chords from Audio File - Audio Chord Wizard

You can import chords from an audio file using the Audio Chord Wizard.



This feature analyzes a WAV, WMA, MP3, WMV, or CDA audio file and imports it to Band-in-a-Box. The Audio Chord Wizard is fully described in the **Working with Audio** chapter. It works out the tempo, bar lines, and chord changes so you can easily make your favorite files into Band-in-a-Box songs.

# Import Chords from MIDI File - MIDI Chord Wizard

You can import chords from a MIDI file. To do this, first blank the Chord Sheet by choosing *File* | *New*. Then select the menu item *File* | *Import* | *Import Chords from MIDI file* to open the **Interpret Chords from MIDI file** dialog. Press the **[Open (Change)]** button to select the MIDI file that you'd like to import. Once you've selected the file, you can press the **[INTERPRET CHORDS NOW]** button. When you do that, the chords will be interpreted from the MIDI file, and written onto the Chord Sheet.

# Import a Band-in-a-Box Song

Easily import part or all of an existing Band-in-a-Box song to your current song, with options to specify source and destination range, type of information to import (chords, melody, lyrics, etc.) and more. Choose *File* | *Import* | *Import* MGU Song.

In the **Import Song** dialog, choose the range that you want to import (Import from Bar and # of bars), and the destination bar (Import to Bar). You can also choose which information to import, and the insert mode (Insert/Overwrite).

# **Computer Keyboard Entry**

The most common way of entering the chords for a song in Band-in-a-Box is by typing them in from the computer keyboard. Up to 4 chords per beat may be entered.

Chords are commonly typed-in using standard chord symbols (like C or Fm7 or Bb13 ro Bb13#9/E), but you can enter them in any of the supported chord symbol display formats - Roman Numerals, Nashville Notation, Solfeggio, and Fixed Do.

Tip: To view a list of chords recognized by Band-in-a-Box refer to the Chord List topic in the Help file.

To start typing in chords:

- Go to the top (Bar 1) of the Chord Sheet. The Home key will go directly there.

Blank the Chord Sheet (if necessary) by clicking on the [New] button or selecting File | New menu item.



This is the chord highlight cell. Chords will be entered wherever this is placed. You may move this around by cursor (arrow) keys, the **Enter** key, or a mouse click.

The chord highlight bar moves 2 beats at a time ( $\frac{1}{2}$  a bar). When you have the chord highlight cell over the area that you want to enter a chord, you simply type the name of the chord you want to see there.

For example, type c6 to get the C6 chord. Note that you should never have to use the Shift key, as Band-in-a-Box will sort this out for you.

- Use b for a flat, e.g., Ab7.
- Use 3 for a sharp #, e.g., for F#7 type f37.
- Use / for slash chords with alternate roots, e.g., C7/E (C7 w/E bass). A chord like Gm7b5/Db will display correctly using a Db instead of a Gm7b5/C#, since Band-in-a-Box bases it on a Gm scale.
- Use a **comma** to separate the ½ bar, enabling you to enter 2 chords in a cell. In the example below, we would type Ab9,G9 to get the 2 chords in the cell on beat 3 and 4 of bar 2.

Note: The "Display 'C9sus' as 'C11'" setting in the **Display Options** dialog (*Options* | *Preferences* | [Display]) allows display of '9sus' chords as '11' (e.g., Bb11 instead of Bb9sus). This only affects how the chord is displayed, not how it is stored, and you can type either C11 or C9sus to enter the same chord.

Note: The "Display '2' as 'sus2'" and "Display 'sus' as 'sus4'" settings in the **Display Options** dialog will show suspended chords more explicitly: 'sus' implies 'sus4,' and '2' implies 'sus2,' but you might want to see the full extension name.

Right-click on a chord, and a menu allows you to make edits to the chords and other song settings. You can cut, copy, and paste chords in the Chord Sheet. Use the *Chord Builder* to try different types of chords or play the current chord to hear how it sounds. *Chord Options* include pushes, rests, shots, holds, and pedal bass.

#### MicroChords (Multiple Chords per Beat)

The MicroChords feature allows you to enter up to 4 chords per beat. You can select which tracks will play the MicroChords, allowing some tracks to play fast moving chord progressions and others to play the main chords.

		-			use playing would be too chopping if they did.
	D <sup>m</sup> A 7	-		(	d at the same beat, it will display in gray.
С	F F	F G		A A	
			eet with parenthes	es and commas. Sta	rt with an open parenthesis, type chords separated by
omma	as, and end with a cl	ose parenthesis.			
					rds for triplets, and (C,F,G,Am) enters four chords for 16th
					example, typing (C,F,G,,) would enter the first and the
	chords for 16th not	es and the third ch		÷	
C F	CF	F	C F G		
	n have hath Miana(	Am I hands and a maxim	ahand at the same	haat Ean ayammia t	$T = D^2(\Lambda, Em)$ to optim $D^2$ as a main shand and $\Lambda$ and $Em$
	n nave both MicroC roChords.	nords and a main	chord at the same	beat. For example, t	ype D7(A,Fm) to enter D7 as a main chord and A and Fm
	lo enerus.				
ou ca	in erase all chords (r	nain and/or Micro	Chords) from the h	highlighted cell with	the <b>Delete</b> key.
<b>₽</b> 7		➡ 5			
	- the O and Entern 1		41 Mi C1 1-		1
	ig the () and Enter I		t the MicroChords	and advance the cel	1.
		➡ b <sup>7</sup>			
ou ca	in change the curren	t main chord and	keep the current M	icroChords at the be	eat by typing another main chord. For example, if you type
					proChords will remain.
<b>A</b> 7		<b>→</b>			
r		• <b>F</b> m			
-	want to change the 1 main chord with G			ds, type a chord foll	owed by parentheses. For example, type Gm() to replace the
			letochorus.		
		➡ G <sup>m</sup>			
ou ca	n also use a dialog t	o enter MicroCho	rds. Press the F6 o	r M M Enter to ope	en the Set MicroChords dialog. It has additional settings
cludi	ng the option to exc	lude some tracks	from playing the M	licroChords.	
	ords for Bar 1			×	
t MicroChi	1* V Kervious		Disabled for this bar	Update	<b>Current Bar</b> : The bar number will display with "*" if there are some MicroChords data in the bar, and "t" if
		Beat 2	Beat 3 D,,A	Beat 4	
tt MicroChi Current Bar	Beat 1 D,,A				
Current Bar Chords	D, A				there is a new "Excluded Tracks" setting.
Current Bar Chords Rest	D,,A DI A				there is a new "Excluded Tracks" setting. <b>Disabled for this bar</b> : If this option is checked, none of
Current Bar Chords Rest	D, A				there is a new "Excluded Tracks" setting. <b>Disabled for this bar</b> : If this option is checked, none of the MicroChords settings will be played for this bar.
Current Bar Chords Rest Motif	D,,A D A D A D A D A D A D A D A D	Triplets (auto) ~	Triplets (auto) Force Enabled Beat 3	Triplets (auto)	there is a new "Excluded Tracks" setting. <b>Disabled for this bar</b> : If this option is checked, none of the MicroChords settings will be played for this bar.
Chords Chords Rest Aotif Set All	D,,A D A D A D Triplets (auto)	Triplets (auto)		Triplets (auto)	<ul> <li>there is a new "Excluded Tracks" setting.</li> <li><b>Disabled for this bar</b>: If this option is checked, none of the MicroChords settings will be played for this bar.</li> <li><b>[Update]</b> will update the settings in the dialog. Press this if chords have changed.</li> </ul>
Chords Chords Rest Motif Set All	D,,A D A Triplets (auto) Force Enabled Beat 1 Clear Beat 1	Triplets (auto) ~	□ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □	Triplets (auto)	<ul> <li>there is a new "Excluded Tracks" setting.</li> <li>Disabled for this bar: If this option is checked, none of the MicroChords settings will be played for this bar.</li> <li>[Update] will update the settings in the dialog. Press the if chords have changed.</li> <li>Chords: Enter MicroChords on this row. Each beat is</li> </ul>
Chords Rest Motif Set All	D,,A D A D Triplets (auto) Force Enabled Beat 1 Clear Beat 1 C(D,,A)	Triplets (auto)  Force Enabled Beat 2 Clear Beat 2 Copy MicroChor Copy to Bar	□ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □	Triplets (auto)	<ul> <li>there is a new "Excluded Tracks" setting.</li> <li>Disabled for this bar: If this option is checked, none of the MicroChords settings will be played for this bar.</li> <li>[Update] will update the settings in the dialog. Press this if chords have changed.</li> <li>Chords: Enter MicroChords on this row. Each beat is</li> </ul>
Chords Rest Motif Set All Chord Shee Set Exclud Set Change E	D,,A D, A D, A D	Triplets (auto)  Triplets (auto) Force Enabled Beat 2 Clear Beat 2 Copy MicroChor Copy to Bar Number of Bars Set to Whole	Triplets (auto) Force Enabled Beat 3 Clear Beat 3 (D., A)	Triplets (auto)	<ul> <li>there is a new "Excluded Tracks" setting.</li> <li>Disabled for this bar: If this option is checked, none of the MicroChords settings will be played for this bar.</li> <li>[Update] will update the settings in the dialog. Press this if chords have changed.</li> <li>Chords: Enter MicroChords on this row. Each beat is divided into four for an even style and three for a swing</li> </ul>
Chords Rest Motif Set All Chord She Set Exclud Set	D,,A D, A D, A D	Triplets (auto)  Triplets (auto) Force Enabled Beat 2 Clear Beat 2 Copy MicroChor Copy to Bar Number of Bars Set to Whole	Triplets (auto) Force Enabled Beat 3 Clear Beat 3 (D., A)	Triplets (auto)	<ul> <li>there is a new "Excluded Tracks" setting.</li> <li>Disabled for this bar: If this option is checked, none of the MicroChords settings will be played for this bar.</li> <li>[Update] will update the settings in the dialog. Press this if chords have changed.</li> <li>Chords: Enter MicroChords on this row. Each beat is divided into four for an even style and three for a swing style.</li> </ul>

**Motif**: Enter a checkmark if you want to create a specific rhythmic pattern. You do not need to enter chords as the motif will use whatever current chord is in the song. This feature allows selected tracks to play specific rhythms without changing the chords. For example, you might want the guitar and bass to play a specific 16th rhythm in a funk song, while the piano and sax stick with the normal feel. Suppose you have loaded a funk style and you want a horn section to play a specific rhythm (16th-rest-rest-16th) in Beat 1 and 3 and just to rest in Beat 2 and 4. So, you check the "Motif" checkbox in the first and fourth slots, and the "Rest" checkbox in the second and third slots for Beat 1, and then you check the "Rest" checkbox for all slots in Beat 2. You repeat this pattern for Beat 3 and 4. Enable the "Change Excluded Tracks at this bar" option and press the [Set] button to exclude tracks other than a horn section. If you want to use this rhythm pattern in other bars, use the "Copy Chords" area. Now, when you play the song, you will hear horns to play hits interspersed with the cool lines that are part of the style itself.

[Set All] applies the divisions of the first beat to all other beats.

Triplets/16ths/Auto: This sets the number of divisions per beat. "Triplet" divides the beat into 3, and 16th divides the beat into 4. If "Auto" is selected, the division is automatically selected by the style loaded.

Force Enabled Beat # is useful if you do not enter any MicroChords in the current beat but still want a beat of silence instead of the main chord.

[Clear Beat #] clears the data for the corresponding beat.

Set Excluded Tracks: This area allows you to select tracks to be excluded from playing the MicroChords. Enabling the Change Excluded Tracks at this bar option allows you to select tracks that should be excluded from playing the MicroChords. Press the [Set] button to select tracks that should be excluded. The excluded tracks will play main chords, instead. The [Clear Bar (Excluded Tracks)] button clears any

excluded-track setting for the current bar, and the [Clear All Bars (Excluded Tracks)] clears any track-excluded settings for all bars in the song.

**Copy MicroChords Now**: This area allows you to copy MicroChords and settings to other bars. Enter the destination bar in **Copy to Bar** and the total number of bars to be copied in **Number of Bars**. Set the **Pattern Length** option to 1 if you want the current bar to be copied. If you want a longer section to be copied, enter the number of bars to copied. For example, enter 2 to copy the current and the next bars. The **[Set to Whole Track]** button sets the destination to the whole song. The **[Copy MicroChords]** button copies the MicroChords and settings in the current bar (or more bars if the Pattern Length is more than 1) and paste them to the selected bar.

The [Clear Current Bar] button clears all settings from the current bar, and the [Clear All Bars] button clears all settings from all bars in the song.

[MicroChords to Lyrics] displays the MicroChords, including the Motifs (x) and Rests (r), as Bar Lyrics, which are viewable on the Chord Sheet when the Bar Lyrics layer is selected with the [Chord Display] toolbar button menu.

[Chord Options] opens the Chord Options dialog.

# **Chord Options**

C<sup>7</sup> Chord

Chord options include rests, pushes, and pedal bass. The Chord Options dialog opens with the [C7] toolbar button, the Alt+F5 keys, or the right-click contextual menu on the Chord Sheet.

Beat								_
●1 ○2	03	O 4				Chord	Builder	
Chord	C			Preview		Chord Su	ubstitution	
MicroChords								
Push			Rest, Shot,	Hold				
No Push			Туре		Rest		$\sim$	
O Push by 1/16			○ All tracks		All tracks	except		
O Push by 1/8			🗹 Bass	🗌 Piano	Drums	🗹 Guitar	Strings 🗌	
			Melody	Soloist	Audio			
Pedal Bass			Utility#1:	Instrument: 0 < N	lo Patch Chang	e > []	~	7
<no bass="" pedal=""></no>		$\sim$	Excluded: b g					-
on for	0 ba	s	Excluded to	rack(s) should res	t			
< Previous B	ar		Next Bar >	Cle	ar All Bars	Cle	ear Bar	
					Apply		Help	T İ

**Beat**: You can choose the beat location for the chord you are entering. **Chord**: If a chord has been entered for this beat, it will appear here. If no chord has been entered, you can type it here.

**MicroChords**: You can enter up to 4 chords on a beat by typing chords separated by a comma. For example, you could type C,F for 8th notes, C,F,D or C,,D for triplets, or C,F,G,Am or C,F,,Am for 16th notes. The **[MicroChords]** button opens the **Set MicroChords** dialog, which allows you to exclude some tracks from playing the MicroChords and select other options.

**Push**: "Pushes" (sometimes called anticipations) are chords that are played *before* the beat. For example, in Jazz Swing the piano player often pushes a chord change by playing the chord an eighth note before the beat. Depending on the feel for the style in use, chords can be entered on either 16th or 8th note resolution. You can specify a chord to occur a 16th note before the beat for example, and all tracks will play it, including drums.

Tip: You can set the amount of velocity boost so that the effect won't be too loud. In the **Preferences** dialog (**Ctrl+E**), click on the **[Arrange]** button to open the **Arrangement Options** dialog. Then type in the amount of velocity boost for pushes, shots, and holds.

Note: The style can override the velocity for the pushes, and drum velocity for shots, held chords, and pushes is also set in the StyleMaker.

**Pedal Bass**: You can select a pedal bass here. Choose the type of the pedal bass from the pull-down menu and enter the note you would like the bass to pedal on in the "on" field and the length in the "bars" field.

**Rest, Shot, Hold**: When a shot or hold is assigned to a chord, the tracks that are excluded from the shot or hold play normally. There is an additional option for those excluded tracks to stay silent. To set this, select a shot or a hold and enable the **Excluded track(s) should rest** option. This option gives you the ability to rest some tracks while others play the shot or hold.

Tip: The Song Settings dialog (Ctrl+N) has the options to set the rests/shots/holds to happen only in the first, middle, or last choruses.

Normally, you don't need to press the [Apply] button because the chord you enter will immediately update on the Chord Sheet.

#### Support for other chord display types

You can enter or display chords in Roman Numeral notation, Nashville notation, Solfeggio, or Fixed Do notation.

For example, the chord **Gm7** in the key of F would be displayed as **IIm7** in Roman Numeral Notation, **2m7** in Nashville Notation, and **Rem7** in Solfeggio.

In Italy and other parts of Europe, chords like C7 are always referred to by the Solfeggio name ("Do 7" for C7) regardless of the key signature. These systems are very useful for learning or analyzing tunes, since they are independent of the key signature.

You can take an existing song, and print it out in Roman numeral notation, so you can study the chord progression. You can also type a chord in these systems, like "4" which will enter the 4 chords in the current key.

Bbc Cheeder Cheeder Click on the [Chord Display] toolbar button and Choose type of Chord Display from the menu.

The Roman numeral and other nonstandard displays use superscript for the chord display when in the Notation window (or when printing out). Therefore, the alternative chord symbol displays are best viewed in the Notation window.

Tip: Print out a song in Nashville Notation or Roman numeral notation. Then, learn the song this way, i.e., 1maj7 4maj7 3m7b5 67b9. You will soon discover that it is much easier to play the song in any key. Since you know the song goes from the 1 chord to the 4 chord, so you can easily play it in the key of Bb, for example.

There is an option to display the non-standard chord above the standard chord on the Chord Sheet. Press the [Chord Display] button, go to Layers | Additional Chord Display, and choose from the list of four options.



Tip: The font and the height of the additional chord display can be selected in the Display Options dialog.

 $Do^7$ 

# **Preview Chords**

This feature allows you to hear chords as you type them in. After you type a chord name onto the Chord Sheet (or the Notation window), press the **Shift+Enter** keys. This enters the chord onto the Chord Sheet and then plays the chord for you, using the MIDI patches on the Piano and Bass tracks. You can also listen to a chord that has already been entered. Move the highlight cell to the bar with the chord you want to hear and press the **Shift+Enter** keys. This will play the chord entered on the first beat of that cell. To hear the chord entered on the second beat of that cell, press the **Ctrl+Shift+Enter** keys. If there is no chord entered at a bar, you will hear the last chord that was entered.

### **Chord Builder**

The **Chord Builder** offers two features: Progression Builder and Chord Picker, both of which allow you to enter chords by ear without needing to know their names or any music theory.

You can launch the **Chord Builder** with the **[Chord Builder]** toolbar button, the *Edit* | *Chord Builder* menu item, or **Ctrl+Shift+B**.

The **Progression Builder** displays and suggests the best next chords in the current key, in pop or jazz, allowing you to interactively create your own progression.



The current chord is highlighted in black and the suggested good chords to come after it are highlighted in colors. These occur if the **Highlight Current Chord** and **Highlight Suggest Next Chords** options are enabled. The blue color indicates common chords and the orange color indicates less common but more interesting chords. Normally, you will see just one or two interesting chords but you can cycle through the interesting chords by pressing the **[Var.]** button. If the **Show All Possible** option is enabled, you will see all the interesting chords.

The top **Diatonic** row shows diatonic chords made up only of notes in the key. They are the most common chords used in the key, with the 1, 4, and 5 chords being the most common. Other rows add additional chords that are part of the key. The chords on the **Dominant 7** row are considered to be in the key when they resolve up a 4th to a scale tone. For example, A7 resolves to D, which is a scale tone in the key of C. The diatonic chords are also commonly used with different chord tones as the bass note. They are called slash chords, like C/E, are listed on the **Slash Chords** row. For a major key like C, the chords from the Cm key are also commonly used and are shown on the **Parallel Minor** row. The most common **Diminished** chord used is the 1 diminished family [Cdim7, Ebdim7, F#dim7] in the key of C. **Half-Diminished** chords (e.g., #4m7b5 [F#m7b5] and 7m7b5 [Bm7b5]) are used as 2-5-1 leading to minor diatonic chords. The **All (Common)** row lists all commonly used chords with the root in the key. Clicking on the small button on each row will list more suggestions.

When the **Enter chord when clicked** option is enabled, clicking on one of the suggested chords enters it to the current cell on the Chord Sheet, and then the Builder will suggest the best chords for the next.

The Chord Picker lets you pick a root and extension to build a chord.

ongs Styles	RealTracks F	RealDrums Loo	os UserTk	MIDI Sup.	MIDI Tk MIDI Sol.	Mel. Patches Chords	Lyrics SongGen Title
Progression Buil	der Chord Picker						
<u>R</u> oot		<u>E</u> xtension				Types of Voicing	8
© C	○ F#	🖲 Maj	O 2			Open voicing	~
ОЪ	G	⊖ Maj7	🔿 Maj9	06	69	At Bar 1 Bea	<u>t</u> 1
OD	⊖ Ab	Om				Clear Chord	Previous Bar
⊖ Eb	O A	() m7	() m6	() m9	⊖ mMaj7		Next Bar>
ОE	🔾 ВЬ	⊖ m7b5	🔾 dim			Enter Chord CM	laj
OF	ОВ	07	09	○13	○ 7Ь9	Enter chord when clicked	
		() sus	O Other->	Maj	~		
Bass Note ( none	Slash Root)	◯ 7Sus			Play	Close	Help 🧱

Click on the root of the chord in the "Root" group, the "Extension" (Maj7 etc.), and an alternate "Slash-Note" root. For example, to make the chord F9/A, you would click on the "F" root, the "9" extension, and the Slash Root of /A. As you click on them, you will hear the bass note played by the MIDI instrument on the Bass track, and the extension played by the MIDI instrument on the Piano track. You can change these MIDI patches using *Select MIDI Instrument (Patch)* in the right-click menu on the Mixer or the track radio buttons at the top of the screen.

You can **Shift**+clicking on a root or an extension to preview. If you are happy with the sound of the chord, you can press the **[Enter Chord]** button to enter the chord at the bar and beat specified. If you want the chord to be inserted automatically when you click on the note/extension names, select the "Enter chord when clicked" option. This will advance the Bar/Beat position. You can change the Bar/Beat settings to move to a different bar. The [<] & [>] buttons move 1 beat on a right-click, and 2 beats on a left-click.

#### **Delete Chords**

The chords at the current location of the highlight cell are cleared by the **Delete** key, the Windows<sup>®</sup> "Cut" command, or by typing a comma and pressing **Enter**.

Deletion of chords over a range of bars can be done by selecting the range and pressing the **Delete** key on your computer keyboard. No confirmation dialog is required.

# Enter Breaks (Rests, Shots, and Held Chords) and Pushes

Breaks are points in a song when one or more of the tracks rests, plays a shot, or holds a chord.

- **Rests** specify any, some, or all tracks to rest at any bar. For example, you could rest all tracks except the bass for the first 4 bars, and then add the piano for 4 bars, and then add the entire band for the rest of the song. You may optionally disable the rests in the middle or final choruses (e.g., where you would likely have a solo, and rests may not be appropriate).
- Shots specify certain tracks play a "shot," where the chord is played and then a rest follows. For example, the song "Rock Around the Clock" has a shot on beat 1 followed by a rest for 2 bars. The duration of "shots" is 60 ticks per beat.
- Held chords specify that certain tracks hold a chord sustained for a certain number of bars. For example, you can have the bass and piano hold a chord sustained while the drums continue to play a pattern.

A chord can be specified by adding a period after the chord.

**C.** indicates a C chord that is a REST.

**C.** indicates a C chord that is a SHOT.

**C...** indicates a C chord that is a HELD CHORD.

You can specify that some tracks not to be affected by the breaks.

The coded names for the tracks are **B** for Bass, **D** for Drums, **P** for Piano, **G** for Guitar, **S** for Strings, **M** for Melody, **L** for Soloist, **A** for Audio, and **U1** to **U16** for Utility #1 to Utility #16.

To type a rest for all tracks on a C chord type C.

To exempt tracks, add their letters following the break. For example, **C.bd** will put a rest on all tracks except the Bass and Drums tracks. To indicate a held chord for all tracks except the Piano track, type **C...p** 

1a Bb <sup>Mas7</sup>	2 <b>G</b> " <sup>7</sup>		3	C.bd		4	F"
5 <b>D</b> '	6 <b>F</b> <sup>#7</sup>	Bb'	7	Ebmas		8	
96 <mark>C</mark> P	10 Ab*		11	A-®	<b>D</b> <sup>2#</sup>	12	G <sup>ra</sup>
13 C <sup>7</sup> sus	14 <b>C</b> *		15	C*²		16	F"
17a <mark>B</mark>	18 <b>G"</b> ?		19	G		20	F"

Breaks can also be set in the Chord Options dialog (Alt+F5).

Tip: You can adjust the velocity of shots and holds. Open the **Preferences** dialog (**Ctrl+E**) and press the **[Arrange]** button to open the **Arrangement Options** dialog. Then, type in the amount of velocity boost for shots and holds.

#### Copy Breaks (Rests/Shots/Holds)

With the menu selection *Edit* | *Copy Special* | *Copy Breaks (Rests/Shots/Holds)* you can copy the attributes (rests/shots/holds) of a chord over a range of other chords.



#### **Copy Breaks by Shortcuts**

Shortcuts are available for entering breaks (rest/shot/hold) over a range of bars.

- Type h4 on a chord, and this will copy the break on the first beat of the cell for 4 bars.
- Type ,h4 on a chord, and this will copy the break on the second beat of the cell for 4 bars.
- Type h on a chord, and this will copy the break until the next part marker.
- Type a chord with a break followed by a number (N), and this will copy the break for the next N bars.
  - e.g. C7...4 will enter held chords for 4 bars.
    - Gm7...bd5 will enter held chords (bd=except bass and drums) for 5 bars.

# Pushes

"Pushes" (also called anticipations) are chords that are played before the beat. For example, in Jazz Swing, the piano player often "pushes" a chord change by playing the chord an eighth note before the beat.

#### **Pushes in Styles**

Styles can push any track so that the track plays before the chord begins. You don't need to worry about pushes in the styles, as they happen automatically. Just be aware that the styles can push the tracks, which makes them sound much better and more syncopated.

#### Pushes in Songs

Chords can be pushed by an 8th or 16th note. For example, you can specify a chord to occur a 16th note before the beat and all tracks will play it. You can also specify that a chord change should happen before the beat. To do this, you can use either keystrokes, or the Chord Options dialog. To use keystrokes:

- Type the caret symbol (^) before the chord. (The caret symbol is located above the 6 on the keyboard).
- Type a single caret to get a chord an eighth note before the beat. e.g.,  $^{\Lambda}\mathrm{C7}$
- Type a double caret to get a chord a sixteenth note before the beat. e.g., ^^C7

In Jazz styles (and other triplet feels), the chord will be pushed by a triplet, regardless if there is a single or double caret (^^).

# Erase Chords From.. To..

To erase bars with additional control for erasing the Melody, Soloist, and/or Lyrics, choose *Edit* | *Erase From.*. To.. to open the **Erase Chords** and/or melody dialog.

Erase Chords and /or melody	×
Erase Erom Bar # 9 Num Bars to Erase 4	Erase Chords     Erase Melody     Erase Soloist     Erase Lyrics     Chorus #
OK-Erase Cano	Help

With this dialog, you have complete control over erasing a number of bars of chords and/or the Melody, Soloist, and Lyrics. If you're erasing the Melody, Soloist, or Lyrics you need to specify which chorus you wish to erase.

### **Insert/Delete Bars**

Choose *Edit* | *Insert Bars*, and the program will ask you to type in the number of bars you wish to insert. You can also use hotkeys to insert N bars at the current location. For example, **I N 4 Enter** would insert 4 bars at the current location, and **I N 8 Enter** would insert 8 bars.

Choose Edit | Delete Bars, and the program will ask you to type in the number of bars you wish to delete.

#### **Copy and Paste a Section of Chords**

Copying a section of chords is done in the same manner as copying text in a Windows<sup>®</sup> word processor (read on if you are unfamiliar with how this is done). There are also similar "keyboard shortcuts" for these operations as listed in Keystroke Commands – Hotkeys section of this guide.

#### Copying Chords to the Windows® Clipboard

Select the region to copy. Place the mouse cursor at the bar to begin the selection. Then, holding down the left mouse button, drag the mouse over the region. As you do this you will see that the region will be inverted (i.e., looks dark). When you have selected the desired region of chords to copy, release the mouse button.

Copy the selected region to the clipboard. Click Ctrl+C or choose Copy from the Edit menu.

#### Pasting Chords from the Windows® Clipboard

Assuming you have already copied some chords to the clipboard (see previous topic), you are then ready to paste the copied chords into another part of your Chord Sheet.

Move the highlight cell to the bar to begin the paste of chords.

Press **Ctrl+V** or choose *Paste* from the *Edit* menu.

Tip: The copied section remains in the clipboard and can be used repeatedly. Example: If you're inputting a song with verse, verse, bridge, verse, you can simply copy the first verse to the clipboard, and then repeatedly paste-in the other verses. The clipboard contents remain intact even if you load in a new song, so you can copy and paste between songs.

# Copy and Paste Section of Chords by Drag-and-Drop

**Copying of sections or selections** can be done using drag-and-drop, to drag regions around the Chord Sheet to quickly rearrange your song. Hold down the **Ctrl** key for finer control about insert/overwrite etc.

For example, if you have an 8-bar section at bar 9:

- To copy it to bar 23 and insert the 8 bars at that location, drag the bar number and drop it at bar 23.
- To copy it to bar 23 and overwrite the 8 bars at that location, hold down the **Ctrl** key and drag the bar number and drop it at bar 23. In the dialog that appears, just press OK.

#### **Copy Chords and/or Melody**

Another way to copy chords is to open the Copy Chords and/or melody dialog by pressing Alt+C.

Tip: Typing K K keys opens this dialog. Typing K K followed by two numbers separated by a comma opens the dialog with presets. For example, hitting K K 4, 1 Enter at bar 9 opens the dialog with presets to copy 4 bars from bar 1 and paste them to bar 9.

This allows you to copy chords, melody, soloist and/or lyrics for a range of bars by entering the "From" and "To" locations and the number of bars to copy. Select the checkboxes for the items you want to include in the copy.

Copy Chords and /or melody				
Copy <u>F</u> rom Bar # 9 C	Chor <u>u</u> s # 1 🔽 Copy	Chords		
Num. Bars to Copy 8	🗹 Сору	Part Markers and	Bar Settings	
Copy <u>I</u> o Bar # 25 C	Chorus # 1 🛛 🗹 Copy	Melody		
Insert Bars at destination	🗹 Сору	Soloist		
# of times to repeat copy 1	X 🗹 Copy	Lyrics		
With each copy, transpose	semitones			
🗌 Ra	ndom # of semitones			
Copy 1st Chorus to whole song				
Show Less	Close	OK	Cancel	Help

**Insert Bars at destination**: If you enable this, prior to the copy, bars will be inserted the destination.

**# of times to repeat copy**: If you set this to more than one, multiple copies will be made, optionally with transpositions on each copy. These are all applied to the first chorus only.

With each copy, transpose \_\_\_\_\_\_ semitones: If more than one copy is selected, this will transpose the song with each copy. This is most useful when wanting to learn a short phrase ("riff") in different keys or modulating a section of a song.

**Random # of semitones**: This will transpose the copy a random transposition and would be useful for advanced students who are trying to master a riff or phrase in all keys.

**Copy 1st Chorus to whole song**: If you enable this, this will apply any of the copying commands in this dialog to all choruses of the song, not just chorus #1.

The [Close] button does not copy chords and/or melody but preserves the current settings in the dialog.

# "K" Quick Copy Method

By simply typing **K** at a bar followed by the **Enter** key, you can instantly copy the last 8 bars to the current position. By adding additional keys in the K command, you can customize this shortcut. For example, typing **K 1 2 , 3 Enter** would copy from bar 3 for 12 bars to current position. The current position is advanced to the bar beyond the copy. This speeds up song entry!

For example, if you're entering a song that has a repeating section of chords for 8 bars, type in the first 8 bars of chords, and then move to bar 9 and then type: **K Enter**. The last 8 bars will be copied to bar 9-16, and the cursor will be moved to bar 17, so you're ready to continue with the tune. If you get to bar 25 and want the chords from 1-8 to be copied to 25-32, type **K**, **1 Enter** and this will copy 8 bars from bar 1 to bar 25.

The chords always get copied. The Melody, Soloist, and Lyrics also get copied if these items are set in the **Copy Chords and/or melody** dialog (**Alt+C**).

# **Copy and Paste Chords as Simple Text**

#### Copy from a Band-in-a-Box song

Chords can be copied as a simple text format and be pasted into another song in Band-in-a-Box or a text file in a program like Notepad.

Select the chords on the Chord Sheet, and press the standard Ctrl+C keys to copy them. You can then press Ctrl+V in another song or a text file to paste them.



Note: If chords are not selected on the Chord Sheet, Ctrl+C copies the whole song including all chords and additional information (title, key, tempo, form, memo, etc.) to the clipboard. You can paste this into a text file with the Ctrl+V keys, but if you want to paste it into another song, you need to press Ctrl+Shift+V or go to menu Edit | Paste Special - from Clipboard text to Song(s).

By default, part markers as well as rests, shots, holds, and pushes are included in text, but you can change this with the options in the **Song(s)** to **Text (Clipboard or .txt File)** dialog. This dialog also allows you to select the items that will be included when you copy the whole song. Using this dialog, you can also copy all songs in a specific folder to the clipboard or save them as text file(s). The dialog can be accessed with the *Edit* | *Copy Special* | *Copy Song(s) to Text on Clipboard or File(s)* menu item.

Song(s) to Text (Clipboard or .txt File)		-		×
Options for Written Text				
Copy text to the dipboard with the regular Edit (	Copy (Ctrl-C) command			
Include song metadata	Use a % sign for repeated chords bar	Use Tab instead of   for bar line		
Indude memo	Add a space character to begin each bar	Use / for every empty beat		
Indude part markers	Start a new line for new section (part marker)	Show bar numbers each bar		
Include holds, pushes, shots (e.g. ^Cm7bd)	Bars per line 8	Include lyrics		
Whole song				
O Range of song From Bar 1	Number of bars 8			
O Batch save all songs in this folder				
Include subfolders				
F:\bb\Demos\		<b>1</b>		
Defaults Save as .bxt File	OK - Copy to Clipboard	Close Cancel	Help	

Copy text to the clipboard with the regular Edit Copy (Ctrl-C) command: This must be enabled in order to copy chords with the standard Ctrl+C keys.

**Include song metadata**: This option applies when you copy the whole song. If this is checked, the song metadata (title, key, tempo, form, style, etc.) will be included.

Include memo: This option also applies when you copy the whole song.

Include part markers: By default, part markers are copied, but you choose not to copy them.

Include holds, pushes, shots: By default, rests, shots, holds, and pushes entered in chords are copied, but if you don't want them, uncheck this option.

Use % for repeated chords bar: If this is enabled, a % sign will be used for a blank bar.

Add a space character to begin each bar: If this is enabled, a space will be added at the beginning of each bar.

Start a new line for new section (part marker): If this is enabled, every section (part marker) will start a new line.

Bars per line: You can set the number of bars of chords to write per line.

Use Tab instead of | for bar line: With this option, text can be pasted into a spreadsheet with columns for each bar.

Use / for every empty beat: This will write a slash for an empty beat. For example, you will see | C / / / | instead of | C |.

Show bar numbers each bar: If this is enabled, a bar number will be included.

Include lyrics: This allows you to include the lyrics as a [Lyrics] section.

Whole song: If you select this mode, you can press [OK - Copy to Clipboard] to copy the whole song (chords and additional information selected) or [Save as .txt File] to save it as a text file.

Range of song: If you select this mode, you can press [OK - Copy to Clipboard] to copy the chords in the selected range or [Save as .txt file] to save them as a text file.

**Batch save all songs in this folder**: With this mode, you can copy or save all songs in a specific folder. Press the folder icon to select the folder, and choose the option to include subfolders of that folder. Also select the destination with the **Batch Save As** option. You can copy all

songs to the clipboard, save them as individual text files in the same folder, save them as individual text files in another folder, or save them as a single text file. Then, press **[OK - Batch Save TXT]** to copy or save the songs.

The **[Defaults]** button resets all options to default settings.

The [Close] button closes the dialog, saving the settings but not copying anything.

#### Copy from a text file

You can copy chords in a text file and paste them into a Band-in-a-Box song. Type chords in a text file using a vertical line for a bar line. If you want a blank bar, leave a space or type a % sign between vertical lines. For example, you can type |D|G7| |F| or |D|G7| % |F|. You can use shortcuts and non-standard chord display (e.g., |1j|2h|53|). To add breaks (rests/shots/holds), type period(s) after the chord. To add pushes, enter caret(s) before the chord. If you want a part marker, type a or b and a parenthesis after a vertical line. You can type as many bars as you like on each line.

# Initiad-Noteped File Edit Format View Help [a] Ej[ C7 F. Bb9 Eb F31 % A6 b) C1 ^D Fd G... Cm F7 Am Bd

You can even enter a whole song in a text file. The easiest way is to use the text file that you pasted the whole song into. Some of the information pasted into that text file cannot be pasted back into Band-in-a-Box because they are not applicable for a new song. For example, "Song Summary" is no applicable because this is automatically generated in the song and cannot be edited by a user. However, it will not cause problems if you leave them in the text file. You can include a title, a key, a tempo, a form, a style file name, and a memo.



When you are ready, press Ctrl+A to select all and Ctrl+C to copy. Then, in Band-in-a-Box, press Ctrl+Shift+V or go to menu *Edit* | *Paste Special - from Clipboard Text to Song(s)*. This will open the **Paste Text to Song(s)** dialog.

Paste Text to Song(s)				-		×
Song(s) Found in Paste 1 songs found My song from a My song from a text file [Song] [Tritle My song	i text file from a text file]	^	[Song] [Title My song from a to [Key G] [Tempo 120]	ext file]		^
(key G ) Tempo 120) Form 1-16 <sup>-3</sup> (.sty 22805S) (Memo) I wrote this so MemoFrid		~	[Form 1-16*3] [.Sty ZZBOSSA.STY] [Memo] I wrote this song in Noi [MemoEnd] [Chords] [ChordsEnd]		b9  b) Eb.	F
O Paste as new song	Items to i	ndude in the paste	[SongEnd]			
Paste into current song	Metad					
Whole song	Mer					
ORange From Bar 1 Number of ba		le (.sty)				
Paste to Bar 9	⊡ oth					
Save as SGU song(s)	Chord	s				
<ul> <li>Selected song (press OK and select filename)</li> </ul>	Part M	arkers				$\sim$
<ul> <li>All songs in clipboard (press OK and select folder)</li> </ul>			<			>
(),						
	Defaults	OK Cle	ose Canc	el	Help	

Song(s) Found in Paste: If you created multiple songs in the text file, you can select the song to paste.

Items to include in the paste: Check the items you want to include in the paste.

Paste as new song: This mode will paste all the chords in the selected song into a new song

**Paste into current song**: This mode will paste into the selected bar in the current song. You can select either the **Whole song** option to paste all chords in the song or the **Range** option to paste the chords in the selected range of the song.

Save as SGU song(s): This mode will save the selected song or all songs on the clipboard as new song(s). To save the selected song as a new song, select the Selected song option. Then, press OK, select a folder, and type a file name. To save all songs as new songs, select the All songs in clipboard option, press OK, and select a folder.

#### **Reduce/Expand Chord Durations**

Edit | Song Form | Reduce (durations of chords by 1/2) cuts chord durations by 50% (e.g., 4beats>>2beats, 2beats>>1beat).

Edit | Song Form | Expand (durations of chords by 2) doubles the durations of chords (e.g., 1beat>>2beats, 2beats>>4beats).

#### **Search and Replace Chords**

The *Edit* | *Chords* | *Search/Replace Chords* feature will search and replace chords, including support for asterisks (\*) as wildcards. Search and Replace can be used with Roman numerals or numbers for chord names. So, you can replace the V chord with V7, or the 5m chord to 5m7. Since these are remembered between songs, this feature is useful if you are changing multiple songs.

Chords - Search and Replace								
Replace this chore	1 C	🗹 Whol	le Song					
With this chord	C6	Starting	at Bar	1				
		# of bars		256				
	note: use standard chord names, Cm7 etc, numerical chord symbols, V7, 2m7, or * for wildcard *m7 or C* $$							
Common	Jazz Up	Jazz Down	Simpler	Jazz				
Replace NOW	Close	Cancel	Hel	p	<b></b>			

The [Simpler Jazz] option will simplify chords like C13#11#5 to simply C9.

# Auto Generate (or Remove) Intro Bars



To generate an intro, press the **[Song Form]** toolbar button and select *Generate Intro* from the pulldown menu. You can also go to the menu *Edit* | *Song Form* | *Generate Chords for Intro*. The **Generate Chords for Intro** dialog will then open.

Generate Chords for Intro (or Re	move Intro)		×		
Chord types	Jazz 🗸	This will create a chord progression that gets inserted as an intro to the song. Press the IRelGenerate button to auto-generate chords for an intro.			
Intro Jength (bars)	4 bars (medium tempos) ~	Tress the projectionale ballon to date get			
Starting chord (after intro) is	C in the <u>k</u> ey of C →	Drums count-in (for this song only)	<default> (No count-in) ~</default>		
Pedal bass	<no bass="" pedal=""> ~</no>	Tracks	Custom ~		
Use Maj7 instead of Maj6		🗹 Bass 📄 Drums 📄 Piano	🗹 Guitar 🗌 Strings		
Use chords from bar	29 # of bars 4				
		Remove Intro Chords (Re)Generate	Intro Chords Close Help		

With a single press of a button, you can auto-generate a 2-, 4-, or 8-bar intro for any song. The chords will be different each time, and you can keep trying as often as you like until you get the progression that you want. The intro generated will be an intelligent chord progression (i.e., appropriate for an intro) in the chosen style of music (Jazz/Pop). It can have optional pedal bass and will "lead" correctly to the first chord of the song. There is also an option to have the intro be played by the whole band, a specific track, or any combination of tracks.

The duration of the intro can be set to 2, 4, or 8 bars. You can also get a pedal bass figure inserted throughout the intro. Press the **[Remove Intro]** button to delete any intro present in your song.

### 'Jazz Up' the Chords

The *Edit* | *Chords* | *'Jazz Up' Chords* menu command will "Jazz Up" the chords by changing chords like C and Cmaj to 7th and 6th chords. Song embellishment will be turned on for the song. Select the type of 7ths from the list box, and then click on the **[OK – Jazz UP]** button.

### 'Jazz Down' the Chords

The *Edit* | *Chords* | '*Jazz Down*' *Chords* menu command will "Jazz Down" the chords by changing chords with 7ths (e.g., C7) to triads (e.g., C) and 9ths and 13ths to 7th chords. Song embellishment is turned off. Press **[OK - Jazz Down]** to proceed.

# **Chord Substitution**

Reharmonizing a song with the Chord Substitution Wizard is a fun and educational way to perform or practice a familiar song in a brand-new way. For example, if you had chords such as "Dm7 G7 Cmaj7," a list of substitutions including the tritone substitution "Dm7 Db7b5 Cmaj7" would be offered to you for use in your song.

There are 2 ways to get chord substitutions.

- 1. Let Band-in-a-Box show you a list of possible substitutions to pick from yourself by accessing *Edit* | *Chords* | *Chord Substitution (Choose your own)* menu item.
- 2. Let Band-in-a-Box pick them automatically by accessing Edit | Chords | Chord Substitution (Auto-Generate) menu item.

#### **Manual Chord Substitution**

This dialog depends on what chords were present at the bar that was currently highlighted. This bar number is shown in the dialog and may be changed.

Chord Substitutions					×
For this 4-bar chord progressi	on	Bar S	× +	+4 Restore	Restore All
C		1		1	
Here are possible chord subs	titutions				
C6	Am7	Dm7		G7	^
CMaj7         Am7           C6         Dm7           C6         CMaj7           G7sus         C           C6         F/G           T625 progression. On the Only use if chord following h		CMa C6 Dm7 ts CMa C6 Melody doesr	Dm7 Am7 j7 C6 Db7b5 j7 G7sus F/G	Em7 2 Dm7 0 CMaj7 0 CMaj7 C6 G7sus CMaj7 0 CMaj7 0 C6 F	37 37 26 37 sus 7/ G V
Types of substitution to inclu	de All	$\sim$	S	how substitutions v	vith
Show substitutions only if	melody is compatible			More chords	
Jazz substitutions			E	Less chords (Sim	plifying)
Pop/Country substitutions			E	Chords on each I	beat
			Recompile	Update	Defaults
	OK - Do Substituti	on Now	Close	Cancel	Help

**Jazz substitutions / Pop/Country substitutions**: You can control what types of substitutions to see by using these checkboxes. Some substitutions include more chords than the original, and some simplify the progression, and these can be viewed using the checkboxes. You can elect to exclude substitutions that have a chord on each beat.

**Types of substitutions to include**: This combo box will filter the substitutions to include only the best substitutions or all of them.

The **[Recompile]** button is only used if you have edited the chordsub.txt file to add your own substitutions. This recompiles the file and takes about 1 to 2 minutes.

Press the **[OK - Do Substitution Now]** button once you see a substitution that you like so that you can enter it onto the worksheet directly. Double-clicking on the substitution line will also accomplish the same. You can then move the current bar to the next part of the song that you need a substitution for and repeat the process.

You can undo the substitution by pressing the **[Restore]** button. You can undo all substitutions by pressing the **[Restore All]** button.

#### **Auto Chord Substitutions**

You can quickly auto-generate substitutions for an entire song, or portion of a song using the auto-substitution dialog, which is accessed with the menu command *Edit* | *Chords* | *Chord Substitution (Auto-Generate)*.

Chord Substitutions f	or range of song		×
Style Style Pop Jazz or Pop	Choose substitutions with More chords Less chords More or Less chords	% to substitute 70 Types of substitutions All	~
	itution if melody is compatible ns with chords on each beat		
Range Whole song Part of song		Bar -1 (negative 1) is / beginning of the song	
Defaults	OK - Do Substitutions Now	Cancel Help	

If you'd like Band-in-a-Box to only generate chords for a certain range of bars, you should highlight that range of bars in the Chord Sheet first, and then open the dialog. The range will then be set to "Part of song" and the "Bar" and "# of bars" settings will also be set. You can override these settings with manual settings, if necessary.

# Generate Chords for a Melody

Generate chords for a melody, or an improved chord progression for a melody, with the "Reharmonist" feature. This feature generates a chord progression in the chosen genre, based only on the melody.

The idea of the Reharmonist is to generate a completely new chord progression for a melody, in a genre that you choose (Jazz, Country, etc.). This ignores any existing chords in the song.

There are 2 separate windows for the Reharmonist feature.

- 1. Reharmonize entire song with a new chord progression.
- 2. See a list of possible reharmonizations for a given area of a song.

#### **Generate a New Progression**

To generate an entirely new chord progression for a complete song or a portion of a song, go to menu *Edit* | *Chords* | *Chord Reharmonization* (*Auto-Generate*). You will then see the **Select Reharmonist** dialog.

Select Reharmonist	- Generate new chords for an existing melody	×
Show all ✓ Load style	Genre Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	<ul> <li>Whole song</li> <li>Part of song</li> </ul>
Style variations	7 *Pop 16ths Voice (8vb)  Visit Favorites	Set Range
Style :	J_L_MAYS.STY	Bar 1 Chorus 1
Irack with melody	Melody 🗸	# of bars 32
Mix chords from maj	or and minor keys (%) 9	Toppool
Number of variations	s (range = 1 to 100) 15	
<u>K</u> ey	C < Analysis shows the correct ke	ey is likely D
	Defaults OK - Reharmonize Car	ncel Help

The first thing you should do is set the **Genre** for the reharmonization. For example, if you want "Jazz Swing" genre, choose that in the genre drop down. You will then get typical jazz chords.

Verify that the **Key** is correct. Band-in-a-Box analyzes the melody and gives its best guess as to the best key for the song. If it is different from the current key, Band-in-a-Box will suggest the new key, and you can press the button to set the key to the new key.

Set the region of the song that you want reharmonized. Usually, this will be the "Whole song."

Press **[OK - Reharmonize]**. You will now get a brand-new chord progression for the melody.

#### See a List of Possible Reharmonizations

Use the feature interactively by displaying a menu of possible chord progressions for a portion of the melody and audition them to choose the best one using the "Bar Reharmonist." This allows you to hear some new chord progressions for existing melodies, or brand-new progressions for tunes without chords.

To do this, choose *Edit* | *Chords* | *Chord Reharmonization (Choose your own)*. This shows you the current bar in the song (for example, bar 7). It shows a list of suggested chord progressions for the current melody, based on the melody and genre that you choose.



The progressions are sorted in alphabetical order, or from "best to worst" depending on the setting.

Choose a chord progression, and press **[Do-Reharmonize NOW]** and the program will insert that progression.

# **Rearrange Chords - Song Form Maker**

The **Song Form Maker** allows you to define sections of a song (A, B, C etc.), and then rearrange the song by simply typing the form you want (e.g., AABABAACA). You can revisit the dialog to change the form at any time.

Go to *Edit* | *Song Form* | *Song Form Dialog*, or press the **[Song Form]** toolbar button and select *Song Form Dialog* from the menu. You will then see the **Song Form Maker** dialog.



Define your sections (e.g., A = bars 1 for 8 bars, B=start at bar 17, for 8 bars C=start at bar 25, for 4 bars). Then type the form that you want (AABACABA).

Select **[OK - Generate Form]** then exit the dialog. The form string and sections are saved with the song.

You can revisit this dialog to re-order the sections. Or change a chord in the "A" section of the Chord Sheet, and then use the Song Form Maker to propagate the changes through all of the "A" sections.

Use the **[Undo]** button to reverse your changes.

# Part Markers and Substyles

#### Part Markers



Part Markers are placed on the Chord Sheet to indicate a new part of the song, to insert a substyle change, or to insert drum fills. They typically occur every 8 bars or so but may be placed at the beginning of *any* bar.

There is always a part marker at bar 1 so that Band-in-a-Box knows which substyle to begin with. The song continues to play in one substyle until it encounters a new part marker. The substyle will change automatically on second choruses when the "Vary Style in Middle Choruses" setting is selected in the **Song Settings** dialog.

You can customize the display of the part markers in the **Display Options** dialog. For example, you can pick a color for each part marker, draw part marker borders, show each part marker on the new line, etc.

#### MultiStyles

Band-in-a-Box MultiStyles are styles that can have up to 24 substyles; original Band-in-a-Box styles had two substyles, "a" and "b." Band-ina-Box MultiStyles typically have four substyles, but may have up to twenty-four, selected by using part markers "a" through "x."

- Substyle "a" is usually used for the verse of a song.
- Substyle "b" is usually used for the "b-section" or the chorus, and for soloing in the middle choruses.
- Substyle "c" is usually used for the intro or for an opening verse or pre-verse.
- Substyle "d" is usually used for a break or interlude.

#### **Placing Part Markers**

Move the highlight cell to the bar where you want to place the part marker. Then press the P key on the computer keyboard. Repeatedly pressing P scrolls through all available part markers.

Position the mouse cursor directly over the bar line (or an existing part marker). Then, click the left mouse button. Repeat this procedure to scroll through the available options.

To remove a part marker, keep pressing  $\mathbf{P}$  or clicking the mouse until you reach the end of the available part markers and there is no marker on the bar number.

#### **Copying Part Markers**

You can drag a part marker to copy it to other bars.

#### **Placing Drum Fills**

A one bar drum fill will occur in the bar preceding a part marker. If you want a drum fill at bar 7 of a song, you insert a part marker on the bar **after** the bar with the drum fill (i.e., Bar 8). You can either retain the original substyle or change the substyle (a, b, c, d, etc.) when you place the part marker.

You can get no drum fill on the bar before a part marker, or you can get a drum fill at any bar without needing a part marker. This is controlled in the **Edit Settings for Current Bar** dialog (**F5**). When the "Allow Drum Fill" option is checked, you'll get a drum fill at the current bar. If you are at a bar before a part marker and you don't want a drum fill, then disable this option.

#### **Section Paragraphs**

When you're reading a book, a new section begins on a new line, with space between. Band-in-a-Box does that for chords too. Whenever a new section occurs (a part marker), we start the new section on a new line and draw a grey line above to clearly mark the new section. You will see each section on a new line so that the form of the song is easier to see.

For example, if you have a song with a 7-bar section, followed by 8-bar sections, earlier versions of Band-in-a-Box wouldn't start the other sections on a new line. The result was that it was hard to delineate the sections, as if an entire story was told within one paragraph.

1. BbMAJ7	2 Gm <sup>7</sup>		, C <sup>9</sup>	, F <sup>13</sup>
BbMAJ7	. Fm <sup>7</sup>	B <sup>b9</sup>	, EbMAS7	53
, Ebm <sup>7</sup>	Ab9		"Am <sup>765</sup> D <sup>7#9</sup>	Gm <sup>9</sup>
. ВЫМАЗ <sup>7</sup> . Ebm <sup>7</sup> . C <sup>7</sup> sus	C <sup>9</sup>		Cm <sup>7</sup>	

With the Section Paragraphs feature, you will see each section on a new line so that the form of the lead sheet is easier to see. Sections can be as short as 2 bars.

BOMAJ7	2 Gm <sup>7</sup>	, C9	, F <sup>48</sup>
, BbMAJ7	. Fm <sup>7</sup> Вb9	, EbMAJ7	
84	, Ebm <sup>7</sup>	A <sup>b9</sup>	., Am <sup>7b5</sup> D <sup>7</sup> #9
12 Gm <sup>9</sup>	,, C <sup>7</sup> sus	C <sup>9</sup>	15 CM7
F13	,, BbMAJ7	Gm <sup>7</sup>	" С <sup>9</sup>

The feature is configurable and optional with the "New line for every section" setting in the **Display Options** dialog (*Options* | *Preferences* [Display] button). You can also set the minimum number of bars that is required to start a new line with the "minimum section" setting. For example, if this is set to 8, then there won't be a new line for the next part marker if that section has only 4 bars.

# **Generating Tracks**

Band-in-a-Box generates backing arrangements based on the chords you type in, playing them in a particular style.

# **Selecting Styles**

There are many styles available for use with the Band-in-a-Box program. Styles refer to styles of music like Jazz Swing, Latin, Blues, Pop, Rock, or Country. You can pick a style either before or after you have entered the chords to a song. Once a style is loaded, the song will be played back using your chosen style. All style files have the .STY extension.

In the Chord Sheet or the Notation window, you can quickly load a style by typing only "style" followed by a style name. For example, S T Y L E Z Z B O S S A Enter will load zzbossa.sty.

#### The StylePicker

The **StylePicker** lists all styles that are in the *C:\bb\Styles* folder, providing information such as genre, type (Real/MIDI), time signature, feel, tempo, number of instruments, number of substyles, and more. It also includes useful features for selecting styles, such as filters, search options, demos, memos, and more. You can sort the list of styles by column or listen to an instant preview by double-clicking on a style.

The StylePicker can be accessed with the [Style] toolbar button or the Ctrl+F9 keys. You can also open it by pressing the S Enter or S 1 Enter keys.

Note: The StylePicker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs is enabled in the Edit menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the StylePicker opens in a modal dialog.

#### **Rebuild List of Styles, RealTracks and RealDrums**

If the style list needs rebuild when you open the **StylePicker**, a dialog will show to confirm and set the correct locations of your RealTracks and RealDrums folders. In the dialog, you can see the current locations (e.g., *C:\bb\RealTracks* and *C:\bb\Drums*) and the number of RealTracks and RealDrums present in these locations. This allows you to confirm that you are using the correct locations as you see the expected numbers of RealTracks and RealDrums found in the folders.

Rebuild Lists of Styles, RealTracks and RealDrums		×
This rebuilds the lists of styles/RealTracks/RealDrums. It t	akes about 30 sec	onds.
Confirm the locations of RealTracks and RealDrums folders, and pre	iss OK.	
Custom RealTracks folder (instead of F:\bb\RealTracks		
Use a custom folder location for the RealTracks		
	Update	
3,924 RealTracks are found in folder: F:\bb\RealTracks\		
Custom Drums Folder (instead of F:\bb\Drums		
Use a custom folder location for the RealDrums		
	Update	<b>***</b>
4,098 RealDrums (including variations) are found in folder: F: \bb\Drums\		
OK-Rebuild	Close Cano	el

Note: The dialog is also accessible with the [Set RT/RD Folders] button in the Track Settings and Actions dialog (F7).

A progress bar will show at the top of the **StylePicker** during style rebuild. Once you have rebuilt the style list, you can browse styles by sorting columns or hear an "instant" preview of the style by double-clicking on the list.

											Type in	a familiar song title, and this will set the Style Filter			
Eilter String						Clear	Include similar					Enter Find Titles Requ	Jest		
Category Apply	Gener			s ▼ ■ t= 1	Tempo V Type V Other V 65 + Demo + Options	Rebuild	Add-ons								
lame		TSig	EvSw	Tempo	Long Name	Genre	Group	Date	Set#	#Instr	#substyles	Other Genres	-		
DANCEP+	R	4/4	ev 16	120	Modern Dance Pop MultiStyle	Modern Pop	Pop 80	2012/06	RT 158	5	8	Synth Pop, Techno, House, Eurodance, Trance, Industrial, Disco			
DANCEPC	R	4/4	ev 16	120	Modern Dance Country Pop w/ Fiddle	Synth Pop	Pop 80	2012/06	RT 158	5	2	Modern Pop, Techno, Eurodance, House, Joop, Lite Pop			
DANCEPP	R	4/4	ev 16	120	Modern Dance Pop	Modern Pop	Pop 80	2012/06	RT 158	5	2	Synth Pop, Techno, Eurodance, House, Jpop, Lite Pop			
DANCERK	R	4/4	ev 16	120	Modern Dance Pop-Rock	Modern Pop	Pop 80	2012/06	RT 158	5	2	Synth Pop,Eurodance,House, Jpop,Worship,Lite Pop,Medium R	ork		
DELTASL	R	4/4	ev8	85	Slow Country Rock	Country	Country 65	2012/12	RT 31	4	2	Country Contemporary Blues Lite Pop. Folk Rock, R&B, Soul			
DIRE FS	R	4/4	ev8	140	Fast Rock w/ Dire Electric Guitar	Lite Pop	Pop 60	2009/01	RT 21	4	2	Country Contemporary, Medium Rock, Rock n' Roll, Worship, Folk Rol			
DIRE MD	R	4/4	ev8	120	Medium Rock w/ Dire Electric Guitar	Ballad	Pop 55	2009/01	RT 21	4	2	Lite Pop.Country Contemporary.Medium Rock.Rock n' Roll.Worship			
DIRE SL	R	4/4	ev8	85	Medium Rock Ballad w/ Dire Electric Guitar	Ballad	Pop 55	2009/01	RT 21	4	2	Country Ballad, Country Classic, Lite Pop, Reggae, Tropical, Country			
DIR AMP	R	4/4	ev8	140	Amplitube Dire Rhythm & Solo Electric Guitars	Lite Pop	Pop 70	2011/12	Misc.	5	2	Country Contemporary, Rock n' Roll, Folk Rock, Country Ballad, Balla			
DIR FSL	R	4/4	ev8	140	Sultans of Straits	Lite Pop	Pop 70	2008/11	RT 21	5	2	Country Contemporary, Rock n' Roll, Folk Rock, Country Ballad,	Balla		
DIXALLS	R	4/4	sw8	165	Dixieland All BG Solo At Once	Jazz	Jazz 40	2011/12	RT 144	6	2	Divieland, Jazz Swing, Bebop, Gypsy Jazz, Ragtime, Big Band			
													>		
Date DT		1616.1	uba Divid	landFact	Sw 165 (A' only) [Brad Muirhead]		Me	emo: ALL "ba	ckground s	oloists' fror	n RT144, all sol	loing at the same time in a raucus Dixieland fashion. Rhythm	-		
_								ction: tuba, itensity" Sci			, banjo, drums.	-Examples: Bill Bailey, When the Saints Go Marching In, Genre			
Plane RT			_	_	thm DixielandFast Sw 165 [Miles Black]		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	DXALLS.STY	Dixieland	All BG Solo					
Drums RD		RealDr	ums=Dixie	land^3-R	d <u>C</u> rossstick,RdB8 [Joe Poole]							=165 (140-220)			
		16140	other Acc	unite Dis	rthm DixielandFast Sw 165 [Oliver Gannon]			struments: 1	Uba, Ac.Pla 3-a-Dide 8	ono, Ac.Gu	itar, Banjo, Cla	irinet(solo), Drums isterous Backbeat: Joe Poole			
Galdi Ki							R	1616: Tuba	, DixielandF	ast Sw 16	5 ('A' only) , Bra	ad Muirhead			
Strings RT			anjo, Ten		m DixielandFastA-8 Sw 165 [Ron Thompson]							165 , Miles Black			
Melody							RT	1614: Guita 1613: Banic	r, Acoustic, Tenor, Ri	whythm Divis	lxielandFast SV HandFastA-R Si	v 165 , Oliver Gannon w 165 , Ron Thompson			
							PT	1634: Multi	Simultaneo	us=3] Cla	rinetBGSol, Tro	amboneBGSol, TrumpetBGSol, , Medley			
Scient RT		1634:N	tulti[Simult	taneous=:	3] ClarinetBGSol, TromboneBGSol, TrumpetBGSo	ol, [Medley]							-		
Utility#1												OK Cancel Help			

#### Styles List

Name Type TSig EvSw Tempo Long Name Genre Group Date Set# #Instr #substyles Other Genres

The styles list can be easily sorted by clicking on a column name. Clicking again will reverse the order. You can also resize the column width by dragging a column border.

Each column provides following information for the style.

- Name: This column shows the file name of the style.
- **Type**: This column tells you whether the style has RealTracks only ("R"), MIDI only ("M"), or a combination of RealTracks & MIDI ("RM")
- TSig: This column shows a time signature (4/4, 3/4, etc.) of the style.
- EvSw: The "ev" or "sw" indicates whether the style plays in an even feel or a swing feel.
- Tempo: The tempo shown here is the tempo set in the style.
- Long Name: This column shows the full name of the style.
- Genre: This column shows the genre of the style.
- **Group**: The styles are grouped into three groups: Pop, Jazz, and Country. This column also shows a "genre score," which describes a style by a simple number from 1 to 100. This works as follows: quiet, classical, acoustic, jazz, or folk would have low genre scores (1 to 30); loud, aggressive, or heavy rock would have high genre scores (80-100); and light-medium pop would have mid-range genre scores. You can filter the style list by the genre score with the "Other" filter button either by choosing a pre-defined range or setting your own custom range. For example, if you're looking for a quiet "living room" type style, use the filter to only show styles with a genre score less than 40. This might show jazz, classical, folk or other quiet-acoustic styles.
- Date: This column shows the date when the style was made.

- Set #: In this column, you can see which set includes the style.
- # Instr: This column shows the number of instruments that are present in the style.
- # Substyles: A style can contain as many as 24 substyles.
- Other Genres: This column suggests additional genres of the style.

### Filter

Eilter String	punk					Clear	Include similar
Category 💌	TimeSig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Tempo 🔻	Туре 🔻	Other 🔻		

You can easily find a style using the text filter. For example, if you want to find punk styles, simply type "punk" and the list will be filtered to show punk styles. If there is a RealTracks musician that you want to check out, just type in his name, and the list will show styles with that musician in them.

You can also use the arrow button to select a category, time signature, feel, etc., and you will immediately see the filtered list.

- Category: This filters the list by a genre or category.
- **TimeSig**: This filters the list by the time signature.
- Feel: This filters the list by feel (even 8th, swing 8th, even 16th or swing 16th).
- Tempo: This filters the list by the tempo.
- **Type**: With this button, you can choose to display Real and/or MIDI styles. The default is to display Real styles first and MIDI styles at the bottom, but you can change the default selection with the last menu item.
- **Other**: This is a miscellaneous filter. For example, the list can be filtered to show only your favorite styles, styles that use a specific RealTrack, styles with soloists, or styles in a specific Xtra Styles set.

If **Include Similar** is unchecked, then the filtered list will show the exact match only, but if this option is checked, then the list will show the exact match and the similar styles. The **[Clear]** button will clear any filter so all styles will display.

#### Style Suggestion

Type in a familiar song title,	and this will set	the Style Filter	
amazing	Enter	Find Titles	Request
Amazing [Aerosmith] [Ball	ad] [Power Balla	d] [4/4 ev 16 70]	^
Amazing [Aerosmith] [Balk Amazing Grace [American Amazing Grace [Alan Jack Amazing Grace (My Chains	son] [Country] [ Are Gone) [Chi	Piano Ballad] [3/4 ris Tomlin] [Ballad]	ev8 Wor

In the **Type in a familiar song title** field, type in a familiar song title, artist name, or genre of music, and the StylePicker will filter the list by the genre, feel, tempo, and time signature of that song title. You can also press the **[Find Titles]** button to open the **Song Titles Browser**, which allows you to browse and filter the huge list of over 21,000 popular song titles. You can, for example, filter by a certain artist, and then sort all the songs by tempo, key, feel, time signature, and more.

#### **Instant Preview of Styles - Audio Demos**

**Demo** + The **[Demo]** button plays a pre-made audio demo of the selected style. The audio demos are found on your hard drive or on the Internet (www.pgmusic.com). The program will play the hard drive version if available; otherwise, it will play from the Internet. The [+] button opens a menu with options to enable Internet use for audio demos, adjust their volume, load demo songs for the selected style, open the folder containing audio demos on your hard drive, and more.

#### Instant Preview of Styles - Play Your Song

You can also audition a style by actually playing it over the current chord progression of your song.

The green arrow button plays your song with the currently highlighted style. The black square button stops playback of the song or the audio demo.

You can also double-click on a style or press the spacebar to play the song if the *Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo)* option in the [+] button is unchecked.

The number of bars for song preview is settable. Press the **[Options]** button, select *Set Dialog Option* from the menu, and select a number for the "# of preview" option.

The ideal tempo for the style is shown here but you can change it to any tempo by typing in the number or clicking on the [+] and [-] buttons. You can even change it during playback.

#### [Apply] [Generate]

Apply Generate You can press the [Apply] button to load the selected style to the song. Pressing the [Generate] button loads the style to the song, generates tracks, and plays the song with the style.

#### **Rebuild of Styles List**

Rebuild	[Fast] Rebuild of PG Music styles only
	[Slow] Rebuild of PG Music and 3rd party styles

Press the **[Rebuild]** button and select *[Fast] Rebuild of PG Music styles only* after you install new styles from PG Music. It takes about 30 seconds to rebuild the list. The *[Slow] Rebuild of PG Music and 3rd party styles* menu item will find not only PG Music styles but also new or changed user or third-party styles. It takes longer to rebuild the list.

#### Customization

The mixer-like control shows what tracks and instruments are used in the currently selected style in the list, and color-codes them according to the track types (MIDI, MIDI SuperTracks, or RealTracks).



For each track, there is a menu button, which allows you to change the instrument, disable/enable the track, or perform other track actions.

When the track is customized, an asterisk will be added to the name.

When the **Custom** option is checked, the tracks of the currently selected style will be overridden with the choices you have made.

The [Clear] button will clear any customized settings.

Press the **[Save as .STY]** button to save the style that you have customized. When you save the style, it will be added to the StylePicker list.

### Memo

This area shows additional information about the style. You can see instruments, artists, a brief description, and song examples currently selected style.

_BOLLYWD.STY. Bollywood Loops, Electric Guitar
All RealTracks. Quintet. Tempo=140 (120-170)
Instruments: Loop, Loop, UserTrack, El.Guitar, UserTrack
Loop:World\Bollywood - party_80_percussion_e_flat_minor sw16.wav
Loop:World\Bollywood - party_80_basses_staccato_e_flat_minor.wav
UserTrack:Santoor, Loop BollywoodParty Sw16 080
RT879: Guitar, Electric, Rhythm NorthernRockGrittyQuarters Sw16 075 , Mark Matejka
UserTrack:Sitar, Loop BollywoodParty Sw16 080
Memo: Bollywood dance music, with bass & percussion loops, as well as sitar & santoor Usertracks made from loops, and gritty electric guitar RealTracks.

### Options

**Options** Clicking on the **[Options]** button shows you a menu with options to select/create User Category, add the current style to the User Category, set styles as favorites, etc. These options are also available when you right-click on the list.

Load highlighted style: This loads the selected style to the current song

Play current chords with highlighted style: This plays the current song with the selected style.

Load demo song for highlighted style: This opens a demo song (.SGU) of the selected style.

Play pre-made audio demo for highlighted style: You can hear a pre-made audio demo of the selected style.

Revert to remembered style: This quickly reverts to the remembered style after loading other styles.

Set remembered style to highlighted style: This sets the selected style as a remembered style so that you can easily revert to it after loading other styles.

Set remembered style to currently loaded style: This sets the currently loaded style as a remembered style.

Set StylePicker options: This opens a dialog with additional options for the StylePicker.

Reset StylePicker to defaults: This resets the StylePicker and StylePicker Options dialog to default settings.

*Mark as prototype, and sort by similar styles to*: This menu item will sort and filter the list by best to worst match of the prototype's tempo, feel, genre, time signature, and more. Once you do this, the sort status indicator will tell you that the sort is by prototype. For example, if you choose \_BUBLPOP as the prototype style, the list will be sorted with styles most similar to \_BUBLPOP. These are the styles with a similar genre, feel, tempo, and time signature. The prototype always shows in the list, even with a filter applied.

Add highlighted style to current User Category: This menu item adds the selected style to the current User Category.

Select/Create User Category: Unlimited User Categories can be created by users or third parties, to list their styles in the StylePicker. To select an existing User Category, choose Select/Create User Category. When the dialog opens, select a category and press the **[OK]** button. To make your own User Category, right-click on the list, choose Select/Create User Category, and when the Choose User Category to display in StylePicker dialog opens, press the **[Create New Category]** button. Then, type a name for your category and click on the **[Save]** button. You can also enter a memo for your category. (Technical notes: User Categories are stored as .txt files, which just contain the list of style names. The User Categories must reside in the C:\bb\Data\StylePicker\User Categories folder. You can re-arrange this folder by creating subfolders and moving the categories around to organize them. You can also directly edit the .txt file in this folder. If you have made any changes to this folder, remember to press the **[Refresh]** button.) User Categories are analogous to playlists in a song player. You can create/edit them and choose to display only the styles from the category or all styles with the category styles highlighted with a \* asterisk.

Set highlighted style as favorite: This will set the selected style as a favorite.

Add custom memo for: You can add your own memo to the highlighted style.

Save current list as a User Category: This menu item allows you to create a new User Category and add all the styles currently displaying in the list to the new category. To display only the styles from the current User Category, click on the [Category] button above the list and select *Show this User Category*. If you want to see only the styles from another User Category, select *Choose and Show User Category* and choose a User Category from the list. You will then see styles from the selected User Category.

*Copy current list to clipboard*: This menu item saves the current list with all information to a tab-delimited .txt file and opens it in Notepad. In Notepad copy all and paste it into a spreadsheet such as an Excel file. You can then apply a hierarchical sorting of the list.

Selecting the Set Dialog Options from the [Options] button menu opens a dialog with additional options for the StylePicker.

- Preferred listing of styles: This controls the default type of listing of styles (Real and/or MIDI).
- Default display should include all styles (available and N/A not available): If this option is enabled, you will see all styles including N/A ones even when all filters are cleared.
- Show current style in list even if it doesn't match the filter: This setting lets you choose to always show the current style even if it doesn't match the filter.
- Sort columns in forward and reverse order: If this option is enabled, clicking on a column name again will sort the list in reverse order.

- Always change tempo to best tempo for style whenever a style is loaded: If this option is checked, pressing the [OK] button in the StylePicker will always change the current tempo to the ideal tempo for the selected style. Note: If the song is "blank" (no chords past bar 5), then the tempo will change, but if the song has chords in more than 5 bars, then the tempo will not change unless this option is enabled.
- Change 4-bar preview tempo to best tempo for style: If this is checked, then when you preview the song, it will be played at the ideal tempo for the style.
- Use Internet for style audition demos (if not found on disk): Enable this option so demos will play files from pgmusic.com using the Internet if demos are not found on disk.
- Double click on style plays Chord Sheet chords (instead of pre-made demo): If this is checked, double-clicking on a style on the list or pressing the spacebar plays your song, but if this is unchecked, it plays a pre-made audio demo.
- Play a preview (portion) when auditioning: This limits audition of your song to the first few bars.
- # of bars for preview: You can select the number of bars to play for a preview.
- Font size: This allows you to change the font size of the styles list.

#### **Remix Full Vocal Songs**

Band-in-a-Box has over 150 original songs (Pop, R&B, Modern Country, etc.) with high-quality, great sounding vocals, harmonies and Bandin-a-Box arrangements. They are included in the Artist Performance Sets 11 to 18. Use them to remix new arrangements, starting from these high-quality, great sounding tracks!

To hear the audio demos, press the **[Other]** filter button in the **StylePicker**, and select *Styles that have .wma full song demos, with vocals* from the drop-down menu. Or, press the **[Category]** filter button, select *Choose and Show User Category* from the drop-down menu, and select "PGMusic\Style Demos with Vocals\All Style Demos with Vocals" from the list. This will list styles that have full vocal audio songs. You can then click on a style in the list to listen to a demo.

#### **Song Title Browser**

This window shows basic information, such as artist, genre, time signature, key, and more, for over 21,000 popular songs. Select a song, and it will find styles that match the genre, feel, time signature, and tempo of the selected song.

You can open this window by pressing the **[Titles]** tab in the **MultiPicker Library** or the **[Find Titles]** button in the **StylePicker**, clicking on the **[Style]** button and selecting *Choose style from Song Title*, or typing **S 3 Enter** keys.

Note: The Song Title Browser opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs is enabled n the Edit menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the Song Title Browser opens in a modal window.

ilter String			Clear		equest				
Genre 💌 TimeSig	Feel 🔻 Tempo 🔻 Decades 🔻 Other 🔻	$\square$	style:	M_RECTFY.S	STY				
Title	Artists[Keys], [W]riters	Genre	Key	Tempo	Feel	TimeSig	Decade	Vocals	^
Α	DECADENT	Soul	В	35	Sw8	128	2010s	MH	
Abacab	Genesis	Heavy Rock	Cm	130	Ev8	4	1980s	MH	
Abandon	French Kicks	Lite Pop	G	95	Ev16	4	2000s	MH	
Aba Daba Honeymoon	Debbie Reynolds & Carleton Carpenter	Jazz	Bb	180	Sw8	4	1950s	MH	
ABC	The Jackson 5	R&B	Ab	95	Ev16	4	1970s	MH	
The ABC's Of Love	Frankie Lymon & The Teenagers	R&B	F	190	Sw8	4	1950s	MH	
Abel	The National	Medium Rock	C	160	Ev8	4	2000s	MH	
Aberdeeen Mississippi Blue	s Bukka White	Blues	Db	100	Sw16	4	1930s	ML	
Abidjan	Ray Barretto	Latin	Cm	120	Ev16	4	1960s	ML	
Abilene	George Hamilton IV	Country	F	105	Sw8	4	1990s	MH	
About a Girl	The Academy Is	Medium Rock	Α	200	Ev8	4	2000s	MH	~
162 items in list	S	orted by: Title,Cover,Arti	st,Genre						
Tale=Abandon Analoj=Frank Kicks Galestio=Frank Kicks SubGane=Medium Rack TimeSig=4 ±44, Key=G. E: 16,tempo=95, year=2000 Chords per Song=4, # beats/Chord Change=3		Browse for more info Info (Google search)		YouTube		Spolify	Sp	olify (Title Only	a l
					_	F	Refresh	Defaults	

There are Title/Artist/Genre/Key/Tempo/Feel/TimeSig/Decade/Vocals columns. You can sort the list by any column.

You can filter the list by genre, time signature, feel, tempo, decade, and more.

The chord density filter is available. Press the **[Other]** filter button and select one of the menu items below *Filter by Chord Density*. For example, you can search titles that have chord changes in every 1-4 beats. You can also filter the list by chord complexity. This is scaled by 1 to 10; 1 means simple with few chord changes and 10 means complex with many chord changes. Press the **[Other]** filter button and select one of the menu items below *Filter by Chord Changes*.

You can see song titles that will only work with the current style. Pressing the **[style: ]** button will filter the list by the genre, time signature, feel, and tempo of the current style. If the checkbox to the left of this button is enabled, then when you open the dialog, the list will be automatically filtered to show song titles that are similar to the current style.

If you do not see a song title you are looking for, press the **[Request]** button. This will launch your internet browser and open the PG Music forum page where you can request to add the song to the database.

The buttons in the **Browse for more info** area will launch the internet browser and let you browse for more info for the selected song or listen to the song.

Once you have found a song, press the **[OK - Find Matching Styles]** button (or the **[Apply – Find Matching Styles]** button in the **MultiPicker Library**). This will take you to the **StylePicker** with styles that best match the tempo, feel, and genre of the selected song title.

# **MultiPicker Library**

This floating window serves as a one-stop shop for various features including the SongPicker, StylePicker, RealTracks Picker, RealDrums Picker, Melodist Picker, Chord Builder, AI Lyrics Generator, and more. The tabs are logically organized: Songs, Styles, Audio Tracks (RealTracks, RealDrums, Loops, and UserTracks), MIDI tracks (MIDI SuperTracks, MIDI Tracks, MIDI Soloists, Melodists, and Patches), and AI/Assistant (Chords, AI Lyrics Generation, and Song Titles Browser). All pickers share a common interface with a similar look and functionality, including filters, search options, demos, memos, and more.



You can open the window with the [MultiPicker Library] toolbar button or the *Edit* | *MultiPicker Library* menu item. The hotkeys are F7 or M Enter.

RealTracks (MultiPicker Library) [Jazz Swing Style															- C	-
s Styles RealTracks RealDrums Loops	UserTk MIDI Sup.	MIDI TK M	IDI Sol.	Mel.	Patch	ES	Chords	Ly	rics T	itles						
ack + Strings: Instrument: 0 < No Patch Change >	[]	Men	10 <c< td=""><td>ick to read</td><td>d&gt;</td><td>- A</td><td>rtist Bi</td><td>o <cl< td=""><td>ick to read</td><td>d&gt;</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></cl<></td></c<>	ick to read	d>	- A	rtist Bi	o <cl< td=""><td>ick to read</td><td>d&gt;</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></cl<>	ick to read	d>						
				Jazz Sw					lack Staffe		^					
ter String	# Cle			z Sax Real					a fixture o sic scene o		~					
					PICAL			100.00	a series		_					
Genre 🔻 Inst. 🔻 TimeSig 🔻 Feel 🔻 Tempo	▼ Type ▼ Artist ▼	Best 🔻 O	ther 💌													
			0.1		Defaults											
Apply Generate Part.Gen 膨 🔳	Demo Solo	Band +	Set	tings	Defaults											
RealTracks	4048 items in list															
		-		-	-											Ξ.
Name	Instrument	Туре	Feel	Tempo	Genre	=*	N/A	Set	Stereo	Chart	Artist	TS	Holds	Simpler	Direct	
*Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 (361)	67 Tenor Sax	Soloist	Sw8	140	Jazz	361		1	Mn	N	Jack Stafford		204			
*Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Ev 085 (362)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	85	Pop	362		1	St		Tony King	Y	1			
Pedal Steel, Background Ev 085 (363)	Pedal Steel	Background	Ev8	85	Country	363		1	Mn	N	Steve Hinson	Y	76	s	y	
Guitar, Acoustic, Fingerpicking Ev 065 (364)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	364		2	St		Jason Roller	Y	67	s		0
Guitar, Acoustic, Fingerpicking Ev 085 (365)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	85	Country	365		2	St		Jason Roller	Y	67	s		0
Bass, Electric, Country Ev 065 (366)	35 Picked Electric Bass	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	366		2	Mn		Dow Tomlin		84		у	0
Guitar, Electric, Background Dreamy Ev 065 (367)	28 Clean Electric Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	367		2	Mn		Darin Favorite	Y	194		у	
Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Ev 065 (368)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	368		2	St		Jason Roller	Y	27			0
Pedal Steel, Background Ev 065 (369)	Pedal Steel	Background	Ev8	65	Country	369		2	Mn	N	Steve Hinson	Y	76		у	0
Pedal Steel, Background Hank Sw 120 (370)	Pedal Steel	Background	Sw8	120	Country	370		3	Mn	N	Steve Hinson	Y	76	s		0
Pedal Steel, Background Hank Sw 190 (371)	Pedal Steel	Background	Sw8	190	Country	371		3	St	N	Steve Hinson	Y	76	s	y.	0
Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Hank Sw 120 (372)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Sw8	120	Pop	372		3	St		Tony King	Y	24			0
Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Hank Sw 165 (373)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Sw8	165	Country	373		3	St		Jason Roller	Y	1			0
Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Hank Sw 190 (374)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Sw8	190	Country	374		3	St		Jason Roller	Y	1			0
Guitar, Acoustic, Fingerpicking Hank Sw 165 (375)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Sw8	165	Country	375		3	St		Jason Roller	Y	67			0
Guitar, Acoustic, Fingerpicking Hank Sw 190 (376)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Sw8	190	Country	376		3	St		Jason Roller	Y	67			- i
								-								-
Guitar, Resonator, Background Trav Ev 088 (377)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Background	Ev8	88	Country	377		4	Mn	N	Wanda Vick		129			0

Use the tab buttons at the top of the window to switch the features.

Songs Styles RealTracks RealDrums Loops UserTk MIDI Sup. MIDI Tk MIDI Sol. Mel. Patches Chords Lyrics Titles

[Songs]: This opens the SongPicker, which displays information for all songs in a specific folder, including title, key, time signature, genre, form, and more.

[Styles]: This tab opens the StylePicker. Styles refer to styles of music like Jazz, Latin, Blues, Pop, Rock, Country, etc. You can pick a musical style either before or after you have entered the chords to a song. The StylePicker lists all styles with full information. It has a great filter feature for finding a perfect style for your song by selecting elements such as time signature, feel, or tempo, or by simply typing in a familiar song title.

**[RealTracks]**: RealTracks are recordings of top studio musicians and recording artists. RealTracks are not "samples" but full recordings, lasting several bars at a time, and can generate tracks that will play along in perfect sync with the other Band-in-a-Box tracks. Best of all, they follow the chord progression that you have entered, so that you hear an authentic audio accompaniment to your song!

**[RealDrums]**: RealDrums are recordings of top studio drummers, playing multi-bar patterns. MIDI drums are patterns based on single drum hits, being programmed, typically on a quantized grid, of what people assume drummers are typically playing. We record drummers at multiple tempos, so the playing you hear at various tempos is also musically different, not just "sped up." Drummers play different types of fills etc. at slower/faster tempos, and these are captured with RealDrums.

[Loops]: Loops are audio files (wav, wma, m4a, mp4, mp3) that reside in the *bb\RealTracks\Loops* folder. You can add your own or thirdparty loops to this folder. Loops support many types of ACIDized Loops (for wav and mp3 files), an, if you add an Acid loop that is on a certain root (e.g., F), Band-in-a-Box will instantly allow you to use that as a complete style, by transposing that loop to the current chord of the song in Band-in-a-Box, so that the loop follows your chord progression.

[UserTk]: UserTracks allow anyone to create their own audio styles for use in Band-in-a-Box. With a UserTracks style, you can type in any chords into Band-in-a-Box, and the UserTracks style you made will play that chord progression! For example, if you've made a UserTracks style by recording yourself playing a guitar groove, you can then type any chords into Band-in-a-Box, and the result will be that it will play your guitar groove over these completely new, original chord changes! You can even change the tempo, or enter songs in any key, and it will still be able to play it!

[MIDI Sup.]: MIDI SuperTracks are called "SuperTracks" because they are generated using a different engine than typical MIDI tracks. Typical MIDI tracks are generated from C7 patterns in a style and repeat these patterns over any chord. MIDI SuperTracks use actual MIDI playing from musicians (similar to RealTracks in that regard), so are not based on patterns.

[MIDI Tr.]: You can add a MIDI track from a MIDI style to any track of your song. There are over 800 custom MIDI Tracks to choose from.

[MIDI Sol.]: That's right! Band-in-a-Box can "solo like a pro." Pick one of the many MIDI Soloists available, and it will play a great solo for your song!

[Melodists]: The Melodists can compose a new song in the style of your choice, complete with intro, chords, melody, etc. It even autogenerates a unique title for you! You can go from nothing to a completed song in less than 1 second! All you have to do is pick from a great variety of the Melodists. The Melodists can also generate just a melody over an existing chord progression.

[Patches]: This allows you to choose from a list of over 1,100 MIDI patches (instrument sounds), all categorized by GM numbers.

[Chords]: This provides two features: Progression Builder and Chord Picker, both of which allow you to enter chords by ear

[Lyrics]: Band-in-a-Box offers creative songwriting functions that suggest or generate themes, styles, titles, and even entire song ideas. It also provides customized AI lyrics generation, allowing you to create lyrics from scratch, generate the next line, or experiment with rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words, or alliterations. You can enhance your existing lyrics by adding vivid imagery, emotion, richer vocabulary, or more natural phrasing. With six lyric modes - Word Suggestions, Inspiration, Songwriting, Improvements, Full Song, and Custom - you can refine your lyrics in numerous ways.

[Titles]: The Song Titles Browser shows basic information for over 21,000 popular songs. Select a song, and it will find styles that match the tempo, key, feel, and other characteristics of the selected song.

Some pickers allow you to confirm or change the track to which the selected item from the list will be applied.

Track + Guitar: ~558:Guitar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Freddie Sw 140 [RT]

Note: For the Melodist, when selecting a track other than the Melody track, uncheck the "Use Melody track for Melodist" option below the track selector so that the Melodist will be generated on the selected track, not the Melody track. Similarly, uncheck the "Use Soloist track for Soloist" option when selecting a track other than the Soloist track.

Clicking on the [+] button beside the track selector will display a small panel, where you can solo, mute, freeze, set volume/reverb/panning/tone, change the track label, write the track description, and do more for the current track.

The list can be sorted by clicking on the list column headings.

Name Instrument Type Feel Tempo Genre #\* N/A Set Stereo Chart Artist TS Holds Simpler Available Direct Input Available Stems

#### Note: The column headings vary depending on the track types.

- For RealTracks and MIDI SuperTracks, the **Type** column shows the types of playing (Rhythm, Background, and Soloists). For styles, this column tells you whether the style has RealTracks only ("R"), MIDI only ("M"), or a combination of RealTracks and MIDI ("RM").
- The Feel column tells you whether the playing is in an even 8th feel, an even 16th feel, a swing 8th feel, or a swing 16th feel.
- The **Tempo** column shows the base (or typical) tempo.
- For the RealDrums, the /4 column indicates the time signature. If this column is empty, the time signature is 4/4; if there is a 3 in this column, the time signature is 3/4. There are also **Lo** and **Hi** columns that shows the recommended tempo range, and the x column tells if the tempo of the RealDrums that is out of range for the song.
- The Genre shows the types of music such as Jazz, Rock, Country, etc.
- There is a **Group** column for the styles list. The styles are grouped into three groups: Pop, Jazz, and Country. This column also shows a "genre score," which describes a style by a simple number from 1 to 100. This works as follows: quiet, classical, acoustic, jazz, or folk would have low genre scores (1 to 30); loud, aggressive, or heavy rock would have high genre scores (80-100); and light-medium pop would have mid-range genre scores. You can filter the style list by the genre score with the "Other" filter button either by choosing a pre-defined range or setting your own custom range. For example, if you're looking for a quiet "living room" type style, use the filter to only show styles with a genre score less than 40. This might show jazz, classical, folk or other quiet-acoustic styles.
- The N/A column shows "N/A" for the items that you have not installed yet or haven't purchased.
- In the **Set** column the number of the RealTracks set that includes the instrument. This column also tells you whether a video is available for the RealTracks/RealDrums.
- The Stereo column shows whether the playback is stereo or mono.
- The Chart column shows "N" if notation is available. This column shows "Gt" for RealTracks or MIDI SuperTracks that have notation with accurate guitar tab and on-screen guitar fretboard display.
- The Artist column shows the name of the player. You can see the "Artist Bio" box for information about the player.
- The letter "Y' in the **TS** column means that Tempo Swapping is supported. If you have similar RealTracks/ MIDI SuperTracks available at different tempos, Band-in-a-Box automatically chooses the best one to use. For MIDITracks, this column indicates a note density. For example, d=1 means there is one note in each bar and d=8 means there are eight notes in each bar.
- If a number shows in the Holds column, the RealTrack supports shots, holds, and pushes.
- The **Simpler Available** column shows he letter "s" if there are simpler options available. These are parts with less busy, less embellished playing for generating simpler arrangements.
- The **Direct Input Available** column has the letter "y" if there is an option of clean recordings without effects. This allows you to start with a clean track and add your own effects.
- For RealTracks and RealDrums, there is a **Stems** column. For RealTracks, it shows number of individual instruments/voices available. For RealDrums, it shows the number of microphones used for stems during the actual recording sessions. When you select a RealTrack/RealDrum that has stems, you will see what they are just below the list. Using the checkboxes, you can load all stems, the selected stems, or the mix of all stems for your song. If you select all or individual stems, each stem will be loaded to separate tracks, so you can control volume, pan, etc. for each stem using the Mixer.
- The styles list has extra columns. The **Date** column shows the date when the style was made. The **Set** # column shows the set number that includes the style. The # **Instr** column shows the number of instruments that are present in the style, The # **Substyles** column shows the number of substyles contained in a style.

You can use the filter function to search for items on the list.

Filter String	bissa	#	Clear	Freddie Sw 1 The 'Freddie'
Genre 💌	nst. 💌 TimeSig 💌 Feel 🔍 Tempo 💌 Ty	ve 🔻	Artist 🔻 Best 🔻	Other 🔻

Type a text (e.g., bossa) in the **Filter String** field, and the list will be filtered to show only the items that contain that text somewhere in the name, genre, memo, etc. The **[#]** button allows you to filter the list by many elements including feel, time signature, set numbers, artists, etc. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, instrument, time signature, feel, and more. Press the **[Clear]** button to clear the filter and show all available items on the list.

For the StylePicker, there is also an **Include Similar** checkbox. If this is unchecked, then the filtered list will show the exact match only, but if this option is checked, then the list will show the exact match and the similar styles. The **[Clear]** button will clear any filter so all styles will display.

# Audio demos are available.

Demo Solo Band + To hear them, press the [Demo] button. Double-clicking on an item in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos unless you have enabled the *Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo)* option in the [+] button. For RealTracks, RealDrums and MIDI SuperTracks, each demo has a "band" version with all instruments and a "solo" version with just one instrument. The demos play the band version first if the *Demo button Plays "Band" (not "Solo")* menu item in the [+] button is enabled. If

this is disabled, then the solo version will be played first. You can also press the **[Band]** button for the band version or the **[Solo]** button for the solo version. The **[+]** button provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback of audio demos, load song/style demos of the selected item on the list, etc.

Apply Generate Part.Gen ╞ 🔳

The **[Apply]** button applies the selected item on the list to the current track. This won't generate a track but if you press the **[Generate]** button, a whole track will be generated and the song will play from the current position. **Shift**+clicking on this button generates a whole track and plays the song from the beginning.

The green arrow button plays the song from the current position. **Shift**+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo.

If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the **[Part.Gen]** button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the **[Re-Gen this Range]** button.

Apply Generate	Part.Gen 🝺 🔳 Demo Solo Band +	
RealTracks	Partial Generation of Track x	
Name	Bar based range Update Range to regenerate (bars)	Ту
Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 14		So
Guitar, Acoustic, Strum	Bar << 17 # bars 8 >>	Rh
Pedal Steel, Backgroun	Chorus 1	Ba
Guitar, Acoustic, Finger		Rh
Guitar, Acoustic, Finger	Re-Gen this Range	Rh

For some types of tracks, there is a [Settings] button that opens a small panel or a menu for additional settings.

### **RealTracks Settings and MIDI SuperTracks Settings Panels**

- The Timebase option is to play the selected RealTracks/MIDI SuperTracks at normal, half time, double time or triple time.
- The [Medley] button allows you to create a medley of RealTracks on the same track.
- If Bluesy is checked, the selected RealTracks/MIDI SuperTracks will play in a bluesy style, where major triads are treated like 7th chords.
- If **Simpler** is checked, the selected RealTracks/MIDI SuperTracks will play a simpler arrangement (less busy, less embellished). See the "Simple Available" column for availability of simpler RealTracks/MIDI SuperTracks.
- If **Direct Input** is checked, the selected RealTracks/MIDI SuperTracks will use a "clean signal" guitar so that you can add your own effects. See the "Direct Input Available" column for availability of clean recordings.
- If you check the Held option, the selected RealTracks/MIDI SuperTracks will play held chords.
- Select **Disable RealTracks for this track (Force this track to MIDI)** if you don't want RealTracks for this track, even if the current style specifies a RealTrack.

#### **RealDrums Settings Panel**

- Check For this song only, force MIDI drums if you don't want the RealDrums set in the current style.
- If Simple Drums for this song (no fills) is checked, RealDrums will play a simpler arrangement without fills.
- You can select a Timebase (normal, half-time, double-time, or triple-time) for any RealDrums.
- Check Show RealDrums that are N/A if you want to see RealDrums that are not installed in the Drums folder.
- Show if Feel does not match will show a song where the drums are in even feel and the style is swing (or vice versa).
- Check **Show if Tempo is out of range** to see RealDrums that wouldn't work well at the current song tempo.
- Uncheck the Show RealDrums that are not Favorites (\*) to see only RealDrums that you have assigned as favorites.
- If Show RealDrums with stems is checked, only RealDrums that include stems will be listed.

#### **Melodist Settings Panel**

In this panel, you can select elements such as melody, chords, song title, etc. that the Melodist will generate. If the **Chords** checkbox is enabled, the Melodist will generate chords. To keep the current chord progression in your song, uncheck this option. By default, the Melodist will use the associated style, but if you don't want the current style changed, uncheck the **Style Change** option. You can also use the preset buttons to quickly select the elements. For example, the **[Chords Only]** button checks the "Chord" option and unchecks all other elements. The **[Chords (from Existing Melody)]** generates chords based on the existing melody using the Reharmonist feature. The **[More Melodist]** button opens a dialog that allows you to generate songs and play them in a jukebox style, select the number of choruses, access the Melodist Editor, and more.

#### **MIDI Soloists Settings Menu**

The Allow Style Changes with MIDI Soloists menu item lets you enable/disable style changes. You can select More MIDI Soloist Settings to open the Select Soloist dialog for additional settings.

#### **Defaults Panel**

The [Defaults] button opens a panel where you can reset to defaults separately for the font size, the column width, and the window size.

#### **Style Options**

For styles, there is an **[Options]** button that shows a menu with options to select/create User Category, add the current style to the User Category, set styles as favorites, etc.

Load highlighted style: This loads the selected style to the current song

Play current chords with highlighted style: This plays the current song with the selected style.

Load demo song for highlighted style: This opens a demo song (.SGU) of the selected style.

Play pre-made audio demo for highlighted style: You can hear a pre-made audio demo of the selected style.

Revert to remembered style: This quickly reverts to the remembered style after loading other styles.

Set remembered style to highlighted style: This sets the selected style as a remembered style so that you can easily revert to it after loading other styles.

Set remembered style to currently loaded style: This sets the currently loaded style as a remembered style.

Set StylePicker options: This opens a dialog with additional options for the StylePicker.

Reset StylePicker to defaults: This resets the StylePicker and StylePicker Options dialog to default settings.

*Mark as prototype, and sort by similar styles to*: This menu item will sort and filter the list by best to worst match of the prototype's tempo, feel, genre, time signature, and more. Once you do this, the sort status indicator will tell you that the sort is by prototype. For example, if you choose \_BUBLPOP as the prototype style, the list will be sorted with styles most similar to \_BUBLPOP. These are the styles with a similar genre, feel, tempo, and time signature. The prototype always shows in the list, even with a filter applied.

Add highlighted style to current User Category: This menu item adds the selected style to the current User Category.

Select/Create User Category: Unlimited User Categories can be created by users or third parties, to list their styles in the StylePicker. To select an existing User Category, choose Select/Create User Category. When the dialog opens, select a category and press the **[OK]** button. To make your own User Category, right-click on the list, choose Select/Create User Category, and when the Choose User Category to display in StylePicker dialog opens, press the **[Create New Category]** button. Then, type a name for your category and click on the **[Save]** button. You can also enter a memo for your category. (Technical notes: User Categories are stored as .txt files, which just contain the list of style names. The User Categories must reside in the C:\bb\Data\StylePicker\User Categories folder. You can re-arrange this folder by creating subfolders and moving the categories around to organize them. You can also directly edit the .txt file in this folder. If you have made any changes to this folder, remember to press the **[Refresh]** button.) User Categories are analogous to playlists in a song player. You can create/edit them and choose to display only the styles from the category or all styles with the category styles highlighted with a \* asterisk.

Set highlighted style as favorite: This will set the selected style as a favorite.

Add custom memo for: You can add your own memo to the highlighted style.

Save current list as a User Category: This menu item allows you to create a new User Category and add all the styles currently displaying in the list to the new category. To display only the styles from the current User Category, click on the [Category] button above the list and select Show this User Category. If you want to see only the styles from another User Category, select Choose and Show User Category and choose a User Category from the list. You will then see styles from the selected User Category.

*Copy current list to clipboard*: This menu item saves the current list with all information to a tab-delimited .txt file and opens it in Notepad. In Notepad copy all and paste it into a spreadsheet such as an Excel file. You can then apply a hierarchical sorting of the list.

Selecting the Set Dialog Options from the [Options] button menu opens a dialog with additional options for the StylePicker.

- Preferred listing of styles: This controls the default type of listing of styles (Real and/or MIDI).
- Default display should include all styles (available and N/A not available): If this option is enabled, you will see all styles including N/A ones even when all filters are cleared.
- Show current style in list even if it doesn't match the filter: This setting lets you choose to always show the current style even if it doesn't match the filter.
- Sort Columns in forward and reverse order: If this option is enabled, clicking on a column name again will sort the list in reverse order.
- Always change tempo to best tempo for style whenever a style is loaded: If this option is checked, pressing the [OK] button in the StylePicker will always change the current tempo to the ideal tempo for the selected style. Note: If the song is "blank" (no chords past bar 5), then the tempo will change, but if the song has chords in more than 5 bars, then the tempo will not change unless this option is enabled.
- Change 4-bar preview tempo to best tempo for style: If this is checked, then when you preview the song, it will be played at the ideal tempo for the style.
- Use Internet for style audition demos (if not found on disk): Enable this option so demos will play files from pgmusic.com using the Internet if demos are not found on disk.
- Double click on style plays Chord Sheet chords (instead of pre-made demo): If this is checked, double-clicking on a style on the list or pressing the spacebar plays your song, but if this is unchecked, it plays a pre-made audio demo.
- Play a preview (portion) when auditioning: This limits audition of your song to the first few bars.
- # of bars for preview: You can select the number of bars to play for a preview.
- Font Size: This allows you to change the font size of the styles list.

# **Generating RealTracks**

RealTracks are recordings of top studio musicians and recording artists. RealTracks are not "samples" but full recordings, lasting several bars at a time, and can generate tracks that will play along in perfect sync with the other Band-in-a-Box tracks. Best of all, they follow the chord progression that you have entered, so that you hear an authentic audio accompaniment to your song!

The **RealTracks Picker** allows you to assign specific RealTracks in your song. It displays all RealTracks from the *C:\bb\RealTracks* folder, providing information such as type (Rhythm/Background/Soloist), genre, feel, tempo, artist, and more. It also includes useful features for selecting RealTracks, such as filters, search options, demos, memos, and more.

The **RealTracks Picker** can be opened by **Shift**+clicking on the **[RealTracks]** toolbar button or pressing the **R T Enter** or **R T 1 Enter** keys.

Note: The RealTracks Picker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if *Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs* is enabled in the *Edit* menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the RealTracks Picker opens in a modal dialog. The modal dialog offers the same basic functionalities as the floating window, but it features a slightly different GUI and lacks options to generate a portion of the track, access track settings (such as solo, mute, freeze, volume, reverb, etc.), or change the font size.

RealTracks (MultiPicker Library) [Jazz Fred w/ I	Piano, _JAZFRED.STY, [Ja:	rz] [4/4] [Sw8]	] [t=85-2	10]											— C	1
s Styles RealTracks RealDrums Loop	s UserTk MIDI Sup.	MIDI Tk	MIDI S	ol. Me	l. Pat	ches	Chor	ds	Lyrics	Titles						
ack + Utility#1: 361:Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 [	RT]		Memo <	Click to r	ead>		Artist	Bio <	<click re<="" td="" to=""><td>ead&gt;</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></click>	ead>						
				or, Jazz S		^			n Jack Sta		^					
Iter String	#				ealTracks while it can	~	has lo Vanco	ng bee uver n	en a fixtur nusic scen	e of the	, v					
Genre 💌 Inst. 💌 TimeSig 🔍 Feel 🔍 Ten	npo 💌 Type 💌 Artist	▼ Best ▼	Other	¥												
Apply Generate Part.Gen 🝺	Demo Solo	Band ·	+ 5	Settings	Defau	lts										
RealTracks	4066 items in list															
Name	Instrument	Type	Feel	Tempo	Genre	2*	N/A	Set	Stereo	Chart	Artist	TS	Holds	Simpler Available	Direct Input Available	Sterr
*Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 (361)	67 Tenor Sax	Soloist	Sw8	140	Jazz	361	17/0	1	Mn	N	Jack Stafford	13	204	Simpler Available	Direct Input Available	0
"Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Ev 085 (362)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	85	Pop	362		1	St		Tony King	v	1			0
Pedal Steel, Background Ev 085 (363)	Pedal Steel	Background		85	Country	363		1	Mn	N	Steve Hinson	v	76	s	v	0
Guitar, Acoustic, Fingerpicking Ev 065 (364)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	364		2	St		Jason Roller	v.	67	s	,	0
Guitar, Acoustic, Fingerpicking EV 085 (365)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	85	Country	365		2	St		Jason Roller	, ,	67	5		0
Bass, Electric, Country Ev 065 (366)	35 Picked Electric Bass	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	366		2	Mn		Dow Tomlin		84	2	v	0
Guitar, Electric, Background Dreamy Ev 065 (367)	28 Clean Electric Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	367		2	Mn		Darin Favo	×	194		y V	0
Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Ev 065 (368)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	368		2	St		Jason Roller	v	27		7	0
Pedal Steel, Background Ev 065 (369)	Pedal Steel	Background		65	Country	369		2	Mn	N	Steve Hinson	·	76		v	0
Pedal Steel, Background Hank Sw 120 (370)	Pedal Steel	Background		120	Country	370		3	Mn	N	Steve Hinson	v	76	s	y	0
Fedal Steel, background hank Sw 120 (S70)	Pedal Steel	Background		190	Country	371		3	St	N	Steve Hinson	v	76	s	v	0
Padal Steal, Background Hank Sw 100 (371)			Sw8	120	Pop	372		3	St		Tony King	v	24	3	,	0
Pedal Steel, Background Hank Sw 190 (371) Guitar Acoustic Strumming Hank Sw 120 (372)	26 Acquistic Quitar							-	-		nony rang					~
Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Hank Sw 120 (372)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm				272		2	C+		Jacon Poller	×	1			0
	26 Acoustic Guitar 26 Acoustic Guitar 26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm Rhythm Rhythm	Sw8 Sw8	165	Country	373 374		3	St St		Jason Roller Jason Roller	Y	1			0

There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the RealTracks list will be applied to this track.

Track + Strings: 361:Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 [RT]

Clicking on the [+] button beside the track selector will display a small panel, where you can solo, mute, freeze, set volume/reverb/panning/tone, change the track label, write the track description, and do more for the current track.

The list can be sorted by clicking on the list column headings.

Name Instrument Type Feel Tempo Genre #\* N/A Set Stereo Chart Artist TS Holds Simpler Available Direct Input Available Stems

Right-clicking on the list will open a menu with commonly used functions, such as toggling a favorite, displaying only favorites, clearing the filter, finding similar RealTracks, opening the StylePicker to show only styles that use the selected RealTracks, and more.

You can use the filter functions to search for RealTracks.

Filter String					#	Clear		Original Jazz S soloist style. 1
Genre 🔻	Inst. 🔻	TimeSig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Tempo 🔻	Туре 🔻	Artist 🔻	Best 🔻	Other 🔻

Type a text (e.g., "bass") to filter the list, showing only RealTracks that contain the typed text in the title, memo, genre, etc. When separated by spaces, each term is searched individually. For example, a search for "Country Guitar Ev 120" will find Country Guitar styles with an even feel and a tempo near 120. Adding a search term with a number will filter for RealTracks that match the tempo or fall within a compatible range. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, instrument, time signature, feel, and more.

**Demo Solo Band +** Audio demos are available. To hear them, select a RealTrack and press the **[Demo]** button. Double-clicking on a RealTrack in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos if you have enabled the *Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo)* option in the **[+]** button menu. Each demo has a "band" version with all instruments and a "solo" version with just one instrument. The demos play the band version first if the *Demo button Plays "Band" (not "Solo")* option in the **[+]** button menu is enabled. If this is disabled, then the solo version will be played first. You can also press the **[Band]** button for the band version or the **[Solo]** button for the solo version. The **[+]** button provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback, load song/style demos for the selected RealTracks, and more.

Apply Generate Part.Gen The [Apply] button applies the selected RealTrack to the current track. This won't generate a track but if you press the [Generate] button, the entire track will be generated and the song will play from the current position. Shift+clicking on this button generates the entire track and plays the song from the beginning. The green arrow button plays the song from the current position, and Shift+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo. If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the [Part.Gen] button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the [Re-Gen this Range] button.

#### **Generating RealDrums**

RealDrums are recordings of top studio drummers, playing multi-bar patterns. MIDI drums are patterns based on single drum hits, being programmed, typically on a quantized grid, of what people assume drummers are typically playing. We record drummers at multiple tempos, so the playing you hear at various tempos is also musically different, not just "sped up." Drummers play different types of fills etc. at slower/faster tempos, and these are captured with RealDrums.

The **RealDrums Picker** allows you to assign specific RealDrums in your song. It displays all RealDrums from the *C*:/*bb*/*Drums* folder, providing information such as genre, time signature, feel, tempo, artist, and more. It also includes useful features for selecting RealDrums, such as filters, search options, demos, memos, and more.

The **RealDrums Picker** can be opened by **Shift**+clicking on the **[RealDrums]** toolbar button or by pressing the **R D Enter** or **R D 1 Enter** keys.

**Note**: The RealDrums Picker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if *Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs* Is enabled in the *Edit* menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the RealTracks Picker opens in a modal dialog. The modal dialog offers the same basic functionalities as the floating window, but it features a slightly different GUI and lacks options to generate a portion of the track, or access track settings (such as solo, mute, freeze, volume, reverb, etc.).

	Styles RealTracks													
rac	+ Drums: RealDrums=Ja	azz#1: a: HiHat b: I	tide & Snare [RD]	_		•								Memo
lte	r String		Update	#	Clea	r								
ier	nre 💌 TimeSig 💌 Feel	Tempo 🔻 A	rtist 🔻 Best 🔻	Oth	er 🔻									
	Apply Generate Par	t.Gen 🕨 🔳	Demo Sol		Band	-	Set to N	000	Sett	inar	Defaults			Artist Bio <click artist="" bios="" browse="" to=""></click>
	Apply Generate Par			•	Dariu		Jet to IV	one	Jen	anyo	Delouis			Terry Clarke
e	alDrums 866 items.													
	RealDrums Style Name	^ Genre	Genre (more)	/4	Ev	8	Lo	Hi	x	NA	Artist	#	Stems '	^ User Comments
	Heavy4x4RockWithTa	Rock	Pop		Ev	16	070	150			Vince Ditrich; Wayne Killius	NtnXTRA	0	
	НірНор	Hip-Hop	Pop;Rock		Sw	16	060	120	х		Craig Scott	Ntn3	0	
	HipHopPopDemon^	ModernPop	НірНор		Ev	8	070	130	x		Ed (Great Oz) Clare	443	0	
	Island16thsWesPercOnly	World	Latin		Ev	16	075	140			Wes Little	NtnMisc	0	Variations
	Island16thsWesPerc^	World	Latin		Ev	16	080	130	x		Wes Little	Ntn337	20	
	Island16thsWes^	World	Latin		Ev	16	080	130	х		Wes Little	Ntn337	12	
	Jazz	Jazz			Sw	8	045	300			Craig Scott	Ntn2	0	
	Jazz#1	Jazz			Sw	8	050	300			Terry Clarke	Ntn18	0	
	Jazz4sTerryClarke	Jazz			Sw	8	120	300			Terry Clarke	Ntn19	0	a: HiHat : Classic swing pattern played on hihat
	Jazz54Even8^	Jazz	Rock;Pop		Ev	8	100	160			Craig Scott	Ntn10	0	only, with sparse kick
	1azz54Swing^	1277	Rock:Pon		Sw	8	100	160			Crain Scott	Ntn10	0 `	<ul> <li>b: Ride &amp; Snare : Ride pattern with syncopated snare hits, and sparse kick</li> </ul>
													,	
	Settings Rebui	ld Coj	y List	Auditio	n									
	Play Now Stop													

There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the RealDrums list will be applied to this track. RealDrums can be generated on any of the 24 tracks, not just the Drums track, so you can have multiple RealDrums in your song.

Track + Drums: RealDrums=JazzBrushes#1: a: Brushes b: Brushes 2 and 4 [RD]

The list can be sorted by any of the column headings.

#### \* RealDrums Style Name\* ^ Genre Genre (more) /4 Ev 8 Lo Hi x NA Artist # Stems

Right-clicking on the list will show a menu with commonly used functions. For example, you can toggle a favorite, list only favorites, clear filter, find similar RealDrums, and show RealDrums compatible with the current style. Choosing *Select/Edit Favorites and Recent* from the menu opens a dialog that shows favorites followed by recently used RealDrums.

You can use the filter features to search for RealDrums.

Filter String				Upo	date ;	# Clear
Genre 💌	TimeSig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Tempo 🔻	Artist 🔻	Best 🔻	Other 💌

Type a text (e.g., bossa) in the **Filter String** field, and press **[Update]**. You will the see only RealDrums that contain the typed text in the title, memo, genre, etc. If you separate terms with a space, each term is searched for separately. So, a search for "Bossa Rock Ev 120," will find any Bossa Rock styles with an Even feel that would work with a tempo of close to 120. Adding a search term that has a number will filter for RealDrums that match the tempo or within a compatible range. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, instrument, time signature, feel, and more.

**Demo Solo Band** + Audio demos are available. To hear them, select a RealDrum and press the **[Demo]** button. Double-clicking on a RealDrum in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos if you have enabled the *Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo)* option in the [+] button menu. Each demo has a "band" version with all instruments and a "solo" version with just drums. The demos play the band version first if the *Demo button Plays "Band" (not "Solo")* option in the [+] button menu is enabled. If this is disabled, then the solo version will be played first. You can also press the **[Band]** button for the band version or the **[Solo]** button for the solo version. The [+] button provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback of audio demos, load song/style demos of the selected RealDrums, and more.

Apply Generate Part.Gen The [Apply] button applies the selected RealDrums to the current track. This won't generate a track but if you press the [Generate] button, the entire track will be generated and the song will play from the current position. Shift+clicking on this button generates the entire track and plays the song from the beginning. The green arrow button plays the song from the current position, and Shift+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo. If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the [Part.Gen] button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the [Re-Gen this Range] button.

# **Generating Loop Tracks**

You can add your own or third-party loops to any track. Loops are audio files (wav, wma, m4a, mp4, mp3) that reside in the *bb\RealTracks\Loops* folder. You can add your own files to this folder.

Loops support many types of ACIDized Loops (for WAV and MP3 files). And, if you add an Acid loop that is on a certain root (e.g., F), Band-in-a-Box will instantly allow you to use that as a complete style, by transposing that loop to the current chord of the song in Band-in-a-Box, so that the loop follows your chord progression.

Click on the [Loops] toolbar button to open the Loops Picker. It also opens by pressing the R L Enter keys.

Note: The Loops Picker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if *Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs* is enabled in the *Edit* menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the Loops Picker opens in a modal dialog. The modal dialog offers the same basic functionalities as the floating window, but it features a different GUI and lacks options to generate a portion of the track, access track settings (such as solo, mute, freeze, volume, reverb, etc.) or change the font size of the list.

#### Loops Picker (MultiPicker Library)

Loops (MultiPicker Library) [Jazz Swing Style, ZZJAZZ.STY, [Count	try] [4/4] [Sw8] [t:	=85-210]									- 0	
s Styles RealTracks RealDrums Loops UserTk MIDI	Sup. MIDI Tk	MIDI Sol. M	el. Pa	tches C	hords	Lyrics	11	littes				
ack + Utility#1: Loop : AcousticDrumFullKit\Jazz - swing120 brush sn	2 sw8.wav [Lo	Memo <click td="" to<=""><td>read&gt;</td><td>Ar</td><td>tist Bio</td><td><click t<="" td=""><td>o read</td><td>&gt;</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></click></td></click>	read>	Ar	tist Bio	<click t<="" td=""><td>o read</td><td>&gt;</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></click>	o read	>				
ter String #	Clear	Chillout\Chillout - bass_e_minor .wa Temno=74. Beats	w,		hord Root			$\langle \rangle$	,			
Serve V TimeSig V Feel V Tempo V Best V Other V Apply Generate Part.Gen M Demo +			Defa	ults								
LOOPS 1431 items in list Name	Instrument	Type	Feel	Tempo	Genre	21	N/A	Set	Stereo	Chart	Artist	
AcousticDrumSingleUazz - swing280 hat1 sw8.wav (145)	Drums	Drums	Sw8	280	Pop	145			Mn		Drums	
AcousticDrumSingle\Jazz - swing 168a ride1 sw8.wav (146)	Drums	Drums	Sw8	168	Pop	146			Mn		Drums	
AcousticDrumSingle\Jazz - swing 168c hats1 sw8.wav (147)	Drums	Drums	Sw8	168	Pop	147			Mn		Drums	
AcousticDrumSingle\Jazz - swing 168e_ride_hat2 sw8.wav (148)	Drums	Drums	Sw8	168	Pop	148			Mn		Drums	
AcousticDrumSingle Jazz - swing 168t hats ev 16 sw8.wav (149)	Drums	Drums	Sw8	168	Pop	149			Mn		Drums	
AcousticDrumSingle/Metal - killa 100 16th hats only ev16.wav (150)	Drums	Drums	Ev16	100	Pop	150			Mn		Drums	
*AcousticDrumSingle\Metal - mosha 175 ophats ev8.wav (151)	Drums	Drums	Ev8	170	Pop	151			Mn		Drums	
AcousticDrumSingle\Vintage - chats140b ev16.way (152)	Drums	Drums	Ev16	140	Pop	152			Mn		Drums	
*Chillout\Chillout - air_74_bass_e_minor .wav (153)	Chord Root	Chord Root	Ev	74	Pop	153			Mn		Chord Root	
Chillout\Chillout - air_74_ conga_e_minor ev16.wav (154)	Drums	Drums	Ev16	74	Pop	154			Mn		Drums	
*Chillout\Chillout - air 74 drum loop e minor ev 16.wav (155)	Drums	Drums	Ev16	74	Pop	155			Mn		Drums	
Chillout/Chillout - air_74_short_pad_e_minor.wav (156)	Chord Root	Chord Root	Ev	74	Pop	156			Mn		Chord Root	
Chillout\Chillout - autumn_82_drum_loop_e_minor ev16.wav (157)	Chord Root	Chord Root	Ev 16	82	Pop	157			Mn		Chord Root	
Chillout\Chillout - autumn_82_flute_e_minor .wav (158)	Chord Root	Chord Root	Ev	82	Pop	158			Mn		Chord Root	
Chillout\Chillout - autumn_82_percussion_e_minor ev16.wav (159)	Drums	Drums	Ev16	82	Pop	159			Mn		Drums	
Chillout\Chillout - awake_88_drum_loop_d_a_minor ev16.wav (160)	Drums	Drums	Ev16	88	Pop	160			Mn		Drums	
Chilout\Chilout - awake_88_percussion_d_a_minor ev16.wav (161)	Drums	Drums	Ev16	88	Pop	161			Mn		Drums	
Chilout\Chilout - awake_88_short_lead_a_minor.wav (162)	Chord Root	Chord Root	Ev	88	Pop	162			Mn		Chord Root	
Chillout\Chillout - beach 91 drum loop a minor ev16.wav (163)	Drums	Drums	Ev16	91	Pop	163			Mn		Drums	

There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the Loop list will be applied to this track.

Track	+	Utility#1: Loop : AcousticDrumFullKit\Jazz - swing120_brush_sn2 sw8.wav [ Lo
Hack		e and with group in the and the party of the data for a prior the prior that the

#### The list can be sorted by clicking on the list column headings.

Name Instrument Type Feel Tempo Genre #\* N/A Set Stereo Chart Artist TS Holds Simpler Available Direct Input Available Stems

Note: Some columns, such as TS (Time Swapping), Holds, Direct Input Available, Stems., are not applicable to Loops and therefore do not display any information.

Right-clicking on the list will open a menu with commonly used functions, such as toggling a favorite, displaying only favorites, clearing the filter, and more.

#### You can use the filter functions to search for Loops.

Filter String						#	Clear
Genre 🔻	TimeSig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Tempo 🔻	Best 🔻	Other	¥	

Type a text (e.g., "bossa") in the **Filter String** field, and the list will be filtered to show only the Loops that contain that text somewhere in the name, genre, memo, etc. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, time signature, feel, tempo, and more.

**Demo** + Audio demos are available. To hear them, select a Loop and press the **[Demo]** button. Double-clicking on a Loop in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos if you have enabled the *Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo)* option in the [+] button menu. This button also provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback, and more.

Apply Generate Part.Gen The [Apply] button applies the selected Loop to the current track. This won't generate a track but if you press the [Generate] button, the entire track will be generated and the song will play from the current position. Shift+clicking on this button generates the entire track and plays the song from the beginning. The green arrow button plays the song from the current position, and Shift+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo. If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the [Part.Gen] button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the [Re-Gen this Range] button.

#### Loops Picker (modal dialog)

rack Strings	[Chilout\Chilout - tear drops_3		16.wav] 🚽		1.0		🗖 🗘 🕞	4
ilter String			Show All	No loop				
Chilout/Chilout - sunset_103 Chilout/Chilout - tear drops_7 Chilout/Chilout - tear drops_7 Chilout/Chilout - tear drops_7	'9 fx_d_minor.way							
Chilout/Chilout - tear drops, 7 Chilout/Chilout - time_65_dru Chilout/Chilout - time_65_dru Chilout/Chilout - trave[_80_dl Chilout/Chilout - trave[_80_pl Chilout/Chilout - trave[_80_pl Chilout/Chilout - trave[_80_pl Drum n Bass/Drum n Bass - c Drum n Bass/Drum n Bass - c	<sup>19</sup> percission_d_minorev15 w m_loop_2f_shap_minorev16 w um_loopshap_minorev16 wav um_loopiminorev16 wav encussion_b_minorev16 wav consol_175_bass_f_shap_mi consol_175_bass_f_shap_mi consol_175_bass_f_shap_mi consol_175_basd_2_l_shap_mi bh160_04 duumsev16 wav bh1610_06 duumsev16 wav	.wav av or.wav arp_minor ev16.war inor.wav	v					
File Name Chillout\Chillo	ut - tear drops_79_lead_d_mino	x ev16.wav		Au	dition	Rename	Clone	,
Loop (Restart when way	ends)			Memo				
Also retrigger <u>w</u> av every	Chord $\sim$			Acid lo	op			_
Decibel (dB) offset (-48 to +4	8) -10							
Stretch Tempo								
Tempo	79 If unknown, le	ave at 0						
Number of beats	16 If unknown, le	ave at 0						
Transpose								
Note (Root)	D ~							
Transpose type	Chord Root V			Tip: For	Loops, use	WAV (44K, 16bi	it), WMA or M	P3.
Timebase	Normal-Time V							
'b' substyle Loop (optional)				Choos	e 'b' Loop	Clear 'b' Loop		

There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the Loop list will be applied to this track.

Double-click on the list or use a transport control button to preview the loop. The instant preview sometimes plays demos from the internet. You can save any file that is being played from the internet by clicking the folder icon.

You can control the volume of the demos with the speaker icon in the transport control.

Normally, the loop will retrigger when it ends, but it can be retriggered at certain points using the **Also retrigger WAV every** option.

For a nature sound, there is no tempo, and you don't want to select stretch tempo. For a Drums loop, you want to stretch the tempo. Once you select **Stretch Tempo**, enter the tempo of the WAV file (if known), and if not known, enter the # of beats in the wav file. For example, 2 bars would be 8 beats.

For a nature sound, you don't want any transposition. For a melodic sound, you might want to transpose to the root of the chord in the Bandin-a-Box song. If so, enter the root of the WAV file, and set the **Transpose type** to "chord root."

The **Timebase** option allows you to select a timebase (normal, half-time, double-time, or triple-time) for any Loop.

If you want a different sound for the "b" substyle, enter that WAV file name in the 'b' substyle loop setting.

The **[Open Folder]** button opens your Loops folder and allows you to add audio files (loops) to it. If you add files, you need to press the **[Refresh]** button, or exit the dialog and re-enter it to refresh the list.

There are many good sources for loops and sounds on the Internet. One is freesound.org, which has many sound effects. The **[Get Sounds]** button launches your internet browser to search for free loops.

**Technical Note**: The settings that you make to the WAV files are stored in .bt6 files in the Loops folder. If you don't make any settings, then default settings are used, which would be a "nature sound" type of loop, that wouldn't be transposed or tempo stretched.

Pressing the [No Loop] button is a quick way to clear a loop on a track, as opposed to scrolling up to "No Loop chosen for this Track."

The **[Rename]** button allows you to rename a loop.

The [Clone] button will duplicate a loop, allowing you to use it with different parameters.

# **Generating UserTracks**

UserTracks allow anyone to create their own audio styles for use in Band-in-a-Box. With a UserTracks style, you can type in any chords into Band-in-a-Box, and the UserTracks style you made will play that chord progression! For example, if you've made a UserTracks style by recording yourself playing a guitar groove, you can then type any chords into Band-in-a-Box, and the result will be that it will play your guitar groove over these completely new, original chord changes! You can even change the tempo, or enter songs in ANY key, and it will still be able to play it!

Note: UserTracks support "Avoid transpositions in RealTracks" and "Ignore Slash Root of Slash Chords, except Bass Track" options in the Song Settings dialog.

Tip: UserTracks work with rests. Just add rests to chords, and UserTracks will follow them. Note that there is no specific support for shots or hold by UserTracks. They will just rest when these are encountered.

You can use the UserTracks in a similar manner to using RealTracks.

To select a UserTracks for a track, press the **[UserTracks]** button on the toolbar, or right-click on the track button at the top of the screen and choose *Select a UserTrack for this Track* from the menu.

#### You will then see the UserTracks Picker.

**Note**: The UserTracks Picker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if *Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs* is enabled in the *Edit* menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the UserTracks Picker opens in a modal dialog. The modal dialog offers the same basic functionalities as the floating window, but it features a different GUI and lacks options to generate a portion of the track, access track settings (such as solo, mute, freeze, volume, reverb, etc.) or change the font size of the list.

#### UserTracks Picker (MultiPicker Library)

JserTracks (MultiPicker Library) [Jazz Swing	Styre, 220422-31	r, [country][		J [t=0J-2	101									×
Styles RealTracks RealDrums Loo	ps UserTk	MIDI Sup.	MIDI Tk	MIDI S	ol. Mel	•	Patche	es (	Chords	Lyrics	Titles			
ck + Guitar: Instrument: 0 < No Patch Chang	je > []			Memo •	Click to re	ead>		A	rtist Bio	<click td="" to<=""><td>read&gt;</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></click>	read>			
					UserTrac			~ U	serTracks			~		
er String		# Clea	ar	:Accordio Sw16 079	n, Rhythn i. from file	Cross Memo	over .txt	-				~		
ienre 🛡 Inst. 🛡 TimeSig 🛡 Feel 🛡 Te	empo 💌 Best	▼ Other ▼												
Apply Generate Part.Gen 🍺	Demo	+				D	efaults							
	- Comb					_								
JserTracks	10 items in lis	t												
Name	Instrument	Туре	Feel	Tempo	Genre	#*	N/A	Set	Stereo	Chart	Artist	TS	Holds	
<none></none>				140					Mn					
Accordion, Rhythm CountryWaltz Sw 110 (1)	Accordion	UserTracks	Sw	75	Pop	1			Mn		UserTracks			
*Accordion, Rhythm Crossover Sw16 075 (2)	Accordion	UserTracks	Sw16	75	Pop	2			Mn		UserTracks			
Guitar Hybrid, Strumming 85 and Finger 120 (3)	Guitar Hybrid	UserTracks	Ev	75	Pop	3			Mn		UserTracks			
Guitar, Acoustic Brian Fingerpicking Ev 140 (4)	Guitar	UserTracks	Ev	75	Pop	4			Mn		UserTracks			
Guitar, Electric, Boom Chc Ev 140 (5)	Guitar	UserTracks	Ev	75	Pop	5			Mn		UserTracks			
	Santoor	UserTracks	Sw16	90	Pop	6			Mn		UserTracks			
Santoor, Loop ArabianCeremony Sw16 090 (6)	Santoon					7			Mn		UserTracks			
Santoor, Loop ArabianCeremony Sw16 090 (6) Santoor, Loop BollywoodParty Sw16 080 (7)	Santoor	UserTracks	Sw16	80	Pop	/								
			Sw16 Sw16	80 80	Pop Pop	8			Mn		UserTracks			
Santoor, Loop BollywoodParty Sw16 080 (7)	Santoor Sitar	UserTracks							Mn Mn		UserTracks UserTracks			
Santoor, Loop BollywoodParty Sw16 080 (7) Sitar, Loop BollywoodParty Sw16 080 (8)	Santoor Sitar	UserTracks UserTracks	Sw16	80	Pop	8								
Santoor, Loop BollywoodParty Sw16 080 (7) Sitar, Loop BollywoodParty Sw16 080 (8)	Santoor Sitar	UserTracks UserTracks	Sw16	80	Pop	8								

There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the UserTracks list will be applied to this track.

Track + Guitar: UserTracks : Accordion, Rhythm Crossover Sw16 075 [User]

Clicking on the [+] button beside the track selector will display a small panel, where you can solo, mute, freeze, set volume/reverb/panning/tone, change the track label, write the track description, and do more for the current track.

The list can be sorted by clicking on the list column headings.

Name Instrument Type Feel Tempo Genre #\* N/A Set Stereo Chart Artist TS Holds Simpler Available Direct Input Available Stems

Right-clicking on the list will open a menu with commonly used functions, such as toggling a favorite, displaying only favorites, clearing the filter, and more.

You can use the filter functions to search for UserTracks.

Filter String						#	Clear
Genre 💌	Inst. 🔻	TimeSig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Tempo 🔻	Best	• (	Other 💌

Type a text (e.g., "bossa") in the **Filter String** field, and the list will be filtered to show only the UserTracks that contain that text somewhere in the name, genre, memo, etc. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, instrument, time signature, feel, and more.

Audio demos are available. To hear them, select a UserTrack and press the **[Demo]** button. Double-clicking on a UserTrack in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos if you have enabled the *Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo)* option in the [+] button menu. This button also provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback, and more.

Apply Generate Part.Gen The [Apply] button applies the selected UserTrack to the current track. This won't generate a track but if you press the [Generate] button, the entire track will be generated and the song will play from the current position. Shift+clicking on this button generates the entire track and plays the song from the beginning. The green arrow button plays the song from the current position, and Shift+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo. If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the [Part.Gen] button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the [Re-Gen this Range] button.

#### UserTracks Picker (modal dialog)

Pick a UserTrack for Track: Guitar [Guitar, Electric, Boom Chc Ev 140] [Folder=F:\bb\RealTracks\UserTracks\]
Irack Guitar [Guitar, Electric, Boom Chc Ev 140]
Eiller String Show All
No LiseT racks chosen for this track Accordion, Rhythm Construktivet Swi 110 Accordion, Rhythm Construktivet Swi 150 Guitar Hythd, Shurming 85 and Finger 120 Evitar, Eleptin, Boom Unch Evi 140 Santoor, Loop RobinvoodPathy Swi 15 080 Santoor, Loop RobinvoodPathy Swi 15 080 Violin Section, Loop ArabianCeremony Ev 090
Timebase Normal-Time V Memo:
► ■ • ≈
Open UserTracks Folder Refresh OK Cancel Help 🧱

There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the UserTracks list will be applied to this track.

You can preview UserTracks by double-clicking on the list or using the transport control buttons.

The **Timebase** option allows you to adjust the tempo of the selected UserTrack to normal, half-time, double-time, or triple-time.

**Tip**: UserTracks can be made and preset to a timebase by the user. For example, if you have a UserTrack in Ev 8 called "Santur," you can clone the folder and rename the cloned one as "Santur [Double-Time]." Then it will play in Double-Time Ev 16 half of the tempo.

Select a UserTrack and press **[OK]**. Now the track behaves like RealTracks. Simply press the **[Generate and Play]** button to hear it.

# **Generating MIDI SuperTracks**

MIDI SuperTracks are MIDI tracks that can be added to a track or a style and play like other MIDI tracks in a style. They are called "SuperTracks" because they are generated using a different engine than typical MIDI style tracks. Typical MIDI style tracks are generated from C7 patterns in the style and repeat these patterns over any chord. MIDI SuperTracks use actual MIDI playing from musicians (similar to RealTracks in that regard), so are not based on patterns.

To use MIDI SuperTracks, either:

1. Choose a style or song that has MIDI SuperTracks and press Play. Look in the *bb\Demos\MIDI SuperTracks - Demos* folder for these songs.

2. Add a MIDI SuperTrack to a certain track.

To add a MIDI SuperTrack to a track, press the [MIDI Tracks] toolbar button and select *MIDI SuperTracks* from the menu. You can also right-click on the track label on the Mixer and choose *Select MIDI SuperTrack for this track* from the menu.

#### You will then see the MIDI SuperTracks Picker.

Note: The MIDI SuperTracks Picker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if *Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs* is enabled in the *Edit* menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the MIDI SuperTracks Picker opens in a modal dialog. The modal dialog offers the same basic functionalities as the floating window, but it features a different GUI and lacks options to switch the track, generate a portion of the track, access track settings (such as solo, mute, freeze, volume, reverb, etc.) or change the font size of the list.

#### MIDI SuperTracks Picker (MultiPicker Library)

AIDI SuperTracks (MultiPicker Library) [Jazz Swing Style	e, ZZJAZZ.STY, [C	ountry] [4/4] [S	w8] [t=85-	210]											
Styles RealTracks RealDrums Loops Use	rTk MIDI Sup.	MIDI TK M	IDI Sol.	Mel.	Patches Chor	ds Ly	rics	Title	s						
	- D					-									
<ul> <li>Piano: 1796:Piano, Rhythm BritBluesInvasionJohn E</li> </ul>	V 120 [MST]		no <click< td=""><td>to read&gt;</td><td></td><td>Bio <c< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></c<></td></click<>	to read>		Bio <c< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></c<>									
	_		no, Rhythm BluesInvasi	en John Eu		e been h : on Rock			^						
er String	# C		ues rock ni			trv recori			~						
enre 🛡 Inst. 🔻 TimeSig 🛡 Feel 🛡 Tempo 🛡	Type 💌 Artist	Best 🔻 🕻	ther 💌												
Apply Generate Part.Gen 🍺 🔳 Der	mo Solo	Band +	Setting	as D	Defaults										
	300	Durio T	octory												
11DI SuperTracks 401 ite	ms in list														
Name	Instrument	Туре	Feel	Tempo	Genre	a*	N/A	Set	Stereo	Chart	Artist	TS	Holds	Simpler	Direct.
<none></none>				140					Mn						
iano, Rhythm BritBluesInvasionJohn Ev 120 (1796)	1 Acoustic Piano	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	120	Pop	1796		1	Mn	N	John Jarvis			s	
iano, Rhythm Island John Ev 110 (1797)	1 Acoustic Piano	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	110	Pop.Rock	1797		1	Mn	N	John Jarvis				
iano, Rhythm Rock/NRollJohn Ev 165 (1798)	1 Acoustic Piano	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	165	Rock	1798		1	Mn	N	John Jarvis				
Piano, Rhythm SouthernRockJohn Sw 120 (1799)	1 Acoustic Piano	MIDI Rhythm	Sw8	120	Rock,Country	1799		1	Mn	N	John Jarvis			s	
Nano, Rhythm TexasBluesRockShuffle Sw 130 (1800)	1 Acoustic Piano	MIDI Rhythm	Sw8	130	Rock,Blues	1800		1	Mn	N	John Jarvis				
Synth Pad, PopShiningSoft Ev 120 (1801)	50 Slow Strings	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	120	Pop,Country	1801		1	Mn	N	Blair Masters				
Synth Pad, PopShiningVoice Ev 120 (1802)	50 Slow Strings	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	120	Pop,Country	1802		1	Mn	N	Blair Masters				
Synth Pad, PopShiningA-B Ev 120 (1803)	50 Slow Strings	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	120	Pop	1803		1	Mn	N	Blair Masters				
Synth Pad, PopUplift Ev 120 (1804)	50 Slow Strings	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	120	Pop,Country	1804		1	Mn	N	Blair Masters				
Synth Pad, PopBelieve Ev 16 065 (1805)	50 Slow Strings	MIDI Rhythm	Ev16	65	Pop,Country	1805		1	Mn	N	Blair Masters				
Synth Pad, PopModernGrooveMellow Ev 16 075 (1806)	50 Slow Strings	MIDI Rhythm	Ev16	75	Pop,Country	1806		1	Mn	N	Blair Masters				
synth Pad, PopModernGrooveHigh Ev 16 075 (1807)	50 Slow Strings	MIDI Rhythm	Ev16	75	Pop	1807		1	Mn	N	Blair Masters				
Synth Pad, PopModernGrooveA-B Ev 16 075 (1808)	50 Slow Strings	MIDI Rhythm	Ev16	75	Pop,Country	1808		1	Mn	N	Blair Masters				
Nano, Rhythm CountryBalladJohn Ev 065 (1809)	1 Acoustic Piano	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country,Pop	1809		3	Mn	N	John Jarvis			s	
Nano, Rhythm HonkyTonkJohn Ev 120 (1810)	1 Acoustic Piano	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	120	Country,Pop	1810		3	Mn	N	John Jarvis			s	
Nano, Rhythm TrainBeatJohn Ev 130 (1811)	1 Acoustic Piano	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	130	Country,Pop	1811		3	Mn	N	John Jarvis			s	
Piano, Rhythm TexasBluesRockJohn Ev 120 (1885)	1 Acoustic Piano	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	120	Pop	1885		1	Mn	N	John Jarvis				
Nano, Solo-Accompaniment Bluesy 12-8John Sw 060 (1886)	1 Acoustic Piano	MIDI Rhythm	Sw8	60	Country,Pop	1886		1	Mn	N	John Jarvis				
Piano, Solo-Accompaniment CountryPopJohn Ev 085 (1887)	1 Acoustic Piano	MIDI Rhythm	Ev8	85		1887		3	Mn	N	John Jarvis				

There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the MIDI SuperTracks list will be applied to this track.

Track + Piano: 1796:Piano, Rhythm BritBluesInvasionJohn Ev 120 [MST]

Clicking on the [+] button beside the track selector will display a small panel, where you can solo, mute, freeze, set volume/reverb/panning/tone, change the track label, write the track description, and do more for the current track.

The list can be sorted by clicking on the list column headings.

Name Instrument Type Feel Tempo Genre #\* N/A Set Stereo Chart Artist TS Holds Simpler Available Direct Input Available Stems

Right-clicking on the list will open a menu with commonly used functions, such as toggling a favorite, displaying only favorites, clearing the filter, and more.

You can use the filter functions to search for MIDI SuperTracks.

Filter String					4	#	Clear		BritBluesInvasio A blues rock nia
Genre 🔻	Inst. 🔻	TimeSig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Tempo 🔻	туре 🔻	4	Artist 🔻 Be	st 🔻	Other 💌

Type a text (e.g., "bossa") in the **Filter String** field, and the list will be filtered to show only the MIDI SuperTracks that contain that text somewhere in the name, genre, memo, etc. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, instrument, time signature, feel, and more.

**Demo** Solo Band + Audio demos are available. To hear them, select a MIDI SuperTrack and press the **[Demo]** button. Double-clicking on a MIDI SuperTrack in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos if you have enabled the *Double-Click (or Spacebar)* plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo) option in the [+] button menu. Each demo has a "band" version with all instruments and a "solo" version with just one instrument. The demos play the band version first if the *Demo button Plays "Band" (not "Solo")* option in the [+] button menu is enabled. If this is disabled, then the solo version will be played first. You can also press the **[Band]** button for the band version or the **[Solo]** button for the solo version. The [+] button provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback, load song/style demos for the selected MIDI SuperTracks, and more.

Apply Generate Part.Gen The [Apply] button applies the selected MIDI SuperTrack to the current track. This won't generate a track but if you press the [Generate] button, the entire track will be generated and the song will play from the current position. Shift+clicking on this button generates the entire and plays the song from the beginning. The green arrow button plays the song from the current position, and Shift+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo. If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the [Part.Gen] button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the [Re-Gen this Range] button.

MIDI SuperTracks Picker (modal dialog)

Select MIDI SuperTracks		×
Eiter String	# Show All	Artist Bios
		Memo (click to read)
No MIDI SuperTrack chosen	^	This is a memo for 1796: Piano, Rhythm
1796: Piano, Rhythm BritBluesInvasionJohn Ev 120 (John Jarvis)		BritBluesInvasionJohn Ev 120 (John Jarvis)
1797: Piano, Rhythm IslandJohn Ev 110 (John Jarvis)		Piano, Rhythm BritBluesInvasionJohn Ev 120
1798: Piano, Rhythm RockNRollJohn Ev 165 (John Jarvis)		A blues rock piano with a driving 8th note feel
1799: Piano, Rhythm SouthernRockJohn Sw 120 (John Jarvis)		and plenty of energy. It lends itself to
1800: Piano, Rhythm TexasBluesRockShuffle Sw 130 (John Jarvis)		straight feel blues and classic British
1801: Synth Pad, PopShiningSoft Ev 120 (Blair Masters)		invasion rock scenarios. Major/minor triads
1802: Synth Pad, PopShiningVoice Ev 120 (Blair Masters)		and dominant 7th chords will really shine
1803: Synth Pad, PopShiningA-B Ev 120 (Blair Masters)		with this style, but traditional jazz chords will
1804: Synth Pad, PopUplift Ev 120 (Blair Masters)		sound great too.
1805: Synth Pad, PopBelieve Ev16 065 (Blair Masters)		
1806: Synth Pad, PopModernGrooveMellow Ev16 075 (Blair Masters)		
1807: Synth Pad, PopModernGrooveHigh Ev16 075 (Blair Masters)		
1808: Synth Pad, PopModernGrooveA-B Ev16 075 (Blair Masters)		
1809: Piano, Rhythm CountryBalladJohn Ev 065 (John Jarvis)		
1810: Piano, Rhythm HonkyTonkJohn Ev 120 (John Jarvis)		×
1811: Piano, Rhythm TrainBeatJohn Ev 130 (John Jarvis)		
1885: Piano, Rhythm TexasBluesRockJohn Ev 120 (John Jarvis)		
1886: Piano, Solo-Accompaniment Bluesy12-8John Sw 060 (John Jarvis)		
1887: Piano, Solo-Accompaniment CountryPopJohn Ev 085 (John Jarvis)		
1888: Piano, Solo-Accompaniment CountryPopJohn Ev 120 (John Jarvis)		
1889: Piano, Solo-Accompaniment CountrySwingJohn Sw 085 (John Jarvis)		
1890: Piano, Solo-Accompaniment CountrySwingJohn Sw 120 (John Jarvis)		
1891: Piano, Solo-Accompaniment CountryWaltzJohn Sw 085 (John Jarvis)		
1892: Piano, Solo-Accompaniment CountryWaltzJohn Sw 140 (John Jarvis)		
1893: Piano, Rhythm Bossa Ev 085 (Miles Black)		
1894: Piano, Rhythm Bossa Ev 140 (Miles Black)		🕨 🔳 🛛 💷 🖓 🌾
1895: Piano, Rhythm Jazz Sw 085 (Miles Black)		
1896: Piano, Rhythm Jazz Sw 110 (Miles Black)	~	
1897: Piano Rhythm Jazz Sw 140 (Miles Black)		
297 items	Show if Not Available (N/A)	OK Cancel Help 🧱

You can type a text or press the filter button [#] to narrow down your search.

There are memos describing the individual MIDI SuperTracks, and you can click on the memo for a big window.

You can preview the MIDI SuperTracks by double-clicking on the list or using the transport control buttons.

Choose a MIDI SuperTrack from the list and click [OK].

When you play the song, you will hear a much more sophisticated MIDI arrangement than a typical MIDI style, since it is not based on C7 chord patterns; instead, it is based on hours of actual MIDI playing from a top studio musician.

Once you have selected a MIDI SuperTracks, you might want to assign a specific VST/DX instrument to play it. If so, use the Mixer's Plugins panel, and click on the first slot for the track that you want to set.

	Mixer	Plugins L	Pianos
Bass	M S 🛞 ->[Default Syn	th]: CoyoteWT None	None
Piano	M S 🛞 Plogue Art et Te	echnologie. Inc: sforzando None	None
Drums	M S 🛞 None	A None	None

# **Generating Custom MIDI Tracks**

You can add MIDI tracks individually from a MIDI style to any track in your song.

- To select a MIDI track, press the [MIDI Tracks] toolbar button and select MIDITracks (from .STY) from the menu. You can also right-

### click on the track label on the Mixer and choose Select a Custom MIDI style for this track.

#### You will then see the **MIDI Track Picker**.

Note: The MIDI Track Picker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs is enabled in the Edit menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the MIDI SuperTracks Picker opens in a modal dialog.

#### MIDI Track Picker (MultiPicker Library)

This window allows you to choose from a list of over 800 custom MIDI tracks.

MIDITracks (MultiPicker Library) [Jazz Swing Style, ZZJAZZ.S	11, [Country] [4/4]	[5w8] [t=85-7											- L	
s Styles RealTracks RealDrums Loops UserTk	MIDI Sup. MIDI	Tk MIDI S	ol. M	el. P	atches	Chord	ls L	yrics	Titles					
ack + Utility#1: Custom MIDI Style: 103 Echo Sweep (ALTROCH	K1.STY [A] Strings tra	Memo	<click td="" to<=""><td>read&gt;</td><td></td><td>Artist B</td><td>3io &lt;0</td><td>Click to</td><td>read&gt;</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></click>	read>		Artist B	3io <0	Click to	read>					
ter String	# Clear	Set at a bpm, the straightf	A sectio		° ^ °	ALTRO	ICK1, S	trings		$\hat{}$				
Genre 🔻 Inst. 🔻 TimeSig 🔻 Feel 💌 Tempo 💌 Best	▼ Other ▼													
Apply Generate Part.Gen 🕨 🔳 Demo	+			Def	aults									
MIDITracks 829 items in	list													
Name	Instrument	Туре	Feel	Tempo	Genre	a*	N/A	Set	Stereo	Chart	Artist	TS	Holds	
<none></none>				140					Mn					
"Synth, Alternative, Rock A Ev 170 Any (1)	103 Echo Sweep	MIDITracks	Ev	170	Pop	1			Mn	Ν	ALTROCK1, Strings	d=1	k=0;s=	0;h=0;p
Synth, Alternative, Rock A-B Ev 170 Any (2)	103 Echo Sweep	MIDITracks	Ev	170	Pop	2			Mn	N	ALTROCK1, Strings	d=1	k=0;s=	0;h=0;p
Synth, Alternative, Rock B Ev 170 Any (3)	103 Echo Sweep	MIDITracks	Ev	170	Pop	3			Mn	Ν	ALTROCK1, Strings	d=1	k=0;s=	0;h=0;p
Pad, New Age Smooth Jazz A Ev 90 Any (4)	93 Pad-Bowed	MIDITracks	Ev	90	Pop	4			Mn	Ν	ANSWERS, Strings	d=0.75	k=0;s=	0;h=0;p
"Pad, New Age Smooth Jazz A-B Ev 90 Any (5)	93 Pad-Bowed	MIDITracks	Ev	90	Pop	5			Mn	N	ANSWERS, Strings	d=0.75	k=0;s=	0;h=0;
Pad, New Age Smooth Jazz B Ev 90 Pop (6)	93 Pad-Bowed	MIDITracks	Ev	90	Pop	6			Mn	Ν	ANSWERS, Strings	d=0.75	k=0;s=	0;h=0;;
*Strings, Background Single Root Chords At B A Ev 165 Any (7)	49 Strings	MIDITracks	Ev	165	Pop	7			Mn	Ν	BE_LHEV8, Strings	d=0.75	k=0;s=	0;h=0;
Strings, Background Single Root Chords At B A-B Ev 165 Any (8)	49 Strings	MIDITracks	Ev	165	Pop	8			Mn	N	BE_LHEV8, Strings	d=0.75	k=0;s=	0;h=0;;
Strings, Background Single Root Chords At B B Ev 165 Any (9)	49 Strings	MIDITracks	Ev	165	Pop	9			Mn	Ν	BE_LHEV8, Strings	d=0.75	k=0;s=	0;h=0;
Latin Background A Ev16 130 Any (10)	50 Slow Strings	MIDITracks	Ev16	130	Jazz	10			Mn	Ν	BEGUINE2, Strings	d=1	k=0;s=	0;h=0;;
Latin Background A-B Ev16 130 Any (11)	50 Slow Strings	MIDITracks	Ev16	130	Jazz	11			Mn	Ν	BEGUINE2, Strings	d=1	k=0;s=	0;h=0;
Latin Background B Ev 16 130 Any (12)	50 Slow Strings	MIDITracks	Ev16	130	Jazz	12			Mn	Ν	BEGUINE2, Strings	d=1	k=0;s=	0;h=0;;
		MIDITracks	Ev	90	Pop	13			Mn	Ν	BIG+, Piano	d=1.5	k=0;s=	0;h=0;;
Aggressive Country Rock A Ev 90 Pop (13)	19 Rock Organ	MIDINAUS												
		MIDITracks	Ev	90	Pop	14			Mn	N	BIG+, Piano	d=1.5	k=0;s=	0;h=0;;

The track selector allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the MIDI track list will be applied to this track.

Clicking on the [+] button beside the track selector will display a small panel, where you can solo, mute, freeze, set volume/reverb/panning/tone, change the track label, write the track description, and do more for the current track.

The list can be sorted by clicking on the list column headings.

Name Instrument Type Feel Tempo Genre #\* N/A Set Stereo Chart Artist TS Holds Simpler Available Direct Input Available Stems

Note: The Artist column shows the source style and track. The TS column indicates a note density. For example, d=1 means there is one note in each bar and d=8 means there are eight notes in each bar. Some columns, such as Holds, Direct Input Available, Stems, etc., are not applicable to Custom MIDI Tracks and therefore do not display any information.

Right-clicking on the list will open a menu with commonly used functions, such as toggling a favorite, displaying only favorites, clearing the filter, and more.

You can use the filter functions to search for MIDI Tracks.

Filter String					#	Clear
Genre 🔻	Inst. 🔻	TimeSig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Tempo 🔻	Best 🔻	Other 💌

Type a text in the **Filter String** field, and the list will be filtered to show only the MIDI Tracks that contain that text somewhere in the name, genre, memo, etc. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, instrument, time signature, feel, and more.

Audio demos are available. To hear them, select a MIDI Track and press the **[Demo]** button. Double-clicking on a MIDI Track in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos if you have enabled the *Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo)* option in the [+] button menu. This button also provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback, and more.

Apply Generate Part.Gen The [Apply] button applies the selected MIDI Track to the current track. This won't generate a track but if you press the [Generate] button, the entire track will be generated and the song will play from the current position. Shift+clicking on this button generates the entire track and plays the song from the beginning. The green arrow button plays the song from the current position, and Shift+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo. If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the [Part.Gen] button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the [Re-Gen this Range] button.

#### MIDI Track Picker (modal dialog)

This dialog allows you to select MIDI tracks from any MIDI style.

MIDI Tra	ck Picker [Current track is Strings 3]		- 0	) X
Assign custor	n MIDI style to this track	] Strings track)		
Instrument	49: Strings 🗸	Choose Style with t	his instrume	nt
From Style	MARIAH1.STY	e similar patches (sa	ame family)	
From Track	Strings V Choose	from Presets	Choose from	Favorites
Substyles to u	se B ~ Show i	if N/A		
Clear	Strings 3 Track OK	Cancel	Help	

You can select MIDI tracks in different ways:

- The [Choose Style with this instrument] button opens the StylePicker, filtered to only display styles that contain the instrument specified. For example, if you select "49 Strings," it will only show MIDI styles with strings.
- The [Choose from Presets] button opens a dialog with preset "popular" choices for MIDI Tracks to add. You can type a filter like "49" to only see entries for "49 Strings," or type "strings." This dialog shows you if the instrument is for "a" or "b" substyles or both ("ab").
- The [Choose from Favorites] button will remember your last few hundred choices, so you can re-use them.

The Substyles to use option lets you select a substyle from the selected style.

Once chosen, the MIDI track will play on the track chosen. Note that you can use the Strings track from a style and play it on any Band-in-a-Box track, including Bass/Piano etc., and even the Melody or Soloist track.

When you assign an instrument to a different track Band-in-a-Box will open a yellow message box to confirm your choice.

Press **[OK]** to continue or **[Clear]** to redo your choice.

### Tutorial Demo Song – Adding MIDI Tracks

To check out a song that has had two individual MIDI Tracks added to it, open this folder: C:\bb\Documentation\Tutorials\Tutorial - BB2012, and open the file <=HANKMID Demo (MIDI Presets used over a country swing style).SGU>. Press the [Memo] toolbar button to read about the feature and the demo song.

# **Generating Soloist Track**

That's right! Band-in-a-Box can "solo like a pro." Pick one of the many MIDI Soloists available, and it will play a great solo for your song!

### MIDI Soloist Picker (MultiPicker Library)

The **MIDI** Soloist Picker displays a list of Soloists with information such as instrument, genre, feel, tempo, and more. It also includes useful features for selecting Soloists, including filters, search options, demos, memos, etc., and allows you to generate the entire track or just a portion of it.

To use this feature, press the [MultiPicker Library] button on the toolbar or the [F7] key, and then click on the [MIDI Sol.] tab.

indiana (indian telefoldig) (bate oning of)	le, ZZJAZZ.STY, [Country]	[4/4] [Sw8] [t=85-210	0]								- 0
Styles RealTracks RealDrums Loops	UserTk MIDI Sup. 1	MIDI TK MIDI Sol.	Mel.	Patch	es Ch	ords	Lyrics	T	tles		
ck + Soloist: Instrument: 1 Acoustic Piano []		Memo <clid< td=""><td>k to read</td><td>&gt;</td><td>Arti</td><td>st Bio</td><td><click 1<="" td=""><td>to read:</td><td>&gt;</td><td>1</td><td></td></click></td></clid<>	k to read	>	Arti	st Bio	<click 1<="" td=""><td>to read:</td><td>&gt;</td><td>1</td><td></td></click>	to read:	>	1	
Use Soloist track for Soloist	# Clear	Basic bebop S with most swit 'Double Time	ng styles	Check	∧ Jaz	z 8th (Ja	azz)		< >		
enre 💌 Inst. 💌 TimeSig 💌 Feel 💌 Tempo	▼ Best ▼ Other ▼										
		0-W		0.6.4.							
Apply Generate Part.Gen ╞ 🔳	Demo +	Settir	ngs	Defaults							
AIDI Soloists 3	361 items in list										
Name	Instrument	Type	Feel	Tempo	Genre	<i>a</i> *	N/A	Set	Stereo	Chart	Artist
<none></none>				140					Mn		
Bebop Saxophone (1)	67 Tenor Sax	Jazz 8th (Jazz)	Sw8	140	Jazz	1			Mn	N	Jazz 8th (Jazz)
Bebop Piano (2)	1 Acoustic Piano	Jazz 8th (Jazz)	Sw8	140	Jazz	2			Mn	N	Jazz 8th (Jazz)
					Jazz	3			Mn	N	Jazz 8th (Jazz)
J Henderson, Tenor Sax (3)	67 Tenor Sax	Jazz 8th (Jazz)	Sw8	140							
	67 Tenor Sax 12 Vibes	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz)	Sw8 Sw8	140	Jazz	4			Mn	N	Jazz 8th (Jazz)
Jazz Swing Vibes (4)										N	Jazz 8th (Jazz)
Jazz Swing Vibes (4) Jazz Sw.Quartet. 4-Inst, Loads J_WYNT_K.STY (5)	12 Vibes	Jazz 8th (Jazz)	Sw8	140	Jazz	4			Mn		
Jazz Swing Vibes (4) Jazz Sw.Quartet. 4-Inst, Loads J_WYNT_K.STY (5) Jazz Waltz Piano (6)	12 Vibes 57 Trumpet	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz)	Sw8 Sw8	140 165	Jazz Jazz	4			Mn Mn	N	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz), J_WYNT_K.ST
Jazz Swing Vibes (4) Jazz Sw.Quartet. 4-Inst, Loads J_WYNT_K.STY (5) Jazz Waltz Piano (6) Jazz Waltz Trumpet (7)	12 Vibes 57 Trumpet 1 Acoustic Piano	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz)	Sw8 Sw8 Sw8	140 165 140	Jazz Jazz Jazz	4 5 6			Mn Mn Mn	N N	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz), J_WYNT_K.ST Waltz (Jazz)
Jazz Swing Vibes (4) Jazz Sw.Quartet. 4-Inst, Loads J_WYNT_K.STY (5) Jazz Waltz Piano (6) Jazz Waltz Trumpet (7) Jazz Waltz Quartet. Vibes, Loads J_WESWLZ.STY (8)	12 Vibes 57 Trumpet 1 Acoustic Piano 57 Trumpet	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz)	Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8	140 165 140 140	Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz	4 5 6 7			Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz), J_WYNT_K.STN Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz)
Jazz Świng Vibes (4) Jazz Św. Quartet. 4-Inst, Loads J_WYNT_K.STY (5) Jazz Waltz Pano (6) Jazz Waltz Trumpet (7) Jazz Waltz Quartet. Vibes, Loads J_WESWLZ.STY (8) Ven 8ths (Bosa/Rock/Trumpet (9)	12 Vibes 57 Trumpet 1 Acoustic Piano 57 Trumpet 12 Vibes	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz)	Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8	140 165 140 140 155	Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz	4 5 6 7 8			Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz), J_WYNT_K.STP Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz), J_WESWLZ.STY
JHenderson. Tenor Sax (3) Jazz Swing Vies (4) Jazz Swi, Quartet 4-Inst, Loads J_WINT_K.STY (5) Jazz Waltz Panon (6) Jazz Waltz Tumpet (7) Jazz Waltz Quartet. Vies., Loads J_WESWLZ.STY (8) Even 8 the (Boso,Rok) Gutar (10) Pog 8 the Hammona (11)	12 Vibes 57 Trumpet 1 Acoustic Piano 57 Trumpet 12 Vibes 57 Trumpet	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz)	Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Ev8	140 165 140 140 155 140	Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz	4 5 6 7 8 9			Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N N	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz), J_WYNT_K.STN Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz)
Jazz Swing Vibes (4) Jazz Sw. Quartet. + Jinst, Loads J_WYNT_K.STY (5) Jazz Waltz Pano (6) Jazz Waltz Tumpet (7) Jazz Waltz Quartet. Vibes, Loads J_WESWLZ.STY (8) Even 8ths (Boss,Rock) Gutter (10)	12 Vibes 57 Trumpet 1 Acoustic Piano 57 Trumpet 12 Vibes 57 Trumpet 27 Jazz Electric Guitar	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz)	Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Ev8 Sw8	140 165 140 140 155 140 140	Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz	4 5 6 7 8 9 10			Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N N N	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz), J_WYNT_K.STN Wałtz (Jazz) Wałtz (Jazz) Wałtz (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz)
Jazz Swing Vibes (4) Jazz Swing Vibes (4) Jazz Sw. QuartetHnst, Loads J_WYNT_K.STY (5) Jazz Waltz Trumpet (7) Jazz Waltz Trumpet (7) Jazz Waltz Quarter. Wes, Loads J_WESWLZ.STY (8) Even 8ths (Boso,Rod)/Trumpet (9) Even 8ths (Boso,Rod)/Gutar (10) Pog 8ths Hammonics (11)	12 Vibes 57 Trumpet 1 Acoustic Piano 57 Trumpet 12 Vibes 57 Trumpet 27 Jazz Electric Guitar 23 Harmonica	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Pop 8th (Pop)	Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Ev8 Sw8 Ev8 Sw8 Ev8	140 165 140 140 155 140 140 140	Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Pop	4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11			Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N N N N	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz), J_WYNT_K.ST Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Pop 8th (Pop)
Jazz Sang Veles (4) Jazz Waltz Plano (8) Jazz Waltz Plano (8) Jazz Waltz Plano (7) Jazz Waltz Ortex (7) Jazz Waltz Ortex (7) Jazz Waltz Queter (7) Jazz Waltz Queter (8) Even Bfts (BosayRod Gueter (10) Pop Bfts Hemmonka (11) Even Bfts (BosayRod Duella (12)	12 Vibes 57 Trumpet 1 Acoustic Piano 57 Trumpet 12 Vibes 57 Trumpet 27 Jazz Electric Guitar 23 Harmonica 31 Distorted Rock Guitar	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz)	Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Sw8 Ev8 Sw8 Ev8 Ev8 Ev8 Ev8	140 165 140 140 155 140 140 140 140	Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Jazz Pop Jazz	4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12			Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N N N N N	Jazz 8th (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz), J_WYNT_K.ST Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Waltz (Jazz) Jazz 8th (Jazz) Pop 8th (Pop) Jazz 8th (Jazz)

The track selector allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the Soloist list will be applied to this track.

Track + Soloist: Instrument: 67 Tenor Sax [uMIDI]

Note: When selecting a track other than the Soloist track, uncheck the "L	Jse Soloist track for Soloist	" option below the track selector so that the Soloist
will be generated on the selected track, not the Soloist track.		

Clicking on the [+] button beside the track selector will display a small panel, where you can solo, mute, freeze, set volume/reverb/panning/tone, change the track label, write the track description, and do more for the current track.

The list can be sorted by clicking on the list column headings.

Name	Instrument	Туре	Feel	Tempo	Genre	#*	N/A	Set	Stereo	Chart	Artist	TS	Holds	Simpler Available	Direct Input Available	Stems
------	------------	------	------	-------	-------	----	-----	-----	--------	-------	--------	----	-------	-------------------	------------------------	-------

Note: The Artist column shows the type of playing (e.g., Jazz 8th) and the style the Soloist will use. Some columns, such as Holds, Direct Input Available, Stems, etc., are not applicable to the Soloists and therefore do not display any information.

Right-clicking on the list will open a menu with commonly used functions, such as toggling a favorite, displaying only favorites, clearing the filter, and more.

You can use the filter functions to search for Soloists.

Filter String						#		Clear
Genre V	Inst V	TimeSia 🔻	Feel V	Tempo	Best	v	Other	¥

Type a text (e.g., "bossa") in the **Filter String** field, and the list will be filtered to show only the Soloists that contain that text somewhere in the name, genre, memo, etc. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, instrument, time signature, feel, and more.

**Demo** + Audio demos are available. To hear them, select a Soloist and press the **[Demo]** button. Double-clicking on a Soloist in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos if you have enabled the *Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo)* option in the **[+]** button menu. This button also provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback, and more.

**Settings** Some Soloists use a specific style to generate a track. To prevent the current style in your song from being changed, click the **[Settings]** button and uncheck the *Allow Style Changes with MIDI Soloists* option.

Apply Generate Part.Gen > I Note: The [Apply] button is not relevant for Soloists.

You can press the **[Generate]** button to generate the entire track and play the song. The green arrow button plays the song from the current position, and **Shift**+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo. If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the **[Part.Gen]** button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the **[Re-Gen this Range]** button.

#### MIDI/RealTracks Soloist Picker (modal dialog)

Use the Select Soloist dialog to generate a MIDI or RealTracks Soloist track. To open it, press Shift+F4 or choose the Soloist | Generate and Play a Solo menu item. You can also Ctrl+click on the [Soloist] button, or click on this button and select Open Soloist Dialog to choose MIDI or RealTracks Soloist from the menu.

Choose one of the available Soloists, optionally customize the settings, and press OK. It will play a great solo for your song!

Select Soloist					×
All Soloist Even 8th V Search	Go To #	Memo	C	Database : J SW	ING.ST3
All-Genres- Jazz 8th (Jazz) Show N/A Show All Fay Ul RealTrack Best RealTracks Auto	Suggest	Basic bebop Sax so 'Double Time ?' if ter		ost swing styles.	Check
Solo in a style similar to		Instrument Tenor Sax	~	Choose(1)	Clear
(1 Bebop Saxophone) (2 Bebop Piano)	^	Harmony 0 < no harm	nony >	~	Clear
(3 J Henderson, Tenor Sax) (4 Jazz Swing Vibes)		Style No Change		Choose(2)	Clear
(5 'Jazz Sw Guartet. 4 Inst.) (6 Jazz Waltz Prino) (7 Jazz Waltz Trumpet.) (8 'Jazz Waltz Trumpet.) (9 'Jazz Waltz Trumpet.) (9 'Jazz Waltz Trumpet.) (1 'Jenne Base Rosen (Cotar) (1 'Jenne Base Rosen (Cotar) (1 'Jenne Base Rosen (Cotar) (1 'Jenne Base Rosen (Cotar) (1 'Jenne Sazz Guitar) (1 'Blues - Rock Organ) (1 'Blues - Rock Organ) (1 'Blues - Rock Organ) (1 'Blues - Rock Organ) (2 'Blues Sazz Guitar) (1 'Blues - Rock Organ) (2 'Blues - Rock Balads) (2 'Blues - Rock Balads) (2 'Blues Sazz Balads) (2 'Blues Sazz Balads) (2 'Blues Sazz Balads) (2 'Blues Factor Balads)		Solo Wizard Custom. Double Time ? Force to # choruses Load settings w/songe Save settings w/songe	Solo Which Eist Middle Last Mute me All S Melody Influ	Yes if no melow Yes Yes if no melow Solo M Jences Solo Jeton	· ~
(23 *Country, Mark O'C.+Travis )	>	Soloist Maker Edit	OK	Cancel	Help

#### **Generating Melody Track**

Feel like composing a brand-new song? With Band-in-a-Box, you can compose a new song in the style of your choice, complete with an intro, chords, melody, arrangement, and improvisations— all created by the program.

#### Melodist Picker (MultiPicker Library)

The **Melodist Picker** displays a list of Melodists with information such as instrument, genre, feel, tempo, and more. It also includes useful features for selecting Melodists, including filters, search options, demos, memos, etc., and allows you to generate the entire track or just a portion of it.

To use this feature, press the [MultiPicker Library] button on the toolbar or the [F7] key, and then click on the [Mel.] tab.

,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	[Pop 16ths Ballad, R_POP	16S.STY, [Pop/Rock] [4	/4] [Eve	n] [t=50-	120]							- 0	>
gs Styles RealTracks Rea	Drums Loops UserT	k MIDI Sup. MIDI	Tk M	IDI Sol.	Mel.	Patch	hes	Choro	ds Lyri	ics	Titles		
ack + Melody: Instrument: 1 Ad	coustic Piano [ Mel]		Mer	no <clic< td=""><td>k to read:</td><td>&gt;</td><td></td><td>Artist</td><td>Bio <clic< td=""><td>k to rea</td><td>d&gt;</td><td></td><td></td></clic<></td></clic<>	k to read:	>		Artist	Bio <clic< td=""><td>k to rea</td><td>d&gt;</td><td></td><td></td></clic<>	k to rea	d>		
Use Melody track for N	Aelodist		Pop	16ths Pa	d-Bell		~	Pop/Ja	azz 16ths	(Pop),	~		
Iter String	nero di o c	# Clear	*au	itoloads R	_POP 16S.	STY.		R_POP	P16S.STY		~		
Genre 🔻 Inst. 🔻 TimeSig 💌	Feel Tempo Tempo	est 🔻 Other 💌											
Apply Generate Part.	.Gen 🕨 🔳 Dem	o +		Setti	ngs	Default	ts						
					-								
Melodists	211 item	s in list											
	Instrument	Type	Feel	Tempo	Genre	#*	N/A	Set	Stereo	Chart	Artist		
Name			reer			-							
Name Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1)	89 Pad-New Age	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	Ev16	80	Pop	1	19/6	Set	Mn	N		(Pop), R_POP165	S.STY
		- 11					196	bet			Pop/Jazz 16ths	(Pop), R_POP165 (Pop), P_PHIL_C	
Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1)	89 Pad-New Age	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	Ev16	80	Pop	1	1976	Jet	Mn	N	Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths		.STY
Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1) Pop 16ths KennyG Sopr. Sax (2)	89 Pad-New Age 65 Soprano Sax	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	Ev16 Ev16	80 75	Pop Pop	1 2	110	Jet	Mn Mn	N N	Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths	(Pop), P_PHIL_C	.STY S.STY
Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1) Pop 16ths KennyG Sopr. Sax (2) "Pop 16ths LMays w/soloist (3)	89 Pad-New Age 65 Soprano Sax 83 Callope Lead	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	Ev16 Ev16 Ev16	80 75 120	Pop Pop Pop	1 2 3	110	ber	Mn Mn Mn	N N N	Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths	(Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), J_L_MAYS	.STY S.STY .STY
Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1) Pop 16ths KennyG Sopr. Sax (2) "Pop 16ths LMays w/soloist (3) "Pop 16ths Callope Lead (4)	89 Pad-New Age 65 Soprano Sax 83 Calliope Lead 83 Calliope Lead	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16	80 75 120 75	Pop Pop Pop Pop	1 2 3 4		ber	Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N	Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths	(Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C	.STY S.STY .STY S.STY
Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1) Pop 16ths KennyG Sopr. Sax (2) "Pop 16ths LMays w/soloist (3) "Pop 16ths Callope Lead (4) Pop 16ths Atmosphere (5)	89 Pad-New Age 65 Soprano Sax 83 Calliope Lead 83 Calliope Lead 100 Atmosphere	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16	80 75 120 75 80	Pop Pop Pop Pop	1 2 3 4 5			Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N N	Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths	(Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), R_POP165	.STY S.STY .STY S.STY S.STY
Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1) Pop 16ths KennyG Sopr. Sax (2) "Pop 16ths LMays w/soloist (3) "Pop 16ths Calliope Lead (4) Pop 16ths Atmosphere (5) Pop 16ths - Pad-Bell (6)	89 Pad-New Age 65 Soprano Sax 83 Callope Lead 83 Callope Lead 100 Atmosphere 89 Pad-New Age	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16	80 75 120 75 80 120	Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop	1 2 3 4 5 6			Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N N N	Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths	(Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), R_POP165 (Pop), J_L_MAYS	S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY
Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1)           Pop 16ths KernyG Sopr. Sax (2)           "Pop 16ths LMays w/soloist (3)           "Pop 16ths Callope Lead (4)           Pop 16ths Atmosphere (5)           Pop 16ths Voice (8vb) (7)	89 Pad-New Age 65 Soprano Sax 83 Callope Lead 83 Callope Lead 100 Atmosphere 89 Pad-New Age 0 < No Patch Change >	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16	80 75 120 75 80 120 120	Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop	1 2 3 4 5 6 7			Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N N N N	Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths	(Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), R_POP165 (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), J_L_MAYS	S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY
Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1)           Pop 16ths KennyG Sopr. Sax (2)           "Pop 16ths Mays w/soloist (3)           "Pop 16ths Callope Lead (4)           Pop 16ths Atmosphere (5)           Pop 16ths Voice (8/b) (7)           Pop 16ths Voice (8/b) (7)           Pop 16ths Voice (8/b) (7)	89 Pad-New Age 65 Soprano Sax 83 Callope Lead 83 Callope Lead 100 Atmosphere 89 Pad-New Age 0 < No Path Change > 65 Soprano Sax	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16	80 75 120 75 80 120 120 75	Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8			Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N N N N N	Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths	(Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), R_POP165 (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C	S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY
Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1)           Pop 16ths KennyG Sopr. Sax (2)           "Pop 16ths LMays Wooloids (3)           "Pop 16ths Calliope Lead (4)           Pop 16ths Atmosphere (5)           Pop 16ths Vad-Bell (6)           Pop 16ths Vad-Bell (6)           Pop 16ths Vad-Bell (8)           POP 16ths Variage (8)           POP 16 JAvays transpose A2 (9)	89 Pad-New Age 65 Soprano Sax 83 Calliope Lead 100 Atmosphere 89 Pad-New Age 0 < No Patch Change > 65 Soprano Sax	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16	80 75 120 75 80 120 120 75 75 75	Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9			Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N N N N N	Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths	(Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), R_POP165 (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), R_POP165	S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY
Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1)           Pop 16ths KernyrG Sopr. Sax (2)           "Pop 16ths Callope Lead (3)           "Pop 16ths Callope Lead (4)           Pop 16ths Callope Lead (5)           Pop 16ths Chrosphere (5)           Pop 16ths Chrosphere (5)           Pop 16ths Chrosphere (5)           Pop 16ths Chrosphere (5)           Pop 16ths Chrosphere (5)           Pop 16ths Chrosphere (2)           Pop 16ths Vece (3b) (7)           Pop 16ths Vece (3b) (7)	89 Pad-New Age 65 Soprano Sax 83 Calliope Lead 83 Calliope Lead 83 Calliope Lead 100 Atmosphere 89 Pad-New Age 0 < No Patch Change > 65 Soprano Sax 65 Soprano Sax 12 Vibes	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop)	Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16	80 75 120 75 80 120 120 75 75 80	Pop           Pop	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10			Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N N N N N N	Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths	(Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), R_POP165 (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), R_POP165	S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY
Pop 16ths Pad-Bell (1)           Pop 16ths Kerny G Sopr. Sax (2)           "Pop 16ths Kerny G Sopr. Sax (2)           "Pop 16ths Kerny G Sopr. Sax (2)           "Pop 16ths Annosphere (5)           Pop 16ths Annosphere (5)           Pop 16ths Voice (8vb) (7)           Pop 16ths Voice (10)           Sving Voice (11)	B9 Pad-New Age 65 Soprano Sax 83 Callope Lead 100 Atmosphere 89 Pad-New Age 0 < No Path Change > 65 Soprano Sax 65 Soprano Sax 12 Vibes 12 Vibes	Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Pop/Jazz 16ths (Pop) Jazz sinths (Pop) Jazz sinths (Pop)	Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16 Ev16	80 75 120 75 80 120 120 75 75 80 155	Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Pop Jazz	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11			Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn Mn	N N N N N N N N N	Pop/Jazz 16ths Pop/Jazz 16ths	(Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), R_PCP165 (Pop), J_L_MAYS (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), P_PHIL_C (Pop), R_PCP165 z), J~EASY.STY	S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY S.STY TY

The track selector allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the Melodist list will be applied to this track.

Track + Melody: Instrument: 89 Pad-New Age [Mel]

**Note**: When selecting a track other than the Melody track, uncheck the "Use Melody track for Melodist" option below the track selector so that the Melodist will be generated on the selected track, not the Melody track.

Clicking on the [+] button beside the track selector will display a small panel, where you can solo, mute, freeze, set volume/reverb/panning/tone, change the track label, write the track description, and do more for the current track.

The list can be sorted by clicking on the list column headings.

Name Instrument Type Feel Tempo Genre #\* N/A Set Stereo Chart Artist TS Holds Simpler Available Direct Input Available Stems

Note: The Artist column shows the type of playing (e.g., Pop/Jazz 16th) and the style the Melodist will use. Some columns, such as Holds, Direct Input Available, Stems, etc., are not applicable to the Melodists and therefore do not display any information.

Right-clicking on the list will open a menu with commonly used functions, such as toggling a favorite, displaying only favorites, clearing the filter, and more.

You can use the filter functions to search for Melodists.

Filter String					#	Clear
Genre 🔻	Inst. 🔻	TimeSig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Tempo 🔻	Best 🔻	Other 💌

Type a text in the **Filter String** field, and the list will be filtered to show only the Melodists that contain that text somewhere in the name, genre, memo, etc. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, instrument, time signature, feel, and more.

**Demo** + Audio demos are available. To hear them, select a Melodist and press the **[Demo]** button. Double-clicking on a Melodist in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos if you have enabled the *Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo)* option in the [+] button menu. This button also provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback, and more.

settings The [Settings] button opens a panel, allowing you to select the elements the Melodist will generate.

Melodist Settings	for Track: Melody		×	If the			
Generate these	elements	Defaults		progr			
Melody	☑ Title ☐ Intro	Remove Intro		but if			
Chords		Remove Melod	у				
Style Change		More Melodist.		the pr "Choi			
Presets for Meloo	Presets for Melodist Modes						
Melody Only (fi	or Existing Chords	) Melody and Ch	ords	chord			
Chords Only	All (Melody/	All (Melody/Chords/Intro/Title)					
C	Chords (for Existing Melody)						
-							
Apply Ge	nerate Part.	Gen 🕨 🔳	1	Note: The			

f the **Chords** checkbox is enabled, the Melodist will generate chords, but to keep the current chord orogression in your song, uncheck this option. By default, the Melodist will use the associated style, but if you don't want the current style changed, uncheck the **Style Change** option. You can also use the preset buttons to quickly select the elements. For example, the **[Chords Only]** button checks the "Chord" option and unchecks all other elements. The **[Chords (from Existing Melody)]** generates whords based on the existing melody using the Reharmonist feature. The **[More Melodist]** button opens a dialog that allows you to generate songs and play them in a jukebox style, select the number of choruses, access the Melodist Editor, and more.

OK to let the Melodist work its magic!

Pick one of the available Melodists, choose any desired settings, and press

 Apply
 Generate
 Part.Gen
 Image: Note: The [Apply] button is not relevant for Melodists.

 You can press the [Generate] button to generate the entire track and play the song. The green arrow button plays the song from the current

you can press the [Generate] button to generate the entire track and play the song. The green arrow button plays the song from the current position, and **Shift**+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo. If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the [**Part.Gen**] button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the [**Re-Gen this Range**] button.

#### Melodist Picker (modal dialog)

There is another dialog that provides the Melodist feature. While it doesn't include the audio demo option, it allows you to generate songs and play them in a jukebox style, select the number of choruses, access the Melodist Editor, and more.

M To open this dialog, press the [Melodist] button on the toolbar or the Shift+F5 keys.



 Kill Ped
 # bars
 32

 Kill MeL
 Key

# Track Settings and Actions Dialog

This is a convenient "one-stop-shopping" dialog where you can select RealTracks, Loops, MIDI SuperTracks, etc., set volume/reverb/panning /tone, mute, solo, freeze, save as Performance Tracks, and do many other things for all 24 tracks. You can open this dialog by pressing the **Ctrl+F7** or **T Enter** keys.


In the list at the top of the dialog, you can see which instruments are currently selected for each track. It also shows the type of the track (RT/RD/MST), the mute or frozen status, and MIDI patches. Select a track in the list and select settings for that track at the bottom half of the dialog.

Enabled: If you uncheck this, the track will not be generated.

[Defaults]: This sets the track settings to defaults. Note that any settings from the underlying style will remain. To prevent style tracks from playing, disable the track.

[Erase Track]: This erases both audio and MIDI data from the track.

[Edit MIDI]: This has various MIDI editing commands like transpose, generate chord track, transpose octave to note range, etc.

[Copy/Move]: This allows you to copy or move the current track to another track.

[Set RT/RD Folders]: This lets you confirm or set the RealTracks and RealDrums folders to use. After changing them, visit the StylePicker and Press the [Rebuild] button to rebuild the style list.

Frozen: If this is checked, no new data will be auto-generated.

Editable Audio: This changes the track to an editable audio track, which will be saved as a WAV. This is usually done for vocals or other recordings.

**Change Audio Tempo**: When this is set, the tempo of the audio track will get stretched (changed) with any tempo changes in the song, and also stretched (changed) if "Audio Base Tempo" is different from the song tempo. If this option is disabled, the tempo of the audio track will not change from the native tempo.

Audio Base Tempo: If the track type is an editable audio track, this is the tempo that the audio was recorded or created at.

Audio Transpose: You can transpose the track if it's an editable audio track.

[Re-Generate Whole Track]: For a RealTrack, this will re-generate the whole track.

[MultiRiff (Re-Generate Part of Track)]: This allows you to interactively create sections of RealTracks by choosing from multiple candidates (up to 20).

**Generation Type - None**: If this is set, no auto-generation will occur except for an underlying style. To prevent generation from an underlying style, disable the track.

Generation Type - RealTracks: Click on the radio button to open the RealTracks Picker, or click on the [+] button to select a RealTrack using other dialogs.

Generation Type - Loop: Click on this radio button to select a Loop.

Generation Type - UserTracks: Click on this radio button to select a UserTrack.

Generation Type - RealDrums (Drums Track): To select RealDrums on the Drums track, select this radio button to open the RealDrums Picker or the click on the [+] button to select RealDrums using other dialogs.

Generation Type - RealDrums (Other Tracks): This can be used for a second drum track or Drum Stems.

Generation Type - MIDI SuperTracks: Click on this radio button to select a MIDI SuperTrack. MIDI SuperTracks are high-quality MIDI tracks, based on performances by studio musicians.

Generation Type - MIDI from current style: This is a MIDI track from the current style.

Generation Type - Custom MIDI from specific style: You can select a MIDI track from another style.

Summary: You can copy this summary and paste it into a custom description.

Label: This allows you to customize the short track label.

Description: This allows you to customize the long track description.

[Update Label]: Press this button if you have entered a label and/or description.

Volume/Reverb/Panning/Tone: You can control mixer for the track.

**MIDI Patch**: You can select a MIDI patch for the MIDI track by pressing the [+] button and using the menu. If you know the General MIDI patch number, Bank 0, and Bank 32, enter the numbers and press the [Update Patch] button.

[Un-Mute]: This will un-mute all tracks.

Muted: This will mute the track.

MIDI Channel: This allows you to re-route the MIDI events on the current track to another channel.

**Timebase**: With this option, you can hear an audio-type track (RealTracks, RealDrums, etc.) at normal, half time, double time, or triple time. If the style tempo is 80, a 160 tempo should be set to double time.

Medley: This allows a RealTracks medley (multiple consecutive or simultaneous RealTracks on the same track).

Bluesy: This option will play major triad like C as if they were C7, so the track sounds bluesy.

Simpler: This makes the arrangement use "simpler" playing, with less notes and embellishments.

**Direct Input**: This option is for electric guitar RealTracks that were recorded any effects so that you can add your own effects by amp simulators.

Held: If you check this, the track will make a simple arrangement, mostly playing held chords.

[Play]: This plays the song, using the current track settings and re-generating the tracks.

[Re-Play]: This replays the song without regenerating the tracks.

[Stop]: This stops playback.

[Save as .STY]: This allows you to create a new style with a new name. The style will contain the current auto-generated tracks in the song.

## **Tracks Window**

This is similar to tracks window seen in most DAWs, allowing lossless data manipulation of tracks in a familiar environment for DAW users. It includes specific support for making loops and phrases from the RealTracks and RealDrums, so for example, you can select a RealTracks phrase and turn it into a loop.

To open the Tracks window, press the [Tracks] toolbar button or go to the Window menu and select Tracks Window.

THUC .		
* * *	Whele Track * Snap Loop Selected Area Select Whele	
		lano ko
Bass	II S II 200 dass, Electric, Decol/dated Ex 25 065	والمراجع ويرجع والمراجع المراجع ومراجع والمراجع ومراجع المراجع ومراجع المراجع والمراجع المراجع المراجع والمراجع
Plano	1 S Laop: Chilaut/Chilaut - destry / Lature_loop is atter .	
Drums	Restricted and a safe of the state of the st	د با با مرد مرد مود ما در معد در معد مرد با با در در معد مرد معد مرد معر مرد مورد بر مرد مرد مرد مرد در در در ا
Guitar	97	
Strings	103 - 2 03 18 H S C +011: Galary, Bectric, Styrter Modern Popel staryteeld 65 •	hann an
Melody	Protument 65 Soprame Sax	
Soloist	H S C 4550 Organ, Frlythm BlandiovfunkythComp Ev 685	▞▁▀ <mark>▁▁▖▖▖▖<sup>▆▆</sup>▀▀▖▖▖▖▖▖▖▖</mark> ▆▆▁▞▋ <mark>▖▖▖▖▖▖</mark> ▖
Thru	S Instruments 90 Pad-Warm (Slove)	
Audio	902 0 0	
Utity#1	2 53 1 114 Cutar, Acoustic, 33 years GrungedourQuan Dv15	
Utith#2	90 63 53 2 1554 Nore, Latricezho Evis 085	······································
Utilityøs	2 SS 10	a bar a salahan a sana a sa
Utiity#4	2 Custon MDI Style: 99 Pad Warn (Store) (Newsys STr	
Utiliy#5	1 S S 333250m, Americana 355655eve Ev 15 975	·

You can horizontally zoom in/out with the mouse wheel. Moving the mouse wheel while holding down the **Ctrl** key changes the height of each track panel.

The numbered scale at the top of the window indicates bars and beats, with a full height vertical division for each bar and a short vertical line for each beat or quarter note. Bars with part markers also include the A or B part marker letter with the bar number (1a, 9b).

On the left of the window, there are mixer settings for each track that can be adjusted as the song is playing.

Deen	
Bass	M S 🚳 908:Bass, Electric, SmoothBallad Ev 16 065 🗸 🗸
Piano	-3.40 0.0
FIGITU	MS 📾 Loop : Chillout \Chillout - destiny_71_drum_loop_b_minor ev 16.wav 💡
Drums	
Drums	M S 💮 RealDrums=ElecPopStripMall^3-a:SideOffbeatClap , b:Snare16Clap32HiHat 🚽
Guitar	-2.04
Ganar	M S 🔠 4012:Guitar, Electric, Rhythm ModPopDistortedSwellsHeld 65
Strings	-0.78
oungo	M S 🛞 4011:Guitar, Electric, Rhythm ModernPopRotaryHeld 65
Melody	
molody	M S 🛞 Instrument: 65 Soprano Sax
Soloist	
	M S 🛞 4359:Organ, Rhythm BluesSlowFunkyLHComp Ev 085

To adjust volume, pan, reverb and tone, click on a slider and move it horizontally. They can also be controlled by right-clicking on a number dial and typing in a new number. You can also adjust them with the mouse wheel while the mouse cursor is over the sliders or number dials. Hold the **Ctrl** key down as you click on the slider or drag the thumb of the slider. This will force all tracks to move to the same absolute location as the original track. Hold the **Shift** key and it will move all tracks relative to the move of the original track. Double-clicking on the slider sets the value to a default value.

Each track has its own VU meters to show the sound level, and buttons to mute, solo and freeze the track.

You can double-click on the track label to rename it.

Right-clicking on a track label or a down arrow opens a menu of settings and actions for the selected track. The menu is organized into groups allowing easier selection of track types: audio (RealTracks, UserTracks, Loops) or MIDI (MIDI SuperTracks, classic MIDI tracks) and track settings/actions.

You can drag a track label and drop it to the Drop Station at the top of the screen to render an audio or MIDI file.

There are toolbar buttons to control the display of the Tracks window.

- + Whole Track + Snap Loop Selected Area Select Whole 🕼

Use the [-] and [+] buttons to zoom horizontally. You can also use the mouse wheel.

The [Whole Track] button zooms out as far as possible, showing the entire track.

The small [+] and [-] buttons change the track height. Holding down the **Ctrl** key while clicking on these buttons will expand or reduce the track height at 5 times the normal rate. If you hold down the **Shift** key, the track height will expand or reduce at 10 times the normal rate.

When the Snap mode in enabled, selecting a region of data will snap to the closest beat.

The [Loop Selected Area] button plays and loops the selected region.

The [Select Whole] button selects the whole track.

The wheel button will open the settings dialog, which allows you to customize the appearance of the waveform.

You can select a phrase by clicking on the starting point and dragging it. To select a large phrase, click on the starting point and Shift+click on the ending point.

Following hotkeys are available.

- Home moves the cursor to the beginning of a track.
- End moves the cursor to the end of a track.
- Shift+Home moves the left cursor of the selected phrases to the beginning of a track. If no phrase is selected, this will select phrases from the cursor to the beginning of a track.
- Shift+End moves the right cursor to the end of a track. If no phrase is selected, this will select phrases from the cursor to the end of a track.
- Ctrl+A selects the whole track.
- Ctrl+C copies the selected phrases to the clipboard.
- Ctrl+X cuts the selected phrases.
- Ctrl+V pastes the copied phrases to the current location and overwrites the existing phrases.
- Ctrl+Shift+V pastes the copied phrases and merges them with the existing phrases instead of overwriting them.
- Delete erases the selected phrases.
- Shift+Delete deletes the selected phrases.

When the Edit Phrases and Loops Mode is on, the boxes will be drawn for phrase segments that are put together by Band-in-a-Box, and these phrases can be easily edited.

ber tille sint bigginden tilte tilte fintete ber ter		<u>▶ } 8 (88)  14</u>    <b>}   -</b>   -  -  -  -  -  -  -  -  -  -  -  -	B+ perioda (an in- in- in- in- initial)	. <b></b>	n ige die leginder sie se	• <b>3</b> 010• 0• - • • <b>• • • • • • •</b>		
You can press the <b>Ctrl+</b> C to copy the selected phrase, place the cursor at a different location, then press the <b>Ctrl+</b> V to paste it to that location. The selected phrase is the <b>Delete</b> key. The selected phrase is the selected phrase phrase is the selected phrase is the selected phrase phrase is the selected phrase phrase phrase is the selected phrase phrase phrase phrase phrase is the selected phrase phr								
- 100-100 + 1 + 10 + 100-100 - 100-100 - 100-100 - 100-100 - 100-100 - 100-100 - 100-100 - 100-100-	<b>₩ ₩ ₽</b>	<b>8-8++ 8++</b> 8++-	<b>)                                     </b>	·**				
	color of the phra	se boxes in the	e settings dialog,	which can b	e accessed with	the wheel buttor	n on the toolbar of th	ne Tracks
You can select a phrase	by clicking on a	a box. <b>Shift</b> +c	licking on mult	iple boxes	selects multiple	phrases.		
38 (2) 39 (2) 40 (2) EmMaj7/D# G/D C#m7b5	41b (2) 42 (2) Am7 G/B	43 (2) 44 Em7 D C	(2) 45 (2) Am7	38 (2) EmMaj7/D# 0	39 (2) 40 (2) 5/D C#m7b5	41b (2) 42 (2) Am7 G/B		
<b>₩+}+₩#₩₽₩</b> ₽₽₩₩₽₩₩₽₩₩₽₩₩₽₩₩₽₩₩₽₩₩₽₩₩₽₩₩₽₩₩₽₩₩₽₩	}- <mark>}=}+3}+3}</mark>	###- <b>B</b> +#+#+###		<b></b>	** <b>}Ref</b>	<b>₩ ₽+\$++ 80+++</b> 84 <b>9-</b> #*	•#####= <b>B+#</b> =\$=\$=\$=\$#+\$##\$##\$#\$	<del>);;  -+       ;                          </del>
		-	-			-	trl+V to paste it t	o that location.
		ne box and pr		ey.	12 (1)	14(1)		
G Em7	A9		12 (1) G		Em7	A9		
)==+}++++ <b>}</b> == <b> </b>    += <mark>    +=  -  </mark> -   -   -   -   -   -   -   -   -								
							lick on the box, ho	over the mouse
10 (1) 11 (1) A9 D7sus	12 (1) G		10 (1) A9		11 (1) D7sus	12 (1) G		
	<u>₩</u>		-		- <b>I</b> I			
If you want to start a phr drag it to left.	rase earlier, clic	k on the box,	hover the mous	e cursor ov	er the left of the	e box, and whe	n the left-right cu	rser appears,
18 (1) 19 (1) G/B Em7 D	20 (1) 21 ( C Am	1)	18 (1) G/B	19 (1 Em7		21 (1) Am7		
			→ <b>m</b> +)-					
						just a 2-bar seg	ment of a 6-bar pl	hrase as a loop,
drag the right of the phra $\frac{1}{2}$ $\frac{1}{2}$ $\frac{1}{2$	$\frac{ 44(1) }{C} = \frac{ 45(1) }{Am7}$	111 you will i	-	10 (1) (2#m7b5 Am7	0hrase. [42 (1) [43 (1) G/B Em7	D C Am7	46 (1)  47 (1) ,6/8 Em7 D	1
╞╴ <mark>╞╵╞╘╞╍</mark> <mark>╍╪┈┾┼┝╶╞╶┝╷╟╸╞╴┝</mark>	ull I. L. autor I. L. a	·	<b>→</b>	┝ <del>╞</del> ┝╞┝╞╍ <mark>┉</mark> ╪	**			

Tip: If you want an exactly 2-bar segment of the phrase, enable the [Snap] mode button on the toolbar.

Now, if you hover the mouse cursor over the top right corner of the phrase box, a loop icon appears, and you can drag it as long as you want. You will then see dotted lines within the segment. This means that the 2-bar segment was turned into a loop with the dotted lines indicating the loop starting points.



## **Adding Bar-Based Lyrics**

You can enter lyrics in each bar on the Chord Sheet.

But Chord Display To enter lyrics, you first need to display the Bar Lyrics layer by clicking on the [Chord Display] toolbar button and selecting Layers | Bar Lyrics.

If the song does not have any lyrics, the Bar Lyrics layer does not appear on most lines, but it appears on the row where the bar is highlighted. If you click on a bar on another row, the layer will appear on that row.

1a <mark>6<sup>b</sup>"</mark>	2 Bb	3 Gb*	4 <b>O</b> b
5a <b>O</b> b	6	7 Gb	8 <b>O</b> b
e Ob	10	11 Db	12
13 <b>D</b> b	14 <b>D</b> b <sup>7</sup>	15 Gb	16 <b>D</b> b

Double-click on the Bar Lyrics layer on a bar where you want to enter lyrics. This will change the color of the layer, which indicates that you can type in that location. You can use keys to navigate through the layer: Tab to go forward, Shift+Tab to go backward.

1a	Bb*1	2 <b>B</b> b	3 <b>Grb</b> *	4	0b	
4	A- 26		Type a lyric and p	ress the <b>Tab</b> key.	This will enter the ly	ric and i

Type a lyric and press the Tab key. This will enter the lyric and move the editing bar forward.

1a	834	2 65	3	Gba	4	A- 0 <sup>b</sup>
5a	mazing ⊅	grace, how	7	sweet the &	8	sound. That
9	saved a	wretch like	11	me. Ø	12	I

To edit lyrics, go back there by clicking on that bar or using the Shift+Tab keys, and then retype.

If you have entered lyrics that were supposed to be spaced out over some bars, go back to the bar, and use the **Left Arrow** key to move the cursor to the beginning of the lyric that should be in the next bar. Then press Enter. This will push that lyric to the next bar and shuffle the texts in the following bars forward as well.

Example: You realize that "once was lost" in bar 13 should have been "once was," and lyrics in bar 14 should have been spread over some bars.

once was lost	but now am found		
13 Db	14 O <sup>b<sup>7</sup></sup>	15 <b>G</b> b	16 <b>D</b>
Press Shift+Tab to go	back to bar 13.		
once was lost	but now am found		
13 <b>D</b> b	14 O <sup>b<sup>7</sup></sup>	15 Gb	16 <b>D</b> <sup>b</sup>
Use the <b>left arrow</b> key	to move the cursor to th	e beginning of "lost."	
once was lost	but now am found		
13 <b>D</b> Þ	14 <i>D</i> b <sup>7</sup>	15 Gb	16 <b>D</b>
And press Enter. This	pushes "lost" to bar 14 a	nd "but now am found"	to bar 15.
once was	lost	but now am found	
13 <b>D</b> b	14 <i>O</i> <sup>b<sup>7</sup></sup>	15 Gb	16 <b>D</b>

Use **Tab** or **Shift+Tab** to move through the bars, the **Left/Right Arrow** keys to move the cursor within the bar, and **Enter** or **Backspace** to push lyrics, until the lyrics are in the correct bars.

13	once was 0 <sup>5</sup>	14	lost, but 0 <sup>⊧²</sup>	15	now am G <sup>j</sup>	16	found. Was p
----	----------------------------	----	------------------------------	----	--------------------------	----	-----------------

The Bar Lyrics layer is designed so that you can even edit lyrics during playback.

Another way to enter lyrics is to copy lyrics from a text file and paste them directly to the Bar Lyrics layer.

	Ar	mazing	Grace.txt	t - Note	pad
Fi	e	Edit	Format	View	Hel
		zing Gr		_	
			a wretch	like me	
		e was			
			n found		
	as	biind,	but now	i see	

Prepare lyrics in the text file and copy them to the clipboard. Then, go back to Band-in-a-Box, double-click on the bar where the lyrics should be inserted and press **Ctrl+V**.

Now all the lyrics are entered in the layer.

1a	834	2	ß⊧	3	Giri	4	Amazing grace
5a	How sweet the sound ⊅	6	That saved a wretch like me	7	l once was lost क्ष	8	But now am found
9	Was blind, but now I see	10		11	0 <sup>5</sup>	12	

But the lyrics are not quite in the correct bars, so you need to fix using the Tab, Enter, or Left/Right Arrow keys.

1a	854	2	в>	3	Gba	4	A- 0 <sup>5</sup>
5a	mazing ⊅⁄>	6	grace, How	7	sweet the <sup>C}</sup>	8	sound. That <sup>09</sup>
9	saved a	10	wretch like	11	me Ø	12	I
13	once was	14	lost. But 0 <sup>∳°</sup>	15	now am &	16	found. Was <sup>09</sup>
17	blind, but <sup>β⊭</sup>	18	now I G	19	see Gba	20	¢∮ 3X

There is an easier way for this copying and pasting method. If the lyrics in the text file are arranged so that each line represents a bar, you need very little to fix after pasting.

🗐 Amazing G	First, edit the lyric	es in the text file so t	hat every line correspo	onds to a bar. Then, copy ther	n all to the clipt
File Edit F A-	Next, go back to H	Band-in-a-Box, doub	le-click on the bar wh	ere the lyrics should be insert	ed and press Ct
mazing grace, How sweet the	4				
sound. That saved a	1a 8**	2 65	3 65-	A- 4 0 <sup>b</sup>	
wretch like me I	mazing 5a ∎0,	grace, How	sweet the 7 گ	sound. That	
once was ost. But	saved a	wretch like	me 11 0 <sup>5</sup>	12	
now am found. Was blind. but	once was	lost. But 14 Ø <sup>57</sup>	now am 15 يۇ	found. Was	
now I see	blind, but	now l	see	20 09 3%	

Tip: You can convert note-based lyrics to bar-based lyrics using the Edit | Lyrics | Covert Note-Based Lyrics to Bar Lyrics menu item.

## Adding Melody (MIDI and/or Audio)

### **Recording MIDI Melody**

Band-in-a-Box is much more than an intelligent arranger and accompanist. You can record your live MIDI performance, enter a melody in the Notation note-by-note, or use the Wizard feature to record with either your computer keyboard or a connected MIDI keyboard controller.

If you want a metronome to play while you are recording, you can select it in the **Count-in and Metronome Options** (*Options* | *Preferences* | [Count-in/Metro]) dialog. You can even have a visual metronome if you like.

Record

Press the **[Record MIDI]** toolbar button or press **Ctrl+R**. This opens the **Record MIDI** dialog. You can punch in/out, overdub, and record directly to the ending or the tag, and use the filter to choose which MIDI events are recorded. You can also select the destination track.

Record MIDI			$\times$
Start of Song     From Bar     1     Chorus     1     Chorus     1     Chorus     1     Chorus     1			
Record ≜udio to: None ♥			
Overdub underlying MIDI	Filt	er	
Record	Cancel	Help	

Pressing the **[Record]** button will start recording what you play on the Thru track. An audible count-in is played prior to recording.

Once you have completed recording your melody, Band-in-a-Box will ask you if you want to keep the take and if you want to copy the recorded chorus to the whole song. If you did not record the full track you can choose to retain the rest of the track beyond the part you just recorded.

68 Melody Notes recorde	ed		×
OK - Keep Take	Take Again	Cancel	Help
	py 1st chorus to whole sor verdub underlying melody stain melody past last recor	-	

### **Embellishing the Melody**

When musicians see a Lead Sheet that has a melody written out, they almost never play it exactly as written. They change the timing to add syncopation, change durations to achieve staccato or legato playing, add grace notes, slurs, extra notes, vibrato, and other effects. You can have Band-in-a-Box do these automatically using the Embellisher.

Embellish Melody ¥ You can enable the Embellisher from the **[Embellish Melody]** button menu or with **Ctrl+Alt+E** keys. Any melody will be embellished as it is played so that you hear a livelier and more realistic melody - and it's different every time.

*Embellisher dialog* in the **[Embellish Melody]** button or **Ctrl+Alt+L** opens the **Melody Embellisher** dialog with many user options to control the embellishment settings. The Embellisher presets allow you to choose a combination of common settings for the Embellisher quickly.

The Embellisher is only active while the music is playing; the recorded Melody track isn't affected. There is an option for the Embellisher to only humanize the timing of the music if the timing was "stiff" to begin with. This allows the Embellisher to leave the timing of human input melodies alone and humanize only the ones that were entered in step-time.

### Harmonizing the MIDI Melody

**H** Use the **[Harmony]** button item *MIDI – Melody Harmony* or press **Alt+F10** to add a MIDI harmony to the Melody track. This opens the **Select Melody Harmony** dialog where you can choose from any of the pre-defined harmonies.



The [Edit] button will open the Harmony Maker, where you can customize Harmonists.

The **[Search]** button allows you to search for a harmony by a keyword (i.e., typing in the first few letters of a harmony name) in either the **Harmonies** or **Favorite Harmonies** dialog.

The **[Note Off]** button is to turn off any notes that are stuck on. (There shouldn't be any.)

Enter the number of the harmony you want to go to and press [Go To #].

The [Fav] button will produce a list the 50 most recently loaded harmonies.

The **[No harmony]** button will disable the harmony for the song. The keystrokes **Shift+F10** also allow or disable the Melody harmony.

When adding a harmony to the Melody (or Soloist) you can use the option to loosen up start times of for the harmony notes to achieve a more natural, richer harmony sound. Choose menu item *Melody* | *Edit Melody Track* | *Quantize, Time Adjust* | *Loosen Start Times.* You can select the range of adjustments. For example, if you want the notes to be played earlier, use a negative number. A setting of minus 5 to positive 6 would cause the start times to be varied up to 5 ticks early and 6 ticks late. There is also a setting to choose whether you want only the harmony notes present on the track to be affected, leaving the original melody unaffected.

Loosen Start Times of Notes (for melodies or harmonies) X					
This will vary the start times of notes on the track. Randomizing the start times give the sound a 'looser', less mechanical sound. This is also useful for MDI harmonies that are on the track.					
Range to adjust start times (e.g5 to +5) -5 to 5 ticks					
Change timing of notes that are not part of chord or harmony					
For harmonies, change timing of melody notes					
Defaults OK	Cancel Help				

#### **Convert Track to Harmony**

This feature permanently writes the specified harmony to the Melody or Soloist track, instead of being applied in real time. Use the [Write Harmony to Melody Track] or [Write Harmony to Soloist Track] button in the Select Melody/Soloist Harmony dialogs, or the *Convert Harmony*... menu command found in the *Melody* and *Soloist* menus. You will then see a dialog allowing you to choose the range of the song to add the harmony, either the whole song or a specified range of bars.

There are options to "Eliminate Note Overlap" and "Loosen start times of notes" for the harmony notes to achieve a more natural, richer harmony sound. The melody is not affected, only the harmony notes, and there are options for the range of spread for the harmony notes.

Convert Track to Harmo	ny	×
	tes the generated harmony part to the track. Once converted, you to prevent a 'harmony-on-a-harmony'. Set the range and press Of	
🗹 Eliminate note overlap	)	
Loosen start times of i	notes	
Range (e.g5 to +5)	-5 to 5 ticks	
Range	Set Range for Part of Song	
Whole song	Bar 9 Number of ticks early to include (120/beat)	50
O Part of song	Chorus 1 Number of ticks to exclude at end (120/bea	t) 50
	# of bags 4	
	Tip: Bar -1 (negative 1) is the very beginning of the song	
	Defaults OK Cancel	Help

**Note:** Once the track is converted you should set the harmony to "None" or you will hear harmonies being applied to the harmony notes, i.e., "harmony-on-a-harmony."

#### **Recording a Live Audio**

You can record your live vocal or instrumental performance and save it to an audio wave file along with the Band-in-a- Box accompaniment. Make sure that you have a microphone plugged in to your sound card, or a connection from a mixer, keyboard, or other audio device connected to the Line In jack on your sound card.

Record Audio Me

Click on the [Record Audio] button or select the *Audio* | *Record Audio* menu item. This will open the Record Audio dialog and the VU Meters.

The **VU Meters** show the average strength of the signal, with a dB scale, and a clip indicator. Clipping indicates that the signal has overloaded and will sound distorted (clipped). The green area represents normal levels, while red indicates an overload. Ideally, the sounds should remain in the green and avoid the red altogether. Unlike analog recording, where it's good to get a "hot" high signal, digital recordings need to absolutely avoid high levels since any overload of the signal will result in clipping and a ruined recording.

Record Audio	×
Start of Song	Set Recording Levels
O From Bar 1 Chorus 1	Test Recording Level (VU Meter)
⊖ Tag	Leave VU Meters open while recording
○ End	Audio Options
Record Audio to: Audio	·
Punch-in record	Track type is Stereo
From 1 : .1 : 1 : 1	Audio Input is 16-bit
Thru 1 : .1 : 1 : 1	Overdub underlying Audio
Record <u>M</u> IDI to: None	
Record	Cancel Help

#### Set the start point for the recording.

You can record from the start of the song, somewhere in the middle, or punch in by choosing a bar and chorus # to start recording.

#### Select the destination track.

Audio can be recorded to any track.

#### Select the destination track for recording MIDI.

If you also want to record MIDI at the same time, choose the destination track with the "Record MIDI to" option.

#### Press [Record].

Audio recording begins. If you have enabled the "Leave VU Meter while recording" option, then the **VU Meter** will open and display during recording so you can monitor the VU meters.

#### Press the [Stop] toolbar button or press the [Esc] key.

You will then see the "Keep Take?" dialog. If you are happy with your recording, you should choose **[OK -Keep Take]** and the audio will be added to the track. You can listen to the results by pressing **[Play]**. If you are not happy with the results, you can choose *Edit* | *Undo Keep Audio Take* and you will be back to where you were prior to the recording. You can also choose the option to **[Take Again]**, which reopens the Recording dialog.

Audio recorded - Keep	lake?	×		
OK · Keep Take	OK - Keep Take Take Again			
Options				
Copy 1st chorus to whole song				
Overdub underlying Audio				
🗹 Retain audio past last r	ecorded			
		Cancel		

**Copy 1st chorus to whole song**: If you've recorded only 1 chorus of the song, you can choose the option to copy that first chorus of audio to the whole song. This will fill up the whole song with the audio by repeating it as many times as necessary. Then you'd just need to record the ending of the song.

**Overdub underlying audio**: At the end of recording, you receive an option to overdub with the underlying audio. This means that both recordings will be merged together to form a new file, with both recordings preserved.

**Retain audio past last recorded**: This allows you to "punch out" and preserve the rest of a previously recorded take.

### **Importing Audio Files**

A mono or stereo WAV file can be imported to your song, optionally merging with or replacing the existing audio. Choose the menu item *File* | *Import Audio (WAV, WMA, MP3, WMV)* or *Audio* | *Import Audio (WAV, WMA, MP3, WMV)*. You then choose an audio file to import. This will open the **Import Audio File** dialog, which allows selection of the destination track, the point to insert the audio file, and the option to merge or overwrite existing audio in the destination.



If the audio file contains Acid Loop or Apple<sup>®</sup> Loop information, the dialog shows an option to set the audio base tempo of the current song to the tempo of the audio file.

## **Song Editing Features**

The on-screen display of the song file name includes "\*" when the file has been changed.

#### [\*C:\bb\Demos\MIDI Style Demos\Styles00\ZZJAZZ.MG1]

*Edit* | *Undo* and *Edit* | *Redo* allow you to Undo (or redo) most operations. Multiple *Undo* supports up to 999 levels of undo (configurable). The default number of undo is 99. If you need to change this, it can be done in *Options* | *Preferences* "Number of levels of undo." The range can be 5 to 999. You can also choose *Edit* | *Redo* to redo an undo.

Technical Note: Audio Undos are large WAV files, so are stored in an Undos folder in the BB directory. This directory is emptied when the undos are no longer needed.

Edit | Cut functions like a delete command. It removes bars of chords from a song.

### **Copy/Move Tracks**

The Edit | Copy Special | Copy/Move Tracks menu item allows copying or moving data (audio and/or MIDI) from one track to another.

Copy/Move Track		×
Source Track:	Melody 🗸	
Include Channels:		All Channels
	<b>1</b> 2 3 <b>4</b> 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16	No Channel
	Merge with existing data	
MIDI:	Copy to destination track $\qquad \lor$	
Audio:	Copy to destination track ~	
	Destination Track>	Utility#1
Include Continuous Controllers		
Include Pitch Bend		
Include Patch Changes		
Include Lyrics		Defaults
Help	OK	Cancel

Select the **Source Track** that you want to copy or move data from and the **Destination Track** that will receive the copied or moved data. The source and destination tracks can be any track - Bass, Drums, Piano, Guitar, Strings, Melody, Soloist, Audio, or Utility.

You should also select the action (Do nothing, Copy, or Move) for each of **MIDI** and **Audio**.

When copying or moving MIDI data, if you enable the **Merge with** existing data on tack option, the MIDI data in the destination track will be preserved and merged with the incoming MIDI data from the source track. If this option is disabled, the MIDI data in the destination track will be replaced with the incoming MIDI data.

There are also options to include continuous controllers, pitch bend, patch changes, and lyrics when copying or moving MIDI data.

### Nudge Chords/Melody

In the *Edit* menu, the *Nudge Chords/Melody* allows moving a range of chords by any number of bars/beats.

Nudge Chords/Melody (move by a certain # of bars/beats) ×						
Nudge chords star	ting at bar	16		beat	1	]
Duration of nudge beats)	( bars,	4	bars		0	beats
Dedisi		🗹 Whi	ole Song			
Nudge by # of bea	its	1	beats			
☑ Nudge chords						
Nudge Melody	and Soloist					
	-					
OK	Cance	el	He	de	De	efault

For example, let's say that you have entered a complete song chord progression, and you then realize that all of the chords starting at bar 23 are 1 beat too late (maybe due to a time signature change). You can move all of the chords 1 beat earlier, by setting the nudge at bar 23, beat 1, and duration of the nudge to -1 (minus 1) beats.

You can nudge chords and/or Melody/Soloist tracks.

### Unfold (Convert to 1 BIG chorus)

Choose Edit | Song Form | Unfold (convert to one BIG chorus) to unfold a multi-chorus song into one BIG chorus.

If you have a song with 3 choruses and want to convert it to a single large chorus, this command unfolds the song into just that; one BIG chorus. This is useful for customizing a song with style, patch or tempo changes in different verses.

### Fold (Convert 1 chorus to multiple)

A "Fold song" routine converts a song with a single large chorus to multiple smaller choruses with optional tag ending. If you have imported a MIDI file, you might have a file that is 96 bars long, but really consists of 3 choruses of 32 bars each. You can convert this to a 32-bar song by using the *Edit* | *Song Form* | *Fold* menu item, including inserting tag endings, and 2-bar endings.

Fold song (convert 1 chorus to multiple choruses)	×				
Fold to a multi-chorus song, with these parameters					
Chorus Begins at Bar	1				
Chorus Ends at Bar	32				
Number of Choruses	3				
Song has a Tag					
Start tag after source bar	92				
🗹 2 bar ending					
Start the ending 2 bars early					
Defaults OK Cancel	Help 🧱				

## Add Repeats and 1st/2nd Endings

For this tutorial, we will be using demos from the *Documentation*\*Tutorials*\*Tutorial – Repeats and Endings* folder. Open the Song "Miles1 Tutorial (no repeats yet)" from this folder. You will see that this is a 1-32 bar form. There are no repeats and endings entered for this song. We will be adding them now.

When you open a song, you will notice some "Form Marker" features that happen for any Band-in-a-Box song.

15 CMaj7 5 Em7 9 Bm7 13 Am7	6 A7 10 E7 14 D7		3 Bm7b5 7 Dm7 11 Am7 15 Dm7	A7 E7#5#9	4 E7alt 9 Dm7 12 Am7 16 G13		
™CMaj7 a Em7 s F6 a D9	22 A7 28 F#dim 39 Dm7	G13	<ul> <li>Bm7b5</li> <li>Dm7</li> <li>27 CMaj7</li> <li>31 C6</li> </ul>	A7 FMaj7 A7	20 E9 24 Dm7 28 Em7 32 Dm7	A9 G13	28.
55 <sup></sup> C69	34		15		36		

Repeat symbols are drawn at the beginning and end of the entire form (bars 1, 32 in this song) and "end" is written on bar 33, which is the ending. Bars past the end of the song are colored gray. These form markers are present for every song, unless you disable them by *Options* | *Preferences* | *Display*. These are *not* the type of repeats/endings we're referring to here, however. The repeats/endings we are talking about now occur *during* the form, and are the 1st/2nd endings, DS al Coda and other repeat types that you see on a typical lead sheet.

So, in our song "Miles1 Tutorial (no repeats yet)," we can have a look at it and see if there are any repeats/endings. It appears from looking at the Chord Sheet that this 32-bar form consists of two 16 bar sections, with a 1st ending at bar 9, and a 2nd ending at bar 25. So now we'd like Band-in-a-Box to display it like that, with the first and second ending markings. Since we want to insert the 1st/2nd ending on bar 9, we right-click on the Chord Sheet on bar 9 and select *Repeats/Codas/1st-2nd Endings*. We then see the **Edit Repeats and Endings** dialog.

dit Repeats and Endings	×
Type of Repeat/Ending	1st/2nd Endings
○ Repeats	Repeat begins at Bar 1
1st/2nd endings	1st ending begins at bar # 9
◯ DC al Coda	1st ending lasts for 8 bars
◯ DC al Fine	Endings type 1st/2nd endings
◯ DS al Coda	
◯ DS al Fine	
Options	
Show form	Generate (insert) new bars
Auto-Find	Tag Ending Delete All

Click on the 1st/2nd endings radio button and enter the following.

- Repeat begins at bar 1.
- 1st ending begins at bar 9.
- 1st ending lasts for 8 bars.
- Type of Repeat/Ending = 1st/2nd endings.

By entering this data we've defined the complete 1st and 2nd ending. If the 1st ending begins at bar 9 and lasts for 8 bars, the 2nd ending must begin at bar 17+8=25 (there's an 8-bar repeated section from bar 1 to 8).

Now, this was a pre-existing song, and it already has all of the bars laid out. So, we make sure that we *don't* select the **Generate (insert) new bars** checkbox.

Click on **[OK-Make Repeat]**, and the repeat gets made and the Chord Sheet redraws with the 1st/2ndrepeat showing.

FakeSheet Make sure you have Fake Sheet mode selected on the Chord Sheet.

"IAMaj7	2	Abm7b5 C#7alt
<i>C</i> #m7	، F#7	Bm7 F#7 Bm7
Abm7	" <i>C</i> #7	"F#m7 <i>c</i> #7#5#9» F#m7
" F#m7	" B7	" Bm7 " E13 🕴
s D6	» Ebdim	" AMaj7 DMaj7 " C#m7 F#9
" B9	"Bm7 E13	"A6 F#7 ̃ ∎Bm7 E13 <sup>*</sup> I
<b><sup>−</sup>A69</b>	34	

As you can see there is a 1st ending at bar 9. At bar 16 there is a repeat symbol, indicating that the form goes back to bar 1 for 8 bars, and then will go to the bar after bar 16 for the 2nd ending. The 2nd ending is marked there. The bar # is 25, because the bars are numbered in linear fashion, and it is the 25th bar of the song as it would be played. Then the song goes to the end, which is bar 32.

Now we can see a LINEAR view of the same song, similar to the way it was before we put the 1st/2nd endings on it. To do this, *deselect* the Fake Sheet checkbox on the main page. You will then see the song like this.

"AMaj7	2	Abm7b5 C#7alt	~
. C#m7	، F#7	, Bm7 F#7 Bm7	1
Abm7	" C#7	₀ F#m7 <i>c</i> #7#5#9₀ F#m7	ł
F#m7	" B7	"Bm7 "E13 🕴	t
"AMaj7		Abm7b5 C#9	t
<i>C</i> #m7	.∞ F#7	Bm7 F#7 Bm7	-
5 D6	» Ebdim	" AMaj7 DMaj7 " C#m7 F#9	2
" B9	"Bm7 E13	"A6 F#7 "Bm7 E13 🕯	r
<b>.</b> 769	34	к и	

This shows all of the 32 bars, including the bars that are part of the repeat – these are highlighted in gray. Exposing these bars shows the linear view of the song, the way the song would be played. It also allows you to enter custom information for any of the bars, including the bars in the "gray area." For example, if you wanted the chord at bar 21 to be an Em9 instead of an Em7, just type it in, even though it's in the repeated section leading to the 2nd ending.

You can toggle between the 2 views for the traditional lead sheet view with the Fake Sheet mode, and the "normal" (linear) view with Fake Sheet mode OFF.

### Buttons in the Edit Repeats and Endings dialog

The **[Options]** button opens the **Display Options** dialog, which includes an option to globally enable/disable the display of repeats and endings.

The **[Show Form]** button in displays a summary of the form of the song as examined by Band-in-a-Box. This is useful for analyzing the form of the song, in case you want to add your own repeats and endings manually, and want a quick summary of the form. Band-in-a-Box shows you the form in 2-bar sections. A typical AABA song might display a form like this.

0, 1, 2, 3

0, 1, 2, 4

5, 6, 7, 8

0, 1, 2, 4

Each of these numbers represents a unique 2-bar section of the song. You can see the first section (0, 1, 2, 3) is similar to the second section (0, 1, 2, 4); in fact, they differ only in the last 2 bars. So, this would be a good candidate for a 1st/2nd ending. Also, the last A section of 0, 1, 2, 4 is identical to the 2nd A section, so would be a good candidate for a DC al Coda symbol.

When you press the [Auto-Find] button, Band-in-a-Box will examine the song and try to detect any repeats in the song.

The [Edit List] button shows you a list of repeats or endings that have been entered in the song and allows you to edit them.

The [Tag Ending] button opens the Song Setting dialog where you can set a tag ending.

The [Delete All] button will delete all the repeats that have been entered in the current song.

### Set Time Signature (range of bars)

Under the *Edit* | *Set Time Signature (range of bars)* menu item, you can assign a specific time signature at any bar and apply it to a range of bars, as often as you want.

		•
Set Time Sigi	nature (Range	of Bars) ×
Set <u>T</u> ime S 1/4 2/4 3/4	ignature 0 8/4 0 9/4 0 10/4	Starting at Bar #         13           Number of bars         4           Set to Whole Song         13
<ul> <li>○ 4/4</li> <li>● 5/4</li> <li>○ 6/4</li> </ul>	○ 10/4 ○ 12/4 ○ 13/4	Notes: For TimeSigs higher than 4/4, each bar is spread out over 2 or more bars (eg. 5/4 will be written as 3/4+2/4). For 12/8 or 6/8, use 4/4 with a triplet feel (eg. Irish). For 9/8 use a waltz.
○ 7/4	○ 14/4	OK Cancel Help

### Transpose

The *Edit* | *Transpose* submenu lets you transpose the entire song by a number of semitones, or specify a range to transpose. To transpose part of a song, simply highlight the area you wish to transpose and select *Transpose From.*. *To.*. in the submenu.

Transpose	×
Transpose from bar	21
Number of bars to transpose	8
Transpose from <u>k</u> ey	с ~
Transpose to key	Eb $\sim$
OK Cancel	Help

When you have confirmed the starting bar and the number of bars you wish to transpose, click on the "Transpose to Key" area and select the destination key.

### **Settings for Current Bar**

The number of beats per bar, tempo changes, patch, style, and harmony changes can be made by selecting the *Settings For Current Bar* option on the *Edit* menu or by pressing **F5** after you have selected a bar to edit.

Bar Settings for Current Bar	9*		_		×
Apply	Chorus #	* All Choruses ' $ \smallsetminus $	Bar # 9	~ <	>
# Be <u>a</u> ts This Bar 0	Style Change	es at This Bar			
Iempo Change to 0	.STY	Open		Clear ST1	٢
% Change in Tempo 0		Changes With Style Ch	ange		
Key Signature Change to Db	RealDrums			Clear RD	
Allow Drum Fill	RealTracks				
Notation - Start a New Line		Red Line on Cho Auto	V MAII		
Instrument Changes at T					
	anges(+127127)[	Show MIDI Patch set	tings		
ALL Instruments	$\sim$				
Bass Back to Nor	mal 🗸 Instru	ment: 36 Fretless Electri	c Bass [MT]		
Piano	∼ Instru	ment: 1 Acoustic Piano	[MT]		
Drums	<ul> <li>✓ Instru</li> </ul>	ment: 1 Standard Drum	Kit [ MT]		
Guitar	<ul> <li>✓ Instru</li> </ul>	ment: 26 Acoustic Guita	r[MT]		
Strings	<ul> <li>✓ Instru</li> </ul>	ment: 50 Slow Strings [	MT]		
Change by	∨ <b>5</b> Instru	ment: 1 Acoustic Piano	[]		
Soloist	∼ Instru	ment: 1 Acoustic Piano	[uMIDI]		
Audio	∼ User	Audio ( uAud)			
Utility#1 ~	<ul> <li>✓ Instru</li> </ul>	ment: 0 < No Patch Cha	ange > []		
UserTracks Development	Print Summary	Reset Bar	Re	eset ALL Bars	
		Apply		Help	<u> </u>

**Chorus** #: You can specify the changes you make to happen for every chorus and/or a specific chorus.

Bar #: You can change the bar to edit without existing the dialog.

**# Beats This Bar**: The initial time signature of the song is determined by the style (e.g., Jazz =4/4, Waltz =3/4). In some songs you will want to change the time signature at a certain bar. For example, you might want a single bar of 2/4, or 8 bars of 3/4 time. This option allows a change of time signature during a song. This option allows a change of time signature during a song. The change takes place at the beginning of the bar and continues until a new time signature change is specified. You can select from 1 to 4 beats per bar. Time signature changes are printed on the Notation/Lead Sheet.

The maximum # beats per bar is =4, so we will split the 6/4 bar into 2 bars, a 4/4 bar and a 2/4 bar. Insert a # beats per bar =2 at the beginning of the 2/4 bar, then restore the time signature to 4/4 by assigning # beats per bar =4 for the next bar.

**Tip**: Instead of using this dialog, you can use hotkeys to set the time signature for the current bar. Just type a time signature (4/4, 3/4, 2/4, or 1/4), and it will be entered to the current bar. Typing 0/4 clears the time signature from the current bar.

**Tempo Change to:** If you want to change the tempo at a certain bar of the song, then use this dialog to type in the new tempo in beats per minute. The tempo change takes effect at the beginning of the bar and remains until a new tempo change at another bar is inserted. Alternatively, you can specify a percentage change in tempo.

Key Signature Change to: You can have multiple keys in the same song with the new key signature shown on notation. Select the new key signature you want from the combo list and you will see the new key signature drawn on the notation at that bar.

Style Changes at This Bar: To choose a new style for this bar you can select the style from the StylePicker by pressing the [.STY] button or from the *C:\bb\Styles* folder by pressing [Open]. When chosen, the name of the style change for the current bar will be displayed. Click on the [Clear STY] button if you want no style change to occur. Individual styles have instrument patches assigned to them. Send Patch changes with style change allows the option to send those assigned patches at the current bar. If you want to keep the patches that had been previously used in the song, deselect this option.

Note: If the track type changes by the style change, the track will be silent from the current bar. For example, when the style with a MIDI piano track is selected for the song, if you select a style with a RealTrack piano track at the current bar, the piano track will be silent after the style change.

You can have multiple RealDrums within a song. You can either enter a change of RealDrums, or enter a change of style, which will also result in a change of RealDrums. The name of the new RealDrums is displayed. The **[Clear RD]** button deletes the RealDrums change.

You can insert a specific RealTracks instrument at any bar to create a customized performance. You can change specific RealTracks without changing the style. For example, if you want to change an Acoustic Bass comping part to an Acoustic Bass Solo at Chorus 4, Bar 1, you can

do this. Press the **[RealTracks]** button and you will see the **RealTracks Changes** dialog where you can choose which tracks you want to have RealTracks changes on. Select a track, press the down arrow button, and select a RealTracks from the list of available RealTracks.

Allow Drum Fill: When this is enabled, you'll get a drum fill at the current bar even if the following bar does not have a part marker. If you are at a bar before a part marker and you don't want a drum fill, then disable this option.

Notation - Start a New Line: You can set the notation to start a new line at any bar. This allows you to customize the number of bars on each line and is used in conjunction with the Notation Options settings of bars-per-line on the notation. This feature works for chord sections.

**Red Line on Chord Sheet**: Any changes made in this dialog will be recorded on the Chord Sheet indicated by a line below the bar number, but you can hide the line using this option. The "All" checkbox applies to all songs and it's enabled by default. The "Auto/No/Yes" dropdown applies to the current song only and overrides the global setting. If you select "No" when "All" is checked, you won't see the red lines in the current song. If you select "Yes" when "All" is unchecked, you will see the red lines in the current song. If "Auto" is selected, the global setting will apply to the current song.

**Instrument Changes at This Bar**: Volume and patch changes can be made for any track at any bar. Volume changes can be specified values or fade up/down amounts. Enabling "Show MIDI Patch setting" allows you to select a MIDI patch for any track.

**Harmony Changes at This Bar**: This option will appear when the "Show MIDI Patch setting" checkbox is enabled. You set a harmony to begin or end at this bar for the Melody or Soloist/Thru track. If you choose < no harmony >, a harmony that was previously playing will stop. Set a specific beat for the harmony to begin, for example on a lead-in or pickup note at the end of a bar. You can also switch to different harmonies in the middle of your song.

[UserTracks Development] opens a dialog for advanced settings when making UserTracks.

[Print Summary] opens a text report of all settings in the song that have been made in the dialog. This summary is also available from the Song Memo dialog.

[Reset Bar] removes any settings you have changed for the current bar.

[Reset All Bars] removes any settings you have changed for all bars.

Normally, you don't need to press the [Apply] button because any setting will automatically update as you change.

Any changes made for the current bar will remain in effect from that bar forward until new changes are recorded or until the next chorus if you have set the changes to apply only to the current chorus.

### Song Memo

A song memo of up to 2,000 characters may be added.

Clicking on the **[Memo]** toolbar button opens the **Song Memo** dialog, where you can type or edit a memo about the song and select the "auto-open" option that will show the memo each time the song is loaded.



The dialog has an option to close automatically during playback. When the **Close w**/ **play** option is set, the dialog will close when the song starts to play and not reopen when it stops. This setting, in combination with the **Auto-open** setting, ensures that the memo opens when the song opens, but closes during playback. The font for the song memo is size selectable.

Type your memo in the right side of the dialog and press the **[Update]** button.

If the **Summary** checkbox is selected, the dialog displays a full summary of the song (title/tempo/patches used in the song), as well as other special features such as substyle patch changes or harmonies.

If the song contains a video or audio memo, you can play it with the **[Video Memo]** or **[Audio Memo]** button. You can add a video memo to your song by creating a video file (WMV, MP4, M4V) with the same name as your song file followed by \_VideoMemo. For example, for MySong.MGU, save a video memo as MySong\_VideoMemo.WMV. Similarly, you can add an audio memo to your song by creating an audio file (WMA, MP3, WAV) with the same name as your song file followed by \_AudioMemo.

Tip: The songs in the C:\bb\Songs and Lessons\101 Riffs - Country Guitar with Audio Memos folder contain audio memos. Open a song and press the [Audio Memo] button in the Song Memo dialog to listen to an audio memo.

Press the **[Bar Summary]** button to see a report of any changes to settings that are programmed in the **Edit Settings for Current Bar** dialog **(F5)**.

### **View and Print Notation**

### **Notation Window**

Open the **Notation window** with the **[Notation]** toolbar button. You will see standard notation on the grand staff. There are 3 notation modes in Band-in-a-Box, selected with the buttons in the Notation window toolbar.

The **Standard Notation** mode can be used for notation display and the entry of chords and lyrics. Just type a chord name and it will be inserted at the current time line location (the black vertical stripe just under the tool bar.)



Click on this button to go to Editable Notation mode. Chords, lyrics, and text can be entered as in the Standard Notation mode; the Editable Notation mode also permits point-and-click entry of notes and rests as well as drag-and-drop editing.



Click on this button to switch to the **Staff Roll Notation** mode. In addition to the editing features of the Editable Notation mode, in Staff Roll mode the velocity (vertical line) and duration (horizontal line) of notes can be edited with the mouse.



#### Lead Sheet Window

The Lead Sheet window displays a full page of notation with lots of options such as a selectable number of staves per page, clefs to show, font size, margins, scroll-ahead notation, and lyrics. You can set it to a big font size and read the notation from across the room. Since the notation scrolls ahead, you can read ahead without waiting for a page turn.

You can open the Lead Sheet window from the main screen by pressing the [Lead Sheet] button or Alt+W.





Multiple tracks of notation can be viewed together in the **Lead Sheet** window. To add tracks to display, click on the [+] button to the right of the track selector button, and select the tracks in the order that they should appear from top to bottom. Multiple tracks can also be printed like a score.



#### Printing

Print Click on the [Print] button in either the Notation window or the Lead Sheet window to print your song as sheet music. This opens the Print Options dialog with a full range of options including "Number of Copies" to print and "Print Range." The options are fully described in the online Help and in the Notation chapter of this manual.

#### **Saving Songs**

Once you have made a song (or have made changes to a song), you will probably want to save the song by clicking on the [Save] button. You can also choose *Save* from the *File* menu, or press F2 or Ctrl+S.

Use [Save As] to save a song with a different name or in a different location. (Songs that are "Saved As" with a different name have the new name added to the Recently Played song dialog.) The [Save As] button menu includes additional options for saving a song.

Save Song with Patches & Harmony (Alt+F2) allows you to save a song with custom patch selections plus volume, reverb, bank, harmony, Soloist and RealDrums. You can also choose to freeze tracks when saved. See the following topic, Saving Song Settings.

Songs will always be saved with last file extension letter of "U," regardless of whether they are made with a built-in style or not. For example, if you make a song with ZZJAZZ.STY as the style (one of the 24 built-in styles), early versions of BB would save the song as MySong.MG1, where the "1" indicates Style #1 - ZZJAZZ. Now it is saved as MySong.MGU. Older songs loaded in with .MG1 will still be re-saved as MG1 to prevent duplicate song files.

If you have an audio file associated with the song, the audio portion will be saved separately, and will be called MySong.WAV.

### Save Songs as Medley - The Medley Maker

Would you like Band-in-a-Box to make a medley of various Band-in-a-Box songs (MGU)? This is easily done with the **Medley Maker**. Inside the **Medley Maker**, simply select the songs that you want, and Band-in-a-Box will make the medley for you.

To open the **Medley Maker**, click on the **[Song Form]** menu button on the Tools toolbar and select *Medley Maker* in the menu, *or* choose *File* | *Import* | *Medley Maker*.

A medley is not simply joining songs together. A good medley uses a "transition" area between songs to introduce the new style, key, and tempo. The Medley Maker automatically creates a nice transition area for you, writing in chords that would smoothly modulate to the next song, style, key, and tempo!



To make a medley,

- add songs by pressing the [Append] or [Insert] button.
- remove songs using [Delete].
- change the order of the songs using [Move Up], [Move Down].
- for any song, customize using the **Settings for this song** group box, including changing the style, tempo, key, start bar, number of bars, and number of transition bars. Press **[Update]** after customizing to see your changes in the medley list.
- choose the type of information to include with your medley (styles, key signature changes, lyrics, etc.) in the **Include with Songs** group box.
- choose a number of transition bars (the default is 4). Transition bars are automatic bars of chords inserted by Band-in-a-Box to transition from one song to the other, generating an "outro" and an "intro" between songs.

The current size and time of your medley is displayed in the **Length** label. The maximum size of the medley is 255 bars (about 7 minutes). Press the [Make Medley NOW] button to generate a medley.

**Tip**: Your medley will use RealDrums if you have RealDrums enabled. If so, you should keep the various tempos of the songs within a close range. Because the quality of the RealDrums stretching would go down if a song in the medley had a much lower tempo than the previous one, it is tempos that slow down to avoid.

### **Email Song as Attachments**

You can email a song (MGU or SGU), style (STY and STX) or rendered audio file (M4A, WMA, WAV, or MP3) as attachments.

Press the [Save As] button and choose *Email Song File(s) as Attachment(s)*, or go to *File | Save Special | Email Song File(s) as Attachment(s)*. This will open the **Email Song** dialog.

Email Song		
Attach song file:	C:\bb\Demos\MIDI Style Demos\Styles00\ZZJAZZ.MG1	
Attach style file:	C:\bb\STYLES\ZZJAZZ.STY	
Attach Audio track:	C:\bb\Demos\MIDI Style Demos\Styles00\ZZJAZZ.wav	
Attach rendered audio file:	None ~	
	Send Email	Cancel

The dialog allows you to choose what files you want to email:

- the song (MGU or SGU)
- the style (STY and STX)

- a rendered audio file (choice of M4A, WMA, WAV, MP3)

### Saving as Video and Upload to YouTube

You can save your song as a video that you can upload to YouTube or work with in video programs. You can make a video for the Chord Sheet or the Notation window that shows the highlighted chords or notes moving as the song plays.

To use this feature, press the [Save As] button and choose Save as Video from the pulldown menu.

Make Chord Sheet Video			
Chord Sheet	Custom dimensions:	720p: 1280x720	~
Width	1280 +	Height	720 +
Frames Per Second	10 +	Codec	CVSM: MS-CRAM $\sim$
Include Title		Scroll Ahead	
Afternoon Tea, Bb, 140bpm, 2:49, 32	? bar chorus(x3), from bar 1 to bar 32. Z	ZJAZZ.STY (Jazz Swing Style)	
		Upload to YouTube	Show Video File
OK - Rer	ider Video	Cancel Rendering	Close

At the top left corner, choose the item (the Chord Sheet or a notation track) to include in a video.

Enable **Custom dimensions** if you want to choose the width and height of the video. If this is disabled, the video dimensions will match the Chord Sheet as it appears.

A higher number you set for Frames Per Second will result in a large file and the rendering process will take longer.

You can select a specific Codec to encode the video. If "Auto" is selected, Band-in-a-Box will choose a compatible codec.

If Include Title is enabled, the video of the Chord Sheet will have a black bar at the top containing the title shown below.

The Scroll Ahead option makes video of the Chord Sheet scroll so the bar that is currently playing will always be at the top of the video (i.e., more bars ahead will be visible).

Click on the **[OK - Render Video]** button to start rendering the video. The video will continue to render unless you press the **[Cancel Rendering]** button. When the rendering is done, a message will show and you will be able to press the **[Upload to YouTube]** or **[Show Video File]**.

**Note**: A special use of this feature is to combine a video RealTracks with the corresponding notation in a single video. This creates an educational video, which shows the actual performance with notation/tab, playing over your chord progression! To do this, right-click on the Master button or one of the track buttons at the top of the main screen and select *Render Video(s)* from the menu.

#### Saving Song as MusicXML

Band-in-a-Box supports MusicXML so you can easily export your Band-in-a-Box songs into notation programs such as Finale, Sibelius, and Guitar Pro, while retaining the chords from the Band-in-a-Box song.

Press the [Save As] button and select Save Song as MusicXML File, or go to File | Save Special | Save Song as MusicXML File. Then, when the **BB File Save** dialog opens, specify a file name and the location, and press the [Save] button. You will then see the **Save XML File** dialog.

M Save XML File	- 🗆 X
Select Tracks to Save	
Bass Tab: Bass Drums (Treble Clef) (Bass Clef)	^
Piano (Treble Clef) (Bass Clef)	
Guitar (Treble Clef) (Bass Clef) Strings (Treble Clef) (Bass Clef)	
Melody (Treble Clef) (Bass Clef) Soloist (Treble Clef) (Bass Clef)	
NO MIDI EVENTS Audio: Audio, 0 < No Patch Change :	
NO MIDI EVENTS Utility#1: Utility#1, 0 < No Patch Chi NO MIDI EVENTS Utility#2: Utility#2, 0 < No Patch Chi	
NO MIDI EVENTS Utility#3: Utility#3, 0 < No Patch Chi NO MIDI EVENTS Utility#4: Utility#4, 0 < No Patch Chi	
NO MIDI EVENTS Utility#5: Utility#5, 0 < No Patch Cha	ange > [0 MIDI Events] (Treble Clef) (Bass Clef)
NO MIDI EVENTS Utility#6: Utility#6, 0 < No Patch Chi NO MIDI EVENTS Utility#7: Utility#7, 0 < No Patch Chi	
Track-Specific Settings (Melody Track)	Save notes
✓ Include treble clef	Save chords
Include bass clef	Save text events
Tablature None ~	Save notation symbols
Save tab as 2 separate parts (tracks)	Save lyrics
Save in Fake Sheet mode	When saving lyrics, always save them as text events
Allow saving drum tracks as drum notation	Save exact chord text
Features supported by newer notation software	
Open Hi-hat symbol	
	OK Cancel Help

Select a track that you want to save in the XML file. To select multiple tracks, **Ctrl**+click on the track. Then, select items that you want to save in the XML file.

The **Track-specific settings** area lets you choose clefs to include for each track.

There is also an option to include a Tablature.

The **Save tab as 2 separate parts (tracks)** option will save two parts: one for a notation track and the other for a tablature.

If you enable the **Save in Fake Sheet Mode** option, repeated sections will be hidden.

The **Save exact chord text** option allows you to save the exact chord text, rather than relying mainly on saving the chord type and degrees. Press **[OK]**, and the file will be ready to be opened in your notation

press **[OK]**, and the file will be ready to be opened in your notation program.

### Saving Song as ABC Notation File

As

ABC notation is the simple text-based notation system used by musicians worldwide to store chords, melody, and lyrics of songs. You can find out more information about the songs and ABC notation at abcnotation.com.

Press the [Save As] button and select Save as ABC Notation File, or go to File   Save Special   Save Song as ABC Notation I	Press the [Save As	button and select Save as	SABC Notation File, 01	r go to File   Save	Special   Save	Song as ABC Notation F
---	--------------------	---------------------------	------------------------	---------------------	----------------	------------------------

Jave Ast		
Save ABC Notation File	-	×
Select a track to save:		
Bass		
Drums Piano		
Guitar		
Strings		
Melody		
Soloist		
	_	
Include chords	Save simplified chord names	
✓ Indude notes	Save in Fake Sheet mode	
Include notes	Save in Pake Sheet mode	
Copy to Clipboard	Save as File Cancel	elp
Copy to Cipboard	Save as File Calicel	 eip

Select a track to save: Click on the track that you want to save in the file. This applies if "Include Notes" is enabled.

Include Chords: Check this to save chords in the file.

Include Notes: When this option is checked, notes on the selected track will be saved.

**Simplified Chord Names**: When this is enabled, complicated chords will be written as simplified names. For example, D7#5#9 will be written as D7.

Save in Fake Sheet Mode: Enable the fake sheet mode if you want to save repeats and endings in the file.

[Copy to clipboard] will copy the file to the clipboard. You can then paste it into other programs.

Press the [Save as File] button, and then you type a name and select the destination in your hard drive.

### Saving Song(s) as Simple Text

You can save the song, including the chords and other information (title, key, tempo, form, style, etc.), as a text file.

Press the [Save As] button and select Save Song(s) to Text on clipboard or file(s), or go to File | Save Special | Save Song(s) to Text on clipboard or file(s).

In the dialog, check the items you want to include in text. By default, the song metadata (title, key, tempo, form, style, etc.) and memo will be included, but if you don't want them, you can exclude them. Select the **Whole Song** mode, and press the **[Save as .txt file]** button. If you want to copy the song to the clipboard instead of saving it as a text file, press the **[OK - Copy to Clipboard]** button instead.

The dialog also has an option to copy or save all songs in a specific folder. Select the **Batch save all songs in this folder** mode, press the folder icon to select the folder, and choose the option to include subfolders of that folder. Also select the destination with the Batch Save As option. You can copy all songs to the clipboard, save them as individual text files in the same folder, save them as individual text files in another folder, or save them as a single text file. Then, press [OK - Batch Save TXT] to copy or save the songs.

Song(s) to Text (clipboard or .txt file)			пх
Options for Written Text			
Copy text to the dipboard with the regular Edit C	Copy (Ctrl-C) command		
Include song metadata	Use a % sign for repeated chords bar	Use Tab instead of   for Barline	
Indude memo	Add a space character to begin each bar	Use / for every empty beat	
✓ Include part markers	Start a new line for new section (part marker)	Show Bar Numbers each bar	
☑ Include holds, pushes, shots (e.g. ^Cm7bd)	Bars per line 8	Lyrics	
Whole song			
O Range of song From Bar 1	Number of bars 8		
O Batch save all songs in this folder			
Include subfolders			
F:\bb\Songs\AutoSave\		<b>a</b>	
Defaults Save as .txt file	OK - Copy to Clipboard	Close Cancel	Help

### **Saving MIDI and Karaoke Files**

Your Band-in-a-Box songs can be saved as Type 0 and Type 1 MIDI files as well as Karaoke files and General MIDI lyrics.

Click on the [.MID] button or go to File | Save Special | Save Song as MIDI File. This will open the Save MIDI File dialog.

.MID	-	-	-	
Save MIDI File				Х
Untitled Song whole song				
MIDI File Type	Type 1 MIDI file (multi-tra	ack) - 'Normal'		~
Set Range	Batch Mode	Options		
Destination for standard	MDI file			
OK · Save as File	Copy to Clipboard	Cancel	Help	

- Select the type of MIDI file you want to save in the MIDI File Type combo box.
- By default, Band-in-a-Box writes Type 1 multiple track Standard MIDI Files.
- You can also save Type 0 MIDI files. They have all of the parts on a single track and are used by many hardware modules and other devices that play MIDI files because they are simpler to play (since they only have 1 track).
- Karaoke files (.KAR) are a special type of sing-along MIDI file that includes text events for the lyrics and a specific track order.
- There is an option to write the MIDI file with separate tracks for each drum instrument.
- [OK Save as File] saves a MIDI file to a folder. You can then load the MIDI file into your sequencer for further editing.

[Copy to Clipboard] copies the MIDI file to the Windows<sup>®</sup> clipboard as a standard MIDI file. This feature allows clipboard enabled programs to Edit | Paste the Band-in-a-Box MIDI file directly into the program. For example, you can clipboard-paste Band-in-a-Box MIDI data to PowerTracks Pro Audio, Cakewalk, Musicator, etc.

You can convert an entire folder of Band-in-a-Box songs to MIDI files with a single command and choose the resultant file names to be based on either the file name or the song title name. Press the [Batch Mode] button in the MIDI file dialog to access this feature.

### **Saving Audio Files**

If you have recorded an acoustic instrument, Band-in-a-Box can render the MIDI data to an audio file and merge it with your live audio recording to produce a complete digital audio file.

ſ	
I	.WAV V

Press the [.WAV] button and choose Export Song as Audio File, or go to File | Save Special | Export Song as Audio File. This will open the Render to Audio File dialog. Render to Audio File

Format .wma Channels: Auto	~	Format: Select the format of the audio file: WAV, WMA, WMA (lossless), M4A, or MP3.
Bit Depth: 24 bit PCM Sample Rate: 44.1 kHz Quality: 320 Kbps	 	<b>Channels</b> : When "Auto" is selected, individual tracks will be rendered as either more or stores, demonstrate on the original source. You can also
Normalize mix		either mono or stereo, depending on the original source. You can also force to render all tracks as stereo or mono.
☐ One file per track		Bit Depth: Select 16, 24, or 32 bit.
Normalize individual tracks	3	Sample Rate: Select 44.1, 48, or 96 kHz.
Individual tracks flat, dry, a	and center	Quality: The bit rate selection is available for compressed audio files
☑ Include 2 bar lead-in ☑ Include drums lead-in		(WMA, M4A, and MP3).
Include ACID info		<b>Normalize mix</b> : Enable this option if you want the audio file normalized.
Render using highest quality	+	Normalizing boosts the volume to a maximum level without distortion, but it takes longer to render.
Delay at end (seconds)	+ -	<b>One file per track</b> : If this option is enabled, you will get separate audio
Save in current song director 'Burn' to Audio CD	Defaults	files, one for each track.
Burn to Audio CD Batch	Help	Include Mix: If this is enabled, a mix of all tracks will be rendered to a
Batch Render		
nender	Close	separate file.

Normalize individual tracks: Enable this option if you want each track normalized individually. This applies if the "One file per track" option is enabled or when you drag and drop an individual track out of Band-in-a-Box.

**Individual tracks flat, dry, and center**: If this option is enabled, each track will render ignoring its Mixer settings (Volume, Pan, Reverb, and Tone), and the default settings will be used instead. The default settings are Volume = 0 dB, Pan = 0, Reverb = 0, Tone = 0. If this option is disabled and there is no lead-in in the Melody track, the lead-in will be skipped in the rendered file.

Include 2-bar lead-in: If this option is disabled and there is no lead-in in the Melody track, the lead-in will be skipped in the rendered file.

Include drums lead-in: Enable this if you want to include the drum count-in the rendered file.

**Include ACID info**: If you are rendering to a WAV audio file, you can include ACID information such as tempo, key, and time signature. The ACID information can be read by many DAW programs.

**Render using highest quality tempo stretching**: If this option is enabled, the highest quality tempo stretching setting for élastique will be used when rendering. You may be using a lower quality setting for playback in order to increase performance, but this is not necessary when rendering to an audio file.

Delay at start (seconds): This allows you to add silence in seconds at the start of the audio file.

Delay at end (seconds): You can also add silence in seconds at the end of the audio file.

Save in current song: If this option is checked, the Save dialog will default to the current song file's directory. Otherwise, it will default to the previously used directory.

[Burn to Audio CD] will open the MiniBurn program, which allows you to burn your own CD.

[Batch] allows you to render all songs in a folder to audio files.

To render the song, press the [Render] button and select the name and destination for the audio file.

Note: We suggest that you do not use the same name as the song file. This ensures that the rendered audio file will not become the audio or performance track of the song.

#### Batch convert songs to audio files (MP3, WAV, or WMA)

Do you need to convert an entire folder of Band-in-a-Box songs to audio files? This can be done easily by a single command with an option to name the resultant audio files based either on the original file name or the song title name.

Press the [Batch] button in the Render to Audio File dialog to open the Batch create audio files dialog.

#### **Save Track as Performance**

This feature takes "freezing" a track one step further and saves the audio itself. So, you can send your Band-in-a-Box song to your friend, who will be able to play that track without needing to have the RealTracks installed.

To save the track, right-click on the track radio button and go to *Track Actions* | *Save Track as Performance File*. You have a choice of a WAV file or a WMA file. When you choose, the track will be rendered to C:\bb\<Song Title><track name>(e.g., Bass).WAV or .WMA.

#### Melody

Track Actions Save track as Performance File (wav/wma)

You can use the Erase Performance Track command to remove the Performance Track.

Melod

Track Actions Erase Performance Track

**Technical Note**: A Performance Track can be made by simply making an audio file (WAV/WMA) and naming it the same as the song, but with the track name (Bass, Piano, Drums, Guitar, Strings, Melody, Soloist) added. For example, if the song is MySong.MGU, you put a file named MySong Melody.WMA in the same folder, and that will be a performance track on the Melody track.

#### **Congratulations!**

You have been through the full process of song production in Band-in-a-Box.

You can now produce a complete song in Band-in-a-Box with a melody, solo, and harmonies plus RealDrums and RealTracks and your own audio track with harmonies and professional effects.

You can print out beautiful notation in a professional "handwritten" jazz font, complete with chord symbols, lyrics and your own text markers and annotations. And you can save your song in various MIDI and audio formats for playback from your computer, over the Internet, or from an audio CD.

You are ready for endless hours of fun and great music with Band-in-a-Box.

# **Chapter 7: RealTracks and RealDrums**

## RealTracks

### What are RealTracks?

RealTracks create Band-in-a-Box tracks with live audio recordings of top studio musicians and recording artists. These tracks take the place of the MIDI track for that instrument but can still be controlled just like the MIDI instrument (volume changes, muting, etc.). Best of all, they follow the chord progression that you have entered, so that you hear an authentic audio accompaniment to your song.

RealTracks are not "samples," but are full recordings, lasting several bars at a time, playing along in perfect sync with the other Band-in-a-Box tracks. There are many Band-in-a-Box styles that use RealTracks, and they can be built into any style to replace the Bass, Guitar, Piano, or Strings track. They can also be generated to the Soloist (or Melody) track using the Soloist feature and saved with the song.

### **More RealTracks**

There are hundreds of RealTracks available, either as separate add-ons or bundled into the various Band-in-a-Box PAKs for better value. To see which RealTracks you have, visit the (main menu) *Help* | *What add-ons do I have*? dialog. This will list the RealTracks sets that you have.

When a song is loaded, played or saved, a yellow hint message will appear if any RealTracks are missing, listing the files that are missing.

### **RealTracks Settings**

Ctrl+click on the [RealTracks] toolbar button to go directly to the RealTracks Settings dialog, or Shift+click to open the RealTracks Picker. A single click on this button opens a menu with selections for the *RealTracks Picker Dialog*, the *RealTracks Preferences* (RealTracks Settings dialog), an option to *Select better RealTracks for this tempo* for the Bass, Piano, Guitar, and Strings parts if there are any available, and options for replacing MIDI styles with RealTracks.



The **RealTracks Settings** dialog can also be accessed by selecting the **[RealTracks]** button from the **Preferences** dialog or pressing the **R T 2 Enter** keys.

RealTracks Settings			$\times$
Enable RealTracks		Global volume adjust 0 dB	
RealCharts (notation for some Real	Tracks)	Adjust push velocity 0 dB	
Show RealCharts notation from styles a	nd songs	Adjust shot velocity 0	
Show RealCharts notation for Soloists		Allow soloing to crescendo	
Save RealCharts in MIDI files		Allow RealTracks substitution based on tempo	
Save RealCharts in BB songs (MGU)		Show message when better RealTracks are available at this tempo	
Custom RealTracks folder (instead	-(F-1)	Speed up generation of RealTracks	
Use a custom folder location for the Re	-	Tempo/Pitch stretching guality (reduce on slow machines): Medium	
	Update 🔚	Use +/- RealTracks for generation	
		Use 4-bar endings for songs with RealTracks	
Verify	Find and Fix	Add reverb to RealTracks Strength 100 %	
Erase Lin-needed +/- Files		Allow RealTracks shots, holds and pushes	
		On jazz RealTracks, JazzUp triads to sevenths	
Demos	Assign to Track	Auto-replace MIDI styles with RealTracks styles when songs loaded	
		☑ Load/Save VST and F/X with songs	
		Reduce volume of RealTracks to match MIDI	
		Automatically fill gaps between riffs	
		Defaults Update Settings OK Help	

Enable RealTracks: You can enable/disable the RealTracks feature.

**RealCharts (notation for some RealTracks)**: Most RealTracks now display notation, i.e., RealCharts, showing the notes that are being played. Some Guitar RealTracks also show tablature and an accurate on-screen fretboard guitar display to show what is being played on guitar.

**Custom RealTracks folder**: RealTracks are stored in *C*:\*bb*\*RealTracks* (assuming that *C*:\*bb* is your Band-in-a-Box folder). You can choose an alternate location by pressing on the folder button and picking an alternate folder. Then, click on the **[Update]** button to confirm the new location.

You don't need to visit this folder when using RealTracks; it is used internally by Band-in-a-Box, so you shouldn't add or remove files from this RealTracks folder unless you "know what you're doing." If Band-in-a-Box cannot find your RealTracks folder, a yellow hint message appears at boot up to alert you to that and tells you how to fix it.

**Global volume adjust**: You can apply an overall Volume Adjust to the RealTracks. If they are too loud overall, try a Global Volume Adjust of about -10 dB.

Adjust push velocity / Adjust shot velocity: If you find that RealTracks (other than Drums) pushes or shots are too loud (soft), then put negative (positive) numbers here. (Note: Drums are set in **RealDrums Settings** dialog.)

Allow soloing to crescendo can be applied to some RealTracks to have the intensity of the solo building up, with the flashiest part of the solos playing as the solo builds.

Allow Auto-RealTracks substitution based on tempo: If you have similar RealTracks available at different tempos, Band-in-a-Box will automatically choose the best one to use. For example, if you have a ballad loaded, with an Acoustic Bass RealTracks at tempo of 60, and you speed up the tempo to 140, and press [Play], Band-in-a-Box will automatically choose an Acoustic Bass RealTracks closer to tempo of 140, if it is the same genre and feel. This means you can use a simple jazz style, and play it at various tempos, without having to set the best RealTracks based on tempos.

**Speed up generation of RealTracks**: This "speed up" feature works automatically and uses CPU resources during playback. If you have a multi-core machine, you may not notice this at all, since it will use different cores than the main Band-in-a-Box thread. If you have an older machine, low on memory, slow hard drive etc., or notice audio glitches during playback you can disable this feature to ensure that your machine is doing less CPU work.

Tempo/Pitch Stretching Quality (reduce on slow machines): This allows you to select quality of the tempo and pitch stretching. You can select "High" if you have a fast computer, but you should select "Low" if you have a slower computer and are hearing stuttering sounds during playback.

Use +/- RealTracks for generation: This setting is normally left off, but enable it if you have a slower machine.

**Use 4-bar endings for songs with RealTracks**: 4-bar endings allow time for a natural decay of the instruments. By "4-bar-endings" we are referring to a 2-bar ending that has an additional two bars to allow for the natural decay of the audio instrument (instead of being quickly faded out). 4-bar endings are on by default. You can disable 4-bar endings globally by leaving this box unchecked or on a song-by-song basis in the **Song Settings** dialog, *Edit* | *Song Form* | *Settings (for this song)*.

Add reverb to RealTracks: When this is set, reverb will be added to the RealTracks and RealDrums.

Allow RealTracks shots, holds and pushes: RealTracks support Shots, Holds, and Pushes. Simply type in the chords as you normally would, adding periods (...) for shots and holds, and the RealTracks will play them.

Note: You need a Library\Holds folder in your RealTracks folder.

The RealTracks Assign dialog that lists each RealTrack has the last column called "Holds" that lists whether that RealTrack supports Shots, Holds, and Pushes. If there is a number there (other than a blank field), then they are all supported. If there is an "n" this means that they are supported, but you don't have the Holds\_## files in the *RealTracks\Library\Holds* folder.

Assuming that you have the Holds files for the RealTracks that you are generating, then you just use Band-in-a-Box as you would normally, and type chords with shots (C...), holds (C...), or pushes ( $^{C}$  or  $^{^{C}}$  for 8th or 16th note push), or combinations of push and hold ( $^{C}$ ...).

**On jazz RealTracks, JazzUp triads to sevenths**: Many jazz comping styles play triads (instead of 7ths) when simple triads are entered, instead of "jazzing them up" to 7ths chords. Enable this setting if you prefer to have triads automatically "jazzed up" when comping using jazz RealTracks.

**Auto-replace MIDI Styles with RealTracks styles when songs loaded**: If this is set, when an old song with a MIDI style loads a RealStyle may get substituted automatically, making your songs sound better. You can reverse the substitution in the RealTracks toolbar menu by selecting *Restore Style prior to Style Alias*.

When Load/Save VST and FX with Songs is set, songs or styles with VST synths and FX will have them loaded with the song.

**Reduce volume of RealTracks to match MIDI**: Uncheck to preserve the original levels of the audio, and not reduce it to match the lower levels of MIDI tracks. This is useful while rendering and transferring files to a DAW.

Automatically fill gaps between fills: If this is enabled, gaps between generated riffs will be filled automatically. (Note: This option will be overridden for individual RealTracks by the Edit Extra Soloist Information dialog.)

The [Defaults] button sets RealTracks Settings back to default settings.

The [Demos] button displays a menu of song demos with RealTracks in the C:\bb\Demos\RealTracks - Demos folder.

The [Assign to Track] button opens the RealTracks Picker, where RealTracks instruments are listed and assigned to Band-in-a-Box tracks.

Save the new settings you have made in this dialog by pressing the [Update Settings] button. Most changes will take effect the next time you press [Play].

Press the [Erase Un-needed +/- Files] button to erase unneeded files from the RealTracks folder.

The [Verify] function checks your installation to find if RealTracks are properly installed, or any files are missing.

1. It checks the Bt0 status of the RealTracks st2, compared to the Bt0 found in the RealTracks folder.

2. It issues error messages if a st2 is found, but not the RealTracks folder.

3. Issues a message if xt2 not found (for a chording RealTracks).

The [Find and Fix] button searches for missing RealTracks ST2/XT2 files in the C:\bb\Soloists folder and reports any installation errors.

Press [OK] to make your selection and exit the RealTracks Settings dialog.

#### **Using RealTracks**

There are three ways that you can use RealTracks with Band-in-a-Box.

- 1. **RealTracks in songs**. **Shift**+clicking on the **[RealTracks]** toolbar button opens the **RealTracks Picker**, which allows you to assign specific RealTracks to any track in a song. It also displays the current RealTracks that are assigned to each track.
- 2. **RealTracks in styles**. RealTracks can be built in to styles, so you can have styles that are all MIDI, a mix of MIDI tracks and RealTracks, or all RealTracks. Styles that use RealTracks only are called RealStyles. Open the **StylePicker** and locate the Type button above the styles list. This button allows you to filter the list by the type (Real or MIDI). If you want to see the RealStyles, select *Real (no MIDI)*. If you want to see the RealStyles and styles with RealTracks and MIDI tracks, select *Real and Real w/MIDI*. The style names for RealStyles are prefaced by an underscore, \_. The style names for styles with RealTracks and MIDI tracks and MIDI tracks are prefaced by an equal sign, =.
- 3. **RealTrack Soloists**. These are Soloists that are generated on the Soloist track, by pressing the Soloist button on the main screen. Soloists #361 and above are using the RealTracks.

Tip: You can quickly go to Soloist 361 by typing 361 and pressing [Go To #] or using the Favorites if you've previously chosen this Soloist.

### Selecting RealTracks

The **RealTracks Picker** allows you to assign specific RealTracks in your song. It displays all RealTracks from the *C:\bb\RealTracks* folder, providing information such as type (Rhythm/Background/Soloist), genre, feel, tempo, artist, and more. It also includes useful features for selecting RealTracks, such as filters, search options, demos, memos, and more.



The **RealTracks Picker** can be opened by **Shift**+clicking on the **[RealTracks]** toolbar button or by pressing the **R T Enter** or **R T 1 Enter** keys.

Note: The RealTracks Picker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs is enabled in the Edit menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the RealTracks Picker opens in a modal dialog. The modal dialog offers the same basic functionalities as the floating window, but it features a slightly different GUI and lacks options to generate a portion of the track, access track settings (such as solo, mute, freeze, volume, reverb, etc.), or change the font size of the list.

#### RealTracks Picker (MultiPicker Library)

RealTracks (MultiPicker Library) [Jazz Fred w/ F	Piano, _JAZFRED.STY, [Jaz	z] [4/4] [Sw8]	[t=85-2	10]												1
ngs Styles RealTracks RealDrums Loops	s UserTk MIDI Sup.	MIDI Tk	MIDI S	ol. Me	. Pat	ches	Chor	ds	Lyrics	Titles						
Track + Utility#1: 361:Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 []	RTI		1emo ·	<click r<="" td="" to=""><td>ead&gt;</td><td></td><td>Artist</td><td>Bio &lt;</td><td>Click to r</td><td>ead&gt;</td><td>_</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></click>	ead>		Artist	Bio <	Click to r	ead>	_					
			av. Teo	or, Jazz S	w 140	•	lazz r	nusicia	n Jack Sta	fford	<u>^</u>					
Filter String	# (	ct	Driginal J	azz Sax R		~			en a fixtur nusic scen		~					
Genre V Inst. V TimeSig V Feel V Terr	po 🔻 Type 💌 Artist															
Apply Generate Part.Gen ┢ 🔳	Demo Solo	Band +		Settings	Defau	its										
RealTracks	4066 items in list															
Name	Instrument	Туре	Feel	Tempo	Genre	#*	N/A	Set	Stereo	Chart	Artist	TS	Holds	Simpler Available	Direct Input Available	Stems
*Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 (361)	67 Tenor Sax	Soloist	Sw8	140	Jazz	361		1	Mn	N	Jack Stafford		204			0
*Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Ev 085 (362)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	85	Pop	362		1	St		Tony King	Y	1			0
Pedal Steel, Background Ev 085 (363)	Pedal Steel	Background	Ev8	85	Country	363		1	Mn	N	Steve Hinson	Y	76	s	у	0
Guitar, Acoustic, Fingerpicking Ev 065 (364)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	364		2	St		Jason Roller	Y	67	s		0
Guitar, Acoustic, Fingerpicking Ev 085 (365)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	85	Country	365		2	St		Jason Roller	Y	67	s		0
Bass, Electric, Country Ev 065 (366)	35 Picked Electric Bass	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	366		2	Mn		Dow Tomlin		84		у	0
Guitar, Electric, Background Dreamy Ev 065 (367)	28 Clean Electric Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	367		2	Mn		Darin Favo	Y	194		у	0
Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Ev 065 (368)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Ev8	65	Country	368		2	St		Jason Roller	Y	27			0
Pedal Steel, Background Ev 065 (369)	Pedal Steel	Background	Ev8	65	Country	369		2	Mn	N	Steve Hinson	Y	76		у	0
Pedal Steel, Background Hank Sw 120 (370)	Pedal Steel	Background	Sw8	120	Country	370		3	Mn	Ν	Steve Hinson	Y	76	s		0
Pedal Steel, Background Hank Sw 190 (371)	Pedal Steel	Background	Sw8	190	Country	371		3	St	Ν	Steve Hinson	Y	76	s	у	0
Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Hank Sw 120 (372)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Sw8	120	Pop	372		3	St		Tony King	Y	24			0
Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Hank SW 120 (372)		Rhythm	Sw8	165	Country	373		3	St		Jason Roller	Y	1			0
Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Hank Sw 120 (372) Guitar, Acoustic, Strumming Hank Sw 165 (373)	26 Acoustic Guitar	Rinyulim														
	26 Acoustic Guitar 26 Acoustic Guitar	Rhythm	Sw8	190	Country	374		3	St		Jason Roller	Y	1			0

The rack selector allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the RealTracks list will be applied to this track.

#### Track + Strings: 361:Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 [RT]

Clicking on the [+] button beside the track selector will display a small panel, where you can solo, mute, freeze, set volume/reverb/panning/tone, change the track label, write the track description, and do more for the current track.

The list can be sorted by clicking on the list column headings.

Name Instrument Type Feel Tempo Genre #\* N/A Set Stereo Chart Artist TS Holds Simpler Available Direct Input Available Stems

- The Type column shows the types of playing (Rhythm, Background, and Soloists).
- The Feel column tells you whether the playing is in an even 8th feel, an even 16th feel, a swing 8th feel, or a swing 16th feel.
- The **Tempo** shown is the base (or typical) tempo for the RealTracks instrument as it is played, but RealTracks have a tempo stretching capability that enables their application over a wide range of tempos. If saving a song with RealTracks and the audio base tempo is different from the song tempo, a warning message will show, asking you to confirm that you want to save it like this.
- The N/A column shows "N/A" for RealTracks that you have not installed yet or haven't purchased.
- Set is the number of the RealTracks set that includes the instrument. This column also tells you whether a video is available for the RealTracks.
- The Stereo column shows whether the instrument playback is stereo or mono.
- Instruments with an "N" or "Gt" in the Chart column will display the RealTracks in notation.
- The Artist column has the name of the musician playing on that RealTrack. See the "Artist Bio" box for information about the player.
- The letter "Y" in the TS column means that Tempo Swapping is supported for the instrument. If you have similar RealTracks available at different tempos, Band-in-a-Box automatically chooses the best one to use.
- Holds indicates whether that RealTrack supports shots, holds, and pushes. If there is a number there (other than a blank field), then they are all supported.
- **Simpler Available** will have a letter "s" in the column if the RealTracks instrument has simpler options available. These are parts with less busy, less embellished playing for generating simpler arrangements.
- Direct Input Available has a letter "y" if the instrument offers the option of clean recordings without effects. This allows you to start with a clean track and add your own effects.
- The **Stems** column shows the number of individual instruments/voices available. When you select a RealTrack that has stems, you will see what they are just below the list. Using the checkboxes, you can load all stems, the selected stems, or the mix of all stems for your song. If you select all or individual stems, each stem will be loaded to separate tracks, so you can control volume, pan, etc. for each stem using the Mixer.

Right-clicking on the list will open a menu with commonly used functions, such as toggling a favorite, displaying only favorites, clearing the filter, finding similar RealTracks, opening the StylePicker to show only styles that use the selected RealTracks, and more.

You can use the filter functions to search for RealTracks.

Filter String						#	Clear	r	Original Jazz S soloist style. 1
Genre 🔻	Inst. 🔻	TimeSig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Tempo 🔻	Туре	¥	Artist 🔻	Best	Other 🔻

Type a text (e.g., "bass") to filter the list, showing only RealTracks that contain the typed text in the title, memo, genre, etc. When separated by spaces, each term is searched individually. For example, a search for "Country Guitar Ev 120" will find Country Guitar styles with an even feel and a tempo near 120. Adding a search term with a number will filter for RealTracks that match the tempo or fall within a compatible range. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, instrument, time signature, feel, and more.

Audio demos are available.

**Demo** Solo Band + To hear them, select a RealTrack and press the **[Demo]** button. Double-clicking on a RealTrack in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos if you have enabled the *Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo)* option in the

[+] button menu. Each demo has a "band" version with all instruments and a "solo" version with just one instrument. The demos play the band version first if the *Demo button Plays "Band" (not "Solo")* option in the [+] button menu is enabled. If this is disabled, then the solo version will be played first. You can also press the **[Band]** button for the band version or the **[Solo]** button for the solo version. The [+] button provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback, load song/style demos for the selected RealTracks, and more.

The **Memo** area provides information about the selected RealTracks, including useful tips such as a suggested tempo range and recommended Band-in-a-Box styles to pair with it.

The Artist Bio area shows the name and biography of the artist who recorded the selected RealTracks. Double-click on it to open the Artist Browser, where you can view a list of all artists and access more information.

The [Settings] button opens a small panel for additional settings.

- The **Timebase** option lets you adjust the tempo of the selected RealTracks to normal, half-time, double-time, or triple-time. Half-time is useful for fast-tempo songs when a slower RealTrack is selected, while double-time is used for slow-tempo songs (e.g., ballads) with faster RealTracks. For example, in a ballad with a tempo of 70, you can use a sax solo RealTrack with a tempo of 140 and play it in double-time to match the tempo of 70.
- The [Medley] button allows you to create a medley of RealTracks on the same track.
- If Bluesy is checked, the selected RealTracks will play in a bluesy style, where major triads are treated like 7th chords.
- If **Simpler** is checked, the selected RealTracks will play a simpler arrangement (less busy, less embellished). See the "Simple Available" column for availability of simpler RealTracks.
- If **Direct Input** is checked, the selected RealTracks will use a "clean signal" guitar so that you can add your own effects. See the "Direct Input Available" column for availability of clean recordings.
- If you check the Held option, the selected RealTracks will play held chords.
- Select **Disable RealTracks for this track (Force this track to MIDI)** if you don't want RealTracks for this track, even if the current style specifies a RealTrack.

The [Defaults] button opens a panel where you can reset to defaults separately for the font size, the column width, and the window size.

Apply Generate Part.Gen The [Apply] button applies the selected RealTrack to the current track. This won't generate a track but if you press the [Generate] button, the entire track will be generated and the song will play from the current position. Shift+clicking on this button generates the entire track and plays the song from the beginning. The green arrow button plays the song from the current position, and Shift+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo. If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the [Part.Gen] button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the [Re-Gen this Range] button.

### **RealTracks Picker (modal dialog)**

Assign to this track	Mer	no (Cl	ick to rea	do 👘		Artist Bio	Click to be	онзе А	atists Bios>		User Comments					
Strings         •         \$1 Sav. Tenor, Jazz Solo Sw 140           Bass         (RT in Style) 443 Bass, Ac., Jazz Sw 140           Plano         (RT in Style) 443 Bhaso, Ac., Bh., Jazz Sw 140           Dunns         RD=Drunns (Muh)           Guider         (RT in Style) 5443 Bhaso, Ac., Bh., Jazz Sw 140	MIDI Orig What RD source	Tenor, Jazz Swi 140 in al Jazz Sax RealTra e it can play over any id best over Jazz cho porange: 110-180	chord, th	liv taiolos ai		if the Van lute, and o axes as th layer who	couver mus slarinet - an le occasion can cover	ic scer d sopra dema multipl	has long be ne on alto sa ano, tenor, a nds. He is a le styles incli Afest Coast/	exophone, nd bailtone i versable iding						
● Strings 361 Sax,Tenor,Jazz Solo Sw 140 ○ Melody					₩ ¶		110 (.MGU)		ptions for se imebase	lected Real Normal-Ti						
⊖ Soloist	S		⊠ Band ⊽ Ute Ir	(on Double Cl	ick)	Style De Play	no (.STY) Stop		Medley Bluesy	Simpler	Direct Input					
Disable RealTracks for this track (Force this track to MIDI)			< Ote in			riay	510p		] binesy	o mpier						
Use the RealTracks below for this song only None	All None Save Style	Defaults	<b>c</b> 1	Settings	-							TO		<i>a</i> 1		
	Instrument	Type		Tempo 140	Genre	#* 361	N/A	Set	Stereo		Artist Jack Stafford	15	Holds 204	Simpler	Direc	Stems
	Tenor Sax (67) Acoustic Guitar (26)	Soloist Rhythm	Sw	140 85	Jazz Pop	361		1	Mn St	N	Jack Stattord Tony King	Y	204			0
	Pedal Steel	Background	EV	85	Country	362		1	Mn	N	Steve Hinson	Y	76	s	v	0
	Acoustic Guitar (26)	Rhythm	Ev	65	Country	364		2	St	IN .	Jason Roller	Y	67	5	y	0
	Acoustic Guitar (26)	Rhythm	EV	85	Country	365		2	St		Jason Roller	Ý	67	s		0
	Picked Electric Bass (35)	Rhythm	Ev	65	Country	366		2	Mn		Dow Tomlin		84	3	v	0
	Clean Electric Guitar (28)	Rhythm	Ev	65	Country	367		2	Mn		Darin Favorite	Y	194		y V	0
	Acoustic Guitar (26)	Rhythm	Ev	65	Country	368		2	St		Jason Roller	Ý	27		y	0
	Pedal Steel	Background	Ev	65	Country	369		2	Mn	N	Steve Hinson	Ŷ	76		v	0
	Pedal Steel	Background	Sw	120	Country	370		3	Mn	N	Steve Hinson	Ŷ	76	s	,	0
	Pedal Steel	Background	Sw	190	Country	371		3	St	N	Steve Hinson	Ŷ	76	s	v	0
	Acoustic Guitar (26)	Rhythm	Sw	120	Pop	372		3	St		Tony King	Ŷ	24	5	,	0
	Acoustic Guitar (26)	Rhvthm		165	Country			3			Jason Roller	Ŷ				0
Show RealTracks that are N/A Elter by Show RealTracks variations	Update # Show/	Rebuild an		Generate Copy L		lose	Cance	1	Help							

There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the RealTrack list will be applied to this track.

Assign	io this track	
Strings	🗸 51 Sax, Tenor, Jazz Solo Sw 140	Super
OBass	[RT in Style] 443 Bass, Ac, Jazz Sw 140	MIDI
O Piane	RT in Style] 449 Piano, Ac, Rh, Jazz Sw 140	RD
ODrum	* RD=Drums [Multi]	Favs
🔾 Guita	[RT in Style] 558 Guit,Ac,Rh,JazzFreddie Sw140	Similar
<ul> <li>String</li> </ul>	361 Sax,Tenor,Jazz Solo Sw 140	
⊖ Melo	dy	
🔿 Soloi	st	
🗌 Disa	ble RealTracks for this track (Force this track to MIDI)	

With the **[Super]**, **[MIDI]** and **[RD]** buttons, you can assign other types of tracks (MIDI SuperTracks, MIDI and RealDrums) to the current track. The **[Fav]** button opens a dialog that lists favorites followed by recently used RealTracks. The **[\*]** button assigns the highlighted RealTracks to a favorite. The **[Similar]** button opens the Find a Sub dialog that lists RealTracks similar to the currently selected one.

Select the **Disable RealTracks for this track (Force this track to MIDI)** option if you don't want RealTracks for the current track, even if the current style specifies a RealTrack.

The list can be sorted by clicking on the list column headings.

Name Instrument Type Feel Tempo Genre #\* N/A Set Stereo Chart Artist TS Holds Simpler Available Direct Input Available Stems

- The Type column shows the types of playing (Rhythm, Background, and Soloists).
- The Feel column tells you whether the playing is in an even 8th feel, an even 16th feel, a swing 8th feel, or a swing 16th feel.
- The **Tempo** shown is the base (or typical) tempo for the RealTracks instrument as it is played, but RealTracks have a tempo stretching capability that enables their application over a wide range of tempos. If saving a song with RealTracks and the audio base tempo is different from the song tempo, a warning message will show, asking you to confirm that you want to save it like this.

- The N/A column shows "N/A" for RealTracks that you have not installed yet or haven't purchased.
- Set is the number of the RealTracks set that includes the instrument. This column also tells you whether a video is available for the RealTracks.
- The Stereo column shows whether the instrument playback is stereo or mono.
- Instruments with an "N" or "Gt" in the Chart column will display the RealTracks in notation.
- The Artist column has the name of the musician playing on that RealTrack. See the "Artist Bio" box for information about the player.
- The letter "Y" in the TS column means that Tempo Swapping is supported for the instrument. If you have similar RealTracks available at different tempos, Band-in-a-Box automatically chooses the best one to use.
- Holds indicates whether that RealTrack supports shots, holds, and pushes. If there is a number there (other than a blank field), then they are all supported.
- **Simpler Available** will have a letter "s" in the column if the RealTracks instrument has simpler options available. These are parts with less busy, less embellished playing for generating simpler arrangements.
- Direct Input Available has a letter "y" if the instrument offers the option of clean recordings without effects. This allows you to start with a clean track and add your own effects.
- The **Stems** column shows the number of individual instruments/voices available. When you select a RealTrack that has stems, you will see what they are just below the list. Using the checkboxes, you can load all stems, the selected stems, or the mix of all stems for your song. If you select all or individual stems, each stem will be loaded to separate tracks, so you can control volume, pan, etc. for each stem using the Mixer.

Right-clicking on the list will open a menu with commonly used functions, such as toggling a favorite, displaying only favorites, clearing the filter, finding similar RealTracks, opening the StylePicker to show only styles that use the selected RealTracks, and more.

The filter functions are available.

Eilter by			
Country Ev	Update	#	Show All
700 items in list			

Type a filter text (e.g., bass) in the **Filter by** field, and press **[Update]**. You will then see only RealTracks that contain the typed text in the title, memo, genre, etc. You can use multiple search terms with the filter. When separated by spaces, each term is searched individually. For example, a search for "Country Guitar Ev 120" will find Country Guitar styles with an even feel and a tempo near 120. Adding a search term with a number will filter for RealTracks that match the tempo or fall within a compatible range. You can press the **[#]** button to quickly filter by multiple elements, including feel, time signature, artists, RealTracks set number, and more.

You can instantly hear an audio demo by double-clicking on a RealTrack in the list.



Each demo has a "band" version with all instruments and a "solo" version with just one instrument. The demos play the band version first if the **Band (on Double Click)** option is enabled. You can also press the **[Band]** button for the band version or the **[Solo]** button for the solo version.

The preview sometimes plays files from the internet. You can download a file that is being played from the internet by clicking on the folder button. If the file is being played on your hard drive, this button will show the file in a folder. You can control the volume of the demos with the speaker button.

The **Memo** area provides information about the selected RealTracks, including useful tips such as a suggested tempo range and recommended Band-in-a-Box styles to pair with it.

The Artist Bio area shows the name and biography of the artist who recorded the selected RealTracks. Double-click on it to open the Artist Browser, where you can view a list of all artists and access more information.

You can enter your own comments in the User Memo field. The comments are saved in RTUserMemos.txt.

The [None] button sets the current track to no RealTracks. The [All None] button sets all tracks to no RealTracks, optionally disabling all RealTracks present in the style for the current song.

The **[Save Style]** button saves the current style, but with RealTracks assigned to the style equal to the current song's RealTracks. The volumes used in the style will match the volumes set on the main screen in Band-in-a-Box (compared to a default of 90). For example, if you set the bass volume to 40, the Style will be saved with a negative decibel (dB) setting, so that it will playback at a quieter volume (when all volumes are set to 90).

The [Settings] button opens the RealTracks Settings dialog.

Use the **Song/Style Demos** section to load song or style demos. The **[Song Demo (MGU)]** button will display a list of songs in the *C:\bb\Demos\RealTracks - Demos* folder that use the selected RealTrack. Click on the song name and then press the **[Play]** button to hear it. The **[Style Demo (.STY)]** button shows a list of styles that use the currently highlighted RealTracks instrument. Clicking on a style name will load the style into the current Band-in-a-Box song. Press **[Play]** to hear your current song played with the RealTracks style that you want to audition.

The Options for selected RealTracks section offers additional settings for the currently selected RealTracks in the list.

- The **Timebase** option lets you adjust the tempo of the selected RealTracks to normal, half-time, double-time, or triple-time. Half-time is useful for fast-tempo songs when a slower RealTrack is selected, while double-time is used for slow-tempo songs (e.g., ballads) with faster RealTracks. For example, in a ballad with a tempo of 70, you can use a sax solo RealTrack with a tempo of 140 and play it in double-time to match the tempo of 70.
- The [Medley] button allows you to create a medley of RealTracks on the same track.
- If Bluesy is checked, the selected RealTracks will play in a bluesy style, where major triads are treated like 7th chords.

- If **Simpler** is checked, the selected RealTracks will play a simpler arrangement (less busy, less embellished). See the "Simple Available" column for availability of simpler RealTracks.
- If **Direct Input** is checked, the selected RealTracks will use a "clean signal" guitar so that you can add your own effects. See the "Direct Input Available" column for availability of clean recordings.
- Sometimes you want the very simplest comping part possible, which is just "held chords" for the whole piece. This would mean that the piano player, for example, just plays a single chord and holds it for the duration until the next chord. If you check the **Held** option, the selected RealTracks will play held chords.

Since RealTracks are add-on purchases for Band-in-a-Box, your version may not contain all RealTracks. Selecting the **Show RealTracks that are N/A** checkbox will show you all available RealTracks.

Some RealTracks have variations available, such as the Acoustic Jazz Bass, which has variations that play in "2" only, in "4" only, or in "2" and "4" (for "a" and "b" substyles). Select the **Show RealTracks variations** option to see such RealTracks.

Use the Show if Tempo is out of range checkbox to show/hide RealTracks that are out of compatible tempo range.

The [Rebuild and Fix] button rebuilds the list of RealTracks and reports any installation errors. Press after you have installed new RealTracks.

If the **Show Error messages** option is checked, Band-in-a-Box will display RealTracks installation errors when you open the dialog. Press **[Rebuild and Fix]** for more information.

The [Generate Track] button will generate a RealTrack on the currently selected track.

The **[Copy List]** button will save the current RealTracks list to a tab-delimited .txt file in the C:\*bb\Data* folder and open it in Notepad. In Notepad copy all and paste it into an Excel file. You can then apply a hierarchical sorting of the list.

The [Close] button will close the dialog without generating any tracks. Then, when play is pressed, the tracks will be generated.

Press the [Cancel] button to cancel your selection and leave the dialog.

#### Selecting Best RealTracks

This dialog shows you the RealTracks that best match the genre, tempo, feel of your song. The list is displayed from best to worst. For example, if you have a jazz ballad style loaded (tempo 60), the list will show jazz RealTracks that will work well at a tempo of 60 at the top of the list.

To add a "best" RealTracks to a track, right-click on that track button. You will then see menu items for "All" RealTracks, "Chording" RealTracks, and "Soloist" RealTracks.

The Select Best "All" RealTracks menu command will list all types (background and soloist) of RealTracks. The Select Best "Chording" RealTracks menu command will show you a list of ill background (chording or melodic) RealTracks, and Best "Soloist" RealTracks will list the best soloist or background soloist RealTracks. Selecting one of these menu commands will open a dialog that lists the best RealTracks, sorted from best to worst for the current style.



If you want to filter the list, enter text or press the [#] button.

You can audition the RealTracks by double-clicking on the list or using the transport control buttons.

You can choose options (timebase, bluesy, simple, etc.) for the selected RealTrack.

Enabling the List best subs for the current RealTracks option will list RealTracks that are similar to the currently selected RealTracks.

Pressing the [Artist Bios] button opens the Artist Browser, which lists all RealTracks artists and allows you to see more info.

The [OK and Generate Now] button closes the dialog, entering the currently selected item, and generating the track.

You can also make your choice and press **[OK]** to return to the main screen. When you press **[Generate and Play]** the song will be generated with the new RealTrack.

#### Selecting Best Sub RealTracks

Musicians with bands are familiar with the need to "find a sub" when you're looking for a replacement. In Band-in-a-Box, "Find-a-Sub" means to find a different RealTracks that is the most similar in sound (genre, feel, tempo, and time signature). This helps to "freshen up" or vary the sound of an arrangement and allows you to explore different sounds for the band.

To find a sub for a RealTracks, if the RealTracks to be subbed is on a track, right-click (or double-click) on the track button, and then go to Select RealTracks | Select RealTracks | Find Best Sub.

You will then see the **Find a Sub** dialog, which lists the RealTracks that would work best as a sub, sorted from best to worst. You can doubleclick on the list to audition, and when you find one you like, press OK.

Find a Sub for the current Realtracks, sorted from best to worst [558: Guitar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Freddie Sw 140 ]	×
Fiter String # Show All	Artist Bios Memo
Files Sting         It         Steward           725 fensi         It         Steward         It         Steward           558: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Freddie Sv 140 (Oliver Gannon)         —         —         Dest Subs for RT 558: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Freddie Sv 148 (Oliver Gannon)         —           — Best Subs for RT 558: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Freddie Sv 186 (Oliver Gannon)         555: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Balad Freddie Sv 188 (Grovi) (Oliver Gannon)         557: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Freddie Sv 140 (St Grovi) (Oliver Gannon)         559: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Freddie Sv 140 (St Grovi) (Oliver Gannon)         559: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Freddie Sv 140 (St Grovi) (Oliver Gannon)         559: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Freddie Sv 140 (St Grovi) (Oliver Gannon)         580: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Freddie Sv 140 (St Grovi) (Oliver Gannon)         593: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm JazzFreddie Sv 140 (St Grovi) (Oliver Gannon)         193: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm JazzFreddie Sv 140 (St Grovi) (Oliver Gannon)         193: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm JazzFreddie Sv 140 (St Grovi) (Oliver Gannon)         193: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm JazzFreddie Sv 140 (Oliver Gannon)         193: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm ZystazBaladGonzals Sv 110 (Oliver Gannon)         193: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm JazzYtazFatGloonzals Sv 110 (Oliver Gannon)         193: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm JazzYtazFatGloonzals Sv 110 (Oliver Gannon)         193: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm JazzYtazFatGloonzals Sv 110 (Oliver Gannon)         193: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm JazzYtazFatGloonzals Sv 110 (Oliver Gannon)         193: Gutar, Acoustic, Rhythm JazzYtazFatGloonzalsv 110 (Oliver Gannon)	Ariat Bios Memo Ariat Bios Memo Ariat Bios Memo Ariat Bios Options for selected Realtracks for this Track> Options for selected Realtrack Trimebase Normal-Time Mediavia Bluery Simpler Direct Input Held Choose from Favorites Types of RealTracks to Include Choose from Favorites Types of RealTracks to Include Background (Medica) Background (

If you don't have a RealTracks already on the track, go to Select RealTracks | Select Best "All" RealTracks.

In the dialog that opens, select a RealTracks that you want to sub, and enable the "List best subs for the current RealTracks" checkbox.

Select Best RealTracks, sorted from best to worst (for this style)	✓ Soloists ✓ Include variations
Filter String	RT 361: Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 List best subs for the current RealTracks Change
<select for="" no="" p="" realtracks="" this="" track<=""> Best RealTracks for Current Style are Below</select>	
361: Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 (Jack Stafford)	

This will sort the list showing you the best subs. Select a RealTrack from the list and press OK.



### (Re)Generate RealTracks for Regions

You can (re)generate RealTracks for regions of a track instead of the whole track. There are several ways to do this.

#### (Re)Generate RealTracks for Regions - MultiPicker Library

Press the [MultiPicker Library] toolbar button or go to *Edit* | *MultiPicker Library*. You can also press the **F7** or **M Enter** keys.

In the **MultiPicker Library**, select a RealTrack from the list and press the **[Part.Gen]** button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the **[Re-Gen this Range]** button.

Apply Generate	Part.Gen ▶ 🔳 Demo Solo Band +	
RealTracks	Partial Generation of Track x	
Name	Bar based range Update Range to regenerate (bars)	Ту
Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 14	Range to regenerate (bars)	So
Guitar, Acoustic, Strum	Bar << 17 #bars 8 >>	Rh
Pedal Steel, Backgroun		Ba
Guitar, Acoustic, Finger		Rh
Guitar, Acoustic, Finger	Re-Gen this Range	Rh

#### (Re)Generate RealTracks for Regions - MultiRiff Dialog

This feature allows you to interactively create sections of RealTracks (MultiRiffs) on any track by choosing from multiple candidates (up to 20). Generate riffs for a section of a track, audition them, and pick one, either replacing or merging with the existing RealTracks. This can add life to old tracks, by improving sections that had problems to a better riff!

Press the F8 key to open the dialog. You can also open it from the track button menu at the top of the screen or the new Track Settings and Actions dialog.

In the dialog, select a track, set a range, and choose a RealTrack to use for that range of the track. You can of course use the RealTrack selected for the whole track, but you can also use a different RealTrack for that range. Press the [Generate Now] button. A riff will be generated and play automatically. You can press this button again to get more riffs. The [Previous] and [Next] buttons let you navigate through the generated riffs. For each riff, you can add a memo like a keyword or your score out of 10, which makes it easier for you to decide which one to pick. By default, riffs will replace the existing riff on the track, but you can merge them if you disable the "Overwrite (replace existing)" option. When you are happy with a riff and want to add it permanently to the track, press the [Accept] button. You can then generate new riffs for a different range.

Track	Sax: 361:Sax, Tenor, Jazz Si	w 140 [ RT]				~	Main RealTrack
Alternate RealTra	ack <none></none>						Alternate RealTrack >
Silence							
Range to Genera	ate						
by Bars	Bar 10	Number (	of bars 6	Sta	art offset 0	(120/beat)	Whole Song
	Chorus 1			Er	nd offset 0	(120/beat)	Snap
🔿 by Range	10	to 1	15.4.119				Update
	bar.beat.ticks (e.g. 4.2	2.60 120 tick:	s/beat)				
🗹 Allow lead-in			Regenerate Port	tion of Track			
🗹 Generate an e	extra beat (for Soloists)		Sax	Riff 5/5	41 notes, 3 phra	ises (total = 4	5 notes, 3 phrases)
🗹 Overwrite (rep	olace) existing		Previous	Next	Memo		
Different Riffs	Entire riff is different	~	Original	Accept	Revert	Forget	Generate New
Play Controls							
Stop	Play Full Ge	neration					
Auto-play					Close	Cance	Help

**Track**: Select the track to generate or regenerate riffs. The track can be an existing RealTrack or empty.

Alternate RealTrack: You can use an alternate RealTrack (other than the main RealTrack on the track), either replacing or merging with the main RealTrack. For example, you can generate a pedal steel riff on a mandolin RealTrack. This is optional.

[Main RealTrack]: This lets you choose a RealTrack to use as the main RealTrack on the track.

[Alternate RealTrack]: This lets you select an alternate RealTrack.

[X]: This quickly clears the alternate RealTrack.

Silence: When this is checked, silence will be generated, replacing the existing RealTracks over the range. This is useful for arranging or tidying up small glitches.

by Bars: Select this if you prefer to enter a range, using the starting bar, the chorus, and the number of bars.

Start Offset: This setting can fine tune the range. The unit is ticks, which are 120 per beat. For example, entering 60 would start the range 60 ticks (half a beat) later.

**End Offset**: This setting can fine tune the range. The unit is ticks, which are 120 per beat. For example, entering -40 would end the range 40 ticks earlier.

[Update]: This notifies the program to update the range you have entered.

**by Range**: Select this to enter the range to use for the generation. The format is bar.beat.tick separated by periods. There are 120 ticks per beat. For example, 3.2.50 would be bar 3, beat 2, tick 50.

[Snap]: This snaps the entered setting to the nearest bar boundaries.

Allow lead-in: This allows some riffs to start 1-2 beats early as a pickup.

Generate an extra beat (for Soloists): Soloist often end a phrase by playing a single note on the next bar. For example, if you are generating riffs for 4 bars, you will hear a note on the first beat of the 5th bar to end the phrase.

**Overwrite (replace) existing**: If this option is checked, the new riffs will replace the existing one on the track. Uncheck it if you want to hear both of them playing at once.

**Different Riffs**: This option determines how the riffs will be different from previous ones. If it's set to "Entire riff is different," each generation will be different from previous ones. If it's set to "Start of riffs are different," the first bar of the section generated will be different from previous one. If it's set to "Allow some duplicate riffs," the generation might be similar to the previous one.

[Play]: This will play the song, starting a bar before the beginning of the new generation. It does not generate the other tracks. If you want to do that, choose the [Full Generation] button instead.

Auto Play: If this is checked, then when a new riff is generated, you will hear it right away. This applied to these buttons: [Generate New], [Previous], [Next], and [Original].

[Full Generation]: This will generate all tracks so that you hear a full arrangement.

[Original]: This returns the current riff to the original riff present on the track before you used this dialog or pressed the [Accept] button.

Memo: You can add a memo like a keyword or your score out of 10, which makes it easier for you to decide which one to pick.

**Riff** x/x: This shows the current riff number in the list and the total number of riffs. For example, Riff 3/5 means the current is the third riff of 5 riffs total. You can make more (up to 20) by pressing the [Generate New] and navigate through the list until you press [Accept].

[Previous]/[Next]: You can generate up to 20 different riffs at a time. These buttons let you navigate through them.

[Accept]: Press this button when you are happy with a riff and want to add it permanently to the track. This will remove the rest of the riffs in the list, and you can generate new riffs for a different range.

[Revert]: Press this to return to the original riff in the track when you opened this dialog (or changed a track or pressed the [Accept] button to make the riff permanent).

[Forget]: This allows Band-in-a-Box to "forget" the previous ones so that you can generate using all the available ones. Note that regeneration from a different bar, different track or different song will "forget" the previous re-generations, so you likely won't need to press this button much, if at all.

[Generate New]: This will generate a new riff for the selected range. You can keep generating new riffs (up to 20), press the [Previous]/[Next] buttons to navigate through them, and then choose one to add to the track by pressing the [Accept] or [Close] button or changing tracks.

### (Re)Generate RealTracks for Regions - Auto Regeneration

You can re-generate sections of RealTracks by simply highlighting the section and pressing **Ctrl+F8**. This generates a different part each time, so you can keep regenerating to find the best replacement. You can also re-generate using different RealTracks than the original. Normally, you would choose to replace the existing part but you can also set this to merge so you will hear both parts. This also works with different RealTracks than the original on the same track.

Let's open a song that has a soloist (e.g., saxophone soloist). Now, press PLAY to generate the song. We'll focus on the sax soloist track since we want to fine tune the solo to our liking.

First off, select the track using the Mixer.

Diams	MS®	RealDrums=JazzBrushes: a: Brushes Swir	ling b: 🔻
A	_	0.0 4.39 5	5 0
Guitar	MS®	~558:Guitar, Acoustic, Rhythm Jazz Fred	die Sw 🚽
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	_	0.0 +8.75 8	50
Sax	MS册	361:Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140	
and the second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second s			

Now, listen to the solo. Let's say you don't like what the sax plays for four bars, starting at bar 9. Highlight the bars 9-12 by dragging on the Chord Sheet. You can also do this in the Audio Edit or Notation (Editable or Staff Roll) window.



Let's generate the selected section. Either press Ctrl+F8 or right-click on the track button and go to *Track Actions* | (*Re*)Generate RealTrack on Selected Region.

That's it. You will now hear the song start playing at bar 8 (one bar before the section to provide a lead-in) and then you will hear the new solo that's generated just for these two bars.

A great thing about this is that the solo generated will be different from the previous one(s) you've generated. If you don't like the new one, try again and generate another one. You can keep going and generate up to 40 variations. And another great thing is that they all will be different from each other.

If you find one you like, great! Just stop and continue, maybe moving to another section of the song or switching to a different track or something else entirely.

So, the Ctrl+F8 keys can become your "Fix-it" tool for fixing any section of any RealTracks that you don't like, including soloist, background tracks, comping etc.

#### (Re)Generate RealTracks for Regions - Regeneration Window

If you want a more customized approach to regenerate selected sections, there is a floating **Regeneration** window, which allows you to make settings to customize the type of re-generations.

Press Alt+F8 or right-click on the track button and go to Track Actions | Regenerate Window.

Legenerate part of track: Sax: 361:Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 X													
Track s Sax. 361:Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 [ RT ] V Main RealTrack Main RealTrack													
Alternate RealTrack <none></none>													
Bar_based range													
Range to regenerate (bars)	Copy	Cu <u>t</u>	Delete	Insert	Erase								
Bar << 1 # bars 2 >>	Paste	Paste Merge	Paste Relati <u>v</u> e	Paste <u>M</u> ultiple	Options								
Chorus 1		<u>R</u> edo	U <u>n</u> do	OK - (Re)Generate	<u>H</u> elp								

This is a floating window, so you can do any other Band-in-a-Box function as you keep this window open.

There's a track selector to confirm or change what track you want to re-generate.

You can set or change the current track using the [Main RealTrack] button.

You can generate a different RealTracks by pressing the [Alternate RealTrack] button and selecting an alternate RealTracks. For example, you may want 4 bars of a flute solo instead of sax but want to keep sax as the main soloist on the track.

Pressing the [X] button will clear this selection.

The [S] button will solo the track

The [Undo] button will undo the last generation. (Note that you can also choose Edit | Undo or Ctrl+Z to do this.)

You can generate based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions including bars/beat and ticks. This is done with the **Bar-based range** option. When this option is selected, you will see Bar, Chorus and Number of bars. The [<<] button will set to the beginning of the song, and [>>] button sets to the end. When this option is not selected, you will see a precise range in bars/beats/ticks. The [<] button moves to the beginning of the bar. The [<<] moves to start of song. [>] moves to end of bar. [>>] moves to end of song. If you make selections on the Chord Sheet, Audio Edit, Piano Roll, or Notation window, these settings for range will update. For example, if you select a range on the Audio Edit window, you will get that precise range as long as the "Bar-based range" option de-selected.

The **[Copy]** button copies a range of riff to the clipboard.

The [Paste] button pastes the riff to the current location, overwriting the existing riff at the destination.

The **[Paste Relative]** button pastes the riff to the same relative location in the bar as the copied portion. For example, if the copied range started at beat 2, the relative paste will start at beat 2

The [Paste Multiple] button lets you select the number of pastes. Hold down the Shift key as you click on this button to make the pastes merge with existing riffs.

The [Paste Merge] button pastes the riff to the current location and merges it with the existing riff so you will hear both riffs/

The [Cut] button removes a range of riff and copies it to the clipboard.

The [Erase] button erases a range of riff.

The [Insert] button inserts the selected amount of space and shifts all audio following the inserted region to a later time.

The [Delete] button deletes the selected region. All audio following the deleted region will be shifted to an earlier time.

The [Options] button shows options for the partial regenerations.

Partial Regenerate 0	Options	-		×							
Allow lead-in											
Generate an extra beat (for Soloists)											
Overwrite (replace) existing											
☑ Auto-play											
Different Riffs	Entire riff is differe	ent		$\sim$							
	Forget R	ecent Riff	fs Used								
Defaults	ОК		Cancel								

Allow lead-in allows some of the re-generations to start early as a pickup to the range you've selected.

Generate an extra beat will finish the riff up to 1 beat after the selected range.

**Overwrite (replace) existing** will make the generation replace the existing part. Setting it to false will merge with the existing generation. For example, maybe you have a sax solo and would like to have sax and flute soloing together for a few bars. You can use this setting to accomplish this by setting this option to false. Remember to set it back to normal when you prefer the re-generations to "replace" instead of "merge."

Auto-play will play the song from the bar before the selected range, so you can hear what it sounds like.

**Different Riffs** determines how the riffs will be different from previous ones. If it's set to "Entire riff is different," each generation will be different from previous ones. If it's set to "Stat of riffs are different," the first bar of the section generated will be different from previous one. If it's set to "Allow some duplicate riffs," the generation might be similar to the previous one.

[Forget Recent Riffs Used] allows Band-in-a-Box to "forget" the previous ones so that you can generate using all the available ones. Note that re-generation from a different bar, different track or different song will "forget" the previous re-generations, so you likely won't need to press this button much, if at all.

#### **RealTracks Medleys**

In Medleys, the RealTracks is made to switch instruments every "N" bars or every chorus. For example, you can add a Bluegrass Medley Soloist that switches between solos from Mandolin, Guitar, Banjo, and Fiddle every 4 bars. Or a Jazz Medley Soloist that switches between Alto Sax, Trumpet, Piano, and Guitar solos every chorus. Or insert "Silence" as one of the instruments, which allows you to play your own instrument. Use the pre-made Soloist Medleys included or create a custom one yourself on any track.

There are 3 ways that you can get RealTracks with Medleys (changing Soloists).



- 2. Some RealTracks have Medleys built in, applicable to all songs. Look in the **RealTracks Picker**, and search for a filter term "Medley." You will then see Medleys that are available.
- 3. You can define your own Medley, to be saved with the current song only. To do this, start in the **RealTracks Picker**, with the RealTracks that you want as the first of the medley. Then press the **[Medley]** button. You will then see the **Create a Medley of different RealTracks** dialog. In this dialog, you can specify how often you want the RealTracks to change and create a list of instruments that you want to have included. You can also control the loudness of each instrument. In the example shown, we have created a Medley from RealTracks 361 (Tenor Sax), by adding Clarinet and Flute, and having them change Soloists every 4 bars.

Create a Medley of different RealT	racks (to change during song)		>
Change to a new RealTracks every	4 bars ~		
	Play all simultaneously Duplicate		
	Start on second item in the list		
List of RealTracks for this track		dB Offset	Panning
1220 Vit	oes, Soloist BossaSteve Ev 140	0	0
	1152 Silence	0	0
47	9 Trumpet, Bossa Ev 140	5	0
	1152 Silence	0	0
706 Guita	ar, Electric, Soloist Bossa Ev 140	0	0
	1152 Silence	0	0
704	Flute, Soloist Bossa Ev 140	10	0
	1152 Silence	0	0
477	7 Trombone, Bossa Ev 140	0	0
	1152 Silence	0	0
47	5 Sax, Alto, Bossa Ev 140	0	0
			-
Clear Default	s OK Cancel	Help	

When you are choosing RealTracks to use, note that there is a RealTracks available called "Silence." This is to be used when "you" want to play, for example, if you want to trade 4's with the band.

The option to **Start on second item in the list** is useful if you want to start on a different instrument or start with Silence.

Multiple RealTracks at the same time on the same track. You can use this feature to add up to 10 RealTracks to play simultaneously on the same track. This is useful if you want to generate a lot of RealTracks, the theoretical limit would be 7 tracks x 10 per track = 70 RealTracks instruments playing at the same time.

Multiple RealTracks are created like Soloist Medleys (as described above), but you can also select the **Play all simultaneously** option. Then all of the instruments will play at all times.

### Edit RealTracks/RealDrums Tracks

You can copy, cut, paste, delete, insert, and do other editing functions to the RealTracks and RealDrums tracks. This allows you to edit the tracks while preserving the ability for the tracks to regenerate new material, and the file size saved is tiny as the track isn't converted to audio. You can use these functions on the Chord Sheet, Notation window or Audio Edit window.

There are two ways to use the functions. One is to use the editing commands in the track's right-click menu.

Track Actions	>	Cut Riff
		Copy Riff
		Paste Riff
		Paste Riff - Relative to Copy Point
		Paste N Copies of Riff
		Paste Riff - Merge with Underlying Audio
		Erase Riff (MIDI and RealTracks)

Cut Riff removes a range of riff and copies it to the clipboard.

Copy Riff copies a range of riff to the clipboard.

Paste Riff pastes the copied riff to the current location, overwriting the existing riff

*Paste Riff - Relative to Copy Point* pastes the copied riff to the same relative location in the bar as the copied portion. For example, if the copied riff started at beat 2, the relative paste will start at beat 2.

Paste N Copies of Riff pastes the copied riff to the current location and repeats the paste by the specified number of times.

Paste Riff - Merge with Underlying Audio pastes the copied riff to the current location and merges it with the existing riff so you will hear both riffs.

Erase Riff (MIDI and RealTracks) erases a region of RealTracks and related MIDI notation.

Another way is to use the buttons in the **Regenerate window** (Alt+F8). For example, if you like a certain riff and you want it at other location, highlight it on the Audio Edit window.



When you look at the Regenerate window, the range is automatically selected for the highlighted area. Now, press the **[Copy]** button to copy the riff to the clipboard.

Regenera	Regenerate part of track: Sax: 361:Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 X												
Track	~	Main RealTrack											
Alternate RealTrack <none></none>													
🗌 Bar-b	based range	Update											
Range	to regenerate Bar Beat Tio	k	Сору	Cut	Delete	Insert	Erase						
From	6 1 31		Paste	Paste Merge	Paste Relative	Paste Multiple	Options						
То	7 3 11	9 > >>		Redo	Undo	OK - (Re)Generate	Help						

Move the time line to the location you want to paste the copied riff and press the [Paste] button. This will paste the riff to the destination.



If you want to paste the riff and merge it with the existing riff at the destination, press the **[Paste Merge]** button instead. If you want to paste the riff to the same relative location in the bar as the copied portion, use the **[Paste Relative]** button. For example, if the copied range started at beat 2, the relative paste will start at beat 2. The **[Paste Multiple]** button lets you select the number of pastes. Hold down the Shift key as you click on this button to make the pastes merge with existing riffs. The **[Paste Merge]** button pastes the copied riff to the current location and merges it with the existing riff so you will hear both riffs.

### **Generate Seven Variations of WAVs**

You can quickly generate 7 variations of WAVs from the same RealTrack for either a portion of the song or the whole song.

Right-click (or double-click) on a track button at the top of the screen and go to Select RealTracks | Generate Seven Variations of WAVs (for whole/part of song).

You will then see a dialog with a list of available RealTracks. Select a RealTrack and press OK. If there is one already on the track, it will be the default option in the dialog and you can just press OK.

	1	
Select Best RealTracks, sorted from best to worst (for this style)		×
Filter String	# Show All	Artist Bios Memo
2729 items		437: Sax, Alto, Older Sw 140 (P.J. Perry)
<select for="" no="" realtracks="" td="" this="" track<=""><td>^</td><td>Sax, Alto, Older Sw 140</td></select>	^	Sax, Alto, Older Sw 140
Best RealTracks for Current Style are Below		Classic older Jazz swing soloing, with lots of long
		phrases and smooth playing. Use it in older
361: Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 (Jack Stafford)		swing Jazz band styles - for a good example try
397: Bass, Acoustic, Jazz Paul Sw 140 (Jodi Proznick)		the RealStyle _J140_OS (uses RealTracks from
398: Bass, Acoustic, Jazz Paul Sw 140 (2' only) (Jodi Proznick)		sets 13 & 14). Will also work as the soloist in a
399: Bass, Acoustic, Jazz Paul Sw 140 (4' only) (Jodi Proznick)		variety of other genres including Blues, Latin, and
415: Sax, Tenor, Jazz Sw 140 (Bluesy) (Jack Stafford)		Geopal: come cuagostione are holow
437: Sax, Alto, Older Sw 140 (P.J. Perry)		Options for selected Realtrack
438: Sax, Alto, Older Sw 140 (Bluesy) (P.J. Perry)		
439 Trombone Older Sw 140 (Ian McDougall)		Timebase Normal-Time ~

Then choose the range of the song or the whole song, and press OK.

Tip: If you highlight the region in the Chord Sheet before using this feature, that region will be automatically set.

Once the WAVs are generated, you will see a message, and they show up as 7 different tracks, numbered from 1 to 7.

#### $\odot = \underline{Sax} 1$ $\odot = \underline{Sax} 2$ $\odot = \underline{Sax} 3$ $\odot = \underline{Sax} 4$ $\odot = \underline{Sax} 5$ $\odot = \underline{Sax} 6$ $\odot = \underline{Sax} 7$

They are rendered as WAV files and are ready to be dragged from the Drop Station and dropped into your DAW program.

**Tip**: The generated files are saved in your *C*:\*bb*\*DragDrop* folder.

You can audition them individually by enabling the **[S]** button on the **Mixer**. Playing them all at once will result in a "cacophony" of 7 RealTracks at once, which might be OK for strumming guitars, but not so good for 7 solo saxophones playing different phrases.

If you've generated a region of the song, pressing the F10 key will play the song looped with the current highlighted region so that you can just hear the riffs.

## Playable Tracks (RealTracks/RealDrums/MIDI SuperTracks/MIDI)

This feature allows you to customize the RealTracks (or RealDrums/MIDI/MIDI SuperTracks) performance by adding your own notes. You will then hear those notes using a Hi-Q sound created from the RealTracks recording. This means you can get the RealTracks to play the notes you want at key parts of the performance, either augmenting or replacing what the RealTracks is playing, for any sections in the song.

When you open the **Piano Roll** or **Notation** window for a RealTrack, the notes you see are RealCharts, which are silent MIDI. You can see them, but they don't actually play during playback. With the Playable Tracks feature, you can make some of these notes playable.

апо 🚽 Snap [монс] D	ur 🤳 Chan All	View/Edit Velocity	<ul> <li>Playable Track</li> </ul>	Draw Velocity	Auto vertical scroll
		Ebm7		Ab9	
	1 1 1	96	1 1 1 1 1 1	10	
C6	_				
CS					

able Track To enter playable notes in the **Piano Roll** window, press the **[Playable Track]** button on its toolbar.

Note: If you want to add notes in the Notation window (Editable or Staff Roll mode), press the [PT] button on its toolbar and select Enable Playable Track from the drop-down menu.

You will then see a message to confirm that a Hi-Q patch plugin will be installed on the track. Press OK to proceed.

Now, the [Playable Track] button gets the green borders to indicate that you are in the Playable Track mode. In this mode, any note you enter will be heard during playback unlike RealCharts notes.



Playable Track

You can enter a note by holding the **Shift+Ctrl** keys and clicking where you want to add a note. A note will be entered with the duration selected in the "Dur" drop-down menu. It will snap to the nearest grid boundary if the "Snap" setting is enabled. After you have entered a note, you can change its location by dragging it.

The notes you have entered show in green and will be heard during playback along with the generated accompaniment. But you would want to have your own notes play in place of the generated accompaniment. So, right-click on the window and select *Create Mute Region to mute generated accompaniment* from the contextual menu. This will add a green label at the top. You can extend it by dragging horizontally. When you play the song, the generated accompaniment in this region won't be heard, but the green notes you have entered will be heard. If you regenerate the track, it will be outside of this is region.

			2	1		-		-	-	-	1	3	1
	Mute R	ealTracks								 			
-													
_						_	_		_			-	
						_	-						
													_

There is also a feature to change the non-playable notes in a region to playable notes. Select the notes, click on the arrow button to the right of the **[Playable Track]** button, and select *Change selected notes to Playable* from the drop-down menu. The selected notes will then become green and be heard during playback.



This drop-down menu also has options to change the selected notes to nonplayable notes, select all playable notes, choose a different Hi-Q patch, etc.

You can also set volume for the playable notes with the control area to the right of the arrow button.

There are many possibilities you can do with the Playable Track feature. For example, the MIDI version of a pedal steel does not sound realistic, but if you add some pitch bends events, it will sound much better.



### Video RealTracks

When you load a video RealTracks, you can use it just like an audio RealTracks but you can also generate a video, which will display the musician playing your song exactly as you hear it. If you load one of the video RealTracks bands, you will have video RealTracks on 5 tracks, and you can make a video of 1-5 musicians. You can also include a chord sheet or notation in the video.

You can easily find the video RealTracks in the RealTracks or RealDrums Picker. The "Set" column will show "VideoFound" if the video RealTracks is installed.

Name	Туре	Feel	Tempo	Genre	#	N/A	Set*
Guitar, Electric, Rhythm BossaCompOlly12-key Ev 110	Rhythm	Ev	110	Jazz	2826		videoFound300
Guitar, Electric, Rhythm JazzWaltzCompOlly12-key Sw 110	Rhythm	Sw	110	Jazz	2827		videoFound300
Piano, Acoustic, Rhythm BluesStraightMike12-key Ev 085	Rhythm	Ev	85	Blues	2881		videoNA299
Piano, Acoustic, Rhythm CountryPopMike12-key Ev 085	Rhythm	Ev	85	Country	2825		videoFound281
Guitar, Electric, Rhythm CountryPopBrent12-key Ev 085	Rhythm	Ev	85	Country,Pop	2911		videoFound281

Note: The "Set" column will show "VideoNA" if a video is available but not installed. Not all video RealTracks/RealDrums are included with a regular Band-in-a-Box package, so seeing VideoNA is normal unless you have purchased add-ons.

When you select video RealTracks, [V] will show at the track buttons.

Bass[V] 💿 Piano[V] 💿 Drums[V] 💿 Guitar[V] 1 💿 Pedal Stee[V] 🕥 Melody 💿 Guitar[V] 2

To make a video of RealTracks that are selected for your song, right-click on the Master button or one of the track buttons and select *Render Video(s)* from the menu. This will open the **Generate Video** dialog.

Drag one of the available tracks listed at the top of the dialog and drop it onto the layout selector below. You can also drag and drop the chord sheet or notation (if available). You can even drag a video file (MP4 files and some AVI files) from Windows<sup>®</sup> Explorer and drop it onto the video layout selector.







 t t W
 flipped

 Ieft handed
 align left

 align left
 align center

 align right
 align top

 t t W
 align center

 align bottom
 you can select

Best fit (75%) 900x150

Best fit (50%) 600x100

Right-clicking on the layout selector will show you a menu with options to flip a video, make a video for the left-handed, or select alignment for each video.

You can select the resolution for the video. The aspect ratio is determined by which tracks are included and how they are arranged, but this allows you to make the final video smaller if you want.

When you are ready, press the [Render] button and select the name and location for the video.

While the video is being rendered, you can close the dialog and use other features in Band-in-a-Box.

Modern Country Band Video.mp4 When the video has been rendered, you can click on the MP4 file on the Windows<sup>®</sup> Explorer to play the video. Here is an example of a video for modern country band (electric bass, electric guitar, piano, drums, and pedal steel).



### Saving Your RealTracks

RealTracks that have been frozen will be saved with the song. Frozen tracks will play back instantly, not requiring time to generate. They play back the same way each time, so if you like a solo, you can "freeze it." If you send a song to a friend as "frozen," they will hear the same performance.

## RealDrums

The RealDrums are recordings of top studio drummers, playing multi-bar patterns. MIDI drums are patterns based on single drum hits, being programmed, typically on a quantized grid, of what people assume drummers are typically playing. We record drummers at multiple tempos, so the playing you hear at various tempos is also musically different, not just "sped up." Drummers play different types of fills etc. at slower/faster tempos, and these are captured with RealDrums.

**Technical note:** If interested, you can see which tempos have been recorded by looking in the *C:\bb\Drums* folder for the particular style you are interested in.

There are several ways to hear RealDrums with new or existing Band-in-a-Box songs. The simplest way is to select a style that already uses RealDrums. In the **StylePicker**, styles with RealDrums can be identified in the list by a style name beginning with a minus sign. For example, -ZZJAZZ.STY is a version of the ZZJAZZ.STY that uses RealDrums.

#### **RealDrums Settings**



RealDrums can be substituted for MIDI drums on existing styles in the **RealDrums Settings** dialog, which opens from the **[RealDrums]** toolbar button (**Ctrl**+click) or with the **[RealDrums]** button in the **Preferences** dialog. You can also press the **R D 2 Enter** keys.

RealDrums Settings [RealDrums=Drums [Multi]_0]							
Global RealDrums Settings   Enable RealDrums  Enable RealDrum style changes at any bar  Amount of Reverb to add to Drums (0-127/50  Developer Mode	Slide Track Global Volume Adjust Adjust Push Velocity Adjust Shot Velocity	0 ms 0 dB 0 dB 0 dB	Custom Drums	•		Drums	date
RealDrums Substitutions           Substitute RealDrums for MIDI drums           If RealDrums style not found, use other RealDrums           For RealDrum substitutions, choose different ^varie           Favor Brushes/Sticks         No	style if other RealDrun	as good or better the ns style is at least a go Sometimes				<b>(3/5)</b> (3/5)	~
Song Specific RealDrums Settings For this song only, use this RealDrum style For this song only, choose different "variations with	n each play		RD Play Defaults	Clear Stop Update S	RD Demo	le Songs, Sty SongDemo	BB Styles Help

With **Enable RealDrums** checked, RealDrums may be used rather than MIDI. There is also a hotkey combination to turn RealDrums on/off (**Ctrl+Shift+F6**). The hotkeys also work while the song is playing.

Substitute RealDrums for MIDI drums: This will substitute RealDrums for MIDI styles. You can change the setting from 1 to 5. If set to 1, almost all MIDI drums will get substituted by RealDrums. If set to 5, only RealDrum styles that match the style perfectly will get substituted.

For RealDrum substitutions, choose different ^variations with each PLAY: This feature selects variations of RealDrums instruments with each PLAY. Most RealDrums styles contain may instrument variations ("Brushes vs. Sticks," "HiHat vs. Ride Cymbal," "Percussion only" etc.). By selecting this option, you can hear a different variation each time play is pressed, so the song sounds fresh each time. One time you will hear it with brushes, the next time with sticks and ride cymbals, etc.

Favor Brushes/Sticks: When selecting RealDrums styles to use for a style, Band-in-a-Box will use your preferences for brushes and sticks. For example, if you choose "Favor Brushes," Band-in-a-Box will always choose from among variations that include brushes (when available).

**Favor Artists**: We have "artist" support. This allows you to choose among different drummers playing the same style. For example, we have multiple artists playing the "JazzBrushes" style. You can set Band-in-a-Box to choose a different artist with each play, or always choose a specific artist.

If RealDrums style not found, use other RealDrums style: This will replace the RealDrums that you don't have with ones that you do have.

For this song only, use this RealDrum style: This will let the current song use the specific RealDrums style. Click on the [RD] button to select a specific RealDrums style to use in a particular song. This will open the **RealDrums Picker** with a list of all available RealDrums styles. The [Clear] button clears the currently selected RealDrums for the song.

For this song, choose different ^variations with each play: When this is set, if you save a specific style with a song, you will hear a new variation of that style each time you press PLAY, with different drum instruments.

Enable RealDrum style changes at any bar: This allows the RealDrums to change styles with MultiStyles, style changes, or specific RealDrums style changes entered at any bar in the Edit Settings for Current Bar dialog (F5).

Amount of Reverb to add to Drums: Normally, no reverb is added to Drums, but if you want some reverb added, you can set it here.

Slide Track: You should normally leave this at 0, unless you are having problems with synchronization between the MIDI tracks and RealDrums.

Global Volume Adjust: If the RealDrums track is too loud or quiet in relation to the MIDI parts, you can adjust the volume here. This will affect all RealDrums styles.

Adjust Push Velocity: If you find that RealDrums pushes are too loud, put a negative value in this field. Enter a positive value if they are too soft.

Adjust Shot Velocity: If you find that RealDrums shots are too loud, put a negative value in this field. Enter a positive value if they are too soft.

**[RD Demo] [SongDemo] [BB Styles]**: These buttons will, for a chosen RealDrums style, enable you to (1) play the RealDrums demo song, (2) show a menu of BB styles that would work with the Real Drum style and (3) play a song demo of various BB styles that work with the Real Drum style.

**[Install]** [...]: When the **[Install]** button is pressed, WAV files will be created from any RealDrums styles that are still WMA files. Make sure that you have enough space available on your hard drive prior to installing the RealDrums. The small button installs WAV files for a single folder.

[Archive] [...]: This will erase the WAV files in the Drums folder when there is a smaller WMA available. The WAV files can be restored by pressing the [Install] button. The small button archives files for a single folder.

Use a custom folder location for the RealDrums: You can choose any folder (e.g., *E:\Drums*) for your RealDrums. This allows you to, for example, conserve space on your *C:\* drive. If Band-in-a-Box cannot find your Drums folder, a yellow hint message appears at boot up to alert you to that and tells you how to fix it.

Technical Note: The custom folder location is remembered in C:\bb\Preferences\intrface.bbw and C:\Users\Public\Ticket\Band-in-a-Box Folder Locations.txt.

### Selecting RealDrums (RealDrums Picker)

The **RealDrums Picker** allows you to assign specific RealDrums in your song. It displays all RealDrums from the *C:\bb\Drums* folder, providing information such as genre, time signature, feel, tempo, artist, and more. It also includes useful features for selecting RealDrums, such as filters, search options, demos, memos, and more.



Note: The RealDrums Picker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if *Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs* is enabled in the *Edit* menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the RealDrums Picker opens in a modal dialog. The modal dialog offers the same basic functionalities as the floating window, but it features a slightly different GUI and lacks options to generate a portion of the track, or access track settings (such as solo, mute, freeze, volume, reverb, etc.).

RealDrums (MultiPicker Library)	[Jazz Fred w/	Piano, _JAZFRED	).STY,	[Jazz]	[4/4]	[Sw8] [t	=85-210	0]						— — ×
Songs Styles RealTracks Rea	IDrums Loop	s UserTk I	MIDI S	up.	MIDI	Tk M	IDI Sol.	M	1el.	Patches Chords Lyric	Titles			
Track + Drums: RealDrums=Jazz#1	l: a: HiHat b: Ric	le & Snare [RD]			•									Memo
Filter String		Update	#	Clea	r									
Genre 💌 TimeSig 💌 Feel 💌 T	empo 💌 Arti	st 🔻 Best 🔻	Othe	er 🔻										
Apply Generate Part.Ger		Demo Solo		Band	+	Set to N	000	Setti	inne	Defaults				Artist Bio <click artist="" bios="" browse="" to=""></click>
Appry Generate Particle		Denio		anu		50000		Jetu	iya	OCTOBILIS				Terry Clarke
RealDrums 866 items.														
* RealDrums Style Name ^	Genre	Genre (more)	/4	Ev	8	Lo	Hi	x	NA	Artist	#	Stems	^	User Comments
Heavy4x4RockWithTa	Rock	Pop		Ev	16	070	150			Vince Ditrich; Wayne Killius	NtnXTRA	0		
* HipHop	Hip-Hop	Pop;Rock		Sw	16	060	120	х		Craig Scott	Ntn3	0		
HipHopPopDemon^	ModernPop	НірНор		Ev	8	070	130	х		Ed (Great Oz) Clare	443	0		Variations
* Island16thsWesPercOnly	World	Latin		Ev	16	075	140			Wes Little	NtnMisc	0		Variadolis
* Island16thsWesPerc^	World	Latin		Ev	16	080	130	х		Wes Little	Ntn337	20		
* Island16thsWes^	World	Latin		Ev	16	080	130	x		Wes Little	Ntn337	12		
* Jazz	Jazz			Sw	8	045	300			Craig Scott	Ntn2	0		
* Jazz#1	Jazz			Sw	8	050	300			Terry Clarke	Ntn18	0		
Jazz4sTerryClarke	Jazz			Sw	8	120	300			Terry Clarke	Ntn19	0		a: HiHat : Classic swing pattern played on hihat
Jazz54Even8^	Jazz	Rock;Pop		Ev	8	100	160			Craig Scott	Ntn10	0		only, with sparse kick
1azz54Swing^	1a77	Rock:Pon		Sw	8	100	160			Crain Scott	Ntn10	0	~	b: Ride & Snare : Ride pattern with syncopated snare hits, and sparse kick
Settings Rebuild	Сору	List A	uditio	n										
Play Now Stop														

There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the RealDrums list will be applied to this track. RealDrums can be generated on any of the 24 tracks, not just the Drums track, so you can have multiple RealDrums in your song. You then choose RealDrums for the selected track from the list.

#### Track + Drums: RealDrums=JazzBrushes#1: a: Brushes b: Brushes 2 and 4 [RD]

Clicking on the [+] button beside the track selector will display a small panel, where you can solo, mute, freeze, set volume/reverb/panning/tone, change the track label, write the track description, and do more for the current track.

The list can be sorted by any of the column headings.

\* RealDrums Style Name\* ^ Genre Genre (more) /4 Ev 8 Lo Hi x NA Artist # Stems

- \* Click on this column to enter an asterisk, indicating that this is a favorite style.
- Click on the name of the RealDrums name that you want to select for the song. Names ending in a caret ^ have variations available.
- ^ Clicking on the caret column will show the variations for the selected RealDrums (if available).
- Genre is the type of music that the RealDrums comes from, such as Jazz, Rock, or Country.
- Genre (more) suggests additional types of music that the RealDrums might work for.
- /4 indicates the time signature, which is 4/4 by default. If the column is empty, the time signature is 4/4; if there is a 3 in this column, the time signature is 3/4.
- Ev indicates the feel of the RealDrums either Even or Swing.
- The listing in the 8 column indicates whether the meter is based on eighth notes (8) or sixteenth notes (16).
- Lo is the slowest tempo for which the RealDrums is suited.
- Hi is the fastest tempo recommended for the style.
- X indicates a style with a tempo that is out of range for the song.
- N/A are styles not found in the Drums folder.
- Artist is the name of the drummer who recorded the RealDrums.
- # is the number of the RealDrums set for the style. This column also tells you whether a video or notation (RealChart) is available for the RealDrums.
- The **Stems** column shows the number of microphones used for stems during the actual recording sessions. When you select a RealDrums that has drum stems, you will see what they are just below the list. Using the checkboxes, you can load all stems, the selected stems, or the mix of all stems for your song. If you select all or individual stems, each stem will be loaded to separate tracks, so you can control volume, pan, etc. for each stem using the Mixer.

Right-clicking on the list will show a menu with commonly used functions. For example, you can toggle a favorite, list only favorites, clear filter, find similar RealDrums, and show RealDrums compatible with the current style. Choosing *Select/Edit Favorites and Recent* from the menu opens a dialog that shows favorites followed by recently used RealDrums.

You can use the filter features to search for RealDrums.

Filter String				Upo	date	#	Clear
Genre 🔻 T	imeSig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Tempo 🔻	Artist 🔻	Best 🔻	Other	¥

Type a text (e.g., bossa) in the **Filter String** field, and press **[Update]**. You will then see only RealDrums that contain the typed text in the title, memo, genre, etc. If you separate terms with a space, each term is searched for separately. So, a search for "Bossa Rock Ev 120," will find any Bossa Rock styles with an Even feel that would work with a tempo of close to 120. Adding a search term that has a number will filter for RealDrums that match the tempo or within a compatible range. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, instrument, time signature, feel, and more.

### Audio demos are available.

**Demo** solo **Band** + To hear them, select a RealDrum and press the **[Demo]** button. Double-clicking on a RealDrum in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos if you have enabled the *Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo)* option in the **[+]** button menu. Each demo has a "band" version with all instruments and a "solo" version with just drums. The demos play the band version first if the *Demo button Plays "Band" (not "Solo")* option in the **[+]** button menu is enabled. If this is disabled, then the solo version will be played first. You can also press the **[Band]** button for the band version or the **[Solo]** button for the solo version. The **[+]** button provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback of audio demos, load song/style demos of the selected RealDrums, and more.

**Apply** Generate Part.Gen **Description** The **[Apply]** button applies the selected RealDrums to the current track. This won't generate a track but if you press the **[Generate]** button, the entire track will be generated and the song will play from the current position. **Shift**+clicking on this button generates the entire track and plays the song from the beginning. The green arrow button plays the song from the current position, and **Shift**+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo. If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the **[Part.Gen]** button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the **[Re-Gen this Range]** button.

Note: The RealDrums Picker in the modal dialog does not include the [Part.Gen] button and does not offer the partial generation feature.

#### **Other Settings and Options**

The [Set to None] button sets the drums to no RealDrums override for the song, and optionally also forces MIDI drums (i.e., no RealDrums for the style either).

The [Settings] button shows RealDrums settings.

- For this song only, force MIDI drums: Set this if you want a MIDI drum to override a RealDrum set in the style.
- Simple Drums for this song (no fills): If this is enabled, the RealDrums will play a simpler arrangement without fills.
- **Timebase**: You can select a timebase (normal, half-time, double-time, or triple-time) for the RealDrums. For example, if you have an even 16ths Folk drums track at tempo 90, then you can choose Half-Time, and it will play even 8 feel with a style at tempo 180. If you have an even 8 feel style at tempo 190, then you can choose Double-Time, and it will play at tempo 95 (Cut-Time) even 16ths feel. If you have a fast waltz style at tempo 150, then you can choose Triple-Time, and it will play with a slow 4/4 style at tempo 50, which gives a triplet 12/8 feel. Timebase can be stored with song, style, or <u>RealDrums</u>. If the RealDrums is named with the timebase appended, it will function in that timebase. For example, "BossaBrushes" is a normal Ev 8 timebase, but "BossaBrushes [Double-Time]" would play this in a Cut-Time ev 16 feel.
- Show RealDrums that are N/A: These are RealDrums not found in the Drums folder, likely because they are add-on styles not purchased yet. Press the [Rebuild] button and check the RealDrums Settings to confirm that you have the correct Drums folder selected.
- Show if Feel does not match will show a song where the drums are in Even feel and the style is Swing (or vice versa).
- Show if Tempo is out of range will show RealDrums that wouldn't work well at the current song tempo. The acceptable range is shown in the list of styles Lo/Hi (9th and 10th) columns.
- Show RealDrums that are not Favorites (\*): You can assign RealDrums as your favorites by clicking in the first column. Then you can sort by favorites or use this option to only see favorites.
- Show RealDrums with stems: If this is checked, only RealDrums that include stems will be listed.

The [Defaults] button resets the window to default settings.

The **Memo** area shows a memo description of the RealDrums. These are stored in C:\bb\Data\RDPGMemos.txt file. You can also add your own memos in the User Comments box below.

The Artist Bio shows brief summaries of the careers of the top drummers featured in RealDrums. Double-click here to open the Artist Browser, which lists all artists and allows you to see more info.

You can type in your own comments about any style in the User Comments field and they will be saved in a file called RDUserMemos.txt.

RealDrums ending in a caret (^) have variations, which are listed in the **Variations** field. Where there are two instruments shown, such as Brushes/Sticks, the first one plays in the "a" substyle and the second in the "b" substyle. You can double-click on each variation to hear the demo.

The [Settings] button opens the RealDrums Settings dialog.

The **[Rebuild]** button builds the list of RealDrums present as folders in the C:\bb\Drums folder. If you add new RealDrums, press this button to update the list. (These are stored in a C:\bb\Data\DrumFolderNames.txt file.)

The [Copy List] button saves the current list with all information to a tab-delimited .txt file and opens it in Notepad. In Notepad copy all and paste it into a spreadsheet such as an Excel file. You can then apply a hierarchical sorting of the list.

The [Audition] button opens your audio player to play a demo.

The **[Play Now]** button loads the selected RealDrums and starts playback. If you haven't played the song yet since you haven't generated nondrums tracks, you will only hear drums. In that case, **Shift**+click on the button to generate all tracks. The **[Stop]** button stops the song playback.

## Selecting RealDrums (Simple Dialog)

This is the simpler dialog for choosing RealDrums, an alternative to the **RealDrums Picker**. It displays all available RealDrums in a simple list, which can be easily filtered by genre, time signature, feel, and more. The list can be set to show only RealDrums that are compatible with the current style of the song. You can also set the highlighted RealDrums as a prototype RealDrums to find alternates to that RealDrums.

O Drums To open the dialog, right-click on the Drums track button, and select [QuickList] RealDrums in Song from the menu.

M Choose RealDrums							-		×
Style Filter by:									
Eilter String			Clear Filter	Refresh	Art	tist Bios			
				Set to RD:	AltHipHop^				
Genre 🔻 TimeSig 🔻 Feel 🔻 Tempo 🔻				Set to Style:	_JAZFRED.STY				
GospelCoolWesSw16^2-StckHat,SnHt	4/4 Sw1		Gospel;Pr			es Little			^
GospelCoolWesSw16^3-StckHat,SnRd			Gospel; Pr			es Little			
GospelShoutWes^1-SnarHat,SnarRid			Gospel;Pr			es Little			
SospelShoutWes^2-SnrPartial,SnRd			Gospel;Pr			es Little			
SospelShoutWes^3-SnKick,SnParHt SospelShoutWes^4-SnKick,SnOpHat	4/4 EV8	120-200	Gospel;Pr Gospel:Pr	aise		es Little es Little			
ospelShoutWes 4-SnKick,SnUpHat			Gospel;Pr Gospel:Pr			es Little es Little			
GospelShoutWes^6-SnrFart.SnOpHat	4/4 Ev8		Gospel:Pr			es Little			
Grunge^1-HiHat,Ride		100-150		a156		at Stevard			
Grunge <sup>2</sup> -Brushes, HiHatOpen	4/4 Ev8	100-150				at Stevard			
Grunge^3-Brushes, Ride	4/4 Ev8	100-150				at Steward			
Grunge^4-HiHat.HiHatOpen	4/4 Ev8	100-150	Rock		P.	at Steward			
Grunge^5-HiHatOpen.Ride	4/4 Ev8	100-150			P.	at Steward			
Guiro8thsEv[single]	4∕4 Ev8	100-170				es Little			
SypsyJazzLatinEv	4/4 Ev8		Latin; Jaz	Z		ick Reed			
SypsyJazzSw	4/4 Sw8	50-270				ick Reed			
SypsyJazzWaltzSv	3/4 Sw8	70-300				ick Reed			
Heavy4x4RockWithTamb [Multi]		5 70-150	Rock; Pop			ince Ditrich;	Vayne	Killius	s
lipHop	4/4 Sv1	60-120	Hip-Hop;F	op;Rock		raig Scott			
Island16thsWes^1-HatKck,BellRide Island16thsWes^2-HatKick,SnrKick	4/4 Ev1		Vorld :La Vorld :La			es Little es Little			
Islandlbtnswes 2-Hatkick, Snrkick Island16thsWes^3-SnrKck, BellRde	4/4 Ev1	00-130	Vorid :La			es Little es Little			
sland16thsWesPerc^1-HtKck.BllRd	4/4 Ev1		Vorld La			es Little			
sland16thsWesPerc^2-HtKck, SnKck	4/4 Ev1		Vorld La			es Little			
Island16thsWesPerc^3-SnKck.BllRd						es Little			
T-1	4/4 Ev1	20 140	World ;La			- 7:111-			~

You can filter the list by genre, time signature, feel, tempo, and text. Use the [Set to Style:] button to see RealDrums that are compatible with the current style of the song. The [Set to RD:] button allows you to set the highlighted RealDrums as a prototype RealDrums so you can find alternates to that RealDrums. Press the [Clear] button to clear any filter.

Pressing the [Artist Bios] button opens the Artist Browser, which lists all RealDrums artists and allows you to see more info.

#### **Multi-Drums**

You can put multiple drum/percussion parts, drum loops, UserTracks drums, and even RealTracks on the same Drums track, with volume mixer adjusting levels. For example, you can add single drums instruments (e.g., Tambourine and Shaker), a bass drum loop, and/or UserTracks drums to BossaBrushes Drums track.

To do this, click on the Drums track button and go to *Multi-Drums* | *Edit-Multi Drums for this song*. You will then see the **Create Multi-Drums** dialog.

<save song="" with=""> C</save>	reate Multi-Drums		×	X Make sure that you enable the "Enable Multiple Drums" check	hov
Enable Multi-Drum					UUA
Title for Multi-Drums	FunkyCountryPop [Multi]			🔽 Enable Multiple Drums	
				Then type a title for your Multi-Drums.	
	pops, and UserTracks for Drum Track				
Enabled Choose T			dB Offset	Title for Multi-Drums BossaBrushes [Multi]	
✓ <f< td=""><td>ealDrums&gt; ModernPopBallad16ths^01-QSyK,0Sy</td><td></td><td>0</td><td></td><td></td></f<>	ealDrums> ModernPopBallad16ths^01-QSyK,0Sy		0		
✓ <f< td=""><td>ealDrums&gt; JazzFunkGroovin^1-HHSdStk,HHSnr</td><td></td><td>0</td><td>To add drums, click on the [] button on an unused slot. This w</td><td>will</td></f<>	ealDrums> JazzFunkGroovin^1-HHSdStk,HHSnr		0	To add drums, click on the [] button on an unused slot. This w	will
✓ <e< td=""><td>mpty&gt;</td><td></td><td>0</td><td>show you a menu where you can choose a second RealDrums,</td><td></td></e<>	mpty>		0	show you a menu where you can choose a second RealDrums,	
✓ <e< p=""></e<>	mpty>		0	[single] drum/percussion (e.g., tambourine), loop, UserTracks,	or
	mpty>			RealTracks. You can adjust volume for each selection with the	
	mpty>				uL
	mpty>			Offset" option.	
				List of RealDrums, Loops, and UserTracks for Drum Track	
	mpty>		0	Enabled Choose Track Name dB Offset	
✓ <e< p=""></e<>	mpty>		0	RealDrums> NashvilleEven8*7-HiHat 0	
✓ <e< td=""><td>mpty&gt;</td><td></td><td>0</td><td>ReaDrums&gt; TambourinePopSw 5</td><td></td></e<>	mpty>		0	ReaDrums> TambourinePopSw 5	
				✓ <readrums> ShakersSwing8ths 0</readrums>	
Export to So	ng Import from Song			Coop> HipHop\Old School - simpleandsweet_100_a drums ev16.wav	
Export to St	yle Import from Style	Clear Defaults		UserTrack> UserTracks\Sitar, Loop BollywoodParty Sw16 080\Options.txt	
Export to Drums	Folder Import from Drums Folder	0K Cancel	Help	Add RealDrums []	
Export to Diana	Inport fom Dians Polder	Cancer	Trop	Add Single Drum/Percussion Instrument []	
				Add Liee/Tracks [Liee/Tracks] Sitar Loon BollowoodParty Sw16 0800 Ontions tv1	
				Add Realtracks []	

If you want to use a pre-made Multi-Drums, select the *Choose Existing Multi-Drums* menu option from the Drums track button menu. This will list pre-made Multi-Drums. (**Note**: These drums are found in the *Drums* folder, and all have names ending in [Multi-Drums].)

M Choose Multi-Drums				-		×
Style Filter by:						
Eilter String		Clear Filter Refresh	Artist Bios			
Genre TimeSia Feel Tempo	•	Set to RD: FunkyCo	ountryPop (Mul			
Genre Imesig Feel Feel Tempo		Set to Style: _J	IAZFRED.STY			
BoonChickGroovySw16 [Multi] BrushesAndBlues [Multi] FunkyCloudRap [Multi]	4/4 Sv8 110-165 4/4 Ev16 80-110	Country;Rockabilly Blues;Jazz Rap;Funk	V. Ditrich; S. Forrest; Ed (Great Oz	T.Clarke		
FunkyCountryPop [Multi] FunkyJazzShuffle [Multi] Heavy4x4RockWithTanb [Multi]	4/4 Sv8 108-158 4/4 Ev16 70-150	Country;Funk:Pop Jazz;Funk Rock:Pop	S.Forrest: R C. Scott: K. Vince Ditric	Blevins h: Vayne		ius
JazzFunkHipHop [Multi] JazzFunkRumbaPerc [Multi] NashvilleWesternSwing [Multi]	4/4 Ev8 90-130 4/4 Sv8 80-180	Jazz;HipHop Jazz;Latin Country;Western	R. Lawson; E R. Lawson; C C. Scott; B.	. Ścott Fullen	,	
RetroRock [Multi] RockHardEven8 w Tamb [Multi] SnoothBalladMellow [Multi] TrainBrushesAndSpoons [Multi]	4/4 Ev8 120-160	SmoothJazz	Shannon Forr P. Steward; Brian Fullen A. Morris: S	V. Ditri ; PG Art	ch ist	lier
UpbeatLatinFunk [Multi]		Latin; Funk	Michael Whit			
14 items in list		-	😋 🧊 🐗 🛛 ОК	Cancel	ŀ	Help

## **EZ** Selection of Drum Grooves

Many RealDrums sets include variations, or different grooves. There is an easy way to select the different grooves within the song. Simply right-click on a bar number, and you see a menu of the Drum Grooves within the style. So, for example, you could easily switch from the "side stick/hihat" groove to "snare/Ride." These are RealDrums with names that end with a caret (^) like CountryPopEv16^.

You can access the Drum Grooves to select them at any bar, by right-clicking on the bar number. You then see a menu of all the Drum Grooves.

6	1		Groove Variations for: [CountryPopEv16^01-a:Sidestick, HiHat , b:Snare, HiHat ]
6		✓	a: Sidestick, HiHat : Kick on 1 and 3 with the sidestick on beat 4. The hihat is playing a 16th note pattern
			a: Sidestick, HiHat : Kick on 1 and 3 with the sidestick on beats 1 and 4. The hihat is playing a 16th note pattern
			a: Snare, HiHat : Kick on 1 and 3 with the snare on beat 4. The hihat plays 16th notes throughout and is sometimes opened slightly
			a: Sidestick, HiHat : The kick is on beat 1, the and of beat 2 and on beat 3 with the sidestick on beat 4. The hihat is playing 16th notes

For example, one Drum Groove is "Snare, HiHat" and another one is "Snare, Ride." You can switch the Grooves at any bar, so that the Drums part is more interesting.

	Apply Drum Groove change to [All Choruses]		Apply Drum Groove change to which chorus(es)?
	Bar-Based Section Letters	<	All Choruses
20			Chorus #1 Chorus #2
			Chorus #3

The menu item Apply Drum Groove change to allows you to select which chorus the change of Drum Groove should apply to (default is all choruses).

Note that the changes of Drum Grooves are entered in the Settings for Current Bar dialog (F5).

### UserTracks

UserTracks allow anyone to create their own audio styles for use in Band-in-a-Box. With a UserTracks style, you can type in any chords into Band-in-a-Box, and the UserTracks style you made will play that chord progression! For example, if you've made a UserTracks style by recording yourself playing a guitar groove, you can then type any chords into Band-in-a-Box, and the result will be that it will play your guitar groove over these completely new, original chord changes! You can even change the tempo, or enter songs in ANY key, and it will still be able to play it!

### Selecting UserTracks in Songs

You can use the UserTracks in a similar manner to using RealTracks.



To select a UserTracks for a track, press the **[UserTracks]** button on the toolbar, or right-click on the track button at the top of the screen and choose and choose *Select a UserTrack for this Track* from the menu.

#### You will then see the UserTracks Picker.

Note: The UserTracks Picker opens in the MultiPicker Library floating window if Use MultiPicker instead of dialogs is enabled in the Edit menu or the track button's right-click menu. If this setting is disabled, the UserTracks Picker opens in a modal dialog. The modal dialog offers the same basic functionalities as the floating window, but it features a different GUI and lacks options to generate a portion of the track, access track settings (such as solo, mute, freeze, volume, reverb, etc.) or change the font size of the list.

#### UserTracks Picker (MultiPicker Library)

UserTracks (MultiPicker Library) [Jazz S	wing Style, ZZJAZZ.S	TY, [Country]	[4/4] [Swi	8] [t=85-2	10]									$\times$
ngs Styles RealTracks RealDrums	Loops UserTk	MIDI Sup.	MIDI Tk	MIDI Se	d. Me	l.	Patch	es (	Chords	Lyrics	Titles			
Track + Guitar: Instrument: 0 < No Patch	Change > []			Memo <	Click to n	ead>		A	rtist Bio	<click td="" to<=""><td>read&gt;</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></click>	read>			
				Memo fo				~ U	IserTracks			~		
Filter String		# Cl	ear	:Accordio Sw16 075				~				/		
Genre V Inst. V TimeSig V Feel								_						
Genre Inst. TimeSig Feel	Tempo Best	• Other	1											
Apply Generate Part.Gen	Demo	+				D	efaults	;						
														_
UserTracks	10 items in li	st												^
Name	Instrument	Type	Feel	Tempo	Genre	#*	N/A	Set	Stereo	Chart	Artist	TS	Holds	Simpl
<none></none>				140					Mn					
Accordion, Rhythm CountryWaltz Sw 110 (2	l) Accordion	UserTracks	Sw	75	Pop	1			Mn		UserTracks			
*Accordion, Rhythm Crossover Sw16 075 (2	2) Accordion	UserTracks	Sw16	75	Pop	2			Mn		UserTracks			
Guitar Hybrid, Strumming 85 and Finger 120	(3) Guitar Hybrid	UserTracks	Ev	75	Pop	3			Mn		UserTracks			
Guitar, Acoustic Brian Fingerpicking Ev 140	(4) Guitar	UserTracks	Ev	75	Pop	4			Mn		UserTracks			
Guitar, Electric, Boom Chc Ev 140 (5)	Guitar	UserTracks	Ev	75	Pop	5			Mn		UserTracks			
Santoor, Loop ArabianCeremony Sw16 090	(6) Santoor	UserTracks	Sw16	90	Pop	6			Mn		UserTracks			
Santoor, Loop BollywoodParty Sw16 080 (7	) Santoor	UserTracks	Sw16	80	Pop	7			Mn		UserTracks			
Sitar, Loop BollywoodParty Sw16 080 (8)	Sitar	UserTracks	Sw16	80	Pop	8			Mn		UserTracks			
Violin Section, Loop ArabianCeremony Ev 09	0 (9) Violin Section	UserTracks	Ev	90	Pop	9			Mn		UserTracks			

There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the UserTracks list will be applied to this track.

Track + Guitar: UserTracks : Accordion, Rhythm Crossover Sw16 075 [User]

Clicking on the [+] button beside the track selector will display a small panel, where you can solo, mute, freeze, set volume/reverb/panning/tone, change the track label, write the track description, and do more for the current track.

The list can be sorted by clicking on the list column headings.

Name Instrument Type Feel Tempo Genre #\* N/A Set Stereo Chart Artist TS Holds Simpler Available Direct Input Available Stems

Note: Some columns, such as TS (Time Swapping), Holds, Direct Input Available, Stems, etc., are not applicable to UserTracks and therefore do not display any information.

Right-clicking on the list will open a menu with commonly used functions, such as toggling a favorite, displaying only favorites, clearing the filter, and more.

You can use the filter functions to search for UserTracks.

Filter String						#	Clear
Genre 💌	Inst. 🔻	TimeSig 🔻	Feel 🔻	Tempo 🔻	Best 🔻	c	ther 💌

Type a text (e.g., "bossa") in the Filter String field, and the list will be filtered to show only the UserTracks that contain that text somewhere in the name, genre, memo, etc. You can also use the arrow buttons to quickly filter the list by genre, instrument, time signature, feel, and more.

Demo + Audio demos are available. To hear them, select a UserTrack and press the [Demo] button. Double-clicking on a UserTrack in the list or pressing the spacebar also plays the audio demos if you have enabled the Double-Click (or Spacebar) plays Chord Sheet (not pre-made demo) option in the [+] button menu. This button also provides additional options to adjust the volume of the audio demos, loop playback, and more.

Generate Part.Gen Apply E The [Apply] button applies the selected UserTrack to the current track. This won't generate a track but if you press the [Generate] button, the entire track will be generated and the song will play from the current position. Shift+clicking on this button generates the entire track and plays the song from the beginning. The green arrow button plays the song from the current position, and Shift+clicking on it plays the song from the beginning. The black square button stops the song or the audio demo. If you want to generate just for a portion of the track, press the [Part.Gen] button to open a small panel. You then specify the range based on either the full bar boundaries or precise regions in bars/beat/ticks and then press the [Re-Gen this Range] button.

applied to this track.

time

it.

using the transport control buttons.

There's a track selector that allows you to confirm or change the current track. Your selection from the UserTracks list will be

You can preview UserTracks by double-clicking on the list or

The Timebase option allows you to adjust the tempo of the selected UserTrack to normal, half-time, double-time, or triple-

Select a UserTrack and press [OK]. Now the track behaves like RealTracks. Simply press the [Generate and Play] button to hear

#### UserTracks Picker (modal dialog)

rick a UserTrack for Track: Guitar [Guitar, Electric, Boom Chc Ev 140] [Folder=F:\bb\RealTracks\UserTracks\]	×
Irack Guitar [Guitar, Electric, Boom Chc Ev 140]	•
Eilter String	Show All
No User Tucks chosen for this track Accordian, Rhythm Construk-Valles Sw 110 Accordian, Rhythm Construk-Valles Sw 110 Gatter Hubid, Swamma g8 and Friger 120 Gatter Hubid, Swamma g8 and Friger 120 Santon Loop Rollywood Parly Sw1 6 080 Santon Loop Rollywood Parly Sw1 6 080 Violin Sector, Loop ArabianCeremony Ev 090	
Timebase Normal-Time V Memo:	^
	~
Open UserTracks Folder Refresh OK Cancel	Help 🧱

## Audio Controls for RealTracks and RealDrums



#### **Tone Control**

There is a bass/treble Tone control for individual tracks with RealTracks or RealDrums, so you can easily adjust the bass/treble EQ for any RealTrack. The Tone settings save with the song.



Choose an instrument and then use the tone control to adjust the tone from -18 (maximum bass) to +18 (maximum treble). Default is 0.

#### Audio Reverb Control



There is a Reverb control for individual tracks with RealTracks or RealDrums, so you can easily add reverb (0 to 127) for any RealTrack. Reverb type is also settable and saved with the song.

#### Auto-Add Reverb

There is also a feature that automatically adds reverb to RealTracks, according to instrument type. No reverb is added to the Bass part, for example, but most instruments get reverb.



This feature defaults to on, but you can turn it off in the PG Music Reverb dialog, which opens by pressing the [Plugins] button and choosing the menu command Audio Reverb Dialog.

Auto-Add Reverb to RealTracks Strength % 100 If you just want more or less reverb added, you can adjust the Strength %. For example, the default Band-in-a-Box reverb setting is 40 for most tracks. If you set the strength to 75%, the setting becomes 30.

#### **Reverb Settings**



The default is a "room" type of reverb, but you can also set the type of reverb. To do this, press the [Plugins] button and choose the menu command Audio Reverb Dialog, and adjust the various parameters in the PG Music Reverb dialog.



**Enable reverb (Global)** / **Enable reverb for this song only**: Reverb can be enabled/disabled globally for all songs, in which case the setting will still appear, but no reverb will be applied. Or you can enable/disable the audio reverb for the current song only. This will save some CPU cycles if you are using a slower machine.

Click on the green Select Preset arrow to open the list of presets. This list will show only the "Band-in-a-Box Default Reverb" until you save some presets of your own.



As you adjust the settings, they will be applied to the current song. The **[Swap "Default"]** button toggles between your current settings and the default settings. This allows you to hear the effect of the changes you make to the settings.

Use the row of "room" buttons to load typical settings for different types of spaces. These buttons are a convenient way to either apply a particular effect or to load settings that you can then tweak to make your own preset.

**Pre-Delay** is the time delay of first reflections.

**Decay** is the time it takes for reverb to decay. Reverb time is measured as RT60, the time it takes for reverb to decay to a level -60 dB below the dry signal level.

LF Roll off gradually reduces the bass frequencies. If you can't add enough reverb because the sound gets too muddy, try increasing the LF Roll off slider. It is adjustable between 50 Hz and 500 Hz.

HF Roll off is the rate at which the high frequencies die away as the reverb decays. Rooms with hard surfaces are typically bright, but rooms with soft surfaces are usually darker. It is adjustable between 1 KHz (dark) to 11 KHz (bright).

Density is the density of low-level echoes near the end of the reverb tail. High Density settings add sheen to the sound.

Level adjusts the final level of the plugin.

Enable the **Auto-add reverb to RealTracks** option to automatically apply preset amounts of reverb to RealTracks according to instrument type. No reverb is added to the Bass part, for example, but most instruments get reverb. If you just want more or less reverb added overall, you can adjust the **Strength %**. For example, the default Band-in-a-Box reverb setting is 40 for most tracks. If you set the strength to 75%, the Band-in-a-Box setting becomes 30.

With the [Save as Default Reverb] button, you can save the current settings as the default reverb.

Click on the [Restore Defaults] button to go back to the original "factory" reverb settings for Band-in-a-Box Default Reverb.

You can save your reverb types as presets, and the current settings will also be saved with the song in the  $C:\bb\DX$ Settings\PGReverbSettings.bin file.

To save the current settings to a preset, type in a name for your preset in the "Preset Name" field.

Preset Name Bright Room

Then click on the red Save Preset arrow and choose a location in the Preset list. You can write over an existing name.



A prompt will ask you to confirm that you want to save the preset. Select [Yes] to save the new preset to the chosen location.



# **Chapter 8: Notation and Printing**

Band-in-a-Box offers a variety of notation and printing features, both for viewing parts on-screen as they play and for printing them as sheet music.



To view the notation, open the **Notation** window by pressing the notation button on the main screen. Close the window by pressing this button again.



Band-in-a-Box offers multiple modes of notation for different purposes. The notation defaults to Standard Notation mode; other modes are selected with buttons on the Notation window toolbar.

**Standard Notation** to display or print Notation and enter lyrics. The grand piano staff and/or guitar tablature with notes, chord symbols, and lyrics.

Editable Notation to enter or edit notation. A special staff with time divisions for mouse-based editing.

Staff Roll Notation to enter or edit notes, velocity, and duration. The note heads are shown with editable velocity and duration lines.

Lead Sheet Notation to display or print notation as full arrangements or in fake sheet style. This is a full screen notation window with notes, chord symbols, and lyrics.

#### **Drum Notation Support**

Play the song and open the Notation window. Then, select the Drums track and you will see drum notation.



In the clef area, you see a guide telling you what drum notes are used in that line of notation (e.g., Kick, Snare, HiHat).

For the Melody or Soloist track, you need to set the track type to "Drums" either in the **Notation Window Options** dialog or with the menu *Melody* (or *Soloist*) | *Track Type*.

Note: For this to work properly, you need to have the Melody track with drums that are using GM Drum notes.)

#### **Chord Step Advance**

Use the **Ins** and **Del** keys on the numeric keypad to step advance on any track by one chord. The track MIDI data can display on the on piano, guitar, lead sheet, drums, and notation window(s).

This feature advances the current track and displays the next group of notes on that track. For example, if the current track is set to the Melody track, pressing the chord advance buttons will display the next note or chord of the melody. The Chord Advance feature is a great way to study the notes being played, and to navigate around the track.

Note: In this context, "chord" is referring to any group of notes, or a single note, that occurs in a track at or near the same time. You can adjust the width of what Band-in-a-Box determines a "chord" to be in the Notation Options - More dialog.

#### **Keystroke Commands**

To change between notation views, press Ctrl+Alt+N.

To open the Print Options dialog, press Ctrl+P.

To enable the screen loop, press 1 on your numeric keypad.

To jump one screen ahead, press the Down Cursor key.

To step one screen back, press the **Up Cursor** key.

### **Standard Notation Mode**


This mode displays the notation for any individual track and allows the entry of chords and lyrics. Features include:

- Optional display of guitar chord diagrams.
- As the song plays, the notes that are sounding are highlighted in red. This helps with sight reading or following the music.
- You can set the notation to scroll either 1 or 2 bars ahead of the music without interfering with your view of the current notation.
- Handles jazz eighth notes and triplet figures correctly.
- Double-clicking on the window or pressing the space bar plays the song from the current time location.
- Automatic options such as auto durations, clean notation, mono display, minimize rests, hard rests, and engraver spacing produce very musical and readable notation.
- Beamed notes are automatically given slanted beams.
- Groups of 5 notes will automatically display as groups of 3+2 or 2+3 or can be set this way manually. If you'd prefer to see them as a group of 5 notes, you can right-click on the time line, and set the resolution to 5 for that beat.

## **Editable Notation Mode**

Enter the Editable Notation mode from the notation screen with a single click on the Editable Notation button.

In the Editable Notation mode, the time line is more visible as it shows with a thick yellow vertical line. You can play the song from the current location by pressing the space bar or double-clicking on the time line. You can enter, move, and edit notes and rests using standard mouse techniques – point and click, drag and drop, and right-click to open the **Note Edit** dialog.



This is the screen for step-entry of a melody or for editing existing parts. Notice the grid of vertical lines, which sub-divide each beat. These lines indicate where the notes will be placed according to the resolution of the song.

When mousing over notes in this window, summary information about the note is displayed (pitch/channel/velocity/duration). To enable this feature, click on the [More] button in the Notation Options dialog to open the Other Notation Options dialog. Then select the "Show Popup Hint for Note Properties" checkbox.

#### Resolution

The resolution can be changed in the **Notation Options** dialog, but the program automatically sets the resolution to the correct value based upon the style that is in use.

- Swing styles use 3 lines to divide each beat into eighth note swing triplets.
- Straight styles use 4 lines to divide each beat into sixteenth notes.





Example of swing (triplet) resolution.

Beat Resolution

t. 🧱 Print

The user can manually set the resolution for any beat in the **Beat Resolution** dialog, which opens with a right-click on the time line. You can also open this dialog by right-clicking on the window and selecting *Change Beat Resolution* from the menu.

b Dt	Beat Resolution	>
	Treble Clef Resolution for this Beat: Bass Clef Resolution for this Beat:	5
	OK Cancel	Help

Setting the "Treble Clef Resolution for this Beat" to 5 allows a group of five notes to be placed on one beat.



#### **Entering Notes**

To insert a new note on the staff, move the mouse to the location that you want. If you want beat 1, move to the first dotted line in the bar. Click on the staff over the note that you want.

Confirmation dialogs show warnings to prevent accidental entry of a duplicate note (same pitch near same time) and of a very high or very low note (large # of ledger lines).

A5 The Current Note box in the toolbar will give you the name of the note that you're on.

Click the mouse to insert the note:

- To insert a sharp, hold down the Shift key as you click.
- To insert a flat, hold down the **Ctrl** key as you click.
- To insert a natural, hold down the Alt key as you click.



Brackets () are drawn around accidentals after a bar line as a courtesy, where no accidental is required.

#### How is the length of the notes determined?

Band-in-a-Box uses an intelligent auto-duration feature to determine how long the note should be. Auto-durations mean that you can enter a lead sheet style melody by just clicking once per note, dramatically speeding up the entry of notation.

Any note that is entered will initially have a duration of 2 bars (2 whole notes). When the next note is put in 2 beats later, Band-in-a-Box will adjust the duration of the previous note to just shorter than 2 beats. This means that you don't have to worry about durations at all and can simply point and click to enter the notes where you want them. If you want to override the auto duration, you can edit the note using the right-click menu, which will permit you to type the exact duration that you want.

#### **Entering and Editing Notes Entirely with Keystrokes**

There's a keystroke entry mode, which lets you enter and edit a melody entirely using keystrokes.

N: Enter a note at the current time line.

M: Add a note a third above the current note on the time line.

**R**: Enter a rest at the current time line.

Up Cursor: Change the pitch of the highlighted note by 1 semitone up.

Down Cursor: Change the pitch of the highlighted note by 1 semitone down.

Right Cursor: Move the time line forward.

Left Cursor: Move the time line backward.

Shift+L/R Cursor: Highlight the current note on the time line.

Ctrl+Alt+R Cursor: Change the time of the highlighted note by +5 ticks.

Ctrl+Alt+L Cursor: Change the time of the highlighted note by -5 ticks.

(Examples)

Hit the N key to enter a note at the current time line.  $\exists$ 

While the note is highlighted, use the Up/Down Cursor keys to change its pitch.

Hitting the **M** key adds a note a third above the existing note on the current time line.

Use the Right/Left Cursor keys to move the time line.

Hit the **R** key to enter a rest at the current time line.

#### **Entering Drum Notes**

You can enter drum notes to the Drums track or the Melodist/Soloist track with the track type set to Drums. Right-click on the window and use the *Insert (or change) Drum Note* menu item. For drum notes shown on the left in the drum guide (e.g., China, Splash, Crash2, etc.), you can click on the corresponding vertical position of the drum note you want.



#### **Entering Playable Track Notes**

You can customize the RealTracks (or RealDrums/MIDI/MIDI SuperTracks) performance by adding your own notes. You will then hear those notes using a Hi-Q sound created from the RealTracks recording. This means you can get the RealTracks to play the notes you want at key parts of the performance, either augmenting or replacing what the RealTracks is playing, for any sections in the song.

For RealTracks, the notes you see are RealCharts, which are silent MIDI. You can see them, but they don't actually play during playback. With the Playable RealTracks feature, you can make some of these notes playable.

**PT** To enter Playable Track notes, press the **[PT]** button and select *Enable Playable Track* from the drop-down menu. You will then see a message to confirm that a Hi-Q patch plugin will be installed on the track. Press OK to proceed.

PT Now, the button gets the green borders to indicate that you are in the Playable Track mode. In this mode, any note you enter will be heard during playback unlike RealCharts notes.

The notes you have entered show in green and will be heard during playback along with the generated accompaniment. But you would want to have your own notes play in place of the generated accompaniment. So, press the **[PT]** button, select *Create Mute Region to mute generated accompaniment* from the drop-down menu, and set a region in the dialog. This will add a green line at the top. When you play the song, the generated accompaniment in that region won't be heard, but the green notes you have entered will be heard. If you regenerate the track, it will be outside of this is region.



There are other useful tools in the **[PT]** button drop-down menu. For example, *Make notes in selected area playable notes* allows you to change all notes in the region you specify to playable notes. There are also options to change volume of the playable notes in the selected area, choose a different SFZ sound, etc.

Set MIDI Volume (and velocity) of Playable SFZ Sound opens a dialog with settings for MIDI volume and velocity. MIDI volume is 0-90, so if it is 90, you can't make it higher, but the MIDI velocity can be set separately and you can make that louder or softer.

## **Entering Rests**

Insert a rest by holding the back-quote key (tilde key without pressing Shift) then clicking on the Notation window. Another way to enter a rest is to click on the Rest checkbox and then point and click where you want the rest to appear. This automatically shortens the duration of the previous note.

Tip: If it is important to see rests less than a quarter note, make sure you de-select the "Minimize Rests" checkbox in the Options dialog.

#### **Forced Rests (Hard Rests)**

This allows you to insert a rest in the notation, which will be in effect even if you have Minimize Rests set to false. For example, we are able to display a 16th note rest even though the Minimize Rests feature is on. To do this, click on the **[Rest]** button and then click on the notation at the location that you'd like a 16th note rest. The Hard Rest will show up in blue in the editable notation window and can be removed by holding the **DEL** key and clicking on the rest.

#### Moving a note in time

If you want to change the start time of a note, drag the note with the left mouse button to the new location. This is a simple way to move the note. Alternatively, you could edit the note numerically with the right mouse button.

#### Changing the pitch of a note

Similarly, you can drag the note vertically to change the note value and release it when you're on the note you want. Hold down the Shift, Ctrl, or Alt key to have the note inserted as a sharp, flat, or natural respectively.

#### **Insert Bends in Notation**

In the Editable Notation window, any note can be made into a bend by right-clicking on the note and changing its type to "Guitar Bend" with the *Edit Note* command.



The "Quarter Step" option will make a bend displayed as a quarter step below the target note.

#### **Right-click menu for Editable Notation**

A right-click in the Editable Notation window will open this menu.

Edit Note opens the Note dialog and lets you edit the current note.

Delete Note deletes the current note.

Forced Accidental lets you quickly add an accidental to the current note.

Insert (or change) Drum Note enters a drum note. (Note: This menu item will appear for Drums track or Melody/Soloist track with the track type set to Drums.

*Edit Current Chord*: This opens a text box with the name of the chord at the current location. Type in any changes and press **Enter** or **Tab** to return to the Editable Notation window.

*Duplicate previous groups of notes* quickly duplicates the previous chord (a group of notes on the same location) without having to reenter it. *Delete Highlighted Red Notes* deletes all notes that are currently highlighted in red.

Change Beat Resolution allows you to change the beat resolution of the current beat.

Insert Lyrics allows you to enter note-based lyrics.

Edit Lyrics opens the lyrics event list editor.

Edit Section Text opens the Text Events list where section text can be inserted, edited, or deleted.

*Insert Section Text* opens the **Section Text Event** dialog where either regular or boxed section text is entered along with its time and vertical position in the window.

*Precise Placement Section Letters*: Select a letter or number from the list and it will be inserted at the current location of the time line bar. Use this same item to remove section letters/numbers.

Bar-Based Section Letters: Select a letter or number from the list and it will be inserted at the top of the bar line so that it doesn't overwrite chords or notes.

*Notation Symbols*: The notation symbols are entered from the **Notation Event** dialog, which is accessed from the right-click menu in the Editable Notation window. Select a notation symbol from those listed and the **Notation Event** dialog will open. In this dialog, you can further define the event and its precise location, then press **[OK - Insert Event]** to insert it into the notation. Use the **[OK - Remove Event]** to delete an existing event that is no longer needed.

*Cleanup Orphaned Notation Controller Events*: This command will remove notation symbol events (such as staccato) that are no longer close enough to a note to display properly.

*Chord height adjustment*: Use this to adjust the height of a certain chord by adjusting the "Offset:" value in the Notation Event dialog. Note that a positive value moves the chord symbol lower, and vice versa.

Modes: Clicking on another notation mode will change to that screen while staying at the same location in the song.

*Vocal Synth (Auto)*: Your Melody or Soloist track with lyrics can be rendered to a vocal audio track by sending it to the 3rd party vocal synthesizer Sinsy. With the "Auto" command, your song will be automatically sent to the song server and returned as an audio file on the Audio track.

*Manually generate Vocal Synth track*: With this command, Band-in-a-Box will generate a file named Sound.XML and save it in *C:\bb\Data\SRequest*. Use your browser to navigate to <u>www.sinsy.jp</u> and upload the xml file. A file named sound.WAV will be returned and loaded into the Audio track of your song.

## **Editing Note Values**

Right-click on a note. This brings up a variation of the right-click window with added commands for editing or deleting notes. Click on *Edit Note* to open the **Note** dialog. In the **Note** dialog, you can manually change the characteristics of a note by entering the exact values you wish for any given note. For example, you can change the velocity and duration by increments of 1 tick, as well as the note's pitch and relative positioning in the bar.

Note (C5=60=Middle C)	(120 PPQ)	×
<u>C</u> hannel:	1	Force Accidental
Time: (bar/beat/tick) 37	3 87	Auto Natural
Note:	F 5 🚔	Flat Sharp
⊻elocity:	90	
Duration: (beats,ticks/120)	4 26	Normal
		Invisible Guitar Bend Hammer On
		Pull Off Guitar Slide

There are spin buttons in the note attributes window. Holding the spin increments continuously, and **Shift**-clicking (or right-clicking) increments by a higher amount.

Shift+clicking on the spin buttons changes:

- The pitch of a note by an octave instead of a semitone.

- The velocity, duration, or time stamp by 5 instead of 1.

For example, to change the octave of a note, Shift+click (or right-click) on the spin arrows.

#### Select a region of notation to edit

To select a region of the notation you can Shift+click on the end point to easily select a large area.

- Select a small region by dragging the mouse.\*
- Enlarge the region by Shift+clicking on the end point.

\*Note: Shift+click is also used to enter a sharp (#) note, so the selection via Shift+click requires that a small region be already selected.

Force Accidental - If a note is being displayed as a sharp, but you want it to appear as a flat (or vice versa), you can force that here. Notes like Fb, Cb, E#, B# can be entered. To do this, right-click on a note (like F), and set the forced accidental to #, and the note will appear as E#.

**Note Type -** You can choose for the note to be Normal, Invisible (note will sound but will not appear in regular notation), Guitar Bend (a B will appear above the note), Hammer-On, Pull-Off, or Guitar Slide. Note that the guitar bend is for notation only and does not affect the sound of the note.

## **Keystroke Note Editing**

You can easily edit notes using only keystrokes. By stepping through the notes one-by-one, when a note is highlighted you can change the pitch using the cursor keys, and other values (timing, duration, channel) with other hotkeys. This speeds up editing of notes. To use this function, you do the following:

- 1. Press Ctrl+W to open the Notation window and Ctrl+Alt+N to switch to the Editable or Staff Roll mode.
- 2. Move to the note that you want to edit with the Shift+ Left Cursor or Shift+Right Cursor keys. This will highlight the current note. Note that if you want to highlight the current chord (a group of notes), press the Ctrl+Left Cursor or Ctrl+Left Cursor keys instead).
- 3. With the note highlighted in red, use the Up Cursor or Down Cursor keys to change the pitch of the note. You will hear the pitch change as the note changes.
- 4. Use the Left/Right Cursor keys to change the note's start time, duration, channel, or velocity (depending on the setting of the "Right/Left Cursor Edits" field in the Notation Window Options dialog. Use the Ctrl+Alt+Right/Left Cursor keys to change the note time by +/- 5 ticks (120 ticks per beat). (Note: Some graphics drivers may use the Ctrl+Alt+Right/Left Cursor keys to rotate the screen in 90 degrees right/left. If that's the case, you need to disable it in order to use those keys for changing note times in the Notation window. You can do this in your graphics control panel, which opens by clicking on the desktop and selecting Graphics Properties.)
- 5. Press the Esc key or [Stop] button when you're done.

## **Staff Roll Notation Mode**

Click on the Staff Roll notation mode button to enter the Staff Roll mode.



This mode is similar to the Editable Notation mode, except that the beats begin right on the bar line. You can see the duration of the note visually represented by a horizontal blue line and the note's velocity displayed as a vertical blue line.

Tip: If you can't see these lines, press the [Opt.] button to check that "Show Note Durations, Show Velocity Lines," and "Show Bar/Beat Lines" options are enabled.

#### Using the Mouse to Edit Velocity and Duration

There is an additional function available in this mode: **right mouse drag**. Place the mouse cursor on the note head and hold down the rightmouse button. Then, starting at the note head, drag the cursor horizontally to set the note's duration, or drag it vertically to set the note's velocity.

#### **Notation Window Options**

Press the **[Opt.]** button in the **Notation** window to open the **Notation Window Options** dialog. The dialog also opens with the **[Notation]** button in the **Preferences** dialog (**Ctrl+E**).

#### Lead Sheet Window

The Lead Sheet window displays a full screen of notation with one or more parts. Other options include a selectable number of staffs per page, clefs to show, font size, margin, scroll-ahead notation, guitar chord diagrams, and lyrics. If you like to sight-read along with Band-in-a-Box, this is the window for you.

The Lead Sheet window can be resized. As you resize the window, all of its elements resize in proportion.

Open the Lead Sheet window from the main screen by pressing the **[Lead Sheet]** button or **Alt+W** keys, or with the *Window* | *Lead Sheet Window* menu option.



Base[4] You can easily change the bars per line by pressing this button. (Note: This feature works in the Fake Sheet mode.)

This button will display notation with larger font size and note names within note heads. Press the button again to return to the normal size.

As the notation scrolls ahead, you can read ahead without waiting for a page turn. During playback, red rectangles highlight the current bar. If the bar is empty (or in Fake Sheet mode), the Lead Sheet will draw the staff lines and bar lines in red.



The Lead Sheet is also useful as a kind of "Print Preview" feature, as it offers you the ability to correlate the on-screen notation to a printout. You can move around the Lead Sheet window in various ways. Cursor keys and mouse clicks will move a small blue rectangle around the screen, which lets you type in chords at that location. Double-clicking at any bar will start playback from that position.

#### Selecting Tracks in the Lead Sheet

Click on the track selector button and select a track from the menu to view notation of that track.

Melody Plano Bass + To view multiple tracks, first select the track that you want to show at the top, and then click on the [+] button and select the tracks in the order that they should appear from top to bottom. To remove an extra track from the display, click on that track name and select *remove* from the menu. To remove all extra tracks, click on the [+] button and select *remove extras* from the menu.



#### **Fake Sheet Mode**

The Lead Sheet has its own Fake Sheet Mode checkbox. When it is NOT selected, the Lead Sheet will work as it always has (in linear mode). Foke Sheet Mode is selected, the form will show like a lead sheet, with only one chorus showing, and 1st/2nd endings and repeats displayed.

The Fake Sheet can show multiple lines of lyrics for 1st and 2nd endings or several verses stacked in multiple lines.

#### Multiple lines of Lyrics on Fake Sheet

If your song has 1st and 2nd endings or multiple verses of lyrics, multi-line lyrics can be displayed, so you will see all verses on the same fake sheet.

Load in the song C:\bb\Documentation\Tutorials\Tutorial - BB2005\Listen Multi-line lyrics Demo.MGU.

**W** Fake Sheet Mode Open the Lead Sheet and select "Fake Sheet Mode."



This song has a 1st/2nd ending entered, with separate lyrics for each ending. Multiple lines of lyrics will also appear if there are lyrics in multiple verses (choruses).

## Harmony Notation Display

Harmonies can be displayed on the Lead Sheet window (or printed) with **separate notation tracks for each harmony voice**. View each harmony on a separate track, or view/print a single harmony voice. To examine the harmony display features, load in the song "Night\_T.MGU." The melody of this song was previously converted to a harmony using the *Melody* | *Edit* | *Convert Melody to Harmony* option, so this song contains a harmony on the Melody track.





Now open the Lead Sheet window (Alt+W). Band-in-a-Box now recognizes that this is a harmony (generated by Band-in-a-Box) and displays each voice on a separate track.



Print Press the [Print] button to print out "Voice 2." If needed, press the notation "Transpose Options" to first visually transpose the instrument to Eb for an "Alto Sax" chart.

5

## **Multi-Channel Notation (Sequencer Mode)**

Normally, you would want a single part on the Melody or Soloist track, but since MIDI information can have separate channels, it is possible to store 16 separate parts on each of the tracks. For the following discussion, we will assume that you're using the Melody track, but the same functions are available for the Soloist. When the Melody track has been set to "Multi(16)-Channel" we refer to this as "Sequencer Mode."

Now, when you are in this multi-channel mode, output from the Melody/Soloist track will be on whatever MIDI channel the information is stored on and will not be using the Melody/Soloist MIDI channel.



If you open the Lead Sheet window, you will see the entire MIDI file displayed on separate tracks of notation. This is likely "too much information" to read, unless you are a symphony conductor.



SEQ

To customize the notation display for sequencer mode, press the **[Opt.]** button on the **Lead Sheet** window toolbar and see the settings for Multi-Channel Track display.

-Multi-Channel Track display (MIDI Files etc.	)	Note: These settings are only visible when the track type for the Melody or Soloist is
Split Channels to Notation Tracks		
ALL channels play/display		Channel.
CUSTOM channels play/display	Set	

Select "CUSTOM channels play/display" and press the **[Set]** button to open the **Sequencer Window (Multi-channel track on Melody/Soloist)** dialog. Then you can customize which channels will play and display.

	This dialog car	n also be opened b	y clicking on the	[SEQ] toolbar butto	on on the main screen.
--	-----------------	--------------------	-------------------	---------------------	------------------------

Sequ	encer Window (Multi-channel	track on Melody)				-	- 🗆	$\times$
hannel #	Patch	# Events	All None Play	Al No Show				
2	Acoustic String Bass	~ 312						
3	Acoustic Piano	~ 842	$\checkmark$	$\square$				
4	Voice Oohs	~ 333		$\checkmark$				
6	Vibes	~ 220						
7	Nylon String Guitar	~ 1,630		$\checkmark$				
					Multi-Channel T	rack display (MI	DI Files etc.)	
					🗹 Split Channe	els on Leadshee	t Notation	
10	1 Standard Drum Kit	~ 860	$\checkmark$	$\square$	 O ALL channe			
					CUSTOM d	hannels play/dis	play	
					🗹 Load/Save	channel data wi	th songs	
							Defaults	
					Play	Stop	Pause	
					OK	Cancel	Help	

In the example picture, we have set Channel 2 (Bass) and Channel 4 (Trumpet) to show on the notation and have set all of the channels to play (to hear them).

set to Multi (16) -

For a specific channel, (e.g., channel 3: piano), we see the following information.

Channel 3: Acoustic Piano (this is the patch name found on the track). 842: There are 842 events in the track; usually every note is an event.

We have customized the piano track so that it can be heard (play=true), but not seen in notation (Show=false).

The Edit button at the right of the track line allows you to delete, rechannel or merge the channel with another channel.

You can also change the patch (instrument) for that track by using the instrument patch combo box.

Now that we've customized the display, we are seeing bass and trumpet on the notation, and hearing the entire track.



## Lead Sheet Options Dialog

 Opt.
 Pressing the [Opt.] button in the Lead Sheet window or the [Lead Sheet] button in the Preferences dialog opens the Lead Sheet

 Options
 dialog.

The settings in this dialog are applicable to the Lead Sheet window only. If you want to set options that are shared by the Lead Sheet window and the Notation window, press the **[Notation Options]** button. This dialog also opens with the **[Lead Sheet]** button in the **Preferences** dialog **(Ctrl+E)**.

#### Lead Sheet Memo

Memo You can enter a memo to add to the Lead Sheet printout. Click on the [Memo] button in the Lead Sheet to open the Lead Sheet Memo window. You can copy/paste from/to this memo.

Lead Sheet Memo (Extra verses of lyrics etc. appended to leadsheet)		
	Start Memo on a New Page	Choose Font
		Memo to add to Lead Sheet printout:
Twinkle, twinkle little star How I wonder what you a	re,	
Copy to Lytic Document Window		Memo will appear on LeadSheet and Printout, after the last line of notation .
		OK Cancel Help

The memo will be automatically positioned after the end of the Lead Sheet and printout. Use extra blank lines in the Lead Sheet Memo to control where it displays on the page.

#### The Start Memo on a New Page option prints the Lead Sheet Memo on a new page of the printout.

Press the [Choose Font] button to select the font you would like for the memo.

A text block will be appended to the **Lead Sheet** window and printout. This could be song lyrics that you want appended to the end, multiple verses of lyrics, or any other text.

	TWINKLE, TWINKLE LITTLE STAP									
¢ di	C/E	, J	C/E	0-1		67	c			
6-7 10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-1	A_7(#5)	0-7	G.7	د <u>ء</u>	A-71851	0-7	G7	=		
	C/E	۰ . ۱	0/E	0-7	° J	0-1 G1	c L			
Þ					A-7 <sup>165</sup>	Ì, ,	J			

Twinkle, twinkle little star How I wonder what you are,

## Lyrics

Band-in-a-Box supports lyrics in three different ways: Note-based lyrics, Bar-based lyrics, and a Big Lyrics (Karaoke) window. Note-based lyrics can be entered on the Notation window, and bar-based lyrics can be entered either on the Chord Sheet or on the Notation window.

In the old versions, there were line-based lyrics, which could be entered for each line on the Notation window. You can longer enter this type of lyrics, but if your existing song has line-based lyrics, Band-in-a-Box can convert them to bar-based lyrics. In the **Global Song Override** dialog, there is an option which allows you to choose how the conversion should occur when the song with line-based lyrics opens.



The default is "Always (auto-split)," which will convert line-based lyrics to bar-based lyrics and splitting them into 4 bars. If you choose "Always (don't split)," line-based lyrics will be converted but they won't be split into 4 bars. You can also choose not to convert line-based lyrics automatically. If the current song has line-based lyrics, you can press the **[Convert now]** button to convert them to bar-based lyrics.

## **Bar-based Lyrics**

To see the bar-based lyrics that you have entered on the Chord Sheet, click on the [Chord Display] toolbar button and check Bar Lyrics.



#### Note-based Lyrics

Note-based lyrics offer accurate placement of lyrics by placing a word under each note.



To enter note-based lyrics, open the Lyric Entry bar by pressing Ctrl+L or clicking on the [L] button on the Notation window toolbar.

#### Line Para Enter Close Sec Text Edit

The [Line] button enters a forward slash "/" line break marker in the current lyric.

The [Para] button enters a backslash "\" paragraph break marker in the current lyric.

The [Enter] button enters the current lyric, equivalent to hitting Enter key or Tab key.

The [Close] button closes the Lyrics Edit mode, equivalent to hitting the [L] button again.

The [Sec Text] button enters the text in the lyric box as section text at the current bar.

The [Edit] button opens the Edit Lyrics dialog where lyrics and section text can be edited.

As you enter the lyrics, the note is highlighted. Pressing the **Tab** or **Enter** key moves to the next note. You can "undo" lyrics with the *Edit* | *Undo* command.

When you are finished a line of lyrics, hit the [Line] button. This enters a backslash "\" line break marker in the current lyric.

Note-based lyrics are saved with the MIDI file, so you can use them in your other MIDI programs.

Vertical placement is set with the Lyric Position option in the Notation Options dialog. A setting of -10 puts the lyrics directly under the treble clef, higher values put them lower.

#### **AI Lyrics**

Band-in-a-Box provides creative songwriting functions that suggest or generate themes, styles, titles, and even entire song ideas. It also offers customized AI lyrics generation, allowing you to create lyrics from scratch, generate the next line, or experiment with rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words, or alliterations. You can enhance your existing lyrics by adding vivid imagery, emotion, richer vocabulary, or more natural phrasing. The **AI Lyrics Generator** consolidates all these features, allowing you to easily tailor your lyrics to fit your song. With six lyric modes - Word Suggestions, Inspiration, Songwriting, Improvements, Complete Song, and Custom - you can refine your lyrics in numerous ways.

Note: An internet connection is required to use these features.

To access these features, go to the menu Edit | Lyrics | Open AI Lyrics Generator or hit the AIL Enter keys.



AI Lyrics Mode: There are six modes to choose from.



1. Word/Phrase Suggestions: Find rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words, or alliterations for a specific word or phrase.

2. Songwriting Assistant: Chat with the AI assistant to help develop your song idea.

3. Inspiration: Generate song themes, titles, or even entire song ideas, complete with examples.

4. Lyrics Improvement: Refine, rewrite, extend, or add to your lyrics.

5. Full Song Lyrics: Generate complete song lyrics matching a specific form (e.g., AABA), the number of lines per section, and other details.

6. Custom: Ask the AI anything and have fun exploring creative ideas!

Mode 1 - Word/Phrase Suggestions: Find rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words/phrase, or alliterations for a specific word or phrase.

This mode lets you input a word or phrase and find rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words/phrases, or alliterations. You can enter a word or phrase by typing it directly or by selecting text from other memo controls, such as the scratchpad.

If you have a song idea with a specific theme, genre, or lyrics, enter them in the "Common Elements" area. This will ensure that the rhymes, synonyms, and other suggestions are tailored to fit your song.

Mode 2 - Songwriting Assistant: Chat with the AI assistant to help develop your song idea.

Simply start the conversation with something like, "Let's get started" or share your idea, such as "I want to write a country song about hard work and blue-collar life." Alternatively, you can start by asking for themes suggestions, choose one, and the generate lyrics based on that theme.

Mode 3 - Inspiration: Generate song themes, titles, or even entire song ideas, complete with examples.

The **Complete Song Idea** function generates lyrics for an entire song, incorporating any information you provide, including details from the "Common Elements" area. At the end of the suggested lyrics, you'll see style suggestions to use in Band-in-a-Box. Click on the [Styles] tab of the MultiPicker Library and type the suggested styles (e.g., Traditional Country, Americana, Southern Rock) into the text filter area to find them.

The Themes function provides various song themes based on any ideas you input.

The Titles function generates song titles that align with your desired theme or genre.

Refine, rewrite, extend, or add to your lyrics

Mode 4 - Lyric Improvements: Refine, rewrite, extend, or add to your lyrics.

In this mode, you can enhance your lyrics in the following ways:

- Refining phrasing for a more natural flow, vivid imagery, richer vocabulary, and deeper emotion
- Suggesting the next line to complement your lyrics
- Rewriting the lyrics for a fresh perspective
- Expanding the lyrics to develop the theme further

As with other modes, any information entered in the "Common Elements" area will help tailor the response to your specific settings.

Mode 5 - Full Song Lyrics: Generate complete song lyrics matching a specific form (e.g., AABA), the number of lines per section, and other details.

This mode generates a complete song of lyrics that match the form and number of bars for each section you specify. For example, if each line of lyrics represents two bars of music, then 4 lines of lyrics would equal 8 bars. So, if you want a 32-bar song with 8-bar sections, select a form like AABA, set 4 lines per section, and choose the number of words per line.

Mode 6 - Custom: Ask the AI anything and have fun exploring creative ideas!

You can ask anything in any wording you prefer. For example, you might ask "What are the notes of an F9 chord?"

The **Common Elements** section applies to all lyric modes. It allows you to optionally provide information about your song, such as its theme, genre, language, lyric fragments, and creativity level.

- Enabled: If the checkbox is disabled, any information in this section will be ignored.

- Theme of song: Describe the idea or story behind your song.
- Genre: Specify the genre of the song, such as "heavy rock" or "children's song about the zoo."
- Language: Choose the language for the lyrics. If you leave it blank (default), the lyrics will be in English.
- Lyric Fragments: Provide any existing lyric fragments, and these will be considered when generating the lyrics.
- Creativity: Higher settings encourage the assistant to be more creative and inventive in generating the lyrics.
- You can press the [Clear] button to erase all entered information.

There is a **User Scratch Pad** where you can save your ideas. This space is for your use only, allowing you to copy and paste your thoughts or AI-generated suggestions so you won't lose them. The contents of this pad will be saved to the current song.

#### The Lyrics Menu

The complete list of Lyrics functions is found in the Edit | Lyrics submenu.

*Open AI Lyrics Generator* launches the AI Lyrics Generator, which offers creative songwriting features, including suggestions for themes, styles, titles, and even entire song ideas. It also provides customized AI lyrics generation, allowing you to create lyrics from scratch, generate the next line, or experiment with rhymes, synonyms, antonyms, related words, or alliterations.

Enter Note-Based Lyrics at Current Bar opens the lyric entry bar at the current location of the time line or highlight cell.

Big Lyrics Window opens the Big Lyrics window for viewing lyrics and, optionally, chord symbols.

Lyric Document Window displays a full screen of formatted lyrics. Easily copy and paste lyrics to and from your favorite word processor.

*Copy Lyrics to Clipboard* allows you to copy a song's lyrics (and/or the chords) to the Standard Windows<sup>®</sup> clipboard. By pasting this data into a word processor, you can print out the lyrics in the font of your choice. The dialog has options to allow copying of note-based and/or line-based lyrics. With either option you can choose to include the chord symbols, have double or single line spacing, and make margin settings.

Copy Note-Based Lyrics in First Chorus to Whole Song copies the note-based lyrics in the first chorus to the rest of the song.

Convert Note-Based Lyrics to Bar-Based Lyrics allows you to convert note-based-lyrics to bar-based lyrics.

Erase Bar-Based Lyrics erases the bar-based lyrics from the song.

Erase Note-Based Lyrics erases the note-based lyrics from the song.

Erase Note-Based from Chorus: You can erase note-based lyrics in the First Chorus, Middle Choruses, or Last Chorus.

Move Note-Based Lyrics Ahead to Timeline / Move Note-Based Lyrics Back to Timeline: If you have a note-based lyric that you want to time shift ahead or back, you can click on the time line at the destination that you want, and then choose this item. You can also shift lyric times using the Lyric Event list.

*Timeshift Note-Based Lyrics (ticks) / Insert Beat(s) in Note-Based Lyrics / Delete Beat(s) from Note-Based Lyrics*: These are functions that apply to the entire lyric track. They are useful when you're inserting bars or beats into the song and need to move the lyrics around to keep them in sync.

Edit Note-Based Lyrics as Event List opens the Edit Lyrics dialog with Edit, Insert, Append, and Delete functions.

Vocal Synth: This will generate a vocal track using an online third-party vocal synthesizer called Sinsy for a MIDI melody track with lyrics.

## Lyric Document Window



The Lyric Document window displays a full screen of fully formatted lyrics so you can easily copy and paste lyrics to and from your favorite word processor. If you have the lyrics available, you can quickly paste them into Band-in-a-Box.

You may already have the lyrics to your song typed into a word processor, nicely formatted with font/color/bold choices etc. Previously, you would need to retype them into Band-in-a-Box and would lose your formatting. Now you can simply Copy/Paste them to/from your word processor. This allows you to quickly add lyrics to any Band-in-a-Box song.

You can open this window by choosing *Window* | *Lyric Document Window*, or pressing **Ctrl+Alt+Shift+L**. In addition, if "Auto-open lyrics window for songs with lyrics" is set to true in the **Lyric Window Options** dialog (*Options* | *Preferences* [**Big Lyrics**]), the **Lyric Document** Window will open automatically when the song is loaded, and close when the next song is loaded.

To use the window, type or paste in text from a word processor. You can select fonts and colors as you would in a word processor. Since the data is stored in RTF format, it should look very similar to the appearance it would have in WordPad.

#### **Big Lyrics Window**

The **Big Lyrics** Window is great for sing along or Karaoke. It opens from the *Edit* | *Lyrics* or *Windows* | *Lyrics* submenu, with the keystrokes **Ctrl+Shift+L**, or with the **[L]** toolbar button.



Each word is highlighted as it plays, and the window can be customized by clicking on the **[Options]** button. Click on any word in the **Big** Lyrics Window to start the song playing from that point.

The [Print] button opens the Options for Copy Lyrics to Clipboard dialog. This function allows you to copy a song's lyrics (and/or the chords) to the standard Windows<sup>®</sup> clipboard.

The [Vocal Synth] button offers Auto and Manual modes for sending the Melody track and lyrics to the 3rd party Sinsy vocal synthesizer. A synthesized vocal track will be generated and imported into the Band-in-a-Box Audio track.

## Printing

Band-in-a-Box prints Lead Sheet style notation with chords, melodies, lyrics, and text notes. It will also print instrument parts from your Band-in-a-Box arrangements, either individual instruments or multiple parts. Most songs will fit on one page, so your printout will look similar to a standard fake book.

You can easily make and print out a custom fake book of all of your tunes. Instantly transpose and print parts for brass or reed instruments. Print options include title, bar numbers, composer, style, and copyright information.

#### **Print Options**



Pressing the print button launches the **Print Options** dialog. Print options include title, bar numbers, composer, style, and copyright. This dialog also opens by clicking on the **[Print]** button in the **Notation**, **Lead Sheet**, or **Preview** window..

## **Printing Multiple Tracks**

To print more than one track of notation:

- Open the Lead Sheet window.
  - + Select the track that you want to show at the top.
- Melody Plano Bass + Click on the [+] button and select the tracks in the order that they should appear from top to bottom. To remove an extra track from the display, click on that track name and select *remove* from the menu. To remove all extra tracks, click on the [+] button and select *remove extras* from the menu.

You will then see a group of tracks, displayed in the order you selected them.

Note: When you are viewing multiple tracks of notation, the clefs will be auto-set for you, ignoring the clef settings in the Lead Sheet Options dialog. For example, the bass would always be on bass clef, you won't be able to see it on bass and treble clef.

Press [Print] from the Lead Sheet window to print the multipart Band-in-a-Box notation.

#### **Printing Multiple Songs**

To print out a single song you use the **[Print]** button in the **Notation** window. If you want to print out several songs, use the **Print Multiple Songs** feature to print them all out at once.

This allows you to print all of the songs in a subdirectory with one command. This feature is accessed from the *File* | *Print Multiple Songs* menu item.

## **Chapter 9: Automatic Music Features**

## Automatic Medleys - "The Medley Maker"

Would you like to make a medley of various Band-in-a-Box songs (MGU) using Band-in-a-Box? This is easily done with the **Medley Maker**. Inside the **Medley Maker**, simply select the songs that you want, and Band-in-a-Box will make the medley for you. A medley is not simply joining songs together. A good medley uses a transition between songs to introduce the new style, key, and tempo. The **Medley Maker** automatically creates a nice transition area for you, writing in chords that would smoothly modulate to the next song, style, key, and tempo!

To open the **Medley Maker**, click on the **[Song Form]** button in the Tools toolbar and choose *Medley Maker* from the menu. You can also go to menu *File* | *Import* | *Medley Maker* to open this dialog.

## Automatic Songs - "The Melodist"

Feel like composing a brand-new song? With Band-in-a-Box, you can compose a new song in the style of your choice, complete with an intro, chords, melody, arrangement, and improvisations— all created by the program. Once the song is generated, the chords and melody are part of the regular Band-in-Box tracks, and as such can be edited, printed, saved as MIDI file, etc. You can also regenerate any part of a song to further refine your Band-in-a-Box compositions. This feature can be a powerful practicing aid for sight reading and improving your ear.

#### Melodist Picker (MultiPicker Library)

The **Melodist Picker** displays a list of Melodists with information such as instrument, genre, feel, tempo, and more. It also includes useful features for selecting Melodists, including filters, search options, demos, memos, etc., and allows you to generate the entire track or just a portion of it.



To use this feature, press the [MultiPicker Library] button on the toolbar or the [F7] key, and then click on the [Mel.] tab.

#### Melodist Picker (modal dialog)

There is another dialog that provides the Melodist feature. While it doesn't include the audio demo option, it allows you to generate songs and play them in a jukebox style, select the number of choruses, access the Melodist Editor, and more.

M To open this dialog, press the [Melodist] button on the toolbar or the Shift+F5 keys.

## **Automatic Intro - Song Intros**

With a single button, you can generate a 2, 4, or 8-bar intro for any song. The chords will be different each time, and you can keep pressing until you get the progression that you want. The intro generated is an appropriate chord progression in the chosen style of music (e.g., Jazz/Pop), with optional pedal bass, and leads correctly to the first chord of the song. Intros can also be removed.



Press the **[Song Form]** toolbar button and select Generate Intro from the pulldown menu. You can also select menu *Edit* | *Song Form* | *Generate Chords for Intro*. This will open the **Generate Chords for Intro** dialog.

#### **Automatic Song Title Generation**

Band-in-a-Box can automatically generate a song title or multiple song titles for you.

Fress the [Generate Title] button and select the menu command *Auto-generate a song title*, or go to *Edit* | *Auto generate Song Title*. You can also press the Alt+Shift+T keys.

A new title will appear immediately in the title area of the screen. You can keep generating titles until you fine one you like. Select *Edit* | *Undo* or press **Ctrl+Z** to go back one title.

## Automatic Sound Track Generator - "SoundTrack"

The SoundTrack feature allows you to generate music in the style you choose for any length of time you specify. As the "producer," you select the genre, length of time, instruments, and fade-in/fade-out options. The SoundTrack adjusts the tempo and duration to match the settings, and then allows you to save the file as a WAV, WMA (Windows<sup>®</sup> Media Audio), or MP3 file for further use in your own projects.

Generate original music (over 20 genres) or select from over 50 supplied SoundTrack types (Bluesy, Excite, Healing, Jazzy, Tropics, etc.). For example, you can generate a 30-second audio music clip in the genre of your choice in just a few seconds!

To use the SoundTrack feature, choose the *Melody* | *Generate Soundtrack* menu item. You will then see the **Generate SoundTrack** dialog.

## Automatic Solo Generation - "The Soloist"

That's right! Band-in-a-Box can "solo like a pro." Pick one of the many Soloists available, and it will play a great solo for your song!

#### Select MIDI Soloists - MIDI Soloist Picker (MultiPicker Library)

The **MIDI** Soloist Picker displays a list of Soloists with information such as instrument, genre, feel, tempo, and more. It also includes useful features for selecting Soloists, including filters, search options, demos, memos, etc., and allows you to generate the entire track or just a portion of it.



To use this feature, press the [MultiPicker Library] button on the toolbar or the [F7] key, and then click on the [MIDI Sol.] tab.

#### Select MIDI or RealTracks Soloist - Soloist Picker (modal dialog)



Use the **Select Soloist** dialog to generate a MIDI or RealTracks Soloist track. To open it, press **Shift+F4** or choose the *Soloist* | *Generate and Play a Solo* menu item. You can also **Ctrl+**click on the **[Soloist]** button, or click on this button and select *Open Soloist Dialog to choose MIDI or RealTracks Soloist* from the menu.

## Automatic Guitar Solos – "The Guitarist"

The Guitarist allows you to generate a guitar chord solo for any melody. Band-in-a-Box will intelligently arrange the melody to a guitar chord solo by inserting real guitar voicings throughout the piece. You can select from among many "Guitarists" in order to create your arrangement.

You can also define your own Guitarists; choosing parameters such as strum speed, types of voicings (Pop/Jazz), embellishments, and much more.



Load a song with a melody in it. Then press the **[Chord Solo]** toolbar button or select the *Melody* | *Edit Melody Track* | *Generate Guitar Chord Solo* menu item. You will then see the **Generate Guitar Chord Solo** dialog.

## Automatic Embellishments - "The Embellisher"

When musicians see a lead sheet that has a melody written out, they almost never play it exactly as written. They change the timing to add syncopation, change durations to achieve staccato or legato playing, add grace notes, slurs, extra notes, vibrato and other effects. You can have Band-in-a-Box do these automatically using the Embellisher so that you hear a livelier, more realistic Melody - and it's different every time. The Embellisher is only active while the music is playing; it doesn't permanently affect the Melody track. There is an option to make the embellishment permanent, so that if you like a certain embellishment you can add it to the Melody track.



The Melody Embellisher feature is turned on and off with the [Embellish Melody] toolbar button or with Ctrl+Alt+E keys. The Embellisher only functions during playback.

You will see the Embellished Melody on the notation as the Melody plays, so you can see the Embellished notes. When **[Stop]** is pressed, the notation will revert to the original (unembellished) melody. The embellishment changes timing of notes, durations, velocities, legato, as well as adding grace notes, additional notes and turns. Here is a "before and after" example that shows a typical embellishment of a Melody.

Normal (unembellished) Melody...



Embellished Melody...



As you can see in the notation examples, the embellished melody adds an anticipation in bar 9, and in bar 10 adds extra notes, timing changes, and grace notes to "spice up" the melody.

If you disable the Embellisher, by de-selecting the *Embellish Melody during Playback* or by pressing the **Ctrl+Alt+E** keys, then the melody (or solo) will play as normal with no changes.

## **Chapter 10: Working with MIDI**

Band-in-a-Box has a built-in sequencer, which allows you to record and edit MIDI. MIDI can be recorded in several ways:

- Live with a MIDI keyboard, MIDI guitar, or MIDI wind controller.
- In step time by entering notes in the Notation window with the mouse.
- Using the Wizard feature to "play" notes with your QWERTY keyboard.
- Importing a pre-recorded Standard MIDI File.

## **Recording Live in Real Time**

You can punch in/out, do unlimited overdubs, record directly to the tag or the ending, and start recording from any bar.

To record live using your MIDI keyboard, guitar, or wind controller, click on the [Record MIDI] button, press the Ctrl+R keys, or choose the menu option *Melody* | *Edit Melody Track* | *Record Melody*. The Record MIDI dialog will appear.

Record MIDI		×
● Start of Song O From Bar <u>1</u> Chor <u>u</u> s <u>1</u> O Tag O End		
Record <u>A</u> udio to: <u>None</u>		
Overdub underlying MIDI	Fil	er
Record	Cancel	Help 🧱

Set the start point for the recording and select the destination track. If there are underlying MIDI notes in the destination track, you can choose the option to merge or overwrite them.

Pressing the [Filter] button will open the Record Filter dialog, which allows you to choose the types of MIDI data to be recorded.

Press the **[Record]** button or the **R** key to begin recording.

Stop recording by pressing the Esc key or the spacebar, or by clicking the [Stop] button. The Notes Recorded dialog will then open.

82 Notes Recorded			×
OK · Keep Tak	e Take Again	Cancel	Help
	by 1st chorus to whole song erdub underlying melody tain melody past last recorded		

**[OK - Keep Take]** saves the take you just recorded. Remember that it's easy to fix small glitches in the Editable Notation window or in the Event List editor.

[Take Again] lets you quickly reject a take and start the recording again. Press the A key to do this with a keystroke.

[Cancel] ends the recording session; nothing is saved. To start again, press the [Record MIDI] button or the Ctrl+R keys.

**Copy 1st chorus to whole song**: If you have recorded one chorus of the song, checking this at the end of the recording will copy the same recording to all of the choruses.

**Overdub Underlying melody**: You have the option to merge the recording with the existing melody. If there is no underlying melody, this option will be grayed out.

**Retain Melody past last recorded**: You have the option to erase any melody after the last recorded melody note or keep it. Use this feature when you want to punch out at the end of a take.

If you have recorded to a multi-channel track, the dialog shows additional options to select the output channel and the instrument for that channel.

#### Recording to an external sequencer

Many people use Band-in-a-Box in live situations. If you are unable to bring your computer with you, a good alternative is a hardware sequencer or a keyboard with a built-in sequencer that reads Standard MIDI Files. To transfer songs to the Sound Brush, follow these simple steps:

- Make a MIDI file of the song by pressing the button.
- Either save the file directly to a floppy disk or copy it to the floppy from your hard drive.
- The Sound Brush is then able to read the IBM formatted disk with MIDI files on it.

## **Entering Notes Manually**

You can enter melody notes directly to the track in the Notation window in either the Editable Notation Mode or the Staff Roll Mode.

Enter the Editable Notation mode from the Standard Notation screen with a single click on the Editable Notation button. In the Editable Notation mode, you can enter, move, and edit notes and rests using standard mouse techniques – point and click, drag and drop, and right-click to open the **Note Edit** dialog.

Confirmation dialogs prevent accidental entry of a duplicate note (same pitch near same time) and accidental entry of a very high or very low note (large # of ledger lines).

Once you have some melody entered, you can copy and paste chunks of it as you would in a text document. To copy and paste notation, highlight an area of notation by dragging the mouse over the region. Then select *Edit* | *Copy*.



Click on the place where you want to paste to (by clicking at the time line on top of the Notation window) and then choose *Edit* | *Paste*. You can specify a precise paste location in the **Paste Melody** dialog.

Copy Melody (or Soloist) X	Paste Melody (or Soloist)	×
Copy starting at this location Chorus 1 Bar 9 Beat 2 Tick (120/beat) 60 + Zero	Paste starting at this location Chorus 1 Bar 11 Beat 3 Tick (120/beat)	97 + 
Duration Beats 1 Ticks (120/beat) 60		
From Note C 5 V To Note F 6 V		
OK Cancel Help	<u>Q</u> K <u>C</u> ancel	Help

## **Recording with the Play Along Wizard Feature**

This is a very helpful feature if you don't have a MIDI keyboard but you want to record with a "live" feel. Use the Wizard to record notes from the computer's QWERTY keyboard for a track that's more natural than step time. Here's how it works.

- 1. Click on the [MIDI] toolbar button and check MIDI Keyboard Wizard Enabled. You can also select the Wizard Playalong feature option from the Play menu.
- 2. Press Ctrl+R keys to record.
- 3. As the song plays, play the melody on any keys on the bottom two rows of the QWERTY keyboard, in the rhythm of the melody. The "wizard" notes won't be the correct melody of course, but don't worry about that as you record. When you're finished, look in the Notation window. You will see the wrong notes in the right places with the correct durations.
- 4. Drag the notes (with the left mouse button) to the correct place on the staff. You will hear the notes play as you drag them, and the names will show in the note name box. For sharps, flats, and naturals, hold down the **Shift** key, **Ctrl** key, or **Alt** key respectively. You will end up with a melody that sounds like it was recorded live, without the rigid feel of tracks entered in step time.

Tip: If you have the Wizard "On" the spacebar won't stop playback. You need to press the **Esc** key to stop playback when the Wizard is on. This is to prevent stopping the song if you mistakenly hit the spacebar while playing the Wizard.

#### Melody Wizard

For songs with melodies, there are QWERTY keys (Enter,  $\backslash$ , T, 6) that trigger notes from the melody as the song is being played. Other keys trigger 1-4 approach notes from below or above. The notes can be recorded, to humanize a stiff melody with better timing, and approach notes also useful for sight reading, rhythm practice, or to perform. This feature works with harmonies.

- Melody notes: T, 6, Enter, \
- Same Melody note: 5
- Approach notes: QWER YUIO
- Octave set: 1, 2, 3

MIDI notes also work (if Preferences [Transpose] is set to "Allow Melody Wizard on THRU part").

- Octave set: E(40), F(41), G(43)
- Melody notes: F(53), G(55)
- Approach notes: B(47), C, D, E, A, B, C, D(62)

To use the Melody Wizard, make sure the Keyboard Wizard is enabled. This will also enable the MIDI Wizard on the QWERTY keys.

Then, open a song that has a melody.

Mute the Melody track with the Alt+8 keys.

- Play the song. As you play the song, you can use the Enter key or the \key (or T or 6 above the T) to play melody notes.
- WERT: These will be approach notes up to the melody. You can start on any note.
- Q E R T: Starting on a Q instead of W will use wider voicings for approach notes.
- I U Y T: These will be approach notes down to the melody. Start on any note.
- OUYT: Starting on an O instead of I will use wider voicings for approach notes.

#### **MIDI Keyboard Wizard**

The Wizard can also be used with a connected MIDI keyboard. The keyboard wizard always plays correct notes and is a fun way to play along with Band-in-a-Box. The MIDI keyboard also sends volume information (unlike the QWERTY keyboard), so is a better choice if you have a MIDI keyboard connected.

This feature is accessed with the [Transpose] button in the Preferences dialog. To turn on the Wizard to allow MIDI control, choose "Use Wizard for THRU part."

Now, when you play notes on the MIDI keyboard (during playback), they will get remapped to chord tones. C/E/G/Bb notes played on a THRU keyboard will be mapped to chord tones, and D/F/A/B will be passing tones. This scale - C D E F G A Bb B - is considered the "Bebop" scale, useful for playing over dominant 7th chords.

The Wizard is useful for entering notation quickly. If you can't play piano well, play the wizard in the correct rhythm. The pitches will be wrong, but you can fix them in the Editable Notation window later, and the durations, volume, and timing are already correct.

#### **Melody/Soloist Sequencer**

Normally, you would want a single part on the Melody or Soloist track, but since MIDI information can have separate channels, it is possible to store 16 separate parts on each of the tracks. For the following discussion, we will assume that you're using the Melody track, but the same functions are available for the Soloist. When the Melody track has been set to "Multi(16)-Channel" we refer to this as "Sequencer Mode."

Also, for this discussion we will assume that you have a multi-channel track loaded in. Let's load a MIDI file, using *File* | *Open MIDI file*, and choosing a MIDI file like *C:\bb\Documentation\Tutorials\violet.MID*.

If you want to use the 16 separate parts for the Melody track, you need to set the Melody Track type to "Multi-Channel." This is done from the *Melody* menu or with the **[Sequencer]** button.

Now, when you are in this multi-channel mode, output from the Melody track will be on whatever MIDI channel the information is stored on and will not be using the Melody MIDI Channel.

You can examine the track to see the channels by looking at the event list, which you can access by pressing the [#] button on the **Notation** window.

You will notice that the information in the event list is color coded by channels for multi-channel tracks. For example, channel 7 is pink, and channel 10 is gold.



If you open the Lead Sheet window, you will see the entire MIDI file displayed on separate tracks of notation. Since this represents 6 separate tracks (in the case of violet.MID), this is likely "too much information" for you to read, unless you are a symphony conductor.

To customize the notation display for sequencer mode, press the **[Opt.]** button in the **Lead Sheet** window, and see the settings for Multi-Channel Tracks.



Choose the "CUSTOM channels play/display" option and press the **[Set]** button to open the **Sequencer Window**. Then you can customize which channels will play and display.

n Seque	ncer Window (Multi-channel track on Meloc			All	<b>5</b> -45	- 0 X	In the example picture, we have set Channel 2 (Bass) and Channel 4 (Trumpet) to show on the notation, and have set all of the channels to play (to hear them).
	Acoustic String Bass ~	#Events 312	Play	Show	E. dit		For a specific channel, (e.g., channel 3: piano), we see the following information.
-	Acoustic Piano ~ Trumpet ~	842 333	9				Channel 3: Acoustic Piano (this is the patch name found on the track).
-	Vibes ~	220 1,630	_				842: There are 842 events in the track, usually every note is an event.
						Multi-Channel Track display (MIDI Files etc.)	We have customized the piano track so that it can be heard (play=true), but not seen in notation (Show=false).
10	1 Standard Drum Kit 🛛 🗸	860				Split Channels on Leadsheet Notation ALL channels play/display CUSTOM channels play/display CUSTOM channels play/display Load/Save channel data with songs	There is a small button at the right of the track line that allows you to delete, rechannel or merge the channel with another channel.
						Defaults Play Stop Pause	You can also change the patch (instrument) for that track by using the instrument patch combo box.
						OK Cancel Help 🧱	Acoustic Piano 👻

So now that we've customized the display, we are seeing the bass and trumpet on the notation and hearing the entire track.

## **Importing MIDI Files**

Standard MIDI files can be read to your song from MIDI files or from the Windows<sup>®</sup> clipboard. You can read in all of a MIDI file, or selected channels and a specific range of bars. Use one of the following two commands.

1. Melody | Edit Melody Track | Import Melody from MIDI File - to select a MIDI file from disk using the Windows® Open File dialog.

2. *Melody* | *Edit Melody Track* | *Import Melody from Clipboard* - when the MIDI data is already copied from another program to the Windows<sup>®</sup> clipboard. The clipboard option will be grayed out if there is no MIDI data in the clipboard.

Tip: You can also drag a MIDI file from the Explorer and drop it anywhere on the Band-in-a-Box screen.

The Import MIDI File dialog will open.

Import MIDF His volet.md       X         Source Track 1: Violet Song       Include Channels:         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 6 9 10 11 2 13 14 15 16         Merge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility#1       X         Source Track 2: Bass (BB)       All Channels         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 6 9 10 11 2 13 14 15 16         No Channel       Merge with existing data         Destination Track ->       Utility#2         Source Track 3: Druns (BB)       Include Channels:         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 6 9 10 11 2 13 14 15 16         No Channel       Merge with existing data         Destination Track ->       Utility#2         Source Track 4: Plano (BB)       Include Channels:         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 6 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         No Channel       Merge with existing data         Destination Track ->       Utility#3         Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)       Include Channels:         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 6 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         No Channel       Merge with existing data         Destination Track ->       Utility#4         Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)       Include Channels:         Include Continuous Controllers <td< th=""><th></th><th></th><th></th></td<>			
Include Channels:       All Channels         Include Channels:       Destination Track>       Utilty#1         Source Track 2 Bass       (BB)         Include Channels:       All Channels	Import MIDI File: violet.mid		×
No Channel         Marge with existing data         Destination Track ->         Source Track 2 Bass         B         Marge with existing data         Destination Track ->         Utility#1         AII Channels         Marge with existing data         Destination Track ->         Utility#2         Source Track 3 Drums (BB)         Include Channels:	Source Track 1: Violet Song		1
Marge with existing data       No Channels         Source Track 2 Bass (BB)       All Channels         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         Marge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility#2       Source Track 3 Drums (BB)         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         Marge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility#2       Source Track 3 Drums (BB)         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         Marge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility#3       Include Channels:         1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16       No Channel         Marge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Source Track 5 Guitar (BB)         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         Marge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Source Track 5 Guitar (BB)         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         Marge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility#5       Include Channels:         1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16       No Channel         Marge with existing data       Destination Track	Include Channels:		
Destination Track>       Utilty#1         Source Track 2 Bass       (B)         Include Channels:       1 2 3 4 5 6 7 6 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         No Channel       No Channel         Merge with existing data       Destination Track>         Source Track 3. Drums       (B)         Include Channels:       1 2 3 4 5 6 7 6 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         Merge with existing data       Destination Track>         Utilty#2          Source Track 4: Plano (BB)         Include Channels:       1 2 3 4 5 6 7 6 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         No Channel         Merge with existing data       Destination Track>         Utilty#4          Source Track 5: Guidar (BB)         Include Channels:       1 2 3 4 5 6 7 6 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         No Channel         Merge with existing data       Destination Track>         Utilty#4          Source Track 5: Guidar (BB)         Include Channels:       1 2 3 4 5 6 7 6 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16         No Channel         Merge with existing data       Destination Track>         Utilty#5          Source Track 5: Guidar (BB)         Include Channels:       1 2 3 4 5 6 7 0 5 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 <tr< td=""><td>1 2 3 -</td><td>No charinei</td><td></td></tr<>	1 2 3 -	No charinei	
Source Track 2: Bass       (B)         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 5 7 0 5 10 11 2 13 14 15 15         No Channel       Destination Track ->         Utility#2       .         Source Track 3: Drums       (B)         Include Channels:	Merge w		
Include Channels:       Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#2         Source Track 3: Drums (BB)       Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#2         Source Track 3: Drums (BB)       Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#2         Source Track 4: Plano (BB)       Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#3         Source Track 4: Plano (BB)       Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#3         Source Track 5: Guilar (BB)       Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#4         Source Track 5: Guilar (BB)       Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#4         Include Channels:       Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#4       Image with existing data         Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#4       Image with existing data       Image with existing data         Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#4       Image with existing data         Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#4       Image with existing data         Image with existing data       Destination Track>       Utilty#4       Image with existing data         Image with exis			
Include Channels:       Image with existing data       Destination Track ->       Utilty#2         Source Track 3: Drums (BB)       Include Channels:       Image with existing data       Image with existing data         Merge with existing data       Destination Track ->       Utilty#3       Image with existing data         Source Track 4: Plano (BB)       Include Channels:       Image with existing data       Image with existing data         Source Track 4: Plano (BB)       Include Channels:       Image with existing data       Image with existing data       Image with existing data         Source Track 5: Guidar (BB)       Include Channels:       Image with existing data       Destination Track ->       Utilty#4       Image with existing data         Source Track 5: Guidar (BB)       Include Channels:       Image with existing data       Destination Track ->       Utilty#4       Image with existing data         Include Channels:       Image with existing data       Destination Track ->       Utilty#4       Image with existing data         Include Channels:       Image with existing data       Destination Track ->       Utilty#5       Image with existing data         Include Continuous Controllers       Number of bars to offset from stat of MIDI file       Image with existing data       Image with existing data       Image with existing data       Image with existing data       Image with existing			
Merge with existing data       Include Channels         Source Track 3: Drums (BB)       All Channels         Include Channels:       2:2:3:4:5:5:7:9:5:10:11:12:13:14:15:16         Merge with existing data       Destination Track -> Utility:#3         Source Track 4: Piano (BB)       Include Channels:         Include Channels:       2:3:4:5:6:7:6:5:10:11:12:13:14:15:16         Merge with existing data       Destination Track -> Utility:#3         Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)       All Channels         Include Channels:       2:3:4:5:6:7:6:5:10:11:12:13:14:15:16         Merge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility:#4       *         Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)       All Channels         Include Channels:       1:2:3:4:5:6:7:6:9:10:11:12:13:14:15:16         Merge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility:#4       *         Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)       All Channels         Include Channels:       1:2:3:4:5:5:6         Merge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility:#5       *         Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)       Number of bars to offset from start of MIDI file         Include Channels:       1:2:3:14:15:16         Number of bars to offset from start of bipping       *			_
Destination Track>       Utility#2         Source Track 3: Drums (BB)         Include Channels:         In			
Include Channels:       All Channels         Include Channels:       Destination Track ->         Utility#3       Source Track 4: Plano (BB)         Include Channels:       All Channels         Include Channels:       All Channel         Merge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       All Channel         Merge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Obstination Track ->         Utility#4       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Obstination Track ->         Utility#4       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Destination Track ->         Utility#5       Destination Track ->         Utility#5       Destination Track ->         Unclude Channels:       Destination Track ->         Utility#5       Destination Track ->         Utility#5       Destination Track ->         Utility#5       Destination Track ->         Unclude Continuous Controllers       Number of bars to offset from stat of MIDI file         Include Pitch Bend       Number of blank bars to insent at beginning         Include Pitch Changes       Number of blank	morgo m		
Include Channels:       All Channels         Include Channels:       Destination Track ->         Utility#3       Source Track 4: Plano (BB)         Include Channels:       All Channels         Include Channels:       All Channel         Merge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       All Channel         Merge with existing data       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Obstination Track ->         Utility#4       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Obstination Track ->         Utility#4       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Destination Track ->         Utility#4       Destination Track ->         Utility#5       Destination Track ->         Utility#5       Destination Track ->         Unclude Channels:       Destination Track ->         Utility#5       Destination Track ->         Utility#5       Destination Track ->         Utility#5       Destination Track ->         Unclude Continuous Controllers       Number of bars to offset from stat of MIDI file         Include Pitch Bend       Number of blank bars to insent at beginning         Include Pitch Changes       Number of blank	Source Track 3: Drums (BB	1	
Include Channels       Image with existing data       Destination Track -> Utilty=3         Source Track 4: Plano (BB)       Include Channels       Image with existing data         Include Channels       Image with existing data       Destination Track -> Utilty=4         Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)       Image with existing data       Destination Track -> Utilty=4         Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)       Image with existing data       Destination Track -> Utilty=4         Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)       Image with existing data       Image with existing data         Destination Track -> Utilty=5       Image with existing data       Image with existing data         Destination Track -> Utilty=5       Image with existing data       Image with existing data         Destination Track -> Utilty=5       Image with existing data       Image with existing data         Destination Track -> Utilty=5       Image with existing data       Image with existing data         Destination Track -> Utilty=5       Image with existing data       Image with existing data         Image with existing data       Destination Track -> Utilty=5       Image with existing data         Image with existing data       Destination Track -> Utilty=5       Image with existing data         Image with existing data       Destination Track -> Utilty=5       Image with existing data         Image with existing da		,	
Merge with existing data       Destination Track ~>       Utility#3         Source Track 4: Piano (BB)       All Channels       All Channels         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16       No Channel         Merge with existing data       Destination Track ~>       Utility#4         Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)       All Channels       No Channel         Include Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16       No Channel         Merge with existing data       Destination Track ~>       Utility#4          Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)       All Channels       No Channel          Merge with existing data       Destination Track ~>       Utility#5          Vinded Channels:       2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16       No Channel          Merge with existing data       Destination Track ~>       Utility#5           Include Continuous Controllers       Number of bars to offset from stat of MIDI file            Include Patch Changes       Number of bars to insent at beginning             Include Patch Changes       Include notes played before the bar by this number of bicks 15             Include notes played before the ba	1 2 3		
Source Track 4: Plano (BB) Include Channels:	Merge w		
Include Channels:		Destination Track> Utility#3	
Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Channels       Include Channels         Include Chane	Source Track 4: Piano (BB)	1	
Merge with existing data     Not Channel       Source Track 5: Guitar (BB)     Include Channels       Include Channels     Include Channels       Merge with existing data     Destination Track ->       Utility=4     Include Channels       Merge with existing data     Destination Track ->       Unclude Channels     Destination Track ->       Unclude Continuous Controllers     Number of bars to offset from start of MIDI file       Include Pitch Bend     Number of bars to insent at beginning       Include Pitch Changes     Number of blank bars to insent at beginning       Include Lyrics     Include notes played before the bar by this number of biars to		All Channels	
Contractor - Utility#4     Contractor - Utility#4     Contractor - Utility#4     Contractor - Utility#4     Contractor - Utility#     Contractor		No channei	
Source Track 5: Guitar (BB) Include Channels:	Merge w		
Include Channels:			· ·
No Channel     Nerge with existing data     Destination Track -> Utility=s     Set all tracks to this:     Do Not Import     Set all tracks to this:     Do Not Import     Include Continuous Controllers     Number of bars to offset from start of MIDI file     Include Ptich Bend     Number of bars to insent at beginning     Include Ptich Changes     Include notes played before the bar by this number of bicks     Is			
Merge with existing data         Destination Track ->         Utility#5         Image: Control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the control of the cont	Include Channels:		
Destination Track -> Utility#5     Set all tracks to this: Do Not Import     Set all tracks to this: Do Not Import     Include Continuous Controllers     Include Pitch Bend     Number of bars to infect from start of MIDI file     Include Patch Changes     Number of blank bars to insert at beginning     Include Lytics     Include notes played before the bar by this number of bicks     15	Merce a	No charinei	
Include Continuous Controllers     Number of bars to offset from start of MIDI file     Description     Include Pitch Bend     Number of bars to insert at beginning     Description     Include Lytics     Include notes played before the bar by this number of bicks     15	- morgo w		•
Include Continuous Controllers     Number of bars to offset from start of MIDI file     Description     Include Pitch Bend     Number of bars to insert at beginning     Description     Include Lytics     Include notes played before the bar by this number of bicks     15		Set all tracks to this: Do Not Import	
☐ Include Pitch Bend     Number of bars to import       ☑ Include Pitch Bend     Number of bars to insert at beginning       ☑ Include Patch Changes     Number of blank bars to insert at beginning       ☑ Include Lyrics     Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks			
Include Patch Changes         Number of blank bars to insert at beginning         0           Include Lyrics         Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks         15	Include Continuous Controllers	Number of bars to offset from start of MIDI file	0
Include Lyrics Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks Include notes played before the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar by the bar	Include Pitch Bend	Number of bars to import	1000
Include Lyrics Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks	Include Patch Changes	Number of blank bars to insert at beginning	0
		Include notes played before the bar by this number of ticks	15
Help OK Cancel		L	10
	Help	UK Cancel	

**Include Channels**: You can hover the mouse cursor over the channel selector check boxes to see how many events are on each channel. If you select all of the channels, Band-in-a-Box will merge them to the destination track.

Merge with Existing Data on the track: You can choose to merge the imported data with the existing data in the destination track.

**Destination Track**: You can choose the destination track for each track for multi-track MIDI files.

Set all tracks to this: This allows you to set a destination track for all source tracks.

Include Continuous Controllers / Include Pitch Bend / Include Patch Changes / Include Lyrics: If you don't need these items, you can save space by not importing them.

**Number of bars to offset from start of MIDI file**: If you want to start reading from the *beginning* of the MIDI file, select 0 as the offset. If you want to start at bar 32, for example, select an offset of 32 (bars).

**How Many Bars to import**: Leave this setting at the default of 1000 to readin the entire file (unless it's longer than 1000 bars!), or set it to the number of bars that want.

Number of blank bars to insert at beginning: This will insert blank bars into the track. Remember that Band-in-a-Box normally has a 2-bar lead-in count. If your MIDI file has no lead-in, then you need to set this to = 2 to compensate for the 2 bars of lead-in.

**Include notes played before the bar by this # of ticks**: If you're reading in a MIDI file starting at bar 5, it would be annoying to have a note that was played 1 tick earlier than bar 5 left out of the MIDI file that is read in. To include it, you can set this, and the note will be read in.

## **Editing MIDI Tracks**

## Quantize Track

In the Mixer, right-click on a track and go to Edit MIDI | Quantize, Time Adjust | Quantize. This allows you to quantize the MIDI track.

Quantize Track	<u>B</u> esolution (per bar) Starting at <u>B</u> ar # Chor <u>u</u> s #												
<u>R</u> esolution (per ba	Besolution (per bar)												
Starting at <u>B</u> ar #	Starting at <u>B</u> ar #												
Chorys #	Chorys #												
Number of Bars to	Number of Bars to Quantize												
Strength of Quant	ization (%)	50											
🗹 Quantize Start	Times												
🗌 Quantize Dura	tions												
OK	Cancel	Help											

**Resolution**: Choose the division you would like the track quantized to. Choosing 16 will Quantize to 16th notes. **Starting at Bar # / Chorus #**: Quantization will begin at the place you select and applied for the **Number of Bars to Quantize**.

**Strength of Quantization (%)**: Choose 100% if you want the notes quantized exactly to the division. Otherwise, the notes will be moved the % toward the target quantization.

Quantize Start Times: By default, this option is set to "Yes." If you don't want the beginnings of the notes quantized, set it to "No."

Quantize Durations: This quantizes the END of the notes. By default, this is set to "Off."

## Humanize Track

Quantize routines can leave the music sounding stiff and unmusical. Some routines attempt to humanize a track by adding "randomization," which rarely has the desired effect since humans don't randomly change timing or volume. Band-in-a-Box uses intelligent humanization routines to humanize a melody from one feel to another, from one tempo to another, and vary the amount of swing to 8th notes. The results are very musical, with natural sounding melodies.

#### In the Mixer, right-click on a track and go to Edit MIDI | Quantize, Time Adjust | Humanize.

Humanize Track (O	Quantize to Nev	v Terr	ipo or Fee	I)	×					
Old Tempo		120								
<u>N</u> ew Tempo		135								
Melody Track (	i.e. not Soloist T									
Change Lateness	from	1	to	4						
Change 8th Note	Spacing from	87	to	64						
Increase Legato b	у%		1							
Current <u>F</u> eel			Swing 8th	notes	~					
Desired Feel			Straight 8	th not	⇒ ve					
OK • Quan	tize Now									
Undo	Close		Cancel		Help					

We have broken down the Humanize effect into 5 main categories: tempo, lateness, 8th note spacing, legato, and feel. The best way to learn how these parameters combine is to try them (you can always press the **[Undo]** button if you don't like the results.) For example, try changing the tempo of a song to see the changes that this will make to the 8th note spacing and lateness. Press the **[OK - Quantize Now]** button to apply your changes to your song.

Tip: Often, when musicians play at faster tempos, they play the swing 8th notes closer together and a little later.

We feel that these categories are straightforward and you should have no trouble achieving the desired results. Remember to apply such parameters as Legato and Lateness sparingly, then press the OK button to apply your changes to your song.

#### **Event List Editor**

You can edit events including all MIDI events and lyric events using the Event List Editor. It can be opened in several ways.

- In the *Melody* menu, choose *Edit Melody Track* | *Step Edit Melody*.
- In the Soloist menu, choose Edit Soloist Track | Step Edit Soloist Track.
- In the *Window* menu, choose *Notation* | *Event List Editor*.
- In the Notation window, press the event list button [#].
- In the Mixer, right-click on a track label and go to Edit MIDI | Event List Editor.

ime	Event Type											Color by:
D:4:021	Patch Change	74 I	lute	Ch 4						^	Edit	Event Type
0:4:057	64 Sustain Peo	lal		Da	ta=	0	Ch	4			Insert	Display Options
D:4:103	11 Expression			Data=	0	Ch	4				Interr	Show All Events
0:4:107	11 Expression			Data=	1	Ch	4				Append	OUse Event Filter
D:4:117	11 Expression			Data=	2	Ch	4				Delete	Filter
L:1:000	Note	G 5	(67)	Vel= 82	Dur	= 61	0	$\mathbb{C}h$	4		Delete	T INCOL.
L:1:007	11 Expression			Data=	3	Ch	4				Show	
L:1:017	11 Expression			Data=	4	Ch	4				Play	1
L:1:027	11 Expression			Data=	6	Ch	4				Fidy	
L:1:037	11 Expression			Data=	7	Ch	4				Update	
L:1:047	11 Expression			Data=	8	Ch	4					
L:1:057	11 Expression			Data=	9	Ch	4				Edit Lyrics	1
1:1:060	Note	C 6	(72)	Vel=102	Dur	= 61	0	Ch	4		E dir Eyrica	
l:1:067	11 Expression			Data=	10	Ch	4			~	Melody	<b>•</b>

#### **Event List Filter**

There is a filter for the **Event List Editor**, allowing you to quickly spot all patch changes. For example, to examine the patch changes on the Melody track, choose "Use Event Filter," and then press the **[Filter...]** button.

In the Event List Filter, select the type of information you want to display. In this case, it is program changes (patches) only.



The track will then display with the program changes only.

Fime	Event Type		Color by:
0:4:021	Patch Change 74 Flute Ch 4	Edit	Event Type
	Patch Change 57 Trumpet Ch 4 Patch Change 74 Flute Ch 4	Insert	Display Options
	Patch Change 65 Soprano Sax Ch 4	Append	<ul> <li>Show All Events</li> <li>Use Event Filter</li> </ul>
		Append Delete	O Show All

Event Type to Edit X	The Event Type to Edit dialog opens when either the [Insert] or [Append] buttons are pressed in the Event List
Note	Editor.
O After Touch	This distance is a standard which takes of second to increase and so the second line which have been determined
O Control Change	This dialog allows you to select which type of event to insert or append - note, controller, pitch bend, etc. – and
O Patch Change	then opens the selected edit dialog.
O Polyphonic Aftertouch	
O Pitch Bend	
OK Cancel Help	

## **Notation Window Editing**

You can often get better results by using the Notation window to edit notes instead of the Event List Editor. To do this, open the Notation window in either Editable Notation or Staff Roll Notation mode. In both modes, notes can be dragged and dropped with the mouse.

For precise note editing, right-click on the note you want to edit and choose "Edit Note" in the contextual menu. This opens the **Note** dialog where all the parameters of the note can be addressed.



## **Timeshift Track**

In the Mixer, right-click on a track label and go to *Edit MIDI* | *Quantize, Time Adjust* | *Timeshift Track (ticks)*. This will move (slide) the track a certain number of ticks. There are 120 ticks per quarter note. For example, to give the song a more laid-back feel, time shift it about 10 ticks ahead.

#### **Insert/Delete Beats**

You can insert or delete a specified number of beats in the MIDI track. For example, to insert 2 bars at bar 5, right-click on a track label in the Mixer, go to *Edit MIDI* | *Quantize, Time Adjust* | *Insert Beats at Bar...*, select bar 5, and select 8 beats (2 bars) to insert.

#### **More Editing Features**

More MIDI editing features are available in the *Edit MIDI* submenu of the track label's right-click menu. For example, you can transpose the track without affecting other tracks, eliminate note overlaps, copy MIDI data in the first chorus to all choruses, erase all MIDI data from the track, and more.

## **Piano Roll Window**

The Piano Roll window enables precise graphic editing of note timing and duration. You can also graphically edit note velocity,

controllers, program changes, channel aftertouch, or pitch bend.

The Piano Roll may be opened as a movable window, which floats above the Band-in-a-Box main window or opened embedded in the same position as the Chord Sheet/Notation panels in the Band-in-a-Box main window.



Note: A demo song PianoRollDemoSong.MGU in the C:\bb\Documentaion\Tutorials\Tutorial - BB 2005 Demo folder contains some MIDI data, which can be seen in the Piano Roll window.

#### **Track Selection**

Click here to select the track to display.

Note: The accompaniment tracks will be overridden every time you press the [Generate and Play] button, so if you want to retain your edits, press the [Play] button instead or freeze the track.

## **Snap-to-Grid**



1elod

Selections, Inserted Notes, or Edited Notes will snap to the grid spacing. If you do not want snap-to-grid, select [NONE] in the drop-down menu.

#### **Note Duration**

Dur	Ţ
l	٥٠
	ο
	03

Set the default duration of new inserted notes. It is easy to mouse-edit a note's duration after a note is inserted, so it is usually sufficient to select a typical note duration that makes sense for your purposes and then mouse-edit the duration of "exception" notes after they are inserted.

View/Insert Channel

Chan	All	`
	All	
	1	
	2	
	3	
	4	
	5	
	6	
	7	
_	23456789	
	9	

If a track contains multiple channels, "All" will display MIDI events on all channels. Otherwise, select the channel that you need to see. If "All" is selected, new MIDI events are inserted on the Band-in-a-Box track's assigned channel.

Except for perhaps multi-channel Guitar tracks, Band-in-a-Box plays all track events on the assigned track channel. Therefore, in almost all cases, the channel of track events does not matter.

For instance, if the Melody track is set to transmit on channel 4, all events on the Melody track will be sent on channel 4 regardless of the "actual channel" of each track event.

## **Ghost Notes**

Ghost When viewing a single channel, notes on other channels can be ghost-displayed in light gray. This is useful when viewing multichannel tracks.

#### **View/Edit Graphic Data**

View/Edit	Velocity 🗸 🗸 🗸
	Velocity
	Control
	Program
	ChnAfter
	Pitch Bend

Determine what graphic data to view or edit in the bottom Graphic Event panel. Choose Velocity, Controller, Program Change, Channel Aftertouch, and Pitch Bend. If "Chan" is not set to "All," only the selected channel events will be displayed.

# Playable Track

When the Playable Track mode is on, any note you enter will be heard during playback unlike RealCharts notes.

## **Draw Velocity**

C6

Draw Velocity If this checkbox is enabled, notes will be drawn with a faded color based on their velocity.

## Track Auto Vertical Scroll

Auto vertical scroll If you check this, the Piano Roll will automatically scroll vertically when switching tracks to keep the average note range in view.

## **Keyboard Pitch Panel**

- 1. Click on a single note of the keyboard to select all notes of the clicked pitch.
- 2. Click-drag on the keyboard to select all notes in a pitch range.

3. Shift-click-drag to add another set of notes to the selection.

4. Ctrl-click-drag to invert a pitch selection.

For instance, you could drag C5 thru C6 to select an octave of notes. Then **Shift**-click C3 to add all C3 notes to the selection. Then **Ctrl**-click C5 to remove all C5 notes from the selection.

## **Chords Ruler and Note Time Ruler**

There are two top rulers. The top Chords Ruler displays chords and the Playback Location Indicator. The Note Time Ruler displays bars and bar subdivisions. When zoomed-in, more subdivisions are displayed. When zoomed-out, fewer subdivisions are displayed.

Playback Location Indicator / Insertion Point



Click or drag in the Chords Ruler to set the Insertion Point (useful if you wish to use the menu *Edit* | *Paste* (**Ctrl+V**) to paste into the Piano Roll). If a song is playing, a Chords Ruler click will stop playback.

Double-click in the Chords Ruler to start playback at the indicated bar.

#### **Note Panel**

Am9	Ι		D9		D7/C E7#9 ^					E7#9/G	Am7		^Am6/E		Am9						
<mark>1a</mark>	1		2	ļ		ļ	3	ļ		ļ.	4	ļ			5a	1					
	-										-		-			-					
																		_			
	_								-		-					-		_			
					_		_							-							
						_												_			
																		~			
	-																	Θ			
																		Ð			

Horizontal bars represent notes. Notes can be selected, edited (start time, pitch, duration), inserted, and deleted.

Overlapping notes are displayed in bold aqua color, making them easy to identify. Overlapped notes can be eliminated from the right-click menu in this window.

				 ,		
			 		_	

#### Note Selection

#### Selected notes are red.



1. Click on individual notes to select.

2. Shift-click on individual notes to add to the selection.

3. Ctrl-click on a note to invert (toggle) its selection.

Click on white space and then drag a rectangle around notes to select a group of notes.

Note: Only notes that start within the rectangle are selected. If the left edge of a note is not inside the rectangle, it will not be selected.

1. Shift-drag a rectangle to add another group of notes to the selection.

2. Ctrl-drag a rectangle to toggle the selection of the notes in the rectangle.

Notes can be selected with the Note Time Ruler.

1. Click-drag on the Note Time Ruler to select a time-range of notes.

2. Shift-click-drag to add a time-range of notes to the selection.

3. Ctrl-click-drag to invert the note selection of a time range.

For instance, you could drag to select all notes in bars 2 thru 7. Then you could **Ctrl**-drag to toggle off note selections in bar 4. By using the **Shift** and **Ctrl** keys, very flexible time selections can be made.

#### Edit Note Time Stamp (start time)

Hover the cursor over the left of a note. An east-west cursor appears. Then click-drag the note to a new time (horizontal dragging). If multiple notes are selected and you want to move all selected notes, use **Shift**-click-drag. Otherwise, a click on a note will deselect the previous selection, and it will only select/edit the clicked note.

#### **Edit Note Pitch**

Move the cursor over the middle of a note. A north-south cursor appears. Then click-drag the note pitch (vertical dragging). If multiple notes are selected and you want to transpose all selected notes, use **Shift**-click-drag. Otherwise, a click on a note will deselect the previous selection, and it will only select/transpose the clicked note.

#### **Graphic Event Panel**



This panel graphically displays non-note MIDI events, which are specified in the Chan, View/Edit, and Controller Type controls.

Zero-value events are drawn as small hollow squares, to make them easy to identify.

When graphically inserting controller and pitch bend events, the event density is adjustable from one event per 1 tick up to one event per 30 ticks.

With events such as pitch bend or controllers like modulation and sustain, it is important to take care to end a "gesture" with a zero-value event. Otherwise, subsequent notes will be affected, with an unwanted "hanging" permanent pitch bend, permanent vibrato, or sustain pedal locked down.

#### Velocity

View/Edit Velocity View/Edit" control to "Velocity," and the velocity events will display in the Graphic Event panel.



#### Control

View/Edit Control ~	1 Mod Wheel MSB	,
	1 Mod Wheel MSB 2 Breath Ctl MSB 3 Undefined 4 Foot Ctl MSB 5 Portamento Time MSB 6 Data Entry MSB 7 Main Volume MSB	

If "View/Edit" is set to "Control," the Controller Type control becomes visible. The Graphic Event Panel will display the chosen controller type. If "Chan" is not set to "All," only the selected channel events will be displayed.

View/Edit Control VII Expression MSB Select "11 Expression MSB" in the Controller Type control.

0.7	1a	1		1		1		1	2	1			1	3			1	1				4	1		1		1	5a		1	
121																													- In		
96-																													- 111		
50																														in,	
64													- 10																	ստե	
								anti	m					IIIII	Mm	IIII	_												- 111		-
32			-		anti	ШI	AHH				 						HIM	mm	Illino		_					_		 			-
			mill	tilli															шш	IIIm	mm	m							- 111		
0	 	milli																	1111				IIIm	inn-							-

The Expression controller is recognized by most modern synthesizers including most General MIDI synths. However, some older synths do not recognize this controller. Expression is an alternative to "7 Main Volume MSB." Use the Expression controller for individual tracks and reserve the main Volume controller for overall track loudness. That way, you can use the Band-in-a-Box main window Volume controls without affecting individual notes in the track.

In the example shown, the intro flute ostinato pattern fades in, and then fades back out, via the expression controllers. These events were entered with the Line Tool. Notice that before the trumpet comes in, there is a single expression event of value 127, to kick the loudness up to normal.

Single controllers are inserted by moving the mouse cursor to the desired position and then clicking the mouse button.

· · · ·				Mod wheel MSB	in the Controller Type control.
107	21a		22a	235	24
12/					Dh.
96	नामि	în. –			
64	111111111			 	
32	100000				
				i anna i	TITI I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I
0		11111111 <b>.</b>			

View/Edit Control View/Edit Control View/Edit Control Select "1 Mod Wheel MSB" in the Controller Type control.

The Modulation controller is not firmly defined, but it is usually a Vibrato or Tremolo effect (especially in General MIDI synths).

Play the demo song and watch how Modulation has been added to some notes to add Vibrato. It is usually best to use a modest amount. With graphic edits, too much is almost always too much!

## **Program Change**

View/Edit Program Set the "View/Edit" control to "Program," and the program changes will display in the Graphic Event Panel. The demo song intro has a flute program change. Then the first chorus is trumpet, the second chorus is flute, and the third chorus is soprano sax.

1271	0	1a	2	3	4	5a	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13b
127**														
96														
64		74 Flute												
					57	Trumpet								
32														
0-;														

#### **Channel Aftertouch**

View/Edit ChnAfter Set the "View/Edit" control to "ChnAfter" and you can see the Channel Aftertouch events in the Graphic Event Panel.



#### Pitch Bend

View/Edit Pitch Bend Set the "View/Edit" control to "Pitch Bend." Play the demo song and watch how a few pitch bends have been inserted to "scoop" some note attacks, "sting" the middle of a note, or "fall off" some note releases.

8191-	12 (2)	1				1	13b (2)		1	1	1	14 (2)	L
0131													
4096	-		 		 			 					
0									n				
0			'ч	1									he.
			-										
-4096	-												
-8192													

#### **Event Selection**

Selected Events are red.



Graphic events can be selected with the Graphic Event Ruler.

Event Ruler will only select non-note events. In addition, it will only select the type of MIDI events specified in the Chan, View/Edit, and Controller Type controls. When you make a Ruler Time selection, ONLY THE VISIBLE events in this time range are selected. Other MIDI

#### events in this time range are not selected.



#### **Graphic Events Editing Modes**

There are two modes for editing graphic events.

- 1. Add Mode: This will add/subtract the same amount to all selected events.
- 2. Scale Mode: This will scale the selected events. Select one or more Graphic Events and move the mouse over one of the events. Shift-drag vertically, and the events are scaled in a proportional fashion. Large-value events are scaled more than small-value events. This keeps the same shape of a gesture but makes the gesture bigger or smaller.

## **Chapter 11: Working with Audio**

## **About Band-in-a-Box Audio Files**

Open v

You can open an audio file by clicking the **[Open]** toolbar button and selecting *Open Audio (wav, wma, mp3, wmv, cda)* from the pulldown menu.

Audio files can also be opened from the *File* menu with the command *Open Special* | *Open Audio (WAV, WMA, MP3, WMV, CDA)*. Open an MP3/WAV/WMA or audio CD track, and play back at 1/2, 1/4, or 1/8 speed. This is great for transcribing or analyzing audio.

If you load in an audio song (WAV file, MP3), when the song plays you can:

- Change the tempo of the audio to slow/speed up the song.
- Press Ctrl+[-] for half speed, Ctrl+[=] for full speed.
- Highlight an area in the Audio Edit window and press [Loop Selected Area]. This will loop the audio.
- Use the Audio | Set Audio Master (Base) Tempo menu item to ensure that tempo stretches are based on correct master tempo.

These features are useful as an aid for transcription.

If MySong.MGU is loaded and a same named audio file (MySong.WMA, MySong.MP3, MySong.WAV, etc.) is present, Band-in-a-Box will open the audio file to the Audio track. This allows third parties to make audio files with chords in them, by making a MySong.MGU and MySong.MP3 pair of files, which will load into Band-in-a-Box yet will have the audio compressed to take up little disk space. For example, make a teaching set of trombone files for Band-in-a-Box, with audio trombone track, and Band-in-a-Box file with chords, all fitting in a small file size.

#### **Equalize Tempos**

If you have an audio file that wasn't recorded at a fixed tempo, you can change so that the tempos in the audio are all at the same. We call this an "equalization" of the tempos.

Open the Audio Edit window with the [Audio Edit] button or the Ctrl+Shift+A keys, and select the Audio Chord Wizard mode.

-	
	ACW UT
-1/N	
Audio	
Edit	

Then, set bar lines for the whole audio, and press the [Equalize Tempos] button.

Cancel

Tip: Pres	<b>Fip</b> : Press the video button on the <b>Audio Edit</b> window toolbar to see how you can set bar lines.								
Auto Analysis		Analyze	\$ ∎	Transcribe MIDI to Tra	ck Equal	ize Tempos			
2 (1)	l)			3 (1)				4 (1)	
140.	).55 bpm			141.1 bpm				140.55 bpm	
				Choose tempo		>	<		
		Little folder kan	Malanan dalar	Choose a tempo for changes will be rem stretched to fit this t	noved, and audio r	regions will be			

#### **Converting Audio Channels**

141

You can easily convert the Audio track from stereo to mono, or vice versa, with the *Audio* | *Edit Audio* | *Convert Channels (mono/stereo)* menu command. When you convert the channel, you can choose the percentage of each channel.

#### **Audio Offset**

The Audio Offset feature allows you to synchronize any point of the audio file with bar 1 of the Band-in-a-Box song – usually to sync the audio file with the rest of the song.

Let's say you have a home recording of a live performance of one of your songs, saved as a WAV file (or MP3/WMA). *File* | *Open Special* | *Open Audio* will load the song into Band-in-a-Box.

Now, open the Audio Edit window, select either the Volume Automation or UserTracks mode, and right-click where you would like to be considered bar 1 and select *Mark this point as Bar 1 of the song* from the menu.



Then, as the song is playing, use the tap tempo feature (the minus key, pressed 4 times in tempo) to set the tempo of the piece.

Your audio file will then start playing at bar 1 of the Band-in-a-Box song in sync with the audio starting at the place you have marked as bar 1, and the bars will be in sync (approximately in sync, they will drift as the tempo of your live performance varies.) You can put tempo changes on certain bars to keep it perfectly in sync if you want to.

#### **Importing Audio File**

Most types of audio files can be opened directly in Band-in-a-Box, but you may want to import an audio file into your Band-in-a-Box song. A mono or stereo audio file can be imported to any track, optionally merging or replacing the existing audio. Most popular types of audio files are supported, including WAV, WMA, MP3, WMV, and CD audio.

Choose the menu item *File* | *Import* | *Import Audio (WAV, WMA, MP3, WMV)* or *Audio* | *Import Audio (WAV, WMA, MP3, WMV)*. You then choose an audio file to import. You can also drag an audio file from the Explorer and drop it anywhere on the Band-in-a-Box screen. This will open the **Import Audio File** dialog.



Select the destination track, the point to insert the audio file, and the option to merge or overwrite existing audio in the destination track.

If the audio file contains Acid Loop or Apple<sup>®</sup> Loop information, the dialog shows an option to set the audio base tempo of the current song to the tempo of the audio file.

## **Stem Splitter**

This amazing tool separates an audio file containing multiple instruments into individual tracks - bass, drums, guitars/piano, vocals, and residual sounds. These tracks are then added separately to your song, allowing you to generate Band-in-a-Box tracks to play along with. Using advanced AI and machine learning techniques, this process, also known as "audio source separation," offers greater flexibility and creative control in music production. For example, you can import vocals from your favorite singer and rearrange the backing tracks in Band-in-a-Box to create a unique, personalized mix.

The stem tracks can be added to either the current song or a new song. To add them to the current song, go to *File* | *Import* | *Import Audio File to Separate Tracks using Stem Splitter* or *Audio* | *Import Audio File to Separate Tracks using Stem Splitter*. To add them to a new song, go to *File* | *Open Audio File to Separate Tracks using Stem Splitter*. To add them to a new song, go to *File* | *Open Audio File to Separate Tracks using Stem Splitter*. To add them to a new song, go to *File* | *Open Audio File to Separate Tracks using Stem Splitter*. To add them to a new song, go to *File* | *Open Audio File to Separate Tracks using Stem Splitter*. The hotkeys are **S T E M S Enter**.

n Stem Splitter			-	o x					
	deo File to split into stems (.mp3/r								
F:\bb\Audio Files\Hello	wma	Choose	Use Existing Audi	o Frack					
Amount to Process Whole song V 30 Seconds Status Messages									
Stems to Include	File Options [	)efaults							
✓ Master del	Create New Song								
Stems	Disable Style								
✓ Bass del	Destination track (first)								
✓ Drums del	Utility#1 $\checkmark$								
Guitar/Piano del	Track labels prefix								
✓ Vocals del	Hello								
✓ Residual del	Preserve WAV files OK - Generate Stems								

First, select a file by typing its directory or pressing the **[Choose]** button. The file should be an audio file (MP3, M4A, FLAC, WAV, WMA, etc.) or a video file (MP4). If you want to split the existing audio on the Audio track, press the **[Use Existing Audio Track]** button.

You can choose to process the entire song or just a portion using the **Amount to Process** dropdown. Since creating the stems can take some time (usually 10-30 seconds for a full song), you may want to select a smaller section for previewing the results.

In the **Stems to Include** area, you can choose which stems to add to your song. Typically, you'll want to include all the individual tracks as well as the master track, but if you want to include only certain tracks, you can customize your selection here.

- Master is the original audio file.
- Bass is the bass part of the song.
- Drums contains drums or percussions.
- Guitar/Piano contains the rhythm section instruments like guitars, keyboards, strings, etc.
- Vocals contains all vocals including harmonies. The vocals won't be separated from each other and will be loaded onto a single track.
- **Residual** is optional and may be nearly silent or contain faint, non-instrument sounds. When all stems including the residual are imported, the result should sound identical to the original audio file.

The File Options area allows you to select additional options.

- With the Create New Song checkbox, you can choose to add the stems to either a new song or the current song.
- Check the **Disable Style** option if you don't want the Band-in-a-Box style tracks generated when you play the song, allowing you to hear only the stem tracks.
- The **Destination track (first)** dropdown allows you to select the destination track for the first stem. The rest will be placed on the next tracks.
- The text entered in the Track labels prefix field will be used for the track names for generated stems.
- If you enable the **Preserve WAV files** option, WAV files for each track will be saved in the same folder as the original audio file. The audio WAV is always 16 bit 44.1 KHz.

When you are ready, press the **[OK - Generate Stems]** button. For a full 3-minute song, the process may take 10-45 seconds to complete. The routines use multiple CPU cores, so it will be faster on fast machines with higher performance and more cores.

Once the stems are generated, they will be added to your song and will appear in the Mixer.

Annalysis Denies			90	0	0
neoler olen 🔟 s 💀					
Bass Stem		Ī	90		0
Dass Stellims 🔐	Helio - Bass Stem				
Drums Ste			90		0
	Helio - Drums Stem				
		Ī	90		0
Guitar/Piano Ste <mark>m s 🔬</mark>	Hello - Guitar/Piano Stem				
Vocals Ste		Ī	90		0
VUCais Stems	Helio - Vocals Stem				
Residual Stem			90		0
Hesidual Stem M S 😽	Hello - Residual Stem				

You'll see a Master track, which is the original audio file, unchanged. Normally, you want to mute this track because you will be hearing the same thing on individual tracks. It is set to mute (red) by default.

Now you can play these tracks as a group, remix them, or mute/solo any individual track. The possibilities for creative fun are endless!

To play these tracks in sync with the Band-in-a-Box style tracks, simply set the song to the same tempo as the source file. This ensures perfect timing and seamless integration. It's more likely that the source file has various tempos. In this case you should open the **Audio Chord Wizard** (*Audio | Audio Chord Wizard*), mark the bar lines, and let it figure out the chords of the song. Once the song is synced and the chords are entered, you can select RealTracks, MIDI SuperTracks, Loops, etc. or change a style to play along with any or all of your tracks.

When you save the song with a name like MySong.sgu, stem tracks will be saved with names of MySong followed by the track name and a .wav extension (e.g., MySong #1.wav). If the source file is saved as Sunshine.mp3 in *C:\songs* and you choose to preserve the WAV files, the stem tracks will be saved as WAV files (16 bit, 44.1KHz) in the same folder (*C:\songs*) with the names like Sunshine-bass.wav, Sunshine-drums.wav, etc.

In addition to the **Stem Splitter**, there is also a **Stem Splitter Player**. While it offers similar functionality, this window allows you to play the stem tracks without triggering the Band-in-a-Box style tracks. To open it, go to *File | Open Special | Open Stem Splitter Player*.

The **Stem Splitter Player** offers additional features, including a dedicated library of previously stemmed songs, allowing you to easily retrieve and play them at any time. Enjoy exploring and having fun with the Stem Splitter Player!

Open	Open Stems Library											
Split Whole Song		Afte Count		Ð			0:00:00	•	0	:03:35		
Source File M S 🌵 Night.wma												
🗸 Vo	✓ Vocals M S ♣ Night-vocals.wav											
🖌 Ba	✓ Bass M S ♥ Night-bass.wav											
🗸 Dri	🗹 Drums 🛛 M S 🚸 Night-drums.wav											
🖌 Gu	itar/Piano	м	s	•	Night-othe	r.wav						
🗹 Re	sidual	м		•	Night-resid	lual.wa	v					
						Li	brary					
Song			۳	Local	ion							
Sunshine.wma F:\bb\Audio Files\Sunshine.wma												
Night.w												
Hello.wma F:\bb\Audio Files\Hello.wma												

## **Recording Audio**

You can record your live vocal or instrumental performance and save it to an audio wave file along with the Band-in-a- Box accompaniment. Make sure that you have a microphone plugged in to your sound card, or a connection from a mixer, keyboard, or other audio device connected to the Line In jack on your sound card.

The [Record Audio] but	ton opens the <b>Record Audio</b> dialog					
Record Audio	×					
Record From: O Start of Song	Set Recording Levels					
O From Bar # 1 Chorus 1	Test Recording Level (VU Meter)					
O Tag	Leave VU Meters open while recording					
● End	Audio Options					
Record Audio to: Audio						
Punch In Record	Track type is Stereo					
Erom: 1 : -1 : 1 : 1	Audio Input is 16-bit					
Ihru: 1 : -1 : 1 : 1	Overdub underlying Audio					
Record MIDI to: None	I					
Record	Cancel Help					

#### Set the recording properties.

Tell your sound card (and Band-in-a-Box) what sources you would record from. You may be recording from a microphone or a line-in plug into your sound card. In that case, you need to have those items selected in the recording properties panel for your sound card.

Most sound cards are capable of recording from the following sources:

- Microphone plugged in to the sound card to record vocals or live instruments.
- Line-In from the Line-Out of a mixer or keyboard, or a guitar direct box.
- CD-ROM player to record the audio from an audio CD.
- "What You Hear" or "Stereo Mix" is used if "rendering" the whole Band-in-a-Box song to Audio. This is an important point to understand when using audio in Band-in-a-Box: the sound card should be capable of recording the outgoing MIDI that is being sent from your sound card out to the speakers. When recording an audio track (vocals. etc.), you'd almost never want to record the outgoing MIDI as well or it would get mixed in with the audio track. However, when rendering your whole composition to a single WAV file to distribute on a CD or the Internet you always want to record the outgoing MIDI.

Technical Note: This is only true if you are using the sound card for your output MIDI driver. If you have an external MIDI device like the Roland Sound Canvas you'd need to route the Line Out from your Sound Canvas back in to the Line-In of your sound card in order to record (render) the MIDI.

When you press the [Set Recording Levels] button, you will see the Sound settings for your computer. This is where you select your recording source.

#### Set the start point for the recording.

You can record from the start of the song, somewhere in the middle, or punch in by choosing a bar and chorus # to start recording.

#### Select the destination track.

Audio can be recorded to any track.

#### Select the destination track for recording MIDI.

If you also want to record MIDI at the same time, choose the destination track with the "Record MIDI to" option.

#### Select the punch-in recording option.

Punch-in audio recording allows you to punch-in record or overdub a section of audio. You can select a section to punch-in by highlighting it in the **Audio Edit** window. You can also hear the existing audio part when you are overdubbing. This is automatic.

#### Select the overdub underlying audio option.

If you have previously recorded audio on the track, and want to overdub (to add a harmony for example), then you should select the "Overdub underlying Audio." It is not essential to select it at this point, since you will get another chance at the end of the recording. Note that the Audio track will not play during record, so you'd have to sing the harmony without hearing the original audio part.

#### Set the track type (stereo/mono) for recording.

The dialog displays the mono/stereo status of the recording, but if you want to change it, press the [Audio Options] button.

#### Test the recording level with VU Meters.

The VU Meters will close or stay open when the dialog is exited depending on the "Leave VU Meters open" setting in the **Record Audio** dialog. The **VU Meters** show the average strength of the signal, with a dB scale, and a clip indicator. Clipping indicates that the signal has overloaded and will sound distorted (clipped).



The green area represents normal levels, while red indicates an overload.

Ideally, the sounds should remain in the green and avoid the red altogether. Unlike analog recording, where it's good to get a "hot" high signal, digital recordings need to absolutely avoid high levels since any overload of the signal will result in clipping and a ruined recording.

#### Press the [Record] button or the R key.

Audio recording begins. If you have set the "Leave VU Meter while recording" option, then the VU Meter will open and display during recording so you can monitor the VU meters.

#### Press the [Stop] toolbar button or press the Esc key.

You will then see the "Keep Take?" dialog.

Audio recorded - Keep Take?	×						
OK - Keep Take Take Again							
Options							
Copy 1st chorus to whole song							
Overdub underlying Audio							
Retain audio past last recorded							
	Cancel						

**Copy 1st chorus to whole song**: If you've recorded only 1 chorus of the song, you can choose the option to copy that first chorus of audio to the whole song. This will fill up the whole song with the audio by repeating it as many times as necessary. Then you'd just need to record the ending of the song. **Overdub underlying audio**: At the end of recording, you receive an option to overdub with the underlying audio. This means that both recordings will be merged together to form a new file, with both recordings preserved.

**Retain audio past last recorded**: This allows you to "punch out" and preserve the rest of a previously recorded take.

If you are happy with your recording, you should choose **[OK -Keep Take]** and the audio will be added to the destination track. You can listen to the results by pressing **[Play]**.

If you are not happy with the results, you can choose *Edit* | *Undo Keep Audio Take* and you will be back to where you were prior to the recording. You can also choose the option to **[Take Again]**, which reopens the Recording dialog.

**Technical Details**: The recorded take is recorded to a temporary wave file called TEMP\_REC.WAV. This resides in the C:\bb directory or the directory of the current song. Once you decide to keep the take, the TEMP\_REC.WAV is merged with the main wave file for the program, which is usually titled with the same name as the song (e.g., MySong.WAV).

## **Audio Input Monitoring**

This is like "Audio Thru" and it routes incoming audio to Audio Out.

To use this feature, you need to arm the track that you are recording to. Right-click on the track button in the Mixer and select the Arm Track for Audio Input Monitoring menu item, or right-click on the VU meters and select Arm Track from the menu.



The VU meters right-click menu has options to select an audio input. For example, if your audio interface has two inputs (right/left) and you want to record from a microphone plugged into the right input, select the *Mono Right to Stereo* menu item.

When the track is armed, blue borders are drawn around the VU meters. You can now monitor audio input along with the effects that you select on that track. For example, if you want to add a tremolo effect to your recording, right-click on the first slot in the Mixer, select *Choose Plugin* from the menu, and select a tremolo effect. Now, when you sing or play an instrument though the microphone, you will see it on the VU meters and you will hear it along with the tremolo effect.

Utility#1 MS & PG Tremolo None None None

## **Generating Synthetic Vocal**

Your Melody or Soloist track with lyrics can be rendered to a vocal audio track by sending it to the third-party vocal synthesizer Sinsy.

Note: An internet connection is required to use this feature.

To access this feature, you should first enter melodies and lyrics to the Melody or Soloist track. If no Lyrics are present, you can still generate a vocal synth using the syllable of your choice (la la la etc.).

You can launch the Vocal Synth generation by one of the followings.

- Press the [Big Lyrics] button on the main screen toolbar and select either of the Vocal Synth menu items.
- Press the [Vocal Synth] button on the Notation window toolbar and select either of the Vocal Synth menu items.
- Go to menu *Edit* | *Lyrics* | *Vocal Synth*.

With the manual mode, Band-in-a-Box creates a Sound.XML file, which you need to upload to the Sinsy server. When the Sinsy has generated an audio file with a vocal synth, import it to Band-in-a-Box.

Normally, you would use the auto mode, which does this process automatically for you. When you choose an auto mode, the **Generate Synthetic Vocal** dialog will open.

n Generate Synthetic Vocal		-		×
Language	English			$\sim$
Vocalist	Female: f002e Xiang-Ling (Eng	lish)		$\sim$
Gender Param.	0.55			
Vibrato Intensity	1			
Pitch shifting	0			
For Melody notes with no lyrics use:	la			
Defaults OK	Cancel	He	elp	

Language: The choice is English or Japanese. Select English unless your lyrics are entered in Japanese.

**Vocalist**: Choose one of the female or male vocalists. If the language is set to English, you can only select an English singer.

**Gender Parameters**: You can adjust the gender of the voice in a range from -0.8 to +0.8. Higher values are more masculine. The default is 0.55.

**Vibrato Intensity**: This controls the amount of vibrato in the voice. The range is from 0 to 2. The default is 1.

**Pitch Shifting**: This setting will shift pitch in semitones. The range is from -24 to +24. A setting of -12 would be down one octave. The default is 0.

For Melody notes with no lyrics use: If the track does not include lyrics, you can enter a syllable (e.g., la) to use for notes with no lyrics. (Note: If you select a Japanese vocalist, you need to enter a Japanese syllable.)

When you press **[OK]**, your song will be automatically sent to the Sinsy server and will be rendered to a vocal synth. This may take a few minutes. Once the vocal synth has been generated, you can hear it by pressing the **[Play]** toolbar button.

## **Editing Audio - Audio Edit Window**

The **Audio Edit** window shows a digital waveform and allows you to select, preview, or edit audio data on any track. You can open the window with the toolbar button, the *Audio | Audio Edit Window* menu item, or the **Ctrl+Shift+A** keys.

Note: When you edit audio data, it will be saved in a WAV file, not in an MGU/SGU file. For example, if you edit the Audio track in a song called MySong.MGU, the Audio track will be saved in MySong.WAV. For the tracks other than the Audio track, the track names will be added to the WAV files, e.g., MySong Melody.WAV, MySong Bass.WAV, MySong #1.WAV (for the Utility#1 track), etc.



The window displays stereo WAV files as 2 separate tracks.

The numbered scale at the top of the window indicates bars and beats, with a full height vertical division for each bar and a short vertical line for each beat or quarter note. Bars with part markers also include the A or B part marker letter with the bar number (1a, 9b). The decibel (dB) scale is shown at the right of the window.

A region of the audio data can be selected by clicking and dragging the mouse. To select a large region, you can click on the starting point and **Shift**+click on the end point. To expand or reduce the selection, hold down the **Shift** key while clicking on the desired new boundary. The selection can be played using the **[Loop Selected Area]** button.

There are some handy features for stretching or shrinking regions of audio. To use these features, select a region of audio, then click & drag while holding the **Ctrl** key. Clicking within the region and dragging to somewhere else within the region will stretch both halves of the region (one will become longer, and the other will become shorter). Clicking outside the region and dragging to somewhere in the region will shorten the region. Clicking within the region and dragging to somewhere outside the region will lengthen the region. These features can be useful for quantizing beats or correcting mistakes in a recording.

Following hotkeys are available.

- Home moves the cursor to the beginning of a track.
- End moves the cursor to the end of a track.
- **Shift+Home** moves the left cursor of the selected region to the beginning of a track. If no region is selected, this will select a region from the cursor to the beginning of a track.
- Shift+End moves the right cursor to the end of a track. If no region is selected, this will select a region from the cursor to the end of a track.
- Ctrl+A selects the whole track.
- Ctrl+C copies the selected region of audio to the clipboard.
- Ctrl+X cuts the selected region of audio.
- Ctrl+V pastes the copied audio to the current location and overwrites the existing audio.

- Ctrl+Shift+V pastes the copied audio and merges it with the existing audio instead of overwriting it.
- **Delete** erases the selected region of audio.
- Shift+Delete deletes the selected region of audio.

**EXAMPLE** The window has three modes: Volume Automation, Audio Chord Wizard, and UserTracks. The Volume Automation mode allows fine volume control of any track for fades, crescendos, mutes, etc. When you select the Audio Chord Wizard or UserTracks mode, the markers will be visible and editable. The Audio Chord Wizard mode shows bar line markers for making a tempo map, and the User Track mode shows bar/beat markers for defining rules in your UserTrack.

The [-] button zooms out horizontally to display a larger area of the audio. Zoom focus will be on audio cursor. You can also zoom with the mouse wheel, which focuses on the mouse cursor.

The [+] button zooms in horizontally to display a smaller area of the audio. Zoom focus will be on audio cursor. You can also zoom with the mouse wheel, which focuses on the mouse cursor.

The [Whole Track] button zooms out as far as possible, showing the entire audio track.

The **[Sample]** button zooms down to the finest level possible, and at these levels you will see interpolation between the sample points. This is bandlimited interpolation which represents the waveform as it will be heard in reality once converted from digital to analog.

[+] increases the height of the waveform display, and [-] decreases the height of the display.

The **Snap** setting allows you to select audio by snapping to a 16th note (or a triplet in Swing styles). A section of the wave file can be selected by clicking and dragging the mouse over an area of the wave file. To expand or reduce the selection, hold down the **Shift** key while clicking on the desired new boundary.

The [Loop Selected Area] button plays the selected area, and then stops. The other instruments are all muted; you just hear the audio.

The [Select Whole] button selects the whole track, useful for applying one of the built-in audio plugins.

The **[Edit]** button lets you access various editing features. They will apply to the highlighted region of audio, but if no region is highlighted, then they will apply to the entire track.

Silence	Delete	Silence - This will erase the audio. The hotkey is Delete.
Amplify Normalize Fade In Fade Out		<i>Amplify</i> - This will increase or decrease the volume of the audio by a chosen number of decibels. A positive value will make the audio louder, or a negative value will make the audio quieter.
Cut Copy Paste	Ctrl+X Ctrl+C Ctrl+V	<i>Normalize</i> - This will increase or decrease the volume of the audio in order to make the loudest point match the chosen decibel level. For example, if you choose -6 decibels and the loudest point in your audio is -8 decibels, then the audio will be increased by +2 decibels.
Paste (Mix) Paste (Insert) Insert Silence Delete Convert Channels	Ctrl+Shift+V S <u>h</u> ift+Delete	<i>Fade In</i> - This will gradually change the volume of the audio. The audio will begin silent, and then gradually increase to full volume at the end. You can change the type of amplification curve in the Audio Edit Settings dialog.
Transpose Harmonize		<i>Fade Out</i> - This will gradually change the volume of the audio. The audio will begin at full volume, and then gradually decrease to silence at the end. You can change the type of amplification curve in the Audio Edit Settings
Transcribe		dialog.
Fix Tuning Fix "Sour" Notes		<i>Cut</i> - This will cut the audio. The hotkey is <b>Ctrl+X</b> .
Extract Stems		<i>Copy</i> - This will copy the audio to the clipboard. The hotkey is <b>Ctrl+C</b> .
Generate Settings	>	<i>Paste</i> - This will paste the copied audio to the current location and replace the existing audio. The hotkey is <b>Ctrl+V</b> .

*Paste (Mix)* - This will mix the copied audio with the existing audio instead of overwriting it. You will be given the option to set the percentage of the existing audio to keep and the pasted audio to mix in. The hotkey is **Ctrl+Shift+V**.

Paste (Insert) - This will insert the audio from the clipboard to the current location, instead of overwriting the existing audio. The audio to the right of the insertion point will be shifted to make room for the new audio.

Insert Silence - This will insert silence at the cursor. The duration of the silence inserted will be equal to the duration of the selected region.

*Delete* - This will delete the audio. The hotkey is **Shift+Delete**.

*Convert Channels* - If the audio is stereo, this will convert it to mono. If it's mono, this will convert it to stereo. You will be given the option to set the percentage of the left and right channels to include.

*Transpose* - This will transpose the audio by a specified number of cents.

Harmonize - This will add harmonies to the audio.

*Transcribe* - This will transcribe the audio as MIDI data and write it into the same track. Note that the audio in the source track should be monophonic (e.g., vocal, saxophone).

*Fix Tuning* - This will automatically correct the tuning according to the key of your song. For example, in the key of C, if a C# is detected then it will be transposed down to C or up to D depending on which one is closer.

*Fix "Sour" Notes* - This will automatically correct notes in polyphonic audio. When chord is played with multiple notes at once, this feature can fix certain notes within that chord so that the note won't clash with the chord progression or other tracks. In the dialog, you can select one of the rules for the auto-fix.

*Extract Stems* - This will extract stems from the selected region. Individual instruments such as bass, drums, and vocals will be extracted onto their own separate Utility tracks. This feature requires a stem splitter application to be installed.

Generate - This allows you to generate RealTracks.

Settings - This allows you to customize the appearance of the window.

## **Volume Automation**

Node-based volume automation allows fine volume control of any track for fades, crescendos, mutes, etc.

We've created over 150 original songs sung by a variety of very talented singers in a variety of genres. They can be played in Band-in-a-Box and are great for experimenting with different styles. The songs are saved in the Artist Performance Set 11 to Artist Performance Set 16 subfolders in C:\bb\Songs and Lessons\Artist Performance Sets.

Let's load a song called "Emmaline 100 country male C goldrsh.MGU" from the C:\bb\Songs and Lessons\Artist Performance Sets\Artist Performance Set 12 - Songs with Vocals volume 2 folder. This song has great leading and background vocals, but when you play the song, you may notice that the background vocal is too loud.



When you open the Audio Edit window and show the background vocal track, there is an audio section in bars 21-27, and you may notice that the first half section is a bit louder than the second half. You could use the volume slider in the Mixer, but that would decrease the volume for both sections. There is a better way to adjust the volume and to give you more control.

First, press the volume automation mode button on the window's toolbar.

This will show blue lines on the track. The waveform is still visible but it's darker so that we can focus on the blue lines right now.



If you add more nodes and then move some of them up or down, the blue line will be drawn between nodes that you've entered. And the position of the blue line at any given point determines the amount in decibels that the audio is increased or decreased at that point. When you play the song, the volume of the background vocal is essentially balanced out between two sections.



You could have the background vocal start off quieter and have it gradually become louder.

## Analyzing Chords in Audio - Audio Chord Wizard

The Audio Chord Wizard can be accessed from the [Audio Chord Wizard] toolbar button or the menu Audio | Audio Chord Wizard. You can also press the S S 1 4 Enter keys or select the File | Open Audio with Chords (WAV, WMA, MP3, WMV, CDA) menu item. 

Alternatively, you can press the [Audio Edit] button or the Ctrl+Shift+A keys, and when the Audio Edit window opens, press the [ACW] mode button on its toolbar.
a method base and a second Area Select the Base of the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the Select the

The first task is to locate bar lines in the audio so that the Audio Chord Wizard can detect chords accurately and the audio will play in sync with the Band-in-a-Box song.

You can add bar lines with the [Add Bar Line] button or with the L key on your keyboard. A bar line will be placed at the audio edit cursor or at the playback cursor if the song is currently playing.

When you start entering bar lines, the program automatically sets the tempo of the song to the tempo of the first bar of the audio.

Once the tempo of the first bar is set, the program automatically moves the location of the first bar of audio over so that the visual space of the count-in bars is visible.

After you've added the bar lines, if you adjust the first or second bar and the tempo of the first bar changes accordingly, the program automatically changes the tempo of the song to match.

The [Add/Delete Bar Lines] button menu has options to add bar lines based on your song structure or tempo. You can delete all of the existing bar lines or only the ones within the highlighted region.

If Auto Marking is enabled, then Band-in-a-Box will automatically add and arrange bar lines based on the bar lines you have added manually. The "auto" bar lines will show in light blue, and the "user" bar lines will show in purple. You can change these colors in the Audio Edit Settings dialog if you want.

If Auto Analysis is enabled, then Band-in-a-Box will re-analyze the chords in the audio whenever you add or move a bar line, or when you edit the audio data. Keep this setting disabled if you prefer to set all bar lines first (i.e., establishing tempo), and then analyze the chords when you are done.

Bar lines can be moved with the mouse. Just click and drag the thumb control at the bottom. If you move an "auto" bar line, it will become a "user" bar line.

You can also right-click on the thumb control to get a context menu with options to switch a marker type ("user" or "auto"), delete the bar line, or set the time signature for the bar. The menu also shows you the tempo of the bar, based on the time signature of the bar and the position of the next bar line.

Use the [Analyze] button to analyze the chords in the audio. The chords detected in the audio will be written into the Chord Sheet. You don't need to do this if you have "Auto Analysis" enabled, but you might want to if you have erased or made changes to the chords in the Chord Sheet.

When you add or move bar lines, Band-in-a-Box will automatically make a tempo map, so your song is in sync with the audio.

Any changes you make in the Audio Chord Wizard mode are undo-able. This was previously not possible with the standalone Audio Chord Wizard.

When you open the Chord Sheet, you will see the Audio Chord Wizard has entered the chords and the tempo map.

If **Transcribe MIDI to Track** is checked, the wizard will send the transcribed MIDI notes to the track for further analysis by the user (via Piano Roll or Notation window). Note that this is a "snapshot" view every 8th note of the pitches present, not an attempt at polyphonic transcription.

The [Equalize Tempos] button will remove tempo changes by stretching regions of audio so that the tempos are all equal.

The wheel button opens the dialog for customizing the chord analysis.

## **Harmonizing Audio**

The audio harmonies include following features.

- Harmonizing the audio with up to 4 voices.
- Correcting out-of-tune notes.
- Transcribing the audio to notation.

First, open an audio file (WAV/WMA/MP3/M4A) or a Band-in-a-Box song file with audio. Then, go to the menu *Audio* or *Harmony*, and select *Audio Harmonies, Pitch Tracking, Fix Tuning*. This will open the **Audio Edit** window and the **Audio Harmony** dialog.

Audio Harmony		×
Harmonize based on	Chords	~
Harmony type	Band-in-a-Box Intelligent Mode	~
	Band-in-a-Box Intelligent Mode	
Harmony voices	4	+
Voices above	2	<u>+</u>
Melody Double	None	~
Duet Voicing (3rds/6ths)	3rds	
Original Melody	Source track: Audio	cribe
Voice 1	Destination track: Utility#1	cribe
Voice 2	Destination track: Utility#2	cribe
Voice 3	Destination track: Utility#3 🔹 🗌 Trans	cribe
Voice 4	Destination track: Utility#4 🔹 🗖 Trans	cribe
U Dutput to separate tracks		elp 🖁
OK	Cancel	

Choose one of the 3 harmonizing modes.

- The "Chords" mode will harmonize the audio based on the chords in your song. Choose a type of harmony from the "Harmony type" option. Choose either the intelligent mode, which allows you to select the number of voices and other options, or one of the harmony presets. When you select the intelligent mode, you can also use the "Melody Double" option to make one of the harmony voices double the original melody. For the 2-part harmony, you can make the harmony voice 3rds or 6ths above/below the original melody depending on the "Voice above" setting or a combination of 3rds and 6ths with the "Duet Voicing" setting.

- The "MIDI" mode will add voices to the audio, based on MIDI notes in the source track. You can choose the number of voices (up to 4 voices).
- The "Fix Tuning" mode will analyze the source track and corrects out-of-tune notes in the selected region according to the key of your song.
- **Source track** is the track that the selected harmonizing mode will apply to.

If **Output to separate tracks** is unchecked, harmony voices will be written into the source track and merged with the existing audio in that track. You can also set the volume and stereo balance for each harmony voice. If you check this option, harmony voices will be written into other tracks that you select with the **Destination track** option. After harmony voices are generated, you can use the Mixer to control volume, panning, reverb, and tone, or add effects for each voice.

You can enable the **Transcribe** option for the source track and/or harmony voices. Note that the audio in the source track should be monophonic (e.g., vocal, saxophone).

## **Applying Audio Plugins**

When you have recorded audio, you'd likely want to apply some type of effect to the audio. The usual one is reverb. Choose the audio plugin that you want from the *Audio* | *Plugin* menu. For reverb, choose the Reverb option. You will then see a plugin with its own settings, specific to the type of plugins.

Inside the plugin, you can preview the plugin effect, and if you like it you can then proceed with processing the entire WAV file. You can undo the effects of any plugin by choosing *Edit* | *Undo*.

## VST/DX Plugins for Individual Tracks

VST and DX audio effects can be applied to individual tracks. The control of effects plugins can be managed from the Mixer, on the [Plugins] tab.

	Mixer	j Plug	ins ĭ	Pianos	Patches 🏼 🖗 🗗
Bass	MS∰	PG AutoWah	PG Flanger	PG Echo Chorus	PG Echo Chorus
Piano	MS#	[jBridge]Plogue Art et Technologie	PG Dynamics	PG Reverb	PG Tremolo
Drums	MS带	PG Dynamics	PG Flanger	PG Vinyl Tool	PG RTA
Guitar	MS	PG Guitar Amp	PG RTA	Sample Grabber	PG Distortion
Strings	MS	PG Click and Pop Remover	PG Five Band EQ	PG Ten Band EQ	None
Melody	MS#	SynthFont: VSTSynthFont64	PG Flanger	PG AutoWah	PG Echo Chorus
Soloist	MS#	->[Default Synth]: CoyoteWT	PG PeakLimit	PG Flanger	None
Audio	MS	PG Click and Pop Remover	PG Guitar Amp	PG Dynamics	PG AutoWah
Utility#1	MS	PG Reverb	PG Tremolo	PG RTA	None

MIDI tracks have 4 slots. The first slot can take a synthesizer (e.g., Sforzando, Coyote GM, Garritan Aria, and HyperCanvas) and the other 3 can take audio effects (e.g., reverb, compression etc.).

Audio tracks (RealTracks, the Audio track, or Utility tracks) have 4 slots. There is no synthesizer slot, so they have 4 for audio.

Click on a plugin name, and use the menu to choose a plugin, load or save a preset or a group of plugins, change plugins settings, and do more.

## **Chapter 12: Other Features and References**

Note: This chapter is fully described in the full manual, which opens from the menu Help | Program Manuals (PDF) | Display Program Manual. It is also available at our website (https://www.pgmusic.com/manuals/) as "Printable PDF (Full)."

## Wizards, Tutors, and Fun

- Video Window
- "Woodshed" Tempo Feature
- MIDI File Chord Interpretation Wizard
- Practice Window
- Ear Training Tutor
- Ear Training Games
- Vocal Wizard
- Rhythm Guitar Chord Tutor
- Guitar Window
- Big Piano Window
- Drum Kit Window
- Chord "Breaks"
- Scale Wizard

## **Tools and Utilities**

- Install Manager
- Find File
- DAW Plug-In Mode
- CoyoteWT
- Guitar/Bass Tuner
- Master Tuning
- MIDI Monitor
- Fretlight Support
- Tranzport Support
- BB2Go

## References

- Band-in-a-Box Menu
- Shortcuts: Keystroke Commands Hot Keys
- Chord List
- Band-in-a-Box Files and Folders

## Index

1st/2nd Endings	
2-Bar Ending	
64-bit VST	
ABC Notation File	29, 85
Acid	79, 87, 132
Activate	7
Additional Chord Display Layer	
AI Lyrics	
Alternate Root	
Anticipations	
Arrangement Options	
ASIO Driver	
Attachment	
Audio	
ASIO Driver	
Audio Chord Wizard	
Audio Edit Window	
Audio Files	
Audio Input Monitoring	<i>,</i>
Batch Create Audio Files	
Channel Conversion	
Editing	
Effects	
Equalize Tempos	
Fix Sour Notes	
Fix Tuning	
Generate Vocal	
Harmonies	
Import	
MME Driver	
Offset	
Opening Files	
Plugins	
Punch-in	
Recording	
Rendering	
Reverb	
Saving Song as Audio	
Setup	
Stem Splitter	
Transcribe	
Tune Fix	
Volume Automation	
VU Meters	
WAS Driver	
Audio Chord Wizard	
Bar Lyrics Layer	
Bar Settings	
Bar Settings Layer	
Bar-Based Lyrics	
Batch Create Audio Files	
Big Lyrics Window	
Breaks	
Copy	
Channel	115, 123

Chord Builder	4
Chord Options	4
Chord Progression Builder	4
Chord Sheet	2
Bar Lyrics	
Bar Settings	
Breaks	4
Chord Display Modes	
Chord Entry	
Context Menu	
Display Options	
Editing	
Erase Chords	
Fake Sheet Mode	
Layers	
Part Markers	
Pushes	
Section Paragraphs	
Song Form Maker	
Typing Chords	
Video	
Chord Substitution	
Chord Track	
Chords	
Breaks	
Chord Builder	
Chord Options	
Chord Progression Builder	
Chord Substitutions	
Chords for Melody	
Copy	
Copy and Paste	
Delete	
Display Modes	
Entering Chords	
Erase	
Fold	
From Another Song	
From Text File	
Held Chords	
Intro	
Jazz Down	
Jazz Up	
K Quick Copy	
MicroChords	
MIDI Keyboard Entry	
Multiple Chords	
Nudge	
Preview	
Reharmonist	
Reharmonist Search and Replace	
Search and Replace	
Search and Replace Shortcuts	

Conductor	42
Сору	
Breaks	
Chords	49, 50
Chords/Melody	49
Holds	
Rests	
Shots	
Copy/Move Tracks	79
Count-in and Metronome Options	
Custom MIDI Track	69
Custom MIDI Tracks	58
Digitech Vocalist	
Direct Input	.60, 90, 92
Display Options	
Download and Install	6
Driver Latency	
Drum Count-in	
Drum Fills	25, 54
Drum Notation	108, 110
Drum Stems	102
Duration Lines	113
DX	138
DXi	7
Edit Settings for Current Bar	81
Editable Notation	109
Right-Click Menu	111
Email	
Embellishment	
Endings	22 22
Lindings	52, 55
Erase Chords and/or Melody	49
-	49
Erase Chords and/or Melody	49 125
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5 Fake Sheet	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5 Fake Sheet Fakebook	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5 Fake Sheet Fakebook Favorite Folders	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5 Fake Sheet Fakebook Favorite Folders Favorite Songs	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5 Fake Sheet Fakebook Favorite Folders Favorite Songs File Associations	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5 Fake Sheet Fakebook Favorite Folders Favorite Songs File Associations Fix Sour Notes	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5 Fake Sheet Fakebook Favorite Folders Favorite Songs File Associations Fix Sour Notes Fold	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5 Fake Sheet Fakebook Favorite Folders Favorite Songs File Associations Fis Sour Notes Force Accidental	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5 Fake Sheet Fakebook Favorite Folders Favorite Songs File Associations Fis Sour Notes Fold Force Accidental Forced Rests	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5 Fake Sheet Fakebook Favorite Folders Favorite Songs File Associations Fis Sour Notes Fold Force Accidental Force Rests Freeze	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5 Fake Sheet Fakebook Favorite Folders Favorite Folders Favorite Songs File Associations Fix Sour Notes Fold Force Accidental. Forced Rests Freeze General MIDI 2	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive F5	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices External Hard Drive	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension External Devices	
Erase Chords and/or Melody Event List Editor Event List Filter Extension	
Erase Chords and/or Melody	
Erase Chords and/or Melody	

Harmony
Audio Harmonies
Changing at any bar
Convert Track to Harmony78
Select
Held Chords
Hi-Q MIDI Sound
Humanize
Import MIDI File 124
Import Song
Install Manager
Installation
Intro Chords
Jazz Down Chords
Jazz Up Chords
jBridge
Jukebox
K Quick Copy
Karaoke
KAR Files
Key
Latency
Layers
Lead Sheet
Fake Sheet Mode
Harmony Display
Memo
Options
Lead-in Counts
Linear View
Looping
Overall Setting
Loops
Loops Picker
Loosen Start Times
LyricLab File
-
AI117 Den Dered Leurise
Bar-Based Lyrics
Big Lyrics Window
Conversion
Document Window
Line-Based Lyrics
Lyric Edit Window
Menu
Note-Based Lyrics
Main Screen
Chord Sheet
Mixer
Overview
Status Bar
Toolbars
Track Radio Buttons
Medley Maker
Melodist
Melodists
Melody
Adding

Сору	
Edit	
Embellishing	
Entering in Notation Window	
Harmonizing	77
Importing from MIDI File	
Loosen Start Times	
Recording	
Melody Embellisher	
Melody Wizard	<i>,</i>
Memo	
Metronome	
MGU files	
MicroChords	
MIDI Driver Wizard	
MIDI Instruments	
MIDI Keyboard	
MIDI Keyboard Wizard	
MIDI Normalize	
MIDI Patch Picker	
MIDI Fach Ficker	
	<i>,</i>
MIDI SuperTracks	
MIDI Track Picker	
MIDI/Audio Drivers Setup	
Minimize Rests	
Mixer	,
MME	
Motif	
Multi-Channel	· · · ·
Multi-Drums	
MultiPicker Library	
MultiRiff	
MultiStyles	
MusicXML File	
Mute Track	
Mutes	
MXL File	
Natural Arrangements	
Non-Concert Visual Transpose	
Normalize Velocity	
Notation	
Beat Resolution	
Bends	
Chord Step Advance	
Drum Notation	108, 110
Edit Note Values	
Editable	
Editing Notes	
Entering Notes	
Entering Rests	
Forced Rests	
Lyrics	
Notation Symbols	
Note Duration	
Options	
-	
Resolution	
Rests	
Section Letters	

Staff Roll	113
Standard	109
Velocity Lines	113
Video	
Note	
Changing Pitch	111
Duration	110
Edit	112
Entering	109
Mouse Editing	113
Moving	111
Velocity	113
Nudge Chords	79
Open	
ABC Notation File	29
Audio File	29
Favorite Folders	29
Favorites	
Karaoke File	29
LyricLab File	
MIDI File	
MusicXML File	29
Next Song	
Previous Song	
SongPicker	27
Output Chords to External Device	
Output Chords to Track	
Pan	23
Panning	
Part Markers	
Patch	25, 54
Patch Changing at any bar	25, 54
Patch Changing at any bar Patches	25, 54 82 38, 58
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks	25, 54 82 38, 58 39
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 33
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 33
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 33 87 106
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 33 87 106 127
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Pick a Loop	25, 54 
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Pick a Loop Play	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 33 33 33 33 33 106 127 64 12, 31
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Pick a Loop Play Play Along Wizard	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 33 87 106 127 64 12, 31 37, 123
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Pick a Loop Play Play Along Wizard Play Loop	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 33 87 106 127 64 12, 31 37, 123 36
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Piay Along Wizard Play Along Wizard Play Loop Playable Tracks	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 33 87 106 127 64 12, 31 37, 123 36
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Piay Along Wizard Play Along Wizard Playable Tracks Preferences	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 106 127 64 12, 31 37, 123 36 99, 110
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track. PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Pick a Loop Play Play Along Wizard. Play Loop. Playable Tracks Preferences Arrangement Options	25, 54 25, 54 
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Pika a Loop Play Play Along Wizard Play Loop Playable Tracks Preferences Arrangement Options Audio Reverb	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 33 87 106 127 64 12, 31 37, 123 36 99, 110 32 106
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Pika a Loop Pika a Loop Play Play Along Wizard Play Loop Play Loop Play Loop Preferences Arrangement Options Audio Reverb Global Overrides	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 39 106 127 64 12, 31 64 99, 110 32 106 99
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Piava Loop Play Along Wizard Play Along Wizard Play Loop Play ble Tracks Preferences Arrangement Options Audio Reverb Global Overrides Lead Sheet Options	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 106 127 64 12, 31 37, 123 36 99, 110 32 106 29 15
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Pika Loop Play Along Wizard Play Along Wizard Play Loop Play Loop Play ble Tracks Preferences Arrangement Options Audio Reverb Global Overrides Lead Sheet Options Notation Options	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 106 127 64 12, 31 37, 123 36 99, 110 32 106 29 115 113
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Pick a Loop Play Play Along Wizard. Play Loop. Play Loop. Playable Tracks Preferences Arrangement Options Audio Reverb Global Overrides Lead Sheet Options Notation Options RealDrums Settings	25, 54 25, 54 
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track. PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Pick a Loop Play Play Along Wizard. Play Loop. Play Loop. Playable Tracks Preferences Arrangement Options Audio Reverb Global Overrides Lead Sheet Options Notation Options RealDrums Settings RealTracks Settings	25, 54 25, 54 
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass PedalBass PedalBass Pedformance Track PG Music Reverb PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Pick a Loop Play Along Wizard Play Along Wizard Play Along Wizard Play Loop Play Loop Play Loop Play be Tracks Preferences Arrangement Options Audio Reverb Global Overrides Lead Sheet Options Notation Options RealDrums Settings RealTracks Settings Transpose	25, 54 25, 54 
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Pika a Loop Play Along Wizard Play Along Wizard Play Along Wizard Play Loop Play Loop Playable Tracks Preferences Arrangement Options Audio Reverb Global Overrides Lead Sheet Options RealDrums Settings RealTracks Settings RealTracks Settings Transpose Preview Chords	25, 54 82 38, 58 39 87 106 127 64 12, 31 37, 123 36 99, 110 32 106 29 105 113 101 88 30 47
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Pick a Loop Play Play Play Along Wizard Play Loop Play Loop Play Loop Play be Tracks Preferences Arrangement Options Audio Reverb Global Overrides Lead Sheet Options RealDrums Settings RealTracks Settings Transpose Preview Chords Print	25, 54 
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Pick a Loop Play Play Along Wizard Play Loop Play Loop Play Loop Playable Tracks Preferences Arrangement Options Audio Reverb Global Overrides Lead Sheet Options Notation Options RealDrums Settings RealTracks Settings Transpose Preview Chords Print Progress Bar	25, 54 
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Play Along Wizard Play Loop Play able Tracks Play Loop Play Loo	25, 54 
Patch Changing at any bar Patches Patches on Higher Banks PedalBass Performance Track PG Music Reverb Piano Roll Window Piano Roll Window Pick a Loop Play Play Along Wizard Play Loop Play Loop Play Loop Playable Tracks Preferences Arrangement Options Audio Reverb Global Overrides Lead Sheet Options Notation Options RealDrums Settings RealTracks Settings Transpose Preview Chords Print Progress Bar	25, 54 

RealDrums	58, 100
Audio Reverb	106
Changing at any bar	81
Groove Selection	105
RealDrums Picker	63, 102
Settings	101
Simple Dialog	
Stems	
Using in Songs	63, 102
Volume Adjust	
RealTracks	58, 88
Audio Reverb	
Best RealTracks	
Best Sub RealTracks	
Changing at any bar	
Сору	
Cut	
Delete	
- Folder Location	
Generate 7 Variations of WAVs	
Holds	
Medleys	
MultiRiff	
Paste	
Playable Tracks	
Pushes	
RealCharts	
RealTracks Picker	
Reverb	,
Saving	
Saving	
Settings	
Shots	
Using in Songs	
Video	
Volume Adjust	
Recently Played Songs	
Record	100
Wizard	
Record Audio	,
Record Filter	
Record MIDI	
Regenerate RealTracks	
Regeneration window	
Reharmonist	
Remix Full Vocal Songs	
Render to Audio File	
Repeats	
Rests	
Reverb	
Roland RA Series	
Root	
Sample Rate	11
Save	
ABC Notation File	85
Audio File	
MIDI File	
MusicXML File	85

Performance
Save Notation as Video
Text File
Section Letters
Section Paragraphs
Section Text Layer
Select Melody Harmony
Sequencer Mode
Set MicroChords 45
Settings for Transpose
Setup
Audio
MIDI
sforzando 41
Shots
Simple Arrangements
Simpler Arrangement 60, 90, 92
Sinsy 112, 134
Slide Tracks
Soft Synth Latency Adjust
Solo
Adding 70, 120
Solo a Track
Soloist
Select Soloist
Song
ABC Notation File
Automatic Song Title
Chorus
Embellishment
Endings Option
Entering Chords 12, 44
Favorites
Framing 12, 43
Import
Key 12, 43
Memo
New
Opening
Part Markers
Recently Played
Saving
Saving as Audio File
Saving as MIDI File
Saving as MusicXML
Saving as Performance
Saving as Text File
Saving Chord Sheet as Video
Settings
Simple Arrangements
SongPicker
Тетро 12, 43
Title
Song Form Maker
Song Title Generation
Song Titles Browser
SongPicker
SoundTrack Generator

Staff Roll Notation			
Standard MIDI File			
Standard Notation			
Status Bar	21		
Stem Splitter			
Stems	60, 90, 92, 102		
Style			
About			
Changing at any bar			
Choosing			
Replace MIDI w/ RealTrack			
Selecting			
Song Titles Browser			
StylePicker			
Options	57, 61, 62		
Styles			
MultiStyles			
Substyle			
Substyle			
SuperTracks	67		
SynthMaster Player			
System Requirements	6		
Tempo			
Changing at any bar			
Relative Tempo			
Тар			
Text File			
TGS Files			
Thru			
Velocity Boost			
Time Signature			

Toolbars       22         Track Radio Buttons       21         Track Settings and Actions       72         Tracks Window.       74         Track-to-Track Copy       79         Transpose       30, 81         Non-Concert Visual       12, 42         Unfold       79         UserTracks       58, 66, 105         Utility Track       22         Velocity Lines       113         Video       84         Chord Sheet       84         Notation       84         Notation       84         Notation       84         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       23         VST       24         VST3       24         VSTi       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85         YouTube       84	Tone	
Track Settings and Actions       72         Tracks Window       74         Tracks Vindow       79         Track-to-Track Copy       79         Transpose       30, 81         Non-Concert Visual       12, 42         Unfold       79         UserTracks       58, 66, 105         Utility Track       22         Velocity Lines       113         Video       84         Chord Sheet       84         Notation       84         RealTracks       99         Voideo RealTracks       99         Vocal Synth       112, 134         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       82         Volume Automation       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VSTi       74         VSTsynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	Toolbars	
Tracks Window	Track Radio Buttons	
Tracks Window	Track Settings and Actions	72
Track-to-Track Copy       79         Transpose       30, 81         Non-Concert Visual       12, 42         Unfold       79         UserTracks       58, 66, 105         Utility Track       22         Velocity Lines       113         Video       113         Chord Sheet       84         Notation       84         RealTracks       99         Video RealTracks       99         Vocal Synth       112, 134         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       82         Volume Automation       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VSTi       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85		
Non-Concert Visual         12, 42           Unfold         79           UserTracks         58, 66, 105           Utility Track         22           Velocity Lines         113           Video         113           Chord Sheet         84           Notation         84           RealTracks         99           Video RealTracks         99           Vocal Synth         112, 134           Volume         23, 34, 35           Changing at any bar         82           Volume Automation         137           VST         24, 138           VST/DX Synths/Plugins         24           VSTi.         7           VSTSynthFont64         8           VU Meters         23, 35, 78, 134           WAS Driver         10           Windows Audio Session         10           XML File         29, 85	Track-to-Track Copy	79
Unfold       79         UserTracks       58, 66, 105         Utility Track       22         Velocity Lines       113         Video       113         Chord Sheet       84         Notation       84         RealTracks       99         Video RealTracks       99         Volator       112, 134         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       82         Volume Automation       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VSTi       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	Transpose	
UserTracks       58, 66, 105         Utility Track       22         Velocity Lines       113         Video       113         Chord Sheet       84         Notation       84         RealTracks       99         Video RealTracks       99         Volume RealTracks       99         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       82         Volume Automation       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VST3       24         VSTi       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	Non-Concert Visual	
Utility Track       22         Velocity Lines       113         Video       113         Chord Sheet       84         Notation       84         RealTracks       99         Video RealTracks       99         Vocal Synth       112, 134         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       82         Volume Automation       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VSTi       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	Unfold	79
Velocity Lines       113         Video       113         Video       84         Notation       84         RealTracks       99         Video RealTracks       99         Vocal Synth       112, 134         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       82         Volume Automation       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VSTi       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	UserTracks	58, 66, 105
Video       Chord Sheet       84         Notation       84         RealTracks       99         Video RealTracks       99         Vocal Synth       112, 134         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       82         Volume Automation       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VST3       24         VSTi.       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	Utility Track	
Chord Sheet       84         Notation       84         RealTracks       99         Video RealTracks       99         Vocal Synth       112, 134         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       82         Volume Automation       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VST3       24         VSTi.       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	Velocity Lines	
Notation       84         RealTracks       99         Video RealTracks       99         Vocal Synth       112, 134         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       82         Volume Automation       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VST3       24         VSTi       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	Video	
RealTracks       99         Video RealTracks       99         Vocal Synth       112, 134         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       82         Volume Automation       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VST3       24         VSTi       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	Chord Sheet	
Video RealTracks	Notation	
Vocal Synth       112, 134         Volume       23, 34, 35         Changing at any bar       82         Volume Automation       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VST3       24         VSTi.       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	RealTracks	
Volume	Video RealTracks	
Changing at any bar	Vocal Synth	
Volume Automation.       137         VST       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VST3       24         VSTi.       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	Volume	
VST.       24, 138         VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VST3.       24         VSTi.       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	Changing at any bar	
VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VST3       24         VSTi.       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	Volume Automation	
VST/DX Synths/Plugins       24         VST3       24         VSTi.       7         VSTSynthFont64       8         VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	VST	
VST3		
VSTSynthFont64		
VU Meters       23, 35, 78, 134         WAS Driver       10         Windows Audio Session       10         XML File       29, 85	VSTi	7
WAS Driver10Windows Audio Session10XML File29, 85	VSTSynthFont64	
Windows Audio Session	VU Meters	23, 35, 78, 134
XML File	WAS Driver	
	Windows Audio Session	
	XML File	